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Women

"Many a good man has been put under the bridge by a  woman."
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--HENRY CHINASKI

This novel is a work of 
fiction and no character 
is intended to portray 
any person or combination 
of persons living or dead.

1

I was 50 years old and hadn't been to bed with a wo man for 
four years. I had no women friends. I looked at the m as I 
passed them on the streets or wherever I saw them, but I 
looked at them without yearning and with a sense of  
futility. I masturbated regularly, but the idea of having a 
relationship with a woman-- even on non-sexual term s--was 
beyond my imagination. I had a 6 year old daughter born out 
of wedlock. She lived with her mother and I paid ch ild 
support. I had been married years before at the age  of 35. 
That marriage lasted two and one half years. My wif e 
divorced me. I had been in love only once. She had died of 
acute alcoholism. She died at 48 when I was 38. My wife had 
been 12 years younger than I. I believe that she to o is dead 
now, although I'm not sure. She wrote me a long let ter each 
Christmas for 6 years after the divorce. I never re sponded. 
. . .

I'm not sure when I first saw Lydia Vance. It was a bout 6 
years ago and I had just quit a twelve year job as a postal 
clerk and was trying to be a writer. I was terrifie d and 
drank more than ever. I was attempting my first nov el. I 
drank a pint of whiskey and two six packs of beer e ach night 
while writing. I smoked cheap cigars and typed and drank and 
listened to classical music on the radio until dawn . I set a 
goal of ten pages a night but I never knew until th e next 
day how many pages I had written. I'd get up in the  morning, 
vomit, then walk to the front room and look on the couch to 
see how many pages were there. I always exceeded my  ten. 
Sometimes there were 17, 18, 23, 25 pages. Of cours e, the 
work of each night had to be cleaned up or thrown a way. It 
took me twenty-one nights to write my first novel.
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The owners of the court where I then lived, who liv ed in the 
back, thought I was crazy. Each morning when I awak ened 
there would be a large brown paper bag on the porch . The 
contents varied but mostly the bags contained tomat oes, 
radishes, oranges, green onions, cans of soup, red onions. I 
drank beer with them every other night until 4 or 5  am. The 
old man would pass out and the old lady and I would  hold 
hands and I'd kiss her now and then. I always gave her a big 
one at the door. She was terribly wrinkled but she couldn't 
help that. She was Catholic and looked cute when sh e put on 
her pink hat and went to church on Sunday morning.

I think I met Lydia Vance at my first poetry readin g. It was 
at a bookstore on Kenmore Ave., The Drawbridge. Aga in, I was 
terrified. Superior yet terrified. When I walked in  there 
was standing room only. Peter, who ran the store an d was 
living with a black girl, had a pile of cash in fro nt of 
him. "Shit," he said to me, "if I could always pack  them in 
like this I'd have enough money to take another tri p to 
India!" I walked in and they began applauding. As f ar as 
poetry readings were concerned, I was about to bust  my 
cherry.

I read 30 minutes then called a break. I was still sober and 
I could feel the eyes staring at me from out of the  dark. A 
few people came up and talked to me. Then during a lull 
Lydia Vance walked up. I was sitting at a table dri nking 
beer. She put both hands on the edge of the table, bent over 
and looked at me. She had long brown hair, quite lo ng, a 
prominent nose, and one eye didn't quite match the other. 
But she projected vitality--you knew that she was t here. I 
could feel vibrations running between us. Some of t he 
vibrations were confused and were not good but they  were 
there. She looked at me and I looked back. Lydia Va nce had 
on a suede cowgirl jacket with a fringe around the neck. Her 
breasts were good. I told her, "I'd like to rip tha t fringe 
off your jacket--we could begin there!" Lydia walke d off. It 
hadn't worked. I never knew what to say to the ladi es. But 
she had a behind. I watched that beautiful behind a s she 
walked away. The seat of her blue-jeans cradled it and I 
watched it as she walked away.

I finished the second half of the reading and forgo t about 
Lydia just as I forgot about the women I passed on the 
sidewalks. I took my money, signed some napkins, so me pieces 
of paper, then left, and drove back home.

I was still working each night on the first novel. I never 
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started writing until 6:18 pm. That was when I used  to punch 
in at the Terminal Annex Post Office. It was 6 pm w hen they 
arrived: Peter and Lydia Vance. I opened the door. Peter 
said, "Look, Henry, look what I brought you!"

Lydia jumped up on the coffee table. Her bluejeans fit 
tighter than ever. She flung her long brown hair fr om side 
to side. She was insane; she was miraculous. For th e first 
time I considered the possibility of actually makin g love to 
her. She began reciting poetry. Her own. It was ver y bad. 
Peter tried to stop her, "No! No! No rhyming poetry  in Henry 
Chinaski's house!"

"Let her go, Peter!"

I wanted to watch her buttocks. She strode up and d own that 
old coffeetable. Then she danced. She waved her arm s. The 
poetry was terrible, the body and the madness weren 't.

Lydia jumped down.

"How'd you like it, Henry?"

"What?"

"The poetry."

"Hardly."

Lydia stood there with her sheets of poetry in her hand. 
Peter grabbed her. "Let's fuck!" he said to her. "C ome on, 
let's fuck!"

She pushed him off.

"All right," Peter said. "Then I'm leaving!"

"So leave. I've got my car," Lydia said. "I can get  back to 
my place."

Peter ran to the door. He stopped and turned. "All right, 
Chinaski! Don't forget what I brought you!"

He slammed the door and was gone. Lydia sat down on  the 
couch, near the door. I sat about a foot away from her. I 
looked at her. She looked marvelous. I was afraid. I reached 
out and touched her long hair. The hair was magic. I pulled 
my hand away. "Is all that hair really yours?" I as ked. I 
knew it was. "Yes," she said, "it is." I put my han d under 
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her chin and very awkwardly I tried to turn her hea d toward 
mine. I was not confident in these situations. I ki ssed her 
lightly.

Lydia jumped up. "I've got to go. I'm paying a baby  sitter."

"Look," I said, "stay. I'll pay. Just stay a while. "

"No, I can't," she said, "I've got to go."

She walked to the door. I followed her. She opened the door. 
Then she turned. I reached for her one last time. S he lifted 
up her face and gave me the tiniest kiss. Then she pulled 
away and put some typed papers in my hand. The door  closed. 
I sat on the couch with the papers in my hand and l istened 
to her car start.

The poems were stapled together, mimeographed and c alled 
HERRRR. I read some of them. They were interesting,  full of 
humor and sexuality, but badly written. They were b y Lydia 
and her three sisters--all so jolly and brave and s exy 
together. I threw the sheets away and I opened my p int of 
whiskey. It was dark outside. The radio played most ly Mozart 
and Brahms and the Bee.

2

A day or so later I got a poem in the mail from Lyd ia. It 
was a long poem and it began:

Come out, old troll, Come out of your dark hole, ol d troll, 
Come out into the sunlight with us and Let us put d aisies in 
your hair . . .

The poem went on to tell me how good it would feel to dance 
in the fields with female fawn creatures who would bring me 
joy and true knowledge. I put the letter in a dress er 
drawer.

I was awakened the next morning by a knocking on th e glass 
panes of my front door. It was 10:30 am.

"Go away," I said.

"It's Lydia."

"All right. Wait a minute."

I put on a shirt and some pants and opened the door . Then I 
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ran to the bathroom and vomited. I tried to brush m y teeth 
but only vomited again--the sweetness of the toothp aste 
turned my stomach. I came out.

"You're sick," Lydia said. "Do you want me to leave ?"

"Oh no, I'm all right. I always wake up like this."

Lydia looked good. The light came through the curta ins and 
shone on her. She had an orange in her hand and was  tossing 
it into the air. The orange spun through the sunlit  morning.

"I can't stay," she said, "but I want to ask you so mething."

"Sure."

"I'm a sculptress. I want to sculpt your head."

"All right."

"You'll have to come to my place. I don't have a st udio. 
We'll have to do it at my place. That won't make yo u 
nervous, will it?"

"No."

I wrote down her address, and instructions how to g et there.

"Try to show up by eleven in the morning. The kids come home 
from school in mid-afternoon and it's distracting."

"I'll be there at eleven," I told her.

I sat across from Lydia in her breakfast nook. Betw een us 
was a large mound of clay. She began asking questio ns.

"Are your parents still alive?"

"No."

"You like L.A.?"

"It's my favorite city."

"Why do you write about women the way you do?"

"Like what?"

"You know."
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"No, I don't."

"Well, I think it's a damned shame that a man who w rites as 
well as you do just doesn't know anything about wom en."

I didn't answer.

"Damn it! What did Lisa do with . . . ?" She began searching 
the room. "Oh, little girls who run off with their mother's 
tools!"

Lydia found another one. "I'll make this one do. Ho ld still 
now, relax but hold still."

I was facing her. She worked at the mound of clay w ith a 
wooden tool tipped with a loop of wire. She waved t he tool 
at me over the mound of clay. I watched her. Her ey es looked 
at me.

They were large, dark brown. Even her bad eye, the one that 
didn't quite match the other, looked good. I looked  back. 
Lydia worked. Time passed. I was in a trance. Then she said, 
"How about a break? Care for a beer?"

"Fine. Yes."

When she got up to go to the refrigerator I followe d her. 
She got the bottle out and closed the door. As she turned I 
grabbed her around the waist and pulled her to me. I put my 
mouth and body against hers. She held the beer bott le out at 
arm's length with one hand. I kissed her. I kissed her 
again. Lydia pushed me away.

"All right," she said, "enough. We have work to do. "

We sat back down and I drank my beer while Lydia sm oked a 
cigarette, the clay between us. Then the doorbell r ang. 
Lydia got up. A fat woman stood there with frantic,  pleading 
eyes.

"This is my sister, Glendoline."

"Hi."

Glendoline pulled up a chair and started talking. S he could 
talk. If she was a sphinx she could have talked, if  she was 
a stone she could have talked. I wondered when she' d get 
tired and leave. Even after I stopped listening it was like 
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being battered with tiny pingpong balls. Glendoline  had no 
concept of time or any idea that she might be intru ding. She 
talked on and on.

"Listen," I said finally, "when are you going to le ave?"

Then a sister act began. They began talking to each  other. 
They were both standing up, waving their arms at ea ch other. 
The voices pitched higher. They threatened each oth er with 
physical harm. At last--near the world's end--Glend oline did 
a gigantic twist of torso and flung herself out of the 
doorway through the large flapbang of the screen do or and 
was gone--but still heard, ignited and bemoaning--d own to 
her apartment in the back of the court.

Lydia and I walked back to the breakfast nook and s at down. 
She picked up her sculptor's tool. Her eyes looked into 
mine.

3

One morning a few days later I entered Lydia's cour tyard as 
she was walking in from the alley. She had been ove r to see 
her friend Tina who lived in an apartment house on the 
corner. She looked electric that morning, much like  the 
first time she had come over, with the orange.

"Ooooh," she said, "you've got on a new shirt!"

It was true. I had bought the shirt because I was t hinking 
about her, about seeing her. I knew that she knew t hat, and 
was making fun of me, yet I didn't mind.

Lydia unlocked the door and we went inside. The cla y sat in 
the center of the breakfast nook table under a wet cloth. 
She pulled the cloth off. "What do you think?"

Lydia hadn't spared me. The scars were there, the a lcoholic 
nose, the monkey mouth, the eyes narrowed to slits,  and 
there was the dumb, pleased grin of a happy man, ri diculous, 
feeling his luck and wondering why. She was 30 and I was 
over 50. I didn't care.

"Yes," I said, "you've got me down. I like it. But it looks 
almost finished. I'm going to be depressed when it' s done. 
There have been some great mornings and afternoons. "

"Has it interfered with your writing?"
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"No, I only write after it gets dark. I can never w rite in 
the day."

Lydia picked up her modeling tool and looked at me.  "Don't 
worry. I have a lot more work to do. I want to get this one 
right."

At her first break she got a pint of whiskey out of  the 
refrigerator.

"Ah," I said.

"How much?" she asked holding up a tall water glass .

"Half and half."

She fixed the drink and I drank it right down.

"I've heard about you," she said.

"Like what?"

"About how you throw guys off your front porch. Tha t you 
beat your women."

"Beat my women?"

"Yes, somebody told me."

I grabbed Lydia and we went into our longest kiss e ver. I 
held her against the edge of the sink and began rub bing my 
cock against her. She pushed me away but I caught h er again 
in the center of the kitchen.

Lydia's hand reached for mine and pushed it down th e front 
of her jeans and into her panties. One fingertip fe lt the 
top of her cunt. She was wet. As I continued to kis s her I 
worked my finger down into her cunt. Then I pulled my hand 
out, broke away, got the pint and poured myself ano ther 
drink. I sat back down at the breakfast nook table and Lydia 
went around to the other side, sat down and looked at me. 
Then she began working on the clay again. I drank m y whiskey 
slowly.

"Look," I said, "I know your tragedy."

"What?"

"I know your tragedy."
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"What do you mean?"

"Listen," I said, "just forget it."

"I want to know."

"I don't want to hurt your feelings."

"I want to know what the hell you're talking about. "

"O.K., if you give me another drink I'll tell you."

"All right." Lydia took my empty glass and gave me half-
whiskey, half-water. I drank it down again.

"Well?" she asked.

"Hell, you know."

"Know what?"

"You've got a big pussy."

"What?"

"It's not uncommon. You've had two children."

Lydia sat silently working on the clay. Then she la id down 
her tool. She walked over to the corner of the kitc hen near 
the back door. I watched her bend down and pull her  boots 
off. Then she pushed down her jeans and her panties . Her 
cunt was right there looking at me.

"All right, you bastard," she said. "I'm going to s how you 
you're wrong."

I took off my shoes, pants and shorts. I got down o n my 
knees on the linoleum floor, and then eased down on  top of 
her, stretching out. I began to kiss her. I hardene d quickly 
and felt myself penetrate her.

I began to stroke . . . one, two, three. . . .

There was a knock on the front door. It was a child 's 
knock-- tiny fists, frantic, persistent. Lydia quic kly 
pushed me off. "It's Lisa! She didn't go to school today! 
She's been over at. . . ."Lydia jumped up and began  pulling 
her clothes on.
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"Get dressed!" she said to me.

I got dressed as quickly as I could. Lydia went to the door 
and there was her five year old daughter: "MOMMY! M OMMY! I 
cut my finger!"

I wandered into the front room. Lydia had Lisa on h er lap. 
"Oooo, let Mommy see. Oooo, let Mommy kiss your fin ger. 
Mommy will make it better!"

"MOMMY, it hurts!"

I looked at the cut. It was almost invisible.

"Look," I told Lydia finally, "I'll see you tomorro w."

"I'm sorry," she said.

"I know."

Lisa looked up at me, the tears were coming and com ing.

"Lisa won't let anything bad happen to her Momma," Lydia 
said.

I opened the door, closed the door and walked to my  1962 
Mercury Comet.

4

I was editing a little magazine at the time, The La xative 
Approach. I had two co-editors and we felt that we were 
printing the best poets of our time. Also some of t he other 
kind. One of the editors was a 6-foot-2 subnormal h igh 
school drop-out, Kenneth Mulloch (black), who was s upported 
partly by his mother and partly by his sister. The other 
editor was Sammy Levinson (Jewish), 27, who lived w ith his 
parents and was supported by them.

The sheets were printed. Now we had to collate them  and 
staple them into the covers.

"What you do," said Sammy, "is throw a collating pa rty. You 
serve drinks and a little bullshit and let them do the 
work."

"I hate parties," I said.
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"I'll do the inviting," said Sammy. 

"All right," I said, and I invited Lydia.

The night of the party Sammy arrived with the sheet s already 
collated. He was a nervous sort with a head-tic and  he 
hadn't been able to wait to see his own poems in pr int. He 
had collated The Laxative Approach all by himself, and then 
stapled the covers on. Kenneth Mulloch was not to b e found--
he probably was either in jail or had been committe d.

People arrived. I knew very few of them. I walked t o my 
landlady's in the back court. She came to the door.

"I'm having a big party, Mrs. O'Keefe. I want you a nd your 
husband to come. Plenty of beer, pretzels and chips ."

"Oh, my God, no!"

"What's the matter?"

"I've seen the people going in there! Those beards and all 
that hair and those raggedy-ass clothes! Bracelets and beads 
. . . they look like a bunch of communists! How can  you 
stand people like that?"

"I can't stand those people either, Mrs. O'Keefe. W e just 
drink beer and talk. It doesn't mean anything."

"You watch them. That kind will steal the plumbing. "

She closed the door.

Lydia arrived late. She came through the door like an 
actress. The first thing I noticed was her large co wboy hat 
with a lavender feather pinned to the side. She did n't speak 
to me but immediately sat down next to a young book store 
clerk and began an intense conversation with him. I  began 
drinking more heavily and some of the drive and hum or left 
my conversation. The bookstore clerk was a good eno ugh sort, 
trying to be a writer. His name was Randy Evans but  he was 
too far into Kafka to accomplish any kind of litera ry 
clarity. We had published him in The Laxative Appro ach 
rather than hurt his feelings and also to get distr ibution 
for the magazine through his bookstore.

I drank my beer and wandered around. I walked out o n the 
back porch, sat on the stoop in the alley and watch ed a 
large black cat trying to get into a garbage can. I  walked 
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down towards him. He leaped off the garbage can as I 
approached. He stood 3 or 4 feet away watching me. I took 
the lid off the garbage can. The stench was horribl e. I 
puked into the can. I dropped the lid on the paveme nt. The 
cat leaped up, stood, all four feet together upon t he rim of 
the can. He hesitated, then brilliant under a half- moon, he 
leaped into it all.

Lydia was still talking to Randy, and I noticed tha t under 
the table one of her feet was touching one of Randy 's. I 
opened another beer.

Sammy had the crowd laughing. I was a little better  at it 
than he was when I wanted to get the crowd laughing  but I 
wasn't very good that night. There were 15 or 16 me n and two 
women--Lydia and April. April was on ATD and fat. S he was 
stretched out on the floor. After an hour or so she  got up 
and left with Carl, a burned-out speed freak. That left 15 
or 16 men and Lydia. I found a pint of scotch in th e 
kitchen, took it out on the back porch, and had a b ite now 
and then.

The men began leaving gradually as the night went o n. Even 
Randy Evans left. Finally there was only Sammy, Lyd ia and 
myself. Lydia was talking to Sammy. Sammy said some  funny 
things. I was able to laugh. Then he said he had to  go.

"Please don't go, Sammy," said Lydia.

"Let the kid go," I said.

"Yeah, I gotta go," said Sammy.

After Sammy left Lydia said, "You didn't have to dr ive him 
away. Sammy's funny, Sammy's really funny. You hurt  his 
feelings."

"But I want to talk to you alone, Lydia."

"I enjoy your friends. I don't get to meet all kind s of 
people the way you do. I like people!"

"I don't."

"I know you don't. But I do. People come to see you . Maybe 
if they didn't come to see you you'd like them bett er."

"No, the less I see them the better I like them."
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"You hurt Sammy's feelings."

"Oh shit, he's gone home to his mother."

"You're jealous, you're insecure. You think I want to go to 
bed with every man I talk to."

"No I don't. Listen, how about a little drink?"

I got up and mixed her one. Lydia lit a long cigare tte and 
sipped at her drink. "You sure look good in that ha t," I 
said. "That purple feather is something."

"It's my father's hat."

"Won't he miss it?"

"He's dead."

I pulled Lydia over to the couch and gave her a lon g kiss. 
She told me about her father. He had died and left all 4 
sisters a bit of money. That had enabled them to be  
independent and had enabled Lydia to divorce her hu sband. 
She also told me she'd had some kind of breakdown a nd spent 
time in a madhouse. I kissed her again. "Look," I s aid, 
"let's lay down on the bed. I'm tired."

To my surprise she followed me into the bedroom. I stretched 
out on the bed and felt her sit down. I closed my e yes and 
could tell she was pulling her boots off. I heard o ne boot 
hit the floor, then the other. I began to undress o n the 
bed. I reached up and shut off the overhead light. I 
continued undressing. We kissed some more.

"How long has it been since you've had a woman?"

"Four years."

"Four years?"

"Yes."

"I think you deserve some love," she said. "I had a  dream 
about you. I opened your chest like a cabinet, it h ad doors, 
and when I opened the doors I saw all kinds of soft  things 
inside you--teddy bears, tiny fuzzy animals, all th ese soft, 
cuddly things. Then I had a dream about this other man. He 
walked up to me and handed me some pieces of paper.  He was a 
writer. I took the pieces of paper and looked at th em. And 
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the pieces of paper had cancer. His writing had can cer. I go 
by my dreams. You deserve some love."

We kissed again.

"Listen," she said, "after you stick that thing ins ide me, 
pull it out just before you come. O.K.?"

"I understand."

I climbed on top of her. It was good. It was someth ing 
happening, something real, and with a girl 20 years  younger 
than I was and really, after all, beautiful. I did about 10 
strokes--and came inside of her.

She leaped up.

"You son-of-a-bitch! You came inside of me!"

"Lydia, it's been so long ... it felt so good ... I  couldn't 
help it. It sneaked up on me! Honest to Christ, I c ouldn't 
help it."

She ran into the bathroom and let the water run int o the 
tub. She stood in front of the mirror running a com b through 
her long brown hair. She was truly beautiful.

"You son-of-a-bitch! God, what a dumb high school t rick. 
That's high school shit! And it couldn't have happe ned at a 
worse time! Well, we're shackjobs now! We're shackj obs now!"

I moved toward her in the bathroom. "Lydia, I love you."

"Get the hell away from me!"

She pushed me out, closed the door, and I stood out  in the 
hall, listening to the bath water run.

5

I didn't see Lydia for a couple of days, although I  did 
manage to phone her 6 or 7 times during that period . Then 
the weekend arrived. Her ex-husband, Gerald, always  took the 
children over the weekend.

I drove up to her court about 11 am that Saturday m orning 
and knocked. She was in tight bluejeans, boots, ora nge 
blouse. Her eyes seemed a darker brown than ever an d in the 
sunlight, as she opened the door, I noticed a natur al red in 
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her dark hair. It was startling. She allowed me to kiss her, 
then she locked the door behind us and we went to m y car. We 
had decided on the beach--not for bathing--it was m id-
winter--but for something to do.

We drove along. It felt good having Lydia in the ca r with 
me.

"That was some party," she said. "You call that a c ollating 
party? That was a copulating party, that's what tha t was. A 
copulating party!"

I drove with one hand and rested the other on her i nner 
thigh. I couldn't help myself. Lydia didn't seem to  notice. 
As I drove along the hand slid down between her leg s. She 
went on talking. Suddenly she said, "Take you hand off. 
That's my pussy!"

"Sorry," I said.

Neither of us said anything until we reached the pa rking lot 
at Venice beach. "You want a sandwich and a Coke or  
something?" I asked. "All right," she said.

We went into the small Jewish delicatessen to get t he things 
and we took them to a knoll of grass that overlooke d the 
sea. We had sandwiches, pickles, chips and soft dri nks. The 
beach was almost deserted and the food tasted fine.  Lydia 
was not talking. I was amazed at how quickly she at e. She 
ripped into her sandwich with a savagery, took larg e 
swallows of Coke, ate half a pickle in one bite and  reached 
for a handful of potato chips. I am, on the contrar y, a very 
slow eater.

Passion, I thought, she has passion.

"How's that sandwich?" I asked.

"Pretty good. I was hungry."

"They make good sandwiches. Do you want anything el se?"

"Yes, I'd like a candy bar."

"What kind?"

"Oh, any kind. Something good."

I took a bite of my sandwich, a swallow of Coke, pu tthem 
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down and walked over to the store. I bought two can dy bars 
so that she might have a choice. As I walked back a  tall 
black man was moving toward the knoll. It was a chi lly day 
but he had his shirt off and he had a very muscular  body. He 
appeared to be in his early twenties. He walked ver y slowly 
and erect. He had a long slim neck and a gold earri ng hung 
from the left ear. He passed in front of Lydia, alo ng the 
sand on the ocean side of the knoll. I came up and sat down 
beside Lydia.

"Did you see that guy?" she asked.

"Yes."

"Jesus Christ, here I am with you, you're twenty ye ars older 
than I am. I could have something like that. What t he hell's 
wrong with me?"

"Look. Here are a couple of candy bars. Take one."

She took one, ripped the paper off, took a bite and  watched 
the young black man as he walked away along the sho re.

"I'm tired of the beach," she said, "let's go back to my 
place."

We remained apart a week. Then one afternoon I was over at 
Lydia's place and we were on her bed, kissing. Lydi a pulled 
away.

"You don't know anything about women, do you?"

"What do you mean?"

"I mean, I can tell by reading your poems and stori es that 
you just don't know anything about women."

"Tell me more."

"Well, I mean for a man to interest me he's got to eat my 
pussy. Have you ever eaten pussy?"

"No."

"You're over 50 years old and you've never eaten pu ssy?"

"No."

"It's too late."
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"Why?"

"You can't teach an old dog new tricks."

"Sure you can."

"No, it's too late for you."

"I've always been a slow starter."

Lydia got up and walked into the other room. She ca me back 
with a pencil and a piece of paper. "Now, look, I w ant to 
show you something." She began to draw on the paper . "Now, 
this is a cunt, and here is something you probably don't 
know about--the clit. That's where the feeling is. The clit 
hides, you see, it comes out now and then, it's pin k and 
very sensitive. Sometimes it will hide from you and  you have 
to find it, you just touch it with the tip of your tongue. 
..."

"O.K.," I said, "I've got it."

"I don't think you can do it. I tell you, you can't  teach an 
old dog new tricks."

"Let's take our clothes off and lay down."

We undressed and stretched out. I began kissing Lyd ia. I 
dropped from the lips to the neck, then down to the  breasts. 
Then I was down at the bellybutton. I moved lower.

"No you can't," she said. "Blood and pee come out o f there, 
think of it, blood and pee. ..."

I got down there and began licking. She had drawn a n 
accurate picture for me. Everything was where it wa s 
supposed to be. I heard her breathing heavily, then  moaning. 
It excited me. I got a hard-on. The clit came out b ut it 
wasn't exactly pink, it was purplish-pink. I teased  the 
clit. Juices appeared and mixed with the cunt hairs . Lydia 
moaned and moaned. Then I heard the front door open  and 
close. I heard footsteps. I looked up. A small blac k boy 
about 5 years old stood beside the bed.

"What the hell do you want?" I asked him.

"You got any empty bottles?" he asked me.
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"No, I don't have any empty bottles," I told him.

He walked out of the bedroom, into the front room, out the 
front door and was gone.

"God," said Lydia, "I thought the front door was lo cked. 
That was Bonnie's little boy."

Lydia got up and locked the front door. She came ba ck and 
stretched out. It was about 4 pm on a Saturday afte rnoon.

I ducked back down.

6

Lydia liked parties. And Harry was a party-giver. S o we were 
on our way to Harry Ascot's. Harry was the editor o f Retort, 
a little magazine. His wife wore long see-through d resses, 
showed her panties to the men, and went barefoot.

"The first thing I liked about you," said Lydia, "w as that 
you didn't have a t.v. in your place. My ex-husband  looked 
at t.v. every night and all through the weekend. We  even had 
to arrange our lovemaking to fit the t.v. schedule. "

"Umm. . . ."

"Another thing I liked about your place was that it  was 
filthy. Beer bottles all over the floor. Lots of tr ash 
everywhere. Dirty dishes, and a shit-ring in your t oilet, 
and the crud in your bathtub. All those rusty razor blades 
laying around the bathroom sink. I knew that you wo uld eat 
pussy."

"You judge a man according to his surroundings, rig ht?"

"Right. When I see a man with a tidy place I know t here's 
something wrong with him. And if it's too tidy, he' s a fag."

We drove up and got out. The apartment was upstairs . The 
music was loud. I rang the bell. Harry Ascot answer ed the 
door. He had a gentle and generous smile. "Come in, " he 
said.

The literary crowd was in there drinking wine and b eer, 
talking, gathered in clusters. Lydia was excited. I  looked 
around and sat down. Dinner was about to be served.  Harry 
was a good fisherman, he was a better fisherman tha n he was 
a writer, and a much better fisherman than he was a n editor. 
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The Ascots lived on fish while waiting for Harry's talents 
to start bringing in some money.

Diana, his wife, came out with the plates of fish a nd passed 
them around. Lydia sat next to me.

"Now," she said, "this is how you eat a fish. I'm a  country 
girl. Watch me."

She opened that fish, she did something with her kn ife to 
the backbone. The fish was in two neat pieces.

"Oh, I really liked that," said Diana. "Where did y ou say 
you were from?"

"Utah. Muleshead, Utah. Population ioo. I grew up o n a 
ranch. My father was a drunk. He's dead now. Maybe that's 
why I'm with him. ..." She jerked a thumb at me.

We ate.

After the fish was consumed Diana carried the bones  away. 
Then there was chocolate cake and strong (cheap) re d wine.

"Oh, this cake is good," said Lydia, "can I have an other 
piece?"

"Sure, darling," said Diana.

"Mr. Chinaski," said a dark-haired girl from across  the 
room, "I've read translations of your books in Germ any. 
You're very popular in Germany."

"That's nice," I said. "I wish they'd send me some 
royalties. . . ."

"Look," said Lydia, "let's not talk about literary crap. 
Let's do something!" She leaped up and did a bump a nd a 
grind. "LET'S DANCE!"

Harry Ascot put on his gentle and generous smile an d walked 
over and turned up the stereo. He turned it up as l oud as it 
would go.

Lydia danced around the room and a young blond boy with 
ringlets glued to his forehead joined her. They beg an 
dancing together. Others got up and danced. I sat t here.

Randy Evans was sitting next to me. I could see he was 
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watching Lydia too. He began talking. He talked and  he 
talked. Thankfully I couldn't hear him, the stereo was too 
loud.

I watched Lydia dance with the boy with the ringlet s. Lydia 
could move it. Her movements lurked upon the sexual . I 
looked at the other girls and they didn't seem to b e dancing 
that way; but, I thought, that's only because I kno w Lydia 
and I don't know them.

Randy kept on talking even though I didn't answer. The dance 
ended and Lydia came back and sat down next to me.

"Ooooh, I'm pooped! I think I'm out of shape."

Another record dropped into place and Lydia got up and 
joined the boy with the golden ringlets. I kept dri nking 
beer and wine.

There were many records. Lydia and the boy danced a nd 
danced--center stage as the others moved around the m, each 
dance more intimate than the last.

I kept drinking the beer and the wine.

A wild loud dance was in progress. . . . The boy wi th the 
golden ringlets raised both hands above his head. L ydia 
pressed against him. It was dramatic, erotic. They held 
their hands high over their heads and pressed their  bodies 
together. Body against body. He kicked his feet bac k, one at 
a time. Lydia imitated him. They stared into each o ther's 
eyes. I had to admit they were good. The record wen t on and 
on. Finally, it ended.

Lydia came back and sat down next to me. "I'm reall y 
pooped," she said.

"Look, I said, "I think I've had too much to drink.  Maybe we 
ought to get out of here."

"I've watched you pouring it down."

"Let's go. There'll be other parties."

We got up to leave. Lydia said something to Harry a nd Diana. 
When she came back we walked toward the door. As I opened it 
the boy with the golden ringlets came up to me. "He y, man, 
what do you think of me and your girl?"
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"You're O.K."

When we got outside I began vomiting, all the beer and the 
wine came up. It poured and splattered into the bru sh--
across the sidewalk--a gusher in the moonlight. Fin ally I 
straightened up and wiped my mouth with my hand.

"That guy worried you, didn't he?" she asked.

"Yes."

"Why?"

"It almost seemed like a fuck, maybe better."

"It didn't mean anything, it was just dancing."

"Suppose that I grabbed a woman on the street like that? 
Would music make it all right?"

"You don't understand. Each time I finished dancing  I came 
back and sat down next to you."

"O.K., O.K.," I said, "wait a minute."

I puked up another gusher on somebody's dying brush . We 
walked down the hill out of the Echo Park district toward 
Hollywood Boulevard.

We got into the car. It started and we drove west d own 
Hollywood toward Vermont.

"You know what we call guys like you?" asked Lydia.

"No."

"We call them," she said, "party-poopers."

7

We came in low over Kansas City, the pilot said the  
temperature was 20 degrees, and there I was in my t hin 
California sports coat and shirt, lightweight pants , summer 
stockings, and holes in my shoes. As we landed and taxied 
toward the ramp everybody was reaching for overcoat s, 
gloves, hats, mufflers. I let them all get off and then 
climbed down the portable stairway. There was Frenc hy 
leaning against a building and waiting. Frenchy tau ght drama 
and collected books, mostly mine. "Welcome to Kansa s Shitty, 
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Chinaski!" he said and handed me a bottle of tequil a. I took 
a good gulp and followed him into the parking lot. I had no 
baggage, just a portfolio full of poems. The car wa s warm 
and pleasant and we passed the bottle.

The roadways were frozen over with ice.

"Not everybody can drive on this fucking kind of ic e," said 
Frenchy. "You got to know what you're doing."

I opened the portfolio and began reading Frenchy a love poem 
Lydia had handed me at the airport:

"... your purple cock curved like a . . .

". . . when I squeeze your pimples, bullets of puss  like 
sperm ..."

"Oh SHIT!" hollered Frenchy. The car went into a sp in. 
Frenchy worked at the steering wheel.

"Frenchy," I said, lifting the tequila bottle and t aking a 
hit, "we're not going to make it."

We spun off the road and into a three foot ditch wh ich 
divided the highway. I handed him the bottle.

We got out of the car and climbed out of the ditch.  We 
thumbed passing cars, sharing what was left of the bottle. 
Finally a car stopped. A man in his mid-twenties, d runk, was 
at the wheel. "Where you fellows going?"

"A poetry reading," said Frenchy.

"A poetry reading?"

"Yeah, at the University."

"All right, get in."

He was a liquor salesman. The back seat of his car was 
packed with cases of beer.

"Have a beer," he said, "and get me one too."

He got us there. We drove right up into the campus center 
and parked on the lawn in front of the auditorium. We were 
only 15 minutes late. I got out, vomited, then we a ll walked 
in together. We had stopped for a pint of vodka to get me 
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through the reading.

I read about 20 minutes, then put the poems down. " This shit 
bores me," I said, "let's talk to each other."

I ended up screaming things at the audience and the y 
screamed back at me. That audience wasn't bad. They  were 
doing it for free. After about another 30 minutes a  couple 
of professors got me out of there. "We've got a roo m for 
you, Chinaski," one of them said, "in the women's 
dormitory."

"In the women's dorm?"

"That's right, a nice room."

... It was true. Up on the third floor. One of the profs had 
brought a fifth of whiskey. Another gave me a check  for the 
reading, plus air fare, and we sat around and drank  the 
whiskey and talked. I blacked out. When I came to e verybody 
was gone and there was half a fifth left. I sat the re 
drinking and thinking, hey, you're Chinaski, Chinas ki the 
legend. You've got an image. Now you're in the wome n's dorm. 
Hundreds of women in this place, hundreds of them.

All I had on were my shorts and stockings. I walked  out into 
the hall up to the nearest door. I knocked.

"Hey, I'm Henry Chinaski, the immortal writer! Open  up! I 
wanna show you something!"

I heard the girls giggling.

"O.K. now," I said, "how many of you are in there? 2? 3? It 
doesn't matter. I can handle 3! No problem! Hear me ? Open 
up! I have this HUGE purple thing! Listen, I'll bea t on the 
door with it!"

I took my fist and beat on the door. They kept gigg ling.

"So. You're not going to let Chinaski in, eh? Well,  FUCK 
YOU!"

I tried the next door. "Hey, girls! This is the bes t poet of 
the last 18 hundred years! Open the door! I'm gonna  show you 
something! Sweet meat for your vaginal lips!"

I tried the next door.
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I tried all the doors on that floor and then I walk ed down 
the stairway and worked all the doors on the second  floor 
and then all the doors on the first. I had the whis key with 
me and I got tired. It seemed like hours since I ha d left my 
room. I drank as I walked along. No luck.

I had forgotten where my room was, which floor it w as on. 
All I wanted, finally, was to get back to my room. I tried 
all the doors again, this time silently, very consc ious of 
my shorts and stockings. No luck. "The greatest men  are the 
most alone."

Back on the third floor I twisted a doorknob and th e door 
opened. There was my portfolio of poems . . . the e mpty 
drinking glasses, ashtrays full of cigarette stubs . . . my 
pants, my shirt, my shoes, my coat. It was a wonder ful 
sight. I closed the door, sat down on the bed and f inished 
the bottle of whiskey that I had been carrying with  me.

I awakened. It was daylight. I was in a strange cle an place 
with two beds, drapes, t.v., bath. It appeared to b e a motel 
room. I got up and opened the door. There was snow and ice 
out there. I closed the door and looked around. The re was no 
explanation. I had no idea where I was. I was terri bly hung 
over and depressed. I reached for the telephone and  placed a 
long distance call to Lydia in Los Angeles.

"Baby, I don't know where I am!"

"I thought you went to Kansas City?"

"I did. But now I don't know where I am, you unders tand? I 
opened the door and looked and there's nothing but frozen 
roads, ice, snow!"

"Where were you staying?"

"Last thing I remember I had a room in the women's dorm."

"Well, you probably made an ass out of yourself and  they 
moved you to a motel. Don't worry. Somebody will sh ow up to 
take care of you."

"Christ, don't you have any sympathy for my situati on?"

"You made an ass out of yourself. You generally alw ays make 
an ass out of yourself."

"What do you mean 'generally always'?"
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"You're just a lousy drunk," Lydia said. "Take a wa rm 
shower."

She hung up.

I walked over to the bed and stretched out. It was a nice 
motel room but it lacked character. I'd be damned i f I'd 
take a shower. I thought of turning on the t.v.

I slept finally. . . .

There was a knock on the door. Two bright young col lege boys 
stood there, ready to take me to the airport. I sat  on the 
edge of the bed putting on my shoes. "We got time f or a 
couple at the airport bar before take-off?" I asked .

"Sure, Mr. Chinaski," one of them said, "anything y ou want." 
"O.K." I said. "Then let's get the fuck out of here ."

8

I got back, made love to Lydia several times, got i n a fight 
with her, and left L. A. International late one mor ning to 
give a reading in Arkansas. I was lucky enough to h ave a 
seat by myself. The flight captain announced himsel f, if I 
heard correctly, as Captain Winehead. When the stew ardess 
came by I ordered a drink.

I was certain I knew one of the stewardesses. She l ived in 
Long Beach, had read some of my books, had written me a 
letter enclosing her photo and phone number. I reco gnized 
her from the photo. I had never gotten around to me eting her 
but I called her a number of times and one drunken night we 
had screamed at each other over the phone.

She stood up front trying not to notice me as I sta red at 
her behind and her calves and her breasts.

We had lunch, saw the Game of the Week, the after-l unch wine 
burned my throat, and I ordered two Bloody Marys.

When we got to Arkansas I transferred to a small tw o engine 
job. When the propellers started up the wings began  to 
vibrate and shake. They looked like they might fall  off. We 
lifted off and the stewardess asked if anybody want ed a 
drink. By then we all needed one. She staggered and  wobbled 
up and down the aisle selling drinks. Then she said , loudly, 
"DRINK UP! WE'RE GOING TO LAND!" We drank up and la nded. 

26



Fifteen minutes later we were up again. The steward ess asked 
if anybody wanted a drink. By then we all needed on e. Then 
she said, loudly, "DRINK UP! WE'RE GOING TO LAND!"

Professor Peter James and his wife, Selma, were the re to 
meet me. Selma looked like a movie starlet but with  much 
more class.

"You're looking great," said Pete.

"Your wife's looking great."

"You've got two hours before the reading."

Pete drove to their place. It was a split-level hou se with 
the guestroom on the lower level. I was shown my be droom, 
downstairs. "You want to eat?" Pete asked. "No, I f eel like 
I'm going to vomit." We went upstairs.

Backstage, just before the reading, Pete filled a w ater 
pitcher with vodka and orange juice. "An old woman runs the 
readings. She'd cream in her panties if she knew yo u were 
drinking. She's a nice old girl but she still think s poetry 
is about sunsets and doves in flight."

I went out and read. S.R.O. The luck was holding. T hey were 
like any other audience: they didn't know how to ha ndle some 
of the good poems, and during others they laughed a t the 
wrong times. I kept reading and pouring from the wa ter 
pitcher.

"What's that you're drinking?"

"This," I said, "is orange juice mixed with life."

"Do you have a girlfriend?"

"I'm a virgin."

"Why did you seek to become a writer?"

"Next question, please."

I read some more. I told them I had flown in with C aptain 
Winehead and had seen the Game of the Week. I told them that 
when I was in good spiritual shape I ate off one di sh and 
then washed it immediately. I read some more poems.  I read 
poems until the water pitcher was empty. Then I tol d them 
the reading was over. There was a bit of autographi ng and we 
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went to a party at Pete's house. . . .

I did my Indian dance, my Belly dance and my Broken -Ass-in-
the-Wind dance. It's hard to drink when you dance. And it's 
hard to dance when you drink. Peter knew what he wa s doing. 
He had couches and chairs lined up to separate the dancers 
from the drinkers. Each could go their own way with out 
bothering the other.

Pete walked up. He looked around the room at the wo men. 
"Which one do you want?" he asked.

"Is it that easy?"

"It's just southern hospitality."

There was one I had noticed, older than the others,  with 
protruding teeth. But her teeth protruded perfectly --pushing 
the lips out like an open passionate flower. I want ed my 
mouth on that mouth. She wore a short skirt and her  
pantyhose revealed good legs that kept crossing and  
uncrossing as she laughed and drank and tugged at h er skirt 
which would just not stay down. I sat next to her. "I'm--" I 
started to say. . . .

"I know who you are. I was at your reading."

"Thanks. I'd like to eat your pussy. I've gotten pr etty good 
at it. I'll drive you crazy."

"What do you think of Allen Ginsberg?"

"Look, don't get me off the track. I want your mout h, your 
legs, your ass."

"All right," she said.

"See you soon. I'm in the bedroom downstairs."

I got up, left her, had another drink. A young guy- -at least 
6 feet 6 inches tall--walked up to me. "Look, China ski, I 
don't believe all that shit about you living on ski drow and 
knowing all the dope dealers, pimps, whores, junkie s, horse 
players, fighters and drunks. ..."

"It's partly true."

"Bullshit," he said and walked off. A literary crit ic.
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Then this blonde, about 19, with rimless glasses an d a smile 
walked up. The smile never left. "I want to fuck yo u," she 
said. "It's your face."

"What about my face?"

"It's magnificent. I want to destroy your face with  my 
cunt."

"It might be the other way around."

"Don't bet on it."

"You're right. Cunts are indestructible."

I went back to the couch and started playing with t he legs 
of the one with the short skirt and moist flower li ps whose 
name was Lillian.

The party ended and I went downstairs with Lilly. W e 
undressed and sat propped against the pillows drink ing vodka 
and vodka mix. There was a radio and the radio play ed. Lilly 
told me that she had worked for years to put her hu sband 
through college and then when he had gotten his 
professorship he had divorced her.

"That's shaggy," I said.

"You been married?"

"Yes."

"What happened?"

'"Mental cruelty,' according to the divorce papers. "

"Was it true?" she asked.

"Of course: both ways."

I kissed Lilly. It was as good as I had imagined it  would 
be. The flower mouth was open. We clasped, I sucked  on her 
teeth. We broke.

"I think you," she said, looking at me with wide an d 
beautiful eyes, "are one of the two or three best w riters of 
today."

I switched off the bed lamp fast. I kissed her some  more, 
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played with her breasts and body, then went down on  her. I 
was drunk, but I think I did O.K. But after that I couldn't 
do it the other way. I rode and rode and rode. I wa s hard 
but I couldn't come. Finally I rolled off and went to sleep. 
. . .

In the morning Lilly was flat on her back, snoring.  I went 
to the bathroom, pissed, brushed my teeth and washe d my 
face. Then I crawled back into bed. I turned her to ward me 
and started playing with her parts. I am always ver y horny 
when hungover--not horny to eat but horny to blast.  Fucking 
was the best cure for hangovers. It got all the par ts 
ticking again. Her breath was so bad that I didn't want the 
flower mouth. I mounted. She gave a small groan. Fo r me, it 
was very good. I don't think I gave her more than t wenty 
strokes before I came.

After a while I heard her get up and walk to the ba throom. 
Lillian. By the time she came back I had turned my back to 
her and was nearly asleep.

After 15 minutes she got out of bed and began to dr ess.

"What's wrong?" I asked.

"I've got to get out of here. I've got to take my k ids to 
school."

Lillian closed the door and ran up the stairway.

I got up, walked to the bathroom, and stared for a while at 
my face in the mirror.

At ten am I went upstairs for breakfast. I found Pe te and 
Selma. Selma looked great. How did one get a Selma?  The dogs 
of this world never ended up with a Selma. Dogs end ed up 
with dogs. Selma served us breakfast. She was beaut iful and 
one man owned her, a college professor. That was no t quite 
right, somehow. Educated hotshot smoothies. Educati on was 
the new god, and educated men the new plantation ma sters.

"It was a damned good breakfast," I told them. "Tha nks 
much."

"How was Lilly?" Pete asked.

"Lilly was very good."

"You've got to read again tonight, you know. It'll be at a 
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smaller college, more conservative.

"All right. I'll be careful."

"What are you going to read?"

"Old stuff, I guess."

We finished our coffee and walked into the front ro om and 
sat down. The phone rang, Pete answered, talked, th en turned 
to me. "Guy from the local paper wants to interview  you. 
What'll I tell him?"

"Tell him all right."

Pete relayed the answer, then walked over and picke d up my 
latest book and a pen. "I thought you might want to  write 
something in this for Lilly."

I opened the book to the title page. "Dear Lilly," I wrote. 
"You will always be part of my life! . . .

Henry Chinaski."

9

Lydia and I were always fighting. She was a flirt a nd it 
irritated me. When we ate out I was sure she was ey eballing 
some man across the room. When my male friends came  by to 
visit and Lydia was there I could hear her conversa tion 
become intimate and sexual. She always sat very clo se to my 
friends, positioning herself as near them as possib le. It 
was my drinking that irritated Lydia. She loved sex  and my 
drinking got in the way of our lovemaking. "Either you're 
too drunk to do it at night or too sick to do it in  the 
morning," she'd say. Lydia would go into a rage if I even 
drank a bottle of beer in front of her. We split up  at least 
once a week-- "Forever"--but always managed to make  up, 
somehow. She had finished sculpting my head and had  given it 
to me. When we'd split I'd put the head in my car n ext to me 
on the front seat, drive it over to her place and l eave it 
outside her door on the porch. Then I'd go to a pho ne booth, 
ring hervup and say, "Your goddamned head is outsid e the 
door!" That head went back and forth. . . .

We had just split again and I had dropped off the h ead. I 
was drinking, a free man again. I had a young frien d, Bobby, 
a rather bland kid who worked in a porno bookstore and was a 
photographer on the side. He lived a couple of bloc ks away. 
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Bobby was having trouble with himself and with his wife, 
Valerie. He phoned one evening and said he was brin ging 
Valerie over to stay the night with me. It sounded fine. 
Valerie was 22, absolutely lovely, with long blond hair, mad 
blue eyes and a beautiful body. Like Lydia, she had  also 
spent some time in a madhouse. After a while I hear d them 
drive up on the lawn in front of my court. Valerie got out. 
I remembered Bobby telling me that when he first in troduced 
Valerie to his parents they had commented on her dr ess--that 
they liked it very much--and she had said, "Yeah, w ell how 
about the rest of me?" She had pulled her dress up over her 
hips. And didn't have any panties on.

Valerie knocked. I heard Bobby drive off. I let her  in. She 
looked fine. I poured two scotch and waters. Neithe r of us 
spoke. We drank those and I poured two more. After that I 
said, "Come on, let's make a bar." We got into my c ar. The 
Glue Machine was right around the corner. I had bee n 86'd 
earlier that week but nothing was said when we walk ed in. We 
got a table and ordered drinks. We still didn't tal k. I just 
looked into those mad blue eyes. We were sitting si de by 
side and I kissed her. Her mouth was cool and open.  I kissed 
her again and our legs pressed together. Bobby had a nice 
wife. Bobby was crazy to pass her around.

We decided on dinner. We each ordered a steak and w e drank 
and we kissed while we waited. The barmaid said, "O h, you're 
in love!" and we both laughed. When the steaks came  Valerie 
said, "I don't want to eat mine." "I don't want to eat mine 
either," I said.

We drank for another hour and then decided to go ba ck to my 
place. As I drove the car up on the front lawn I sa w a woman 
in the driveway. It was Lydia. She had an envelope in her 
hand. I got out of the car with Valerie and Lydia l ooked at 
us. "Who's that?" asked Valerie. "The woman I love, " I told 
her.

"Who's the bitch?" screamed Lydia.

Valerie turned and ran down the sidewalk. I could h ear her 
high heels on the pavement. "Come on in," I told Ly dia. She 
followed me in.

"I came here to give this letter to you and it look s like I 
came at the right time. Who was she?"

"Bobby's wife. We're just friends."
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"You were going to fuck her, weren't you?"

"Now look, I told her I love you."

"You were going to fuck her, weren't you?"

"Now look, baby ..."

Suddenly she shoved me. I was standing in front of the 
coffee table which was in front of the couch. I fel l 
backward over the coffee table and into the space b etween 
the table and the couch. I heard the door slam. And  as I got 
up I heard the engine of Lydia's car start. Then sh e drove 
off.

Son-of-a-bitch, I thought, one minute I've got two women and 
the next I've got none.

10

I was surprised the next morning when April knocked  on the 
door. April was the one on ATD who had been at Harr y Ascot's 
party and who had left with the speed freak. It was  11 am. 
April came in and sat down.

"I've always admired your work," she said.

I got her a beer and got myself a beer.

"God is a hook in the sky," she said.

"All right," I said.

April was on the heavy side but not too fat. She ha d big 
hips and a large ass and her hair fell straight dow n. There 
was something about the size of her--rugged, like s he could 
handle an ape. Her mental deficiency was attractive  to me 
because she didn't play games. She crossed her legs , showing 
me enormous white flanks.

"I planted tomato seeds down in the basement of the  
apartment house I live in," she said.

"I'll take some when they come up," I said.

"I've never had a driver's license," April said. "M y mother 
lives in New Jersey."

"My mother's dead," I said. I walked over and sat n ext to 
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her on the couch. I grabbed her and kissed her. Whi le I was 
kissing her she looked right into my eyes. I broke off. 
"Let's fuck," I said.

"I have an infection," said April.

"What?"

"It's sort of a fungus. Nothing serious."

"Could I catch it?"

"It's kind of a milky discharge."

"Could I catch it?"

"I don't think so."

"Let's fuck."

"I don't know if I want to fuck."

"It'll feel good. Let's go into the bedroom."

April walked into the bedroom and started taking of f her 
clothes. I took mine off. We got under the sheets. I began 
playing with her parts and kissing her. I mounted h er. It 
was very strange. As if her cunt ran from side to s ide. I 
knew I was in there, it felt like I was in there, b ut I kept 
slipping sideways, to the left. I kept humping. It was 
exciting like that. I finished and rolled off.

Later I drove her to her apartment and we went up. We talked 
for a long while and I left only after making note of the 
apartment number and the address. As I walked throu gh the 
lobby I recognized the apartment house lock boxes. I had 
delivered mail there many times as a mailman. I wen t out to 
my car and drove off.

11

Lydia had two children; Tonto, a boy of 8, and Lisa , the 
little girl of 5 who had interrupted our first fuck . We were 
together at the table one night eating dinner. Thin gs were 
going well between Lydia and me and I stayed for di nner 
almost every night, then slept with Lydia and left about 11 
am the next morning to go back to my place to check  the mail 
and write. The children slept in the next room on a  
waterbed. It was an old, small house which Lydia re nted from 
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an ex-Japanese wrestler now into real estate. He wa s 
obviously interested in Lydia. That was all right. It was a 
nice old house.

"Tonto," I said as we were eating, "you know that w hen your 
mother screams at night I'm not beating her. You kn ow who's 
really in trouble."

"Yes, I know."

"Then why don't you come in and help me?"

"Uh-uh. I know her."

"Listen, Hank," said Lydia, "don't turn my kids aga inst me."

"He's the ugliest man in the world," said Lisa.

I liked Lisa. She was going to be a sexpot some day , a 
sexpot with personality.

After dinner Lydia and I went to our bedroom and st retched 
out. Lydia was into blackheads and pimples. I had a  bad 
complexion. She moved the lamp down near my face an d began. 
I liked it.

It made me tingle and sometimes I got a hard-on. Ve ry 
intimate. Sometimes between squeezes Lydia would gi ve me a 
kiss. She always worked on my face first and then m oved on 
to my back and chest.

"You love me?"

"Yeh."

"Oooh, look at this one!"

It was a blackhead with a long yellow tail.

"It's nice," I said.

She was laying flat on top of me. She stopped squee zing and 
looked at me. "I'll put you in your grave, you fat fuck!"

I laughed. Then Lydia kissed me.

"I'll put you back in the madhouse," I told her.

"Turn over. Let me get your back."
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I turned over. She squeezed at the back of my neck.  "Oooh, 
there's a good one! It shot out! It hit me in the e ye!"

"You ought to wear goggles."

"Let's have a little Henry!" "Think of it, a little  Henry 
Chinaski!"

"Let's wait a while."

"I want a baby now!"

"Let's wait."

"All we do is sleep and eat and lay around and make  love. 
We're like slugs. Slug-love, I call it."

"I like it."

"You used to write over here. You were busy. You'd bring ink 
and make your drawings. Now you go home and do all the 
interesting things there. You just eat and sleep he re and 
then leave first thing in the morning. It's dull."

"I like it."

"We haven't been to a party in months! I like to se e people! 
I'm bored! I'm so bored I'm about to go crazy! I wa nt to do 
things! I want to DANCE! I want to, live!"

"Oh, shit."

"You're too old. You just want to sit around and cr iticize 
everything and everybody. You don't want to do anyt hing. 
Nothing's good enough for you!"

I rolled out of bed and stood up. I began putting m y shirt 
on.

"What are you doing?" she asked.

"I'm getting out of here."

"There you go! The minute things don't go your way you jump 
up and run out of the door. You never want to talk about 
things. You go home and get drunk and then you're s o sick 
the next day you think you're going to die. Then yo u phone 
me!"
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"I'm getting the hell out of here!"

"But why?"

"I don't want to stay where I'm not wanted. I don't  want to 
stay where I'm disliked."

Lydia waited. Then she said, "All right. Come on, l ay down. 
We'll turn off the light and just be still together ."

I waited. Then I said, "Well, all right."

I undressed entirely and got under the blanket and sheet. I 
pressed my flank against Lydia's flank. We were bot h on our 
backs. I could hear the crickets. It was a nice 
neighborhood. A few minutes passed. Then Lydia said , "I'm 
going to be great."

I didn't answer. A few more minutes passed. Then Ly dia 
leaped out of bed. She threw both of her hands up i n the air 
toward the ceiling and said in a loud voice: "I'M G OING TO 
BE GREAT! I'M GOING TO BE TRULY GREAT! NOBODY KNOWS  HOW 
GREAT I'M GOING TO BE!"

"All right," I said.

Then she said in a lower voice, "You don't understa nd. I'm 
going to be great. I have more potential than you h ave!"

"Potential," I said, "doesn't mean a thing. You've got to do 
it. Almost every baby in a crib has more potential than I 
have."

"But I'm GOING to do it! I'M GOING TO BE TRULY GREA T!"

"All right," I said. "But meanwhile come on back to  bed."

Lydia came back to bed. We didn't kiss each other. We 
weren't going to have sex. I felt weary. I listened  to the 
crickets. I don't know how much time went by. I was  almost 
asleep, not quite, when Lydia suddenly sat straight  up in 
bed. And she screamed. It was a loud scream.

"What is it?" I asked.

"Be quiet."

I waited. Lydia sat there, without moving, for what  seemed 
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to be about ten minutes. Then she fell back on her pillow.

"I saw God," she said, "I just saw God."

"Listen, you bitch, you are going to drive me crazy !"

I got up and began dressing. I was mad. I couldn't find my 
shorts. The hell with them, I thought. I left them wherever 
they were. I had all my clothes on and was sitting on the 
chair pulling my shoes on my bare feet.

"What are you doing?" Lydia asked.

I couldn't answer. I went into the front room. My c oat was 
flung over a chair and I picked it up, put it on. L ydia ran 
into the front room. She had put on her blue neglig ee and a 
pair of panties. She was barefooted. Lydia had thic k ankles. 
She usually wore boots to hide them.

"YOU'RE NOT GOING!" she screamed at me.

"Shit," I said, "I'm getting out of here."

She leaped at me. She usually attacked me while I w as drunk. 
Now I was sober. I sidestepped and she fell to the floor, 
rolled over and was on her back. I stepped over her  on my 
way to the front door. She was in a spitting rage, snarling, 
her lips pulled back. She was like a leopardess. I looked 
down at her. I felt safe with her on the floor. She  let out 
a snarl and as I started to leave she reached up an d dug her 
nails into the sleeve of my coat, pulled and ripped  the 
sleeve off my arm. It was ripped from the coat at t he 
shoulder.

"Jesus Christ," I said, "look what you've done to m y new 
coat! I just bought it!"

I opened the door and jumped outside with one bare arm.

I had just unlocked the door to my car when I heard  her bare 
feet on the asphalt behind me. I leaped in and lock ed the 
door. I punched the starter.

"I'll kill this car!" she screamed. "I'll kill this  car!"

Her fists beat on the hood, on the roof, against th e 
windshield. I moved the car ahead very slowly so as  not to 
injure her. My '62 Mercury Comet had fallen apart, and I'd 
recently purchased a '67 Volks. I kept it shined an d waxed. 
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I even had a whisk broom in the glove compartment. As I 
pulled away Lydia kept beating on the car with her fists. 
When I was clear of her I shoved it into second. I looked in 
the rear view mirror and saw her standing all alone  in the 
moonlight, motionless in her blue negligee and pant ies. My 
gut began to twitch and roll. I felt ill, useless, sad. I 
was in love with her.

12

I went to my place, started drinking. I snapped on the radio 
and found some classical music. I got my Coleman la ntern out 
of the closet. I turned out the lights and sat play ing with 
the Coleman lantern. There were tricks you could pl ay with a 
Coleman lantern. Like turning it off and then on ag ain and 
watching the heat of the wick relight it. I also li ked to 
pump the lantern and bring up the pressure. And the n there 
was simply the pleasure of looking at it. I drank a nd 
watched the lantern and listened to the music and s moked a 
cigar.

The phone rang. It was Lydia. "What are you doing?"  she 
asked.

"Just sitting around."

"You're sitting around and drinking and listening t o 
symphony music and playing with that goddamned Cole man 
lantern!"

"Yes."

"Are you coming back?"

"No."

"All right, drink! Drink and get sick! You know tha t stuff 
almost killed you once. Do you remember the hospita l?"

"I'll never forget it."

"All right, drink, DRINK! KILL YOURSELF! SEE IF I G IVE A 
SHIT!"

Lydia hung up and so did I. Something told me she w asn't as 
worried about my possible death as she was about he r next 
fuck. But I needed a vacation. I needed a rest. Lyd ia liked 
to fuck at least nve times a week. I preferred thre e. I got 
up and went into the breakfast nook where my typewr iter 
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stood on the table. I turned on the light, sat down  and 
typed Lydia a 4-page letter. Then I went into the b athroom, 
got a razorblade, came out, sat down and had a good  drink. I 
took the razorblade and sliced the middle finger of  my right 
hand. The blood ran. I signed my name to the letter  in 
blood.

I went down to the corner mailbox and dropped the l etter in.

The phone rang several times. It was Lydia. She scr eamed 
things at me.

"I'm going out DANCING! I'm not going to sit around  alone 
while you drink!"

I told her, "You act like drinking is like my going  with 
another woman."

"It's worse!"

She hung up.

I kept drinking. I didn't feel like sleeping. Soon it was 
midnight, then 1 am, 2 am. The Coleman lantern burn ed on. . 
. .

At 3:30 am the phone rang. Lydia again. "Are you st ill 
drink-ing?"

"Sure!"

"You rotten son of a bitch!"

"In fact just as you called I was peeling the cello phane off 
this pint of Cutty Sark. It's beautiful. You ought to see 
it!"

She slammed down the phone. I mixed another drink. There was 
good music on the radio. I leaned back. I felt very  good.

The door banged open and Lydia ran into the room. S he stood 
there panting. The pint was on the coffee table. Sh e saw it 
and grabbed it. I jumped up and grabbed her. When I  was 
drunk and Lydia was insane we were nearly an equal match. 
She held the bottle high in the air, away from me, and tried 
to get out of the door with it. I grabbed the arm t hat held 
the bottle, and tried to get it away from her.

"YOU WHORE! YOU HAVE NO RIGHT! GIVE ME THAT FUCKING  BOTTLE!"
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Then we were out on the porch, wrestling. We trippe d on the 
stairs and fell to the pavement. The bottle smashed  and 
broke on the cement. She got up and ran off. I hear d her car 
start. I lay there and looked at the broken bottle.  It was a 
foot away. Lydia drove off. The moon was still up. In the 
bottom of what was left of the bottle I could see a  swallow 
of scotch. Stretched out there on the pavement I re ached for 
it and lifted it to my mouth. A long shard of glass  almost 
poked into one of my eyes as I drank what remained.  Then I 
got up and went inside. The thirst in me was terrib le. I 
walked around picking up beer bottles and drinking the bit 
that remained in each one. Once I got a mouthful of  ashes as 
I often used beer bottles for ashtrays. It was 4:14  am. I 
sat and watched the clock. It was like working in t he post 
office again. Time was motionless while existence w as a 
throbbing unbearable thing. I waited. I waited. I w aited. I 
waited. Finally it was 6 am. I walked to the corner  to the 
liquor store. A clerk was opening up. He let me in.  I 
purchased another pint of Cutty Sark. I walked back  home, 
locked the door and phoned Lydia.

"I have here one pint of Cutty Sark from which I am  peeling 
the cellophane. I am going to have a drink. And the  liquor 
store will now be open for 20 hours."

She hung up. I had one drink and then walked into t he 
bedroom, stretched out on the bed, and went to slee p without 
taking off my clothes.

13

A week later I was driving down Hollywood Boulevard  with 
Lydia. A weekly entertainment newspaper published i n 
California at that time had asked me to write an ar ticle on 
the life of the writer in Los Angeles. I had writte n it and 
was driving over to the editorial offices to submit  it. We 
parked in the lot at Mosley Square. Mosley Square w as a 
section of expensive bungalows used as offices by m usic 
publishers, agents, promoters and the like. The ren ts were 
very high.

We went into one of the bungalows. There was a hand some girl 
behind the desk, educated and cool.

"I'm Chinaski," I said, "and here's my copy."

I threw it on the desk.
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"Oh, Mr. Chinaski, I've always admired your work ve ry much!"

"Do you have anything to drink around here?"

"Just a moment. . . ."

She went up to a carpeted stairway and came back do wn with a 
bottle of expensive red wine. She opened it and pul led some 
glasses from a hidden bar. How I'd like to get in b ed with 
her, I thought. But there was no way. Yet, somebody  was 
going to bed with her regularly.

We sat and sipped our wine.

"We'll let you know very soon about the article. I' m sure 
we'll take it. . . . But you're not at all the way I 
expected you to be. . . ."

"What do you mean?"

"Your voice is so soft. You seem so nice."

Lydia laughed. We finished our wine and left. As we  were 
walking toward my car I heard a voice. "Hank!"

I looked around and there sitting in a new Mercedes  was Dee 
Dee Bronson. I walked over.

"How's it going, Dee Dee?"

"Pretty good. I quit Capitol Records. Now I'm runni ng that 
place over there." She pointed. It was another musi c 
company, quite famous, with its home office in Lond on. Dee 
Dee used to drop by my place with her boyfriend whe n he and 
I both had columns in a Los Angeles underground new spaper.

"Jesus, you're doing good," I said.

"Yes, except ..."

"Except what?"

"Except I need a man. A good man."

"Well, give me your phone number and I'll see if I can find 
one for you."

"All right."
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Dee Dee wrote her phone number on a slip of paper a nd I put 
it in my wallet. Lydia and I walked over to my old Volks and 
got in. "You're going to phone her," Lydia said. "Y ou're 
going to use that number."

I started the car and got back on Hollywood Bouleva rd.

"You're going to use that number," she said. "I jus t know 
you're going to use that number!"

"Cut the shit!" I said.

It looked like another bad night.

14

We had another fight. Later I was back at my place but I 
didn't feel like sitting there alone and drinking. The night 
harness racing meet was on. I took a pint and went out to 
the track. I arrived early and got all my figures t ogether. 
By the time the first race was over the pint was 
surprisingly more than half gone. I was mixing it w ith hot 
coffee and it went down easily.

I won three of the first four races. Later I won an  exacta 
and was nearly $200 ahead by the end of the 5th rac e. I went 
to the bar and played off the toteboard. That night  they 
gave me what I called "a good toteboard." Lydia wou ld have 
shit if she could have seen me pulling in all that cash. She 
hated it when I won at the track, especially when s he was 
losing.

I kept drinking and hitting. By the time the 9th ra ce was 
over I was $950 ahead and very drunk. I put my wall et in one 
of my side pockets and walked slowly to my car.

I sat in my car and watched the losers leave the pa rking 
lot. I sat there until the traffic thinned out then  I 
started the engine. Just outside the track was a 
supermarket. I saw a lighted phone booth at one end  of the 
parking lot, drove in and got out. I walked to the phone and 
dialed Lydia's number.

"Listen," I said, "listen, you bitch, I went to the  harness 
races tonight and won $950. I'm a winner! I'll alwa ys be a 
winner! You don't deserve me, bitch! You've been pl aying 
with me! Well, it's over! I want out! This is it! I  don't 
need you and your goddamned games! Do you understan d me? Do 
you get the message? Or is your head thicker than y our 
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ankles?"

"Hank . . ."

"Yes?"

"This isn't Lydia. This is Bonnie. I'm baby sitting  for 
Lydia. She went out tonight."

I hung up and walked back to my car.

15                                             

Lydia phoned me in the morning. "Whenever you get d runk," 
she said, "I'm going out dancing. I went to the Red  Umbrella 
last night and I asked men to dance with me. A woma n has a 
right to do that."

"You're a whore."

"Yeah? Well, if there's anything worse than a whore  it's a 
bore."

"If there's anything worse than a bore it's a borin g whore."

"If you don't want my pussy," she said, "I'll give it to 
somebody else."

"That's your privilege."

"After I finished dancing, I went to see Marvin. I wanted to 
get his girlfriend's address and go see her. Franci ne. You 
went to see his girl Francine one night yourself," Lydia 
said.

"Look, I never fucked her. I was just too drunk to drive 
home after a party. We didn't even kiss. She let me  sleep on 
her couch and I went home in the morning."

"Anyhow, after I got to Marvin's, I decided not to ask for 
Francine's address."

Marvin's parents had money. He had a house down by the 
seashore. Marvin wrote poetry, better poetry than m ost. I 
liked Marvin.

"Well, I hope you had a good time," I said and hung  up.

I had no sooner hung up when the phone rang again. It was 
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Marvin. "Hey, guess who came by real late last nigh t? Lydia. 
She knocked on the window and I let her in. She gav e me a 
hard-on."

"O.K., Marvin. I understand. I'm not blaming you."

"You're not pissed?"

"Not at you."

"All right then ..."

I took the sculpted head and loaded it into my car.  I drove 
over to Lydia's and put the head on her doorstep. I  didn't 
ring the bell. I started to walk away. Lydia came o ut.

"Why are you such an ass?" she asked.

I turned. "You are not selective. One man's the sam e as 
another to you. I'm not going to eat your shit."

"I'm not going to eat your shit either!" she scream ed and 
slammed the door.

I walked to my car, got in and started it. I put it  in 
first. It didn't move. I tried second. Nothing. The n I went 
back to first. I checked to be sure the brake was o ff. It 
wouldn't move. I tried reverse. The car moved backw ards. I 
braked and tried first again. The car wouldn't move . I was 
still very angry with Lydia. I thought, well, I'll drive the 
fucking thing home backwards. Then I thought about the cops 
stopping me and asking me what the hell

I was doing. Well, officers, I had a fight with my girl and 
this was the only way I could get home.

I didn't feel so angry with Lydia anymore. I climbe d out and 
went to her door. She had taken my head inside. I k nocked.

Lydia opened the door. "Look," I asked, "are you so me kind 
of witch?"

"No, I'm a whore, remember?"

"You've got to drive me home. My car will only run 
backwards. The goddamned thing is hexed."

"Are you serious?"
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"Come on, I'll show you."

Lydia followed me out to the car. "The gears have b een 
working fine. Then all of a sudden the car will onl y run 
backwards. I was going to drive it home that way."

I got in. "Now watch."

I started the car and put it in first, let out the clutch. 
It jumped forward. I put it in second. It went into  second 
and moved faster. I put it into third. It moved nic ely 
forward. I made a U-turn and parked on the other si de of the 
street. Lydia walked over.

"Listen," I said, "you've got to believe me. A minu te ago 
the car would only run backwards. Now it's all righ t. Please 
believe me."

"I believe you," she said. "God did it. I believe i n that 
sort of thing."

"It must mean something."

"It does."

I got out of the car. We walked into her house.

"Take off your shirt and shoes," she said, "and lay  down on 
the bed. First I want to squeeze your blackheads."

16

The ex-Japanese wrestler who was into real estate s old 
Lydia's house. She had to move out. There was Lydia , Tonto, 
Lisa and the dog, Bugbutt. In Los Angeles most land lords 
hang out the same sign: ADULTS ONLY. With two child ren and a 
dog it was very difficult. Only Lydia's good looks could 
help her. A male landlord was needed.

I drove them all around town. It was useless. Then I stayed 
out of sight in the car. It still didn't work. As w e drove 
along Lydia screamed out the window, "Isn't there a nybody in 
this town who will rent to a woman with two kids an d a dog?"

Unexpectedly a vacancy occurred in my court. I saw the 
people moving out and I went right down and talked to Mrs. 
O'Keefe.

"Listen," I said, "my girlfriend needs a place to l ive. She 
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has two kids and a dog but they're all well-behaved . Will 
you let them move in?"

"I've seen that woman," said Mrs. O'Keefe. "Haven't  you 
noticed her eyes? She's crazy."

"I know she's crazy. But I care for her. She has so me good 
qualities, really."

"She's too young for you! What are you going to do with a 
young woman like that?"

I laughed.

Mr. O'Keefe walked up behind his wife. He looked at  me 
through the screen door. "He's pussy-whipped, that' s all. 
It's quite simple, he's pussy-whipped."

"How about it?" I asked.

"All right," said Mrs. O'Keefe. "Move her in. . . . "

So Lydia rented a U-Haul and I moved her in. It was  mostly 
clothes, all the heads she had sculpted, and a larg e washing 
machine.

"I don't like Mrs. O'Keefe," she told me. "Her husb and looks 
all right, but I don't like her."

"She's a good Catholic sort. And you need a place t o live."

"I don't want you drinking with those people. They' re out to 
destroy you."

"I'm only paying 85 bucks a month rent. They treat me like a 
son. I have to have a beer with them now and then."

"Son, shit! You're almost as old as they are."

About three weeks passed. It was late one Saturday morning. 
I had not slept at Lydia's the night before. I bath ed and 
had a beer, got dressed. I disliked weekends. Every body was 
out on the streets. Everybody was playing Ping-Pong  or 
mowing their lawn or polishing their car or going t o the 
supermarket or the beach or to the park. Crowds eve rywhere. 
Monday was my favorite day. Everybody was back on t he job 
and out of sight. I decided to go to the racetrack despite 
the crowd. That would help kill Saturday. I ate a h ard-
boiled egg, had another beer and stepping out on my  porch, 
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locked the door. Lydia was outside playing with Bug butt, the 
dog.

"Hi," she said.

"Hi," I said. "I'm going to the track."

Lydia walked over to me. "Listen, you know what the  
racetrack does to you."

She meant that I was always too tired to make love after 
going to the racetrack.

"You were drunk last night," she continued. "You we re 
horrible. You frightened Lisa. I had to run you out ."

"I'm going to the racetrack."

"All right, you go ahead and go to the racetrack. B ut if you 
do I won't be here when you get back."

I got into my car which was parked on the front law n. I 
rolled down the windows and started the motor. Lydi a was 
standing in the driveway. I waved goodbye to her an d pulled 
out into the street. It was a nice summer day. I dr ove down 
to Hollywood Park. I had a new system. Each new sys tem 
brought me closer and closer to wealth. It was simp ly a 
matter of time.

I lost $40 and drove home. I parked my car on the l awn and 
got out. As I walked around the porch to my door Mr . O'Keefe 
walked up the driveway. "She's gone!"

"What?"

"Your girl. She moved out."

I didn't answer.

"She rented a U-Haul and loaded her stuff in it. Sh e was 
mad. You know that big washing machine?"

"Yes."

"Well, that thing's heavy. I couldn't lift it. She wouldn't 
let the boy help her. She just lifted the thing and  put it 
in the U-Haul. Then she got the kids, the dog, and drove 
off. She had a week's rent left."
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"All right, Mr. O'Keefe. Thanks."

"You coming down to drink tonight?"

"I don't know."

"Try to make it."

I unlocked the door and went inside. I had lent her  an air-
conditioner. It was sitting in a chair outside of t he 
closet. There was a note on it and a pair of blue p anties. 
The note was in a wild scrawl:

"Bastard, here is your air-conditioner. I am gone. I am gone 
for good, you son-of-a-bitch! When you get lonely y ou can 
use these panties to jack-off into. Lydia."

I went to the refrigerator and got a beer. I drank the beer 
and then walked over to the air-conditioner. I pick ed up the 
panties and stood there wondering if it would work.  Then I 
said, "Shit!" and threw them on the floor.

I went to the phone and dialed Dee Dee Bronson. She  was in. 
"Hello?" she said.

"Dee Dee," I said, "this is Hank. . . ."

I7

Dee Dee had a place in the Hollywood Hills. Dee Dee  shared 
the place with a friend, another lady executive, Bi anca. 
Bianca took the top floor and Dee Dee the bottom. I  rang the 
bell. It was 8:30 pm when Dee Dee opened the door. Dee Dee 
was about 40, had black, cropped hair, was Jewish, hip, 
freaky. She was New York City oriented, knew all th e names: 
the right publishers, the best poets, the most tale nted 
cartoonists, the right revolutionaries, anybody, ev erybody. 
She smoked grass continually and acted like it was the early 
1960's and Love-In Time, when she had been mildly f amous and 
much more beautiful.

A long series of bad love affairs had finally done her in. 
Now I was standing at her door. There was a good de al left 
of her body. She was small but buxom and many a you ng girl 
would have loved to have her figure.

I followed her in. "So Lydia split?" Dee Dee asked.

"I think she went to Utah. The 4th of July dance in  
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Muleshead is coming up. She never misses it."

I sat down in the breakfast nook while Dee Dee unco rked a 
red wine. "Do you miss her?"

"Christ, yes. I feel like crying. My whole gut is c hewed up. 
I might not make it."

"You'll make it. We'll get you over Lydia. We'll pu ll you 
through."

"Then you know how I feel?"

"It has happened to most of us a few times."

"That bitch never cared to begin with."

"Yes, she did. She still does."

I decided it was better to be there in Dee Dee's la rge home 
in the Hollywood Hills than to be sitting all alone  back in 
my apartment and brooding.

"It must be that I'm just not good with the ladies, " I said.

"You're good enough with the ladies," Dee Dee said.  "And 
you're a helluva writer."

"I'd rather be good with the ladies."

Dee Dee was lighting a cigarette. I waited until sh e was 
finished, then I leaned across the table and gave h er a 
kiss. "You make me feel good. Lydia was always on t he 
attack."

"That doesn't mean what you think it means."

"But it can get to be unpleasant."

"It sure as hell can."

"Have you found a boyfriend yet?"

"Not yet."

"I like this place. But how do you keep it so neat and 
clean?"

"We have a maid."
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"Oh?"

"You'll like her. She's big and black and she finis hes her 
work as fast as she can after I leave. Then she goe s to bed 
and eats cookies and watches t.v. I find cookie cru mbs in my 
bed every night. I'll have her fix you breakfast af ter I 
leave tomorrow morning."

"All right."

"No, wait. Tomorrow's Sunday. I don't work Sundays.  We'll 
eat out. I know a place. You'll like it."

"All right."

"You know, I think I've always been in love with yo u."

"What?"

"For years. You know, when I used to come and see y ou, first 
with Bernie and later with Jack, I would want you. But you 
never noticed me. You were always sucking on a can of beer 
or you were obsessed with something."

"Crazy, I guess, near crazy. Postal Service madness . I'm 
sorry I didn't notice you."

"You can notice me now."

Dee Dee poured another glass of wine. It was good w ine. I 
liked her. It was good to have a place to go when t hings 
went bad. I remembered the early days when things w ould go 
bad and there wasn't anywhere to go. Maybe that had  been 
good for me. Then. But now I wasn't interested in w hat was 
good for me. I was interested in how I felt and how  to stop 
feeling bad when things went wrong. How to start fe eling 
good again.

"I don't want to fuck you over, Dee Dee," I said. " I'm not 
always good to women."

"I told you I love you."

"Don't do it. Don't love me."

"All right," she said, "I won't love you, I'll almo st love 
you. Will that be all right?"
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"It's much better than the other."

We finished our wine and went to bed. . . .

18

In the morning Dee Dee drove me to the Sunset Strip  for 
breakfast. The Mercedes was black and shone in the sun. We 
drove past the billboards and the nightclubs and th e fancy 
restaurants. I slouched low in my seat, coughing ov er my 
cigarette. I thought, well, things have been worse.  A scene 
or two flashed through my head. One winter in Atlan ta I was 
freezing, it was midnight, I had no money, no place  to 
sleep, and I walked up the steps of a church hoping  to get 
inside and get warm. The church door was locked. An other 
time in El Paso, sleeping on a park bench, I was aw akened in 
the morning by some cop smacking the soles of my sh oes with 
his club. Still, I kept thinking about Lydia. The g ood parts 
of our relationship felt like a rat walking around and 
gnawing at the inside of my stomach.

Dee Dee parked outside a fancy eating place. There was a sun 
patio with chairs and tables where people sat eatin g, 
talking, and drinking coffee. We passed a black man  in 
boots, jeans, and with a heavy silver chain coiled around 
his neck. His motorcycle helmet, goggles and gloves  were on 
the table. He was with a thin blond girl in a peppe rmint 
jumpsuit who sat sucking on her little ringer. The place was 
crowded. Everybody looked young, scrubbed, bland. N obody 
stared at us. Everybody was talking quietly.

We went inside and a pale slim boy with tiny buttoc ks, tight 
silver pants, an 8-inch studded belt and shiny gold  blouse 
seated us. His ears were pierced and he wore tiny b lue 
earrings. His pencil-thin mustache looked purple.

"Dee Dee," he said, "what is happening?"

"Breakfast, Donny."

"A drink, Donny," I said.

"I know what he needs, Donny. Give him a Golden Flo wer, 
double."

We ordered breakfast and Dee Dee said, "It will tak e a while 
to prepare. They cook everything to order here."

"Don't spend too much, Dee Dee."

52



"It all goes on the expense account."

She took out a little black book. "Now, let's see. Who am I 
taking to breakfast? Elton John?"

"Isn't he in Africa ..."

"Oh, that's right. Well, how about Cat Stevens?"

"Who's that?"

"You don't know?"

"No."

"Well, I discovered him. You can be Cat Stevens."

Donny brought the drink and he and Dee Dee talked. They 
seemed to know the same people. I didn't know any o f them. 
It took a lot to excite me. I didn't care. I didn't  like New 
York. I didn't like Hollywood. I didn't like rock m usic. I 
didn't like anything. Maybe I was afraid. That was it--I was 
afraid. I wanted to sit alone in a room with the sh ades 
down. I feasted upon that. I was a crank. I was a l unatic. 
And Lydia was gone.

I finished my drink and Dee Dee ordered another. I began to 
feel like a kept man and it felt great. It helped m y blues. 
There is nothing worse than being broke and having your 
woman leave you. Nothing to drink, no job, just the  walls, 
sitting there staring at the walls and thinking. Th at's how 
women got back at you, but it hurt and weakened the m too. Or 
so I like to believe.

The breakfast was good. Eggs garnished with various  fruits . 
. . pineapple, peaches, pears . . . some grated nut s, 
seasoning. It was a good breakfast. We finished and  Dee Dee 
ordered me another drink. The thought of Lydia stil l 
remained inside of me, but Dee Dee was nice. Her 
conversation was decisive and entertaining. She was  able to 
make me laugh, which I needed. My laughter was all there 
inside of me waiting to roar out: HAHAHAHAHA, o my god o my 
HAHAHAHA. It felt so good when it happened. Dee Dee  knew 
something about life. Dee Dee knew that what happen ed to one 
happened to most of us. Our lives were not so diffe rent--
even though we liked to think so.

Pain is strange. A cat killing a bird, a car accide nt, a 
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fire. . . . Pain arrives, BANG, and there it is, it  sits on 
you. It's real. And to anybody watching, you look f oolish. 
Like you've suddenly become an idiot. There's no cu re for it 
unless you know somebody who understands how you fe el, and 
knows how to help.

We went back to the car. "I know just where to take  you to 
cheer you up," said Dee Dee. I didn't answer. I was  being 
catered to as if I was an invalid. Which I was.

I asked Dee Dee to stop at a bar. One of hers. The bartender 
knew her.

"This," she told me as we entered, "is where a lot of the 
script writers hang out. And some of the little-the atre 
people."

I disliked them all immediately, sitting around act ing 
clever and superior. They nullified each other. The  worst 
thing for a writer is to know another writer, and w orse than 
that, to know a number of other writers. Like flies  on the 
same turd.

"Let's get a table," I said. So there I was, a $65 a week 
writer sitting in a room with other writers, $1000 a week 
writers. Lydia, I thought, I am getting there. You' ll be 
sorry. Some day I'll go into fancy restaurants and I'll be 
recognized. They'll have a special table for me in the back 
near the kitchen.

We got our drinks and Dee Dee looked at me. "You gi ve good 
head. You give the best head I ever had."

"Lydia taught me. Then I added a few touches of my own."

A dark young boy jumped up and came over to our tab le. Dee 
Dee introduced us. The boy was from New York, wrote  for the 
Village Voice and other New York newspapers. He and  Dee Dee 
name-dropped a while and then he asked her, "What's  your 
husband do?"

"I got a stable," I said. "Fighters. Four good Mexi can boys. 
Plus one black boy, a real dancer. What do you weig h?"

"158. Were you a fighter? Your face looks like you caught a 
few."

"I've caught a few. We can put you in at 135. I nee d a 
southpaw lightweight."
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"How'd you know I was a southpaw?"

"You're holding your cigarette in your left hand. C ome on 
down to the Main Street gym. Monday am. We'll start  your 
training. Cigarettes are out. Put that son of a bit ch out!"

"Listen, man, I'm a writer. I use a typewriter. You  never 
read my stuff?"

"All I read is the metropolitan dailies--murders, r apes, 
fight results, swindles, jetliner crashes and Ann L anders."

"Dee Dee," he said, "I've got an interview with Rod  Stewart 
in 30 minutes. I gotta go." He left.

Dee Dee ordered another round of drinks. "Why can't  you be 
decent to people?" she asked.

"Fear," I said.

"Here we are," she said and drove her car into the Hollywood 
cemetery.

"Nice," I said, "real nice. I had forgotten all abo ut 
death."

We drove around. Most of the tombs were above groun d. They 
were like little houses, with pillars and front ste ps. And 
each had a locked iron door. Dee Dee parked and we got out. 
She tried one of the doors. I watched her behind wi ggle as 
she worked at the door. I thought about Nietzsche. There we 
were: a German stallion and a Jewish mare. The Fath erland 
would adore me.

We got back into the M. Benz and Dee Dee parked out side of 
one of the bigger units. They were all stuck into t he walls 
in there. Rows and rows of them. Some had flowers, in little 
vases, but most of the blooms were withered. The ma jority of 
the niches didn't have flowers. Some of them had hu sband and 
wife neatly side by side. In some cases one niche w as empty 
and waiting. In all cases the husband was the one a lready 
dead.

Dee Dee took my hand and led me around the corner. There he 
was, down near the bottom, Rudolph Valentino. Dead 1926. 
Didn't live long. I decided to live to be 80. Think  of being 
80 and fucking an 18 year old girl. If there was an y way to 
cheat the game of death, that was it.
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Dee Dee lifted one of the flower vases and dropped it into 
her purse. The standard trip. Rip off whatever wasn 't tied 
down. Everything belonged to everybody. We went out side and 
Dee Dee said, "I want to sit on Tyrone Power's benc h. He was 
my favorite. I loved him!"

We went and sat on Tyrone's bench next to his grave . Then we 
got up and walked over to Douglas Fairbanks Sr.'s t omb. He 
had a good one. His own private reflector pool in f ront of 
the tomb. The pool was filled with water lillies an d 
pollywogs. We walked up some stairs and there at th e back of 
the tomb was a place to sit. Dee Dee and I sat. I n oticed a 
crack in the wall of the tomb with small red ants r unning in 
and out. I watched the small red ants for a while, then put 
my arms around Dee Dee and kissed her, a good long long 
kiss. We were going to be good friends.

19

Dee Dee had to pick up her son at the airport. He w as coming 
home from England for his vacation. He was 17, she told me, 
and his father was an ex-concert pianist. But he'd fallen 
for speed and coke, and later on burned his fingers  in an 
accident. He could no longer play the piano. They'd  been 
divorced for some time.

The son's name was Renny. Dee Dee had told him abou t me 
during several trans-Atlantic telephone conversatio ns. We 
got to the airport as Renny's flight was disembarki ng. Dee 
Dee and Renny embraced. He was tall and thin, quite  pale. A 
lock of hair hung over one eye. We shook hands.

I went to get the baggage while Renny and Dee Dee c hatted. 
He addressed her as "Mommy." When we got back to th e car he 
climbed into the back seat and said, "Mommy, did yo u get my 
bike?"

"I've ordered it. We'll pick it up tomorrow."

"Is it a good bike, Mommy? I want a ten-speed with a hand 
brake and pedal grips."

"It's a good bike, Kenny."

"Are you sure it will be ready?"

We drove back. I stayed overnight. Renny had his ow n 
bedroom.
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In the morning we all sat in the breakfast nook tog ether 
waiting for the maid to arrive. Dee Dee finally got  up to 
fix breakfast for us. Renny said, "Mommy, how do yo u break 
an egg?"

Dee Dee looked at me. She knew what I was thinking.  I 
remained silent.

"All right, Renny, come here and I'll show you."

Renny walked over to the stove. Dee Dee picked up a n egg. 
"You see, you just break the shell against the side  of the 
pan . . . like this . . . and let the egg fall out of the 
shell into the pan . . . like this. . . ."

"Oh ..."

"It's simple."

"And how do you cook it?"

"We fry it. In butter."

"Mommy, I can't eat that egg."

"Why?"

"Because the yoke is broken!"

Dee Dee turned around and looked at me. Her eyes sa id, 
"Hank, don't say a goddamned word. . . ."

A few mornings later found us all in the breakfast nook 
again. We were eating while the maid worked in the kitchen. 
Dee Dee said to Renny, "You've got your bike now. I  want you 
to pick up a 6-pack sometime today. When I get home  I want a 
Coke or two to drink."

"But, Mommy, those Cokes are heavy! Can't you get t hem?"

"Renny, I work all day and I'm tired. You get the C okes."

"But, Mommy, there's a hill. I'll have to pedal ove r the 
hill."

"There's no hill. What hill?"

"Well, you can't see it with your eyes, but it's th ere. . . 
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."

"Renny, you get those Cokes, understand?"

Renny got up, walked to his bedroom and slammed the  door. 
Dee Dee looked away. "He's testing me. He wants to see if I 
love him."

"I'll get the Cokes," I said.

"That's all right," said Dee Dee, "I'll get them."

Finally, none of us got them. . . .

Dee Dee and I were at my place a few days later pic king up 
the mail and looking around when the phone rang. It  was 
Lydia. "Hi," she said, "I'm in Utah."

"I got your note," I said.

"How are you doing?" she asked.

"Everything's all right."

"Utah's nice in the summer. You ought to come up he re. We'll 
go camping. All my sisters are here."

"I can't get away right now."

"Why?"

"Well, I'm with Dee Dee."

"Dee Dee?"

"Well, yes . . ."

"I knew you'd use that phone number," she said. "I told you 
you'd use that number!"

Dee Dee was standing next to me. "Please tell her,"  she 
said, "to give me until September."

"Forget her," Lydia said. "To hell with her. You co me up 
here and see me."

"I can't drop everything just because you phone. Be sides," I 
said, "I'm giving Dee Dee until September."
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"September?"

"Yes."

Lydia screamed. It was a long loud scream. Then she  hung up.

After that Dee Dee kept me away from my place. Once , while 
we were at my place going over the mail, I noticed the phone 
off the hook. "Never do that again," I told her.

Dee Dee took me for long rides up and down the coas t. She 
took me on trips to the mountains. We went to garag e sales, 
to movies, to rock concerts, to churches, to friend s, to 
dinners and lunches, to magic shows, picnics and ci rcuses. 
Her friends photographed us together.

The trip to Catalina was horrible. I waited with De e Dee on 
the dock. I was really hungover. Dee Dee got me an Alka-
Seltzer and a glass of water. The only thing that h elped was 
a young girl sitting across from us. She had a beau tiful 
body, long good legs, and she wore a mini-skirt. Wi th the 
mini-skirt she wore long stockings, a garter belt, and she 
had on pink panties under the red skirt. She even w ore high 
heeled shoes.

"You're looking at her, aren't you?" asked Dee Dee.

"I can't stop."

"She's a slut."

"Sure."

The slut got up and played pinball, wiggling her be hind to 
help the balls fall in. Then she sat back down, sho wing more 
than ever.

The seaplane came in, unloaded, and then we stood o ut on the 
dock and waited to board. The seaplane was red, of 1936 
vintage, had two propellers, one pilot and 8 or 10 seats.

If I don't puke in that thing, I thought, I will ha ve fooled 
the world.

The girl in the mini-skirt wasn't getting on.

Why was it that every time you saw a woman like tha t you 
were always with another woman?
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We got on, strapped ourselves in.

"Oh," said Dee Dee, "I'm so excited! I'm going up a nd sit 
with the pilot!"

"O.K."

So we took off and Dee Dee was up there sitting wit h the 
pilot. I could see her talking away. She did enjoy life or 
she appeared to. Lately it didn't mean much to me-- I mean 
her excited and happy reaction to life--it irritate d me 
somewhat, but mostly it left me without feeling. It  didn't 
even bore me.

We flew and we landed, the landing was rough, we sw ung low 
along some cliffs and bounced and the spray went up . It was 
something like being in a speed boat. Then we taxie d to 
another dock and Dee Dee came back and told me all about the 
seaplane and the pilot, and the conversation. There  was a 
big piece cut out of the floor up there, and she'd asked the 
pilot, "Is this thing safe?" and he had answered, " Damned if 
I know."

Dee Dee had gotten us a hotel room right on the sho re, on 
the top floor. There was no refrigeration so she go t a 
plastic tub and packed ice in it for my beer. There  was a 
black and white t. v. and a bathroom. Class.

We went for a walk along the shore. The tourists we re of two 
types--either very young or very old. The old walke d about 
in pairs, man and woman, in their sandals and dark shades 
and straw hats and walking shorts and wildly-colore d shirts. 
They were fat and pale with blue veins in their leg s and 
their faces were puffed and white in the sun. They sagged 
everywhere, folds and pouches of skin hung from the ir 
cheekbones and under their jowls.

The young were slim, and seemed made of smooth rubb er. The 
girls had no breasts and tiny behinds and the boys had 
tender soft faces and grinned and blushed and laugh ed. But 
they all seemed contented, young high school people  and old 
people. There was very little for them to do, but t hey 
lounged in the sun and seemed fulfilled.

Dee Dee went into the shops. She was delighted with  the 
shops, buying beads, ashtrays, toy dogs, postcards,  
necklaces, figurines, and seemed happy with everyth ing. 
"Oooh, look!" She talked to the shop owners. She se emed to 
like them. She promised one lady that she would wri te when 
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she got back to the mainland. They had a mutual fri end--a 
man who played percussion in a rock band.

Dee Dee bought a cage with two love birds and we we nt back 
to the hotel. I opened a beer and turned on the t.v . The 
selection was limited.

"Let's go for another walk," said Dee Dee. "It's so  lovely 
outside."

"I'm going to sit here and rest," I said.

"You don't mind if I go without you?"

"It's all right."

She kissed me and left. I turned off the t.v. and o pened 
another beer. Nothing to do on this island but get drunk. I 
walked to the window. On the beach below Dee Dee wa s sitting 
next to a young man, talking happily, smiling and g esturing 
with her hands. The young man grinned back. It felt  good not 
to be part of that sort of thing. I was glad I wasn 't in 
love, that I wasn't happy with the world. I like be ing at 
odds with everything. People in love often become e dgy, 
dangerous. They lose their sense of perspective.

They lose their sense of humor. They become nervous , 
psychotic bores. They even become killers.

Dee Dee was gone 2 or 3 hours. I looked at some t. v. and 
typed 2 or 3 poems on a portable typer. Love poems- -about 
Lydia. I hid them in my suitcase. I drank some more  beer.

Then Dee Dee knocked and entered. "Oh, I had the mo st 
wonderful time! First I went on the glass-bottom bo at. We 
could see all the different fish in the sea, everyt hing! 
Then I found another boat that takes people out to where 
their boats are moored. This young man let me ride for hours 
for a dollar! His back was sunburned and I rubbed i t with 
lotion. He was terribly burned. We took people out to their 
boats. And you should have seen the people on those  boats! 
Mostly old men, craggy old men, with young girls. T he young 
girls all wore boots and were drunk and on dope, st rung-out, 
moaning. Some of the old guys had young boys, but m ost of 
them had young girls, sometimes two or three or fou r young 
girls. Every boat stank of dope and booze and leche ry. It 
was wonderful!"

"That does sound good. I wish I had your knack of t urning up 
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interesting people."

"You can go tomorrow. You can ride all day for a do llar."

"I'll pass."

"Did you write today?"

"A little."

"Was it good?"

"You never know until 18 days later."

Dee Dee went over and looked at the love birds, tal ked to 
them. She was a good woman. I liked her. She was re ally 
concerned about me, she wanted me to do well, she w anted me 
to write well, she wanted me to fuck well, look wel l. I 
could feel it. It was fine. Maybe we could fly to H awaii 
together some day. I walked up behind her and kisse d her on 
the right ear, down by the lobe.

"Oh, Hank," she said.

Back in L.A., after our week in Catalina, we were s itting 
around my place one evening, which was unusual. It was late 
at night. We were lying on my bed, naked, when the phone 
rang in the next room.

It was Lydia.

"Hank?"

"Yes?"

"Where've you been?"

"Catalina."

"With her?"

"Yes."

"Listen, after you told me about her I got mad. I h ad an 
affair. It was with a homosexual. It was awful."

"I've missed you, Lydia."

"I want to come back to L.A."
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"That'd be good."

"If I come back will you give her up?"

"She's a good woman, but if you come back I'll give  her up."

"I'm coming back. I love you, old man."

"I love you too."

We went on talking. I don't know how long we talked . When it 
was over I walked back into the bedroom. Dee Dee se emed 
asleep. "Dee Dee?" I asked. I lifted one of her arm s. It 
felt very limp. The flesh felt like rubber. "Stop j oking, 
Dee Dee, I know you're not asleep." She didn't move . I 
looked around and noticed her bottle of sleeping pi lls was 
empty. It had been full. I had tried those pills. J ust one 
of them put you to sleep, only it was more like bei ng 
knocked out and buried underground.

"You took the pills. . . ."

"I . . . don't . . . care . . . you're going back t o her ... 
I don't . . . care. . . ."

I ran into the kitchen and got the dishpan, came ba ck and 
placed it on the floor by the bed. Then I pulled De e Dee's 
head and shoulders over the edge and stuck my finge rs down 
her throat. She vomited. I lifted her up and let he r breathe 
a moment, then repeated the process. I did it again  and 
again. Dee Dee kept vomiting. Once, as I lifted her  up, her 
teeth popped out. They lay there on the sheet, uppe rs and 
lowers.

"Oooh . . . my teeth," she said. Or tried to say.

"Don't worry about your teeth."

I stuck my fingers down her throat again. Then I pu lled her 
back.

"I don'," she said, "wans ya to seee my teethhhs. .  . ."

"They're all right, Dee Dee. They're really not bad ."

"Ooooh ..."

She revived long enough to put her teeth back in. " Take me 
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home," she said, "I want to go home."

"I'll stay with you. I won't leave you alone tonigh t." "But 
you will leave me, finally?" "Let's get dressed," I  said.

Valentino would have kept both Lydia and Dee Dee. T hat's why 
he died so young.

20

Lydia returned and found a nice apartment in the Bu rbank 
area. She seemed to care a lot more for me than bef ore we 
parted. "My husband had this big cock and that's al l he had. 
He had no personality, no vibes. Just a big cock an d he 
thought that was all he had to have. But Christ he was dull! 
With you, I keep getting vibes . . . this electric feedback, 
it never stops." We were on the bed together.

"And I didn't even know he had a big cock because h is cock 
was the first one I had ever seen." She was examini ng me 
closely. "I thought they were all like that."

"Lydia ..."

"What is it?"

"I've got to tell you something."

"What is it?"

"I've got to go see Dee Dee."

"Go see Dee Dee?"

"Don't be funny. There's a reason."

"You said it was all over."

"It is. I just don't want to let her down too hard.  I want 
to explain to her what happened. People are too col d with 
each other. I don't want her back, I just want to t ry to 
explain what happened, so she'll understand."

"You want to fuck her."

"No, I don't want to fuck her. I hardly wanted to f uck her 
when I was with her. I just want to explain."

"I don't like it. It sounds . . . icky ... to me."
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"Let me do it. Please. I just want to clear things up. I'll 
be back soon."

"All right. But make it soon."

I got into the Volks, cut over to Fountain, went a few 
miles, then took a north at Bronson and cut up to w here the 
rents were high. I parked outside, got out. I walke d up the 
long flight of stairs and rang the bell. Bianca ans wered the 
door. I remembered one night she had answered the d oor naked 
and I had grabbed her and as we were kissing Dee De e came 
down and said, "What the hell's going on here?"

This time it wasn't like that. Bianca said, "What d o you 
want?"

"I want to see Dee Dee. I want to talk to her."

"She's sick. Really sick. I don't think you should get to 
see her after the way you've treated her. You're a real 
grade-A son of a bitch."

"I just want to talk to her a while, to explain thi ngs."

"All right. She's in her bedroom."

I walked down the hall and into the bedroom. Dee De e was on 
the bed in just her panties. One arm was flung over  her 
eyes. Her breasts looked good. There was an empty p int of 
whiskey by her bed and a pan on the floor. The pan smelled 
of vomit and booze.

"Dee Dee ..."

She lifted her arm. "What? Hank, you've come back?"

"No, wait, I just want to talk to you. . . ."

"Oh Hank, I've missed you something awful. I've bee n nearly 
crazy, the pain has been awful. ..."

"I want to make it easier. That's why I came by. I may be 
stupid, but I don't believe in outright cruelty. . . ."

"You don't know how I've felt. ..."

"I know. I've been there."
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"Want a drink?" she pointed.

I picked up the empty pint and sadly put it down ag ain. 
"There's too much coldness in the world," I told he r. "If 
people would only talk things out together it would  help."

"Stay with me, Hank. Don't go back to her, please. Please. 
I've lived long enough to know how to be a good wom an. You 
know that. I'd be good to you and for you."

"Lydia has a grip on me. I can't explain it."

"She's a flirt. She's impulsive. She'll leave you."

"Maybe that's some of the attraction."

"You want a whore. You're afraid of love."

"You might be right."

"Just kiss me. Would it be too much to ask you to k iss me?"

"No."

I stretched out next to her. We embraced. Dee Dee's  mouth 
smelled of vomit. She kissed, we kissed and she hel d me. I 
broke away as gently as I could.

"Hank," she said, "Stay with me! Don't go back to h er! Look, 
I have nice legs!"

Dee Dee lifted one of her legs and showed it to me.

"And I have nice ankles too! Look!"

She showed me her ankles.

I was sitting on the edge of the bed. "I can't stay  with 
you, Dee Dee--"

She sat up and began punching me. Her fists were as  hard as 
rocks. She threw punches with both hands. I sat the re as she 
landed blows. She hit me above the eye, in the eye,  on the 
forehead and cheeks. I even caught one in the throa t. "Oh, 
you bastard! Bastard, bastard, bastard! I HATE YOU! "

I grabbed her wrists. "All right, Dee Dee, that's e nough." 
She fell back on the bed as I got up and walked out , down 
the hall and out the door.
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When I got back Lydia was sitting in an armchair. H er face 
looked dark. "You've been gone a long time. Look at  me! You 
fucked her, didn't you?"

"No, I didn't."

"You were gone an awful long time. Look, she scratc hed your 
face!"

"I tell you, nothing happened."

"Take off your shirt. I want to look at your back!"

"Oh, shit, Lydia."

"Take off your shirt and undershirt."

I took them off. She walked around behind me.

"What's that scratch on your back?"

"What scratch?"

"There's a long one there . . . from a woman's fing ernail."

"If it's there you put it there. . . ."

"All right. I know one way to find out."

"How?"

"Let's go to bed."

"All right!"

I passed the test, but afterwards I thought, how ca n a man 
test a woman's fidelity? It seemed unfair.

21

I kept getting letters from a lady who lived only a  mile or 
so away. She signed them Nicole. She said she had r ead some 
of my books and liked them. I answered one of her l etters 
and she responded with an invitation to visit. One 
afternoon, without saying anything to Lydia, I got into the 
Volks and drove on over. She had a flat over a dry cleaner's 
on Santa Monica Boulevard. Her door was on the stre et and I 
could see a stairway through the glass. I rang the bell. 
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"Who is it?" came a woman's voice through a little tin 
speaker. "I'm Chinaski," I said. A buzzer sounded a nd I 
pushed the door open.

Nicole stood at the top of the stairs looking down at me. 
She had a cultured, almost tragic face and wore a l ong green 
housedress cut low in front. Her body seemed to be very 
good. She looked at me with large dark brown eyes. There 
were lots of tiny wrinkles around her eyes, perhaps  from too 
much drinking or crying.

"Are you alone?" I asked.

"Yes," she smiled, "come on up."

I went up. It was spacious, two bedrooms, with very  little 
furniture. I noticed a small bookcase and a rack of  
classical records. I sat on the couch. She sat next  to me. 
"I just finished," she said, "reading The Life of P icasso."

There were several copies of The New Yorker on the coffee 
table.

"Can I fix you some tea?" Nicole asked.

"I'll go out and get something to drink."

"That's not necessary. I have something."

"What?"

"Some good red wine?"

"I'd like some," I said.

Nicole got up and walked into the kitchen. I watche d her 
move. I had always liked women in long dresses. She  moved 
gracefully. She seemed to have a lot of class. She returned 
with two glasses and the bottle of wine and poured.  She 
offered me a Benson and Hedges. I lit one.

"Do you read The New Yorker?" she asked. "They prin t some 
good stories."

"I don't agree."

"What's wrong with them?

"They're too educated."
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"I like them."

"Well, shit," I said.

We sat drinking and smoking.

"Do you like my apartment?"

"Yes, it's nice."

"It reminds me of some of the places I've had in Eu rope. I 
like the space, the light."

"Europe, huh?"

"Yes, Greece, Italy . . . Greece, mostly."

"Paris?"

"Oh yes, I liked Paris. London, no."

Then she told me about herself. Her family had live d in New 
York City. Her father was a communist, her mother a  
seamstress in a sweatshop. Her mother had worked th e front 
machine, she was number one, the best of all of the m. Tough 
and likeable. Nicole was self-educated, had grown u p in New 
York, had somehow met a famous doctor, married, liv ed with 
him for ten years, then divorced him. She now recei ved only 
$400 a month alimony, and it was difficult to manag e. She 
couldn't afford her apartment, but she liked it too  much to 
leave.

"Your writing," she said to me, "it's so raw. It's like a 
sledge hammer, and yet it has humor and tenderness.  . . ."

"Yeah," I said.

I put my drink down and looked at her. I cupped her  chin in 
my hand and drew her towards me. I gave her the tin iest 
kiss.

Nicole continued talking. She told me quite a few 
interesting stories, some of which I decided to use  myself, 
either as stories or poems. I watched her breasts a s she 
bent forward and poured drinks. It's like a movie, I 
thought, like a fucking movie. It seemed funny to m e. It 
felt as if we were on camera. I liked it. It was be tter than 
the racetrack, it was better than the boxing matche s. We 
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kept drinking. Nicole opened a new bottle. She talk ed on. It 
was easy to listen to her. There was wisdom and som e 
laughter in each of her rales. Nicole was impressin g me more 
than she knew. That worried me, somewhat.

We walked out on the veranda with our drinks and wa tched the 
afternoon traffic. She was talking about Huxley and  Lawrence 
in Italy. What shit. I told her that Knut Hamsun ha d been 
the world's greatest writer. She looked at me, asto nished 
that I'd heard of him, then agreed. We kissed on th e 
veranda, and I could smell the exhaust from the car s in the 
street below. Her body felt good against mine. I kn ew we 
weren't going to fuck right away, but I also knew t hat I 
would be coming back. Nicole knew it too.

22

Lydia's sister Angela came to town from Utah to see  Lydia's 
new house. Lydia had made a down payment on a littl e place 
and the monthly payments were very low. It was a ve ry good 
buy. The man who sold the house believed he was goi ng to die 
and he had sold it much too cheap. There was an ups tairs 
bedroom for the children, and an extremely large ba ckyard 
filled with trees and clumps of bamboo.

Angela was the oldest of the sisters, the most sens ible, 
with the best body, and was the most realistic. She  sold 
real estate. But there was the problem of where to put 
Angela. We didn't have room. Lydia suggested Marvin .

"Marvin?" I asked.

"Yes, Marvin," said Lydia.

"All right, let's go," I said.

We all climbed into Lydia's orange Thing. The Thing . That's 
what we called her car. It looked like a tank, very  old and 
ugly. It was late evening. We had already phoned Ma rvin. He 
had said he'd be home all evening.

We drove down to the beach and there was his little  house by 
the shore. "Oh," said Angela, "what a nice house."

"He's rich, too," said Lydia.

"And he writes good poetry," I said.

We got out. Marvin was in there with his saltwater fish 
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tanks and his paintings. He painted pretty well. Fo r a rich 
kid he had survived nicely, he had come through. I made the 
introductions. Angela walked around looking at Marv in's 
paintings. "Oh, very nice." Angela painted too, but  she 
wasn't very good.

I had brought some beer and had a pint of whiskey h idden in 
my coat pocket which I nipped on from time to time.  Marvin 
brought out some more beer and a mild flirtation be gan 
between Marvin and Angela. Marvin seemed eager enou gh but 
Angela seemed inclined to laugh at him. She liked h im, but 
not well enough to fuck him right away. We drank an d talked. 
Marvin had bongo drums and a piano and some grass. He had a 
good, comfortable house. In a house like this I cou ld write 
better, I thought, my luck would be better. You cou ld hear 
the ocean and there were no neighbors to complain a bout the 
noise of a typewriter.

I continued to nip at the whiskey. We stayed 2 or 3  hours, 
then left. Lydia took the freeway back.

"Lydia," I said, "you fucked Marvin, didn't you?"

"What are you talking about?"

"The time you went over there late at night, alone. "

"Goddamn you, I don't want to hear that!"

"Well, it's true, you fucked him!"

"Listen, if you keep it up I'm not going to stand f or it!"

"You fucked him."

Angela looked frightened. Lydia drove over to the s houlder 
of the freeway, stopped the car and pushed the door  open on 
my side. "Get out!" she said.

I got out. The car drove off. I walked along the sh oulder of 
the freeway. I took the pint out and had a nip. I w alked 
along about 5 minutes when the Thing pulled up alon gside me. 
Lydia opened the door. "Get in." I got in.

"Don't say a word."

"You fucked him. I know you did."

"Oh Christ!"
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Lydia drove back on to the shoulder of the freeway and 
pushed the door open again. "Get out!"

I got out. I walked along the shoulder. Then I came  to an 
offramp that led to a deserted street. I walked dow n the 
offramp and along the street. It was very dark. I l ooked 
into the windows of some of the houses. Apparently I was in 
a black district. I saw some lights ahead at an 
intersection. There was a hot dog stand. I walked u p to it. 
A black man was behind the counter. There was nobod y else 
around. I ordered coffee. "Goddamned women," I said  to him. 
"They are beyond all reason. My girl let me off on the 
freeway. Want a drink?"

"Sure," he said.

He took a good hit and handed it back.

"You got a phone?" I asked. "I'll pay you."

"Is it a local call?"

"Yes."

"No charge."

He pulled a phone from underneath the counter and h anded it 
to me. I took a drink and handed him the bottle. He  took 
one.

I called the Yellow Cab Co., gave them the location . My 
friend had a kind and intelligent face. Goodness co uld be 
found sometimes in the middle of hell. We passed th e bottle 
back and forth as I waited for the cab. When the ca b arrived 
I got into the back and gave the cabby Nicole's add ress.

23

I blacked out after that. I guess I had consumed mo re 
whiskey than I thought. I don't remember arriving a t 
Nicole's. I awakened in the morning with my back to  somebody 
in a strange bed. I looked at the wall facing me an d there 
was a large decorative letter hanging there. It sai d "N." 
The"N" was for "Nicole." I felt sick. I went to the  
bathroom. I used Nicole's toothbrush, gagged. I was hed my 
face, combed my hair, crapped and pissed, washed my  hands 
and drank a great deal of water from the bathroom f aucet. 
Then I went back to bed. Nicole got up, did her toi let, came 
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back. She faced me. We began to kiss and fondle one  another.

I am innocent in my fashion, Lydia, I thought. I am  faithful 
to thee in my fashion.

No oral sex. My stomach was too upset. I mounted th e famous 
doctor's ex-wife. The cultured world traveler. She had the 
Bronte sisters in her bookcase. We both liked Carso n 
McCullers. The Heart Is a Lonely Hunter. I gave her  3 or 4 
particularly mean rips and she gasped. Now she knew  a writer 
firsthand. Not a very well-known writer, of course,  but I 
managed to pay the rent and that was astonishing. O ne day 
she'd be in one of my books. I was fucking a cultur e-bitch. 
I felt myself nearing a climax. I pushed my tongue into her 
mouth, kissed her, and climaxed. I rolled off feeli ng 
foolish. I held her a while, then she went into the  
bathroom. She would have been a better fuck in Gree ce, 
maybe. America was a shitty place to fuck.

After that I visited Nicole 2 or 3 times a week in the mid-
afternoons. We drank wine, talked, and now and then  made 
love. I found I wasn't particularly interested in h er, it 
was just something to do. Lydia and I had made up t he next 
day. She would question me about where I went in th e 
afternoon. "I've been to the supermarket," I'd tell  her, and 
it was true. I'd go to the supermarket first.

"I've never seen you spend so much time at the supe rmarket." 
I got drunk one night and mentioned to Lydia that I  knew a 
certain Nicole. I told her where Nicole lived, but that "not 
much was going on." Why I told her this was not qui te clear 
to me, but when one drinks one sometimes thinks unc learly. . 
. .

One afternoon I was coming from the liquor store an d had 
just reached Nicole's. I was carrying two 6-packs o f bottled 
beer and a pint of whiskey. Lydia and I had recentl y had 
another fight and I had decided to stay the night w ith 
Nicole. I was walking along, already a bit intoxica ted, when 
I heard someone run up behind me. I turned. It was Lydia. 
"Ha!" she said. "Ha!"

She grabbed the bag of liquor out of my hand and be gan 
pulling out the beer bottles. She smashed them on t he 
pavement one by one. They made large explosions. Sa nta 
Monica Boulevard is very busy. The afternoon traffi c was 
just beginning to build up. All this action was tak ing place 
just outside Nicole's door. Then Lydia reached the pint of 
whiskey. She held it up and screamed up at me, "Ha!  You were 
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going to drink this and then you were going to FUCK  her!" 
She smashed the pint on the cement.

Nicole's door was open and Lydia ran up the stairwa y. Nicole 
was standing at the top of the stairs. Lydia began hitting 
Nicole with her large purse. It had long straps and  she 
swung it as hard as she could. "He's my man! He's m y man! 
You stay away from my man!"

Then Lydia ran down past me, out the door and into the 
street.

"Good god," said Nicole, "who was that?"

"That was Lydia. Let me have a broom and a large pa per bag."

I went down into the street and began sweeping up t he broken 
glass and placing it in the brown paper bag. That b itch has 
gone too far this time, I thought. I'll go and buy more 
liquor. I'll stay the night with Nicole, maybe a co uple of 
nights.

I was bent over picking up the glass when I heard a  strange 
sound behind me. I looked around. It was Lydia in t he Thing. 
She had it up on the sidewalk and was driving strai ght 
towards me at about 30 m.p.h. I leaped aside as the  car went 
by, missing me by an inch. The car ran down to the end of 
the block, bumped down off the curb, continued up t he 
street, then took a right at the next corner and wa s gone.

I went back to sweeping up the glass. I got it all swept up 
and put away. Then I reached down into the original  paper 
bag and found one undamaged bottle of beer. It look ed very 
good. I really needed it. I was about to unscrew th e cap 
when someone grabbed it out of my hand. It was Lydi a again. 
She ran up to Nicole's door with the bottle and hur led it at 
the glass. She hurled it with such velocity that it  went 
straight through like a large bullet, not smashing the 
entire window but leaving just a round hole.

Lydia ran off and I walked up the stairway. Nicole was still 
standing there. "For god's sake, Chinaski, leave wi th her 
before she kills everybody!"

I turned and walked back down the stairway. Lydia w as 
sitting in her car at the curbing with the engine r unning. I 
opened the door and got in. She drove off. Neither of us 
spoke a word.
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24

I began receiving letters from a girl in New York C ity. Her 
name was Mindy. She had run across a couple of my b ooks, but 
the best thing about her letters was that she seldo m 
mentioned writing except to say that she was not a writer. 
She wrote about things in general and men and sex i n 
particular. Mindy was 25, wrote in longhand, and th e 
handwriting was stable, sensible, yet humorous. I a nswered 
her letters and was always glad to find one of hers  in my 
mailbox. Most people are much better at saying thin gs in 
letters than in conversation, and some people can w rite 
artistic, inventive letters, but when they try a po em or 
story or novel they become pretentious.

Then Mindy sent some photographs. If they were fait hful she 
was quite beautiful. We wrote for several more week s and 
then she mentioned that she had a 2 week vacation c oming up.

Why don't you fly out? I suggested.

All right, she replied.

We began to phone one another. Finally she gave me her 
arrival date at L.A. International.

I'll be there, I told her, nothing will stop me.

25

I kept the date in mind. It was never any problem c reating a 
split with Lydia. I was naturally a loner, content just to 
live with a woman, eat with her, sleep with her, wa lk down 
the street with her. I didn't want conversation, or  to go 
anywhere except the racetrack or the boxing matches . I 
didn't understand t.v. I felt foolish paying money to go 
into a movie theatre and sit with other people to s hare 
their emotions. Parties sickened me. I hated the ga me-
playing, the dirty play, the flirting, the amateur drunks, 
the bores. But parties, dancing, small talk energiz ed Lydia. 
She considered herself a sexpot. But she was a litt le too 
obvious. So our arguments often grew out of my wish  for no-
people-at-all versus her wish for as-many-people-as -often-
as-possible.

A couple of days before Mindy's arrival I started i t. We 
were on the bed together.

"Lydia, for Christ's sake, why are you so stupid? D on't you 
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realize I'm a loner? A recluse? I have to be that w ay to 
write."

"How can you learn anything about people if you don 't meet 
them?"

"I already know all about them."

"Even when we go out to eat in a restaurant, you ke ep your 
head down, you don't look at anybody."

"Why make myself sick?"

"I observe people," she said. "I study them."

"Shit!"

"You're afraid of people!"

"I hate them."

"How can you be a writer? You don't observe!"

"O.K., I don't look at people, but I earn the rent with my 
writing. It beats tending sheep."

"You're not going to last. You'll never make it. Yo u're 
doing it all wrong."

"That's why I'm making it."

"Making it? Who the hell knows who you are? Are you  famous 
like Mailer? Like Capote?"

"They can't write."

"But you can! Only you, Chinaski, can write!"

"Yes, that's how I feel."

"Are you famous? If you went to New York City, woul d anybody 
know you?"

"Listen I don't care about that. I just want to go on 
writing. I don't need trumpets."

"You'd take all the trumpets you could get."

"Maybe."
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"You like to pretend you're already famous."

"I have always acted the same way, even before I wr ote."

"You're the most unknown famous man I ever met."

"I'm just not ambitious."

"You are but you're lazy. You want it for nothing. When do 
you write anyhow? When do you do it? You're always in bed or 
drunk or at the racetrack."

"I don't know. It's not important."

"What's important then?"

"You tell me," I said.

"Well, I'll tell you what's important!" Lydia said.  "We 
haven't had a party for a long time. I haven't seen  any 
people for a long time! I LIKE people! My sisters L OVE 
parties. They'll drive a thousand miles to go to a party! 
That's how we were raised in Utah! There's nothing wrong 
with parties. It's just people LETTING GO and havin g a good 
time! You've got this crazy idea in your head. You think 
having fun leads to fucking! Jesus Christ, people a re 
decent! You just don't know how to have a good time !"

"I don't like people," I said.

Lydia leaped off of the bed. "Jesus, you make me si ck!"

"All right, then, I'll give you some room."

I swung my legs off the bed and began putting my sh oes on.

"Some room?" Lydia asked. "What do you mean by 'som e room'?"

"I mean, I am getting the hell out of here!"

"O.K., but listen to this: if you walk out the door  now you 
won't see me again!"

"Fair enough," I said.

I stood up, walked to the door, opened it, closed i t and 
walked down to the Volks. I started the engine and drove 
off. I had made some room for Mindy.
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26

I sat in the airport and waited. You never knew abo ut 
photos. You could never tell. I was nervous. I felt  like 
vomiting. I lit a cigarette and gagged. Why did I d o these 
things? I didn't want her now. And Mindy was flying  all the 
way from New York City. I knew plenty of women. Why  always 
more women? What was I trying to do? New affairs we re 
exciting but they were also hard work. The first ki ss, the 
first fuck had some drama. People were interesting at first. 
Then later, slowly but surely, all the flaws and ma dness 
would manifest themselves. I would become less and less to 
them; they would mean less and less to me.

I was old and I was ugly. Maybe that's why it felt so good 
to stick it into young girls. I was King Kong and t hey were 
lithe and tender. Was I trying to screw my way past  death? 
By being with young girls did I hope I wouldn't gro w old, 
feel old? I just didn't want to age badly, simply q uit, be 
dead before death itself arrived.

Mindy's plane landed and taxied in. I felt I was in  danger. 
Women knew me beforehand because they had read my b ooks. I 
had exposed myself. On the other hand, I knew nothi ng of 
them. I was the real gambler. I could get killed, I  could 
get my balls cut off. Chinaski without balls. Love Poems of 
a Eunuch.

I stood waiting for Mindy. The passengers came out of the 
gate.

Oh, I hope she's not the one.

Or her.

Or especially her.

Now that one would be fine! Look at those legs, tha t behind, 
those eyes. . . .

One of them moved towards me. I hoped it was her. S he was 
the best of the whole damned lot. I couldn't be tha t lucky. 
She walked up to me and smiled. "I'm Mindy."

"I'm glad you're Mindy."

"I'm glad you're Chinaski."
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"Do you have to wait for your baggage?"

"Yes, I brought enough for a long stay!"

"Let's wait in the bar."

We walked in and found a table. Mindy ordered a vod ka and 
tonic. I ordered a vodka-7. Ah, almost in tune. I l it her 
cigarette. She looked fine. Almost virginal. It was  
difficult to believe. She was small, blond and perf ectly put 
together. She was more natural than sophisticated. I found 
it easy to look at her eyes-- blue-green. She wore 2 tiny 
earrings. And she wore high heels. I had told Mindy  that 
high heels excited me.

"Well," she said, "are you frightened?"

"Not so much anymore. I like you."

"You look much better than your photos," she said. "I don't 
think you're ugly at all."

"Thanks."

"Oh, I don't mean you're handsome, not the way peop le think 
of handsome. Your face seems kind. But your eyes--t hey're 
beautiful. They're wild, crazy, like some animal pe ering out 
of a forest on fire. God, something like that. I'm not very 
good with words."

"I think that you're beautiful," I said. "And very nice. I 
feel good around you. I think it's good that we're together. 
Drink up.

We need another. You're like your letters."

We had the second drink and went down for the lugga ge. I was 
proud to be with Mindy. She walked with style. So m any women 
with good bodies just slouched along like overloade d 
creatures. Mindy flowed.

I kept thinking, this is too good. This is simply n ot 
possible.

Back at my place Mindy took a bath and changed clot hes. She 
came out in a light blue dress. She had changed her  hair 
style, just a bit. We sat on the couch together wit h the 
vodka and the vodka mix. "Well," I said, "I'm still  scared. 
I'm going to get a little drunk."
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"Your place is just the way I thought it would be,"  she 
said.

She was looking at me, smiling. I reached out and t ouched 
her just behind the neck, moved her towards me, and  gave her 
a light kiss.

The phone rang. It was Lydia.

"What are you doing?"

"I'm with a friend."

"It's a woman, isn't it?"

"Lydia, our relationship is over," I said. "You kno w that."

"IT'S A WOMAN, ISN'T IT?"

"Yes."

"Well, all right."

"All right. Goodbye."

"Goodbye," she said.

Lydia's tone had suddenly calmed down. I felt bette r. Her 
violence frightened me. She always claimed that I w as the 
jealous one, and I was often jealous, but when I sa w things 
working against me I simply became disgusted and wi thdrew. 
Lydia was different. She reacted. She was the Head 
Cheerleader at the Game of Violence.

But by her tone I knew that she had given up. That she was 
not enraged. I knew that voice.

"That was my ex," I told Mindy.

"Is it over?"

"Yes."

"Does she still love you?"

"I think so."

"Then it's not over."
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"It's over."

"Should I stay?"

"Of course. Please."

"You're not just using me? I've read all those love  poems 
... to Lydia."

"I was in love. And I'm not using you."

Mindy pressed her body against me and kissed me. It  was a 
long kiss. My cock rose. I had recently been taking  a lot of 
vitamin E. I had my own ideas about sex. I was cons tantly 
horny and masturbated continually. I'd make love to  Lydia 
and then come back to my place and masturbate in th e 
morning. The thought of sex as something forbidden excited 
me beyond all reason. It was like one animal knifin g another 
into submission.

When I came I felt it was in the face of everything  decent, 
white sperm dripping down over the heads and souls of my 
dead parents. If I had been born a woman I would ce rtainly 
have been a prostitute. Since I had been born a man , I 
craved women constantly, the lower the better. And yet 
women--good women-- frightened me because they even tually 
wanted your soul, and what was left of mine, I want ed to 
keep. Basically I craved prostitutes, base women, b ecause 
they were deadly and hard and made no personal dema nds. 
Nothing was lost when they left. Yet at the same ti me I 
yearned for a gentle, good woman, despite the overw helming 
price. Either way I was lost. A strong man would gi ve up 
both. I wasn't strong. So I continued to struggle w ith 
women, with the idea of women.

Mindy and I finished the bottle and then went to be d. I 
kissed her for a while, then apologized, and drew a way. I 
was too drunk to perform. One hell of a great lover . I 
promised her many great experiences in the near fut ure, then 
fell asleep with her body pressed against me.

In the morning I awakened, sickened. I looked at Mi ndy, 
naked next to me. Even then, after all the drinking , she was 
a miracle. Never had I known a young girl so beauti ful and 
at the same time so gentle and intelligent. Where w ere her 
men? Where had they failed?

I went into the bathroom and tried to get cleaned u p. I 
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gagged on Lavoris. I shaved and put on some shaving  lotion. 
I wet my hair and combed it. I went to the refriger ator, 
took a 7-UP, drank it down.

I went back to the bed and climbed in. Mindy was wa rm, her 
body was warm. She seemed to be asleep. I liked tha t. I 
rubbed my lips against hers, softly. My cock rose. I felt 
her breasts against me. I took one and sucked on it . I felt 
the nipple harden. Mindy stirred. I reached down an d felt 
along her belly, down towards the cunt. I began rub bing her 
cunt, easily.

It's like making a rosebud open, I thought. This ha s 
meaning. This is good. It's like two insects in a g arden 
moving slowly towards each other. The male works hi s slow 
magic. The female slowly opens. I like it, I like i t. Two 
bugs. Mindy is opening, she is getting wet. She is 
beautiful. Then I mounted her. I slid it in, my mou th on 
hers.

27

We drank all day and that night I tried again to ma ke love 
to Mindy. I was astounded and dismayed to find she had a 
large pussy. An extra large pussy. I hadn't noticed  it the 
night before. That was a tragedy. Woman's greatest sin. I 
worked and I worked. Mindy lay there as if she was enjoying 
it. I hoped to god she was. I began to sweat. My ba ck ached. 
I was dizzy, sick. Her pussy seemed to get larger. I 
couldn't feel anything. It was like trying to fuck a large, 
loose paper bag. I was just barely touching the sid es of her 
cunt. It was agony, it was relentless work without a reward. 
I felt damned. I didn't want to hurt her feelings. I 
desperately wanted to come. It wasn't just the drin king. I 
performed better than most when drinking. I heard m y heart. 
I felt my heart. I felt it in my chest. I felt it i n my 
throat. I felt it in my head. I couldn't bear it. I  rolled 
off with a gasp.

"Sorry, Mindy, Jesus Christ, I'm sorry."

"It's all right, Hank," she said.

I rolled over on my stomach. I stank with sweat. I got up 
and poured two drinks. We sat upright in bed and dr ank the 
drinks, side by side. I couldn't understand how I h ad 
managed to come the first time. We had a problem. A ll that 
beauty, all that gentleness, all that goodness, and  we had a 
problem. I was unable to tell Mindy what it was. I didn't 
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know how to tell her she had a big cunt. Maybe nobo dy had 
ever told her.

"It will be better when I'm not drinking so much," I told 
her.

"Please don't worry, Hank."

"O.K."

We went to sleep or we pretended to go to sleep. Fi nally I 
did. . . .

28

Mindy stayed about a week. I introduced her to my f riends. 
We went places. But nothing was resolved. I couldn' t climax. 
She didn't seem to mind. It was strange.

Around 10:45 PM one evening Mindy was drinking in t he front 
room and reading a magazine. I was lying on the bed  in just 
my shorts, drunk, smoking, a drink on the chair. I was 
staring at the blue ceiling, not feeling or thinkin g about 
anything.

There was a knock on the front door.

Mindy said, "Should I get it?"

"Sure," I said, "go ahead."

I heard Mindy open the door. Then I heard Lydia's v oice.

"I just came over to check out my competition."

Oh, I thought, this is nice. I'll get up and pour t hem both 
a drink, we'll all drink together and talk. I like my women 
to understand each other.

Then I heard Lydia say: "You're acute little thing,  aren't 
you?"

Then I heard Mindy scream. And Lydia screamed. I he ard 
scuffling, grunts, bodies flying. Furniture was ups et. Mindy 
screamed again--the scream of one being attacked. L ydia 
screamed--the tigress at the kill. I leaped out of bed. I 
was going to separate them. I ran into the front ro om in my 
shorts. It was a hair-pulling, spitting, scratching , mad 
scene. I ran over to pull them apart. I stumbled ov er one of 
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my shoes on the rug, fell heavily. Mindy ran out th e door 
with Lydia right behind. They ran down the walk tow ard the 
street. I heard another scream.

Several minutes passed. I got up and closed the doo r. 
Evidently Mindy had gotten away because suddenly Ly dia 
walked in. She sat down in a chair near the door. S he looked 
at me.

"I'm sorry. I've pissed myself."

It was true. There was a dark stain in her crotch a nd one 
pant leg was soaked.

"It's all right," I said.

I poured Lydia a drink and she sat there holding it  in her 
hand. I couldn't hold my drink in my hand. No one s poke. A 
short time later there was a knock on the door. I g ot up in 
my shorts and opened it. My huge, white, flabby bel ly hung 
out over the top of the shorts. Two policemen stood  at the 
door.

"Hello," I said.

"We're answering a disturbance of the peace call."

"Just a little family argument," I said.

"We've got some details," said the cop standing clo sest to 
me. "There are two women."

"There usually are," I said.

"All right," said the first cop. "I just want to as k you one 
question."

"O.K."

"Which of the two women do you want?"

"I'll take that one." I pointed to Lydia sitting in  the 
chair, all pissed over herself.

"All right, sir, are you sure?"

"I'm sure."

The cops walked off and there I was with Lydia agai n.
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The phone rang the next morning. Lydia had gone bac k to her 
place. It was Bobby, the kid who lived in the next block and 
worked in the porno bookstore. "Mindy's down here. She wants 
you to come and talk to her."

"All right."

I walked over with 3 bottles of beer. Mindy was dre ssed in 
high heels and a black see-through outfit from Fred erick's. 
It resembled

a doll's dress and you could see her black panties.  There 
was no brassiere. Valerie wasn't around. I sat down  and 
twisted the beer caps off, passed the bottles.

"Are you going back to Lydia, Hank?" Mindy asked.

"Sorry, yes. I'm back."

"That was rotten, what happened. I thought you and Lydia 
were finished?"

"I thought we were. Those things are very strange."

"All my clothes are down at your place. I'll have t o come 
get them."

"Of course."

"Are you sure she's gone?"

"Yes."

"She acts like a bull, that woman, she acts like a dyke."

"I don't think she is."

Mindy got up to go to the bathroom. Bobby looked at  me. "I 
fucked her," he said. "Don't blame her. She had no other 
place to go."

"I don't blame her."

"Valerie took her to Frederick's to cheer her up. G ot her a 
new outfit."
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Mindy came out of the bathroom. She'd been crying.

"Mindy," I said, "I've got to go."

"I'll be down later for my clothes."

I got up and walked out the door. Mindy followed me  out 
there. "Hold me," she said.

I held her. She was crying.

"You're never going to forget me . . . never!"

I walked back to my place thinking, I wonder if Bob by fucked 
Mindy? Bobby and Valerie were into lots of strange new 
things. I didn't care for their lack of common feel ing. It 
was the way they did everything without any show of  emotion. 
The same way another person might yawn or boil a po tato.

30

To pacify Lydia I agreed to go to Muleshead, Utah. Her 
sister was camping in the mountains. The sisters ac tually 
owned much of the land. It had been inherited from their 
father. Glendoline, one of the sisters, had a tent pitched 
in the woods. She was writing a novel, The Wild Wom an of the 
Mountains. The other sisters were to arrive any day . Lydia 
and I arrived first. We had a pup tent. We squeezed  in there 
the first night and the mosquitoes squeezed in with  us. It 
was terrible.

The next morning we sat around the campfire. Glendo line and 
Lydia cooked breakfast. I had purchased $40 worth o f 
groceries which included several 6-packs of beer. I  had them 
cooling in a mountain spring. We finished breakfast . I 
helped with the dishes and then Glendoline brought out her 
novel and read to us. It wasn't really bad, but it was very 
unprofessional and needed a lot of polishing. Glend oline 
presumed that the reader was as fascinated by her l ife as 
she was--which was a deadly mistake. The other dead ly 
mistakes she had made were too numerous to mention.

I walked to the spring and came back with 3 bottles  of beer. 
The girls said no, they didn't want any. They were very 
anti-beer. We discussed Glendoline's novel. I figur ed that 
anybody who would read their novel aloud to others had to be 
suspect. If that wasn't the old kiss of death, noth ing was.

The conversation shifted and the girls started chat ting 
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about men, parties, dancing, and sex. Glendoline ha d a high, 
excited voice, and laughed nervously, laughed const antly. 
She was in her mid-forties, quite fat and very slop py. 
Besides that, just like me, she was simply ugly.

Glendoline must have talked non-stop for over an ho ur, 
entirely about sex. I began to get dizzy. She waved  her arms 
over her head, "I'M THE WILD WOMAN OF THE MOUNTAINS ! O WHERE 
O WHERE IS THE MAN, THE REAL MAN WITH THE COURAGE T O TAKE 
ME?"

Well, he's certainly not here, I thought.

I looked at Lydia. "Let's go for a walk."

"No," she said, "I want to read this book." It was called 
Love and

Orgasm: A Revolutionary Guide to Sexual Fulfillment . "All 
right," I said, "I'll take a walk then."

I walked up to the mountain spring. I reached in fo r another 
beer, opened it and sat there drinking. I was trapp ed in the 
mountains and woods with two crazy women. They took  all the 
joy out of fucking by talking about it all the time . I liked 
to fuck too, but it wasn't my religion. There were too many 
ridiculous and tragic things about it. People didn' t seem to 
know how to handle it. So they made a toy out of it . A toy 
that destroyed people.

The main thing, I decided, was to find the right wo man. But 
how? I had a red notebook and a pen with me. I scri bbled a 
meditative poem into it. Then I walked up to the la ke. Vance 
Pastures, the place was called. The sisters owned m ost of 
it. I had to take a shit. I took off my pants and s quatted 
in the brush with the flies and the mosquitoes. I'd  take the 
conveniences of the city any time. I had to wipe wi th 
leaves. I walked over to the lake and stuck one foo t in the 
water. It was ice cold.

Be a man, old man. Enter.

My skin was ivory white. I felt very old, very soft . I moved 
out into the ice water. I went in up to my waist, t hen I 
took a deep breath and leaped forward. I was all th e way in! 
The mud swirled up from the bottom and got into my ears, my 
mouth, my hair. I stood there in the muddy water, m y teeth 
chattering.
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I waited a long time for the water to settle and cl ear. Then 
I walked back out. I got dressed and made my way al ong the 
edge of the lake. When I got to the end of the lake  I heard 
a sound like that of a waterfall. I went into a for est, 
moving toward the sound. I had to climb around some  rocks 
across a gully. The sound came closer and closer. T he flies 
and mosquitoes swarmed all over me. The flies were large and 
angry and hungry, much larger than city flies, and they knew 
a meal when they saw one.

I pushed my way through some thick brush and there it was: 
my first real honest-to-Christ waterfall. The water  just 
poured down the mountain and over a rocky ledge. It  was 
beautiful. It kept coming and coming. That water wa s coming 
from somewhere. And it was running off somewhere. T here were 
3 or 4 streams that probably led to the lake.

Finally I got tired of watching it and decided to g o back. I 
also decided to take a different route back, a shor tcut. I 
worked my way down to the opposite side of the lake  and cut 
off toward camp. I knew about where it was. I still  had my 
red notebook. I stopped and wrote another poem, les s 
meditative, then I went on. I kept walking. The cam p didn't 
appear. I walked some more. I looked around for the  lake. I 
couldn't find the lake, I didn't know where it was.  Suddenly 
it hit me: I was LOST. Those horny sex bitches had driven me 
out of my mind and now I was LOST. I looked around.  There 
was the backdrop of mountains and all around me wer e trees 
and brush. There was no center, no starting point, no 
connection between anything. I felt fear, real fear . Why had 
I let them take me out of my city, my Los Angeles? A man 
could call a cab there, he could telephone. There w ere 
reasonable solutions to reasonable problems.

Vance Pastures stretched out around me for miles an d miles. 
I threw away my red notebook. What a way for a writ er to 
die! I could see it in the newspaper:

HENRY CHINASKI, MINOR
POET, FOUND DEAD IN
UTAH WOODS

Henry Chinaski, former post office clerk turned wri ter, was 
found in a decomposed state yesterday afternoon by forest 
ranger W. K. Brooks Jr. Also found near the remains  was a 
small red notebook which evidently contained Mr. Ch inaski's 
last written work.

I walked on. Soon I was in a soggy area full of wat er. Every 
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now and then one of my legs would sink to the knee in the 
bog and I'd have to haul myself out.

I came to a barbed wire fence. I knew immediately t hat I 
shouldn't climb the fence. I knew that it was the w rong 
thing to do, but there seemed no alternative. I cli mbed over 
the fence and stood there, cupped both hands around  my mouth 
and screamed: "LYDIA!"

There was no answer.

I tried it again: "LYDIA!"

My voice sounded very mournful. The voice of a cowa rd.

I moved on. It would be nice, I thought, to be back  with the 
sisters, hearing them laugh about sex and men and d ancing 
and parties. It would be so nice to hear Glendoline 's voice. 
It would be nice to run my hand through Lydia's lon g hair. 
I'd faithfully take her to every party in town. I'd  even 
dance with all the women and make brilliant jokes a bout 
everything. I'd endure all that subnormal driveling  shit 
with a smile. I could almost hear myself. "Hey, tha t's a 
great dance tune! Who wants to really go? Who wants  to 
boogie on out?"

I kept walking through the bog. Finally I reached d ry land. 
I got to a road. It was just an old dirt road, but it looked 
good. I could see tire marks, hoof prints. There we re even 
wires overhead that carried electricity somewhere. All I had 
to do was follow those wires. I walked along the ro ad. The 
sun was high in the sky, it must have been noon. I walked 
along feeling foolish.

I came to a locked gate across the road. What did t hat mean? 
There was a small entry at one side of the gate. Ev idently 
the gate was a cattle guard. But where were the cat tle? 
Where was the owner of the cattle? Maybe he only ca me around 
every six months.

The top of my head began to ache. I reached up and felt 
where I had been blackjacked in a Philadelphia bar 30 years 
before. Some scar tissue remained. Now the scar tis sue, 
baked by the sun, was swollen. It stood up like a s mall 
horn. I broke a piece off and threw it in the road.

I walked another hour, then decided to turn back. I t meant 
having to walk all the way back yet I felt it was t he thing 
to do. I took my shirt off and draped it over my he ad. I 
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stopped once or twice and screamed, "LYDIA!" There was no 
reply.

Some time later I got back to the gate. All I had t o do was 
walk around it but there was something in the way. It stood 
in front of the gate, about 15 feet from me. It was  a small 
doe, a fawn, a something.

I moved slowly toward it. It didn't budge. Was it g oing to 
let me by? It didn't seem to fear me. I guessed it sensed my 
confusion, my cowardice. I approached closer and cl oser. It 
wouldn't get out of the way. It had large beautiful  brown 
eyes, more beautiful than the eyes of any woman I h ad ever 
seen. I couldn't believe it. I was within 3 feet of  it, 
ready to back off, when it bolted. It ran off the r oad and 
into the woods. It was in excellent shape; it could  really 
run.

As I walked further along the road I heard the soun d of 
running water. I needed water. You couldn't live ve ry long 
without water. I left the road and moved toward the  sound of 
rushing water. There was a little hill covered with  grass 
and as I topped the hill there it was: water spilli ng out of 
several cement pipes in the face of a dam and into some kind 
of reservoir. I sat down at the edge of the reservo ir and 
took off my shoes and stockings, pulled up my pants , and 
stuck my legs into the water. Then I poured water o ver my 
head. Then I drank--but not too much or too fast--j ust like 
I'd seen it done in the movies.

After recovering a bit I noticed a pier that went o ut over 
the reservoir. I walked out on the pier and came to  a large 
metal box bolted to the side of the pier. It was lo cked with 
a padlock. There was probably a telephone in there!  I could 
phone for help!

I went and found a large rock and started smashing it 
against the lock. It wouldn't give. What the hell w ould Jack 
London do? What would Hemingway do? Jean Genet?

I kept smashing the rock against the lock. Sometime s I 
missed and my hand hit the lock or the metal box it self. 
Skin ripped, blood flowed. I gathered myself and ga ve the 
lock one final blow. It opened. I took it off and o pened the 
metal box. There was no telephone. There were a ser ies of 
switches and some heavy cables. I reached in, touch ed a 
wire, and got a terrible shock. Then I pulled a swi tch. I 
heard the roar of water. Out of 3 or 4 of the holes  in the 
concrete face of the dam shot giant white jets of w ater. I 
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pulled another switch. Three or four other holes op ened up, 
releasing tons of water. I pulled a third switch an d the 
whole dam let loose. I stood and watched the water pouring 
forth. Maybe I could start a flood and cowboys woul d come on 
horses or in rugged little pickup trucks to rescue me. I 
could see the headline:

HENRY CHINASKI, MINOR POET, FLOODS UTAH COUNTRYSIDE IN ORDER 
TO SAVE HIS SOFT LOS ANGELES ASS.

I decided against it. I threw all the switches back  to 
normal, closed the metal box, and hung the broken l ock back 
on it.

I left the reservoir, found another road up the way , and 
began following it. This road seemed more used than  the 
other. I walked along. I had never been so tired. I  could 
hardly see. Suddenly there was a little girl about 5 years 
old walking towards me. She wore a little blue dres s and 
white shoes. She looked frightened when she saw me.  I tried 
to look pleasant and friendly as I edged towards he r.

"Little girl, don't go away. I won't hurt you. I'M LOST! 
Where are your parents? Little girl, take me to you r 
parents!"

The little girl pointed. I saw a trailer and a car parked up 
ahead. "HEY, I'm LOST!" I shouted. "CHRIST, AM I GL AD TO SEE 
YOU."

Lydia stepped around the side of the trailer. Her h air was 
done up in red curlers. "Come on, city boy," she sa id. 
"Follow me home."

"I'm so glad to see you, baby, kiss me!"

"No. Follow me."

Lydia took off running about 20 feet in front of me . It was 
hard keeping up.

"I asked those people if they had seen a city boy a round," 
she called back over her shoulder. "They said, No."

"Lydia, I love you!"

"Come on! You're slow!"

"Wait, Lydia, wait!"
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She vaulted over a barbed wire fence. I couldn't ma ke it. I 
got tangled in the wire. I couldn't move. I was lik e a 
trapped cow. "LYDIA!"

She came back with her red curlers and started help ing me 
get loose from the barbs. "I tracked you. I found y our red 
notebook. You got lost deliberately because you wer e 
pissed."

"No, I got lost out of ignorance and fear. I am not  a 
complete person--I'm a stunted city person. I am mo re or 
less a failed drizzling shit with absolutely nothin g to 
offer." "Christ," she said, "don't you think I know  that?" 
She freed me from the last barb. I lurched after he r. I was 
back with Lydia again.

31

It was 3 or 4 days before I had to fly to Houston t o give a 
reading. I went to the track, drank at the track, a nd 
afterwards I went to a bar on Hollywood Boulevard. I went 
home at 9 or 10 pm. As I moved through the bedroom towards 
the bathroom I tripped over the telephone cord. I f ell 
against the corner of the bed frame--an edge of ste el like a 
knife blade. When I got up I found I had a deep gas h just 
above the ankle. The blood ran into the rug and I l eft a 
bloody trail as I went to the bathroom. The blood r an over 
the tiles and I left red footprints as I walked abo ut.

There was a knock on the door and I let Bobby in. " Jesus 
Christ, man, what happened?"

"It's DEATH," I said. "I'm bleeding to death. . . . "

"Man," he said, "you better do something about that  leg."

Valerie knocked. I let her in too. She screamed. I poured 
Bobby and Valerie and myself drinks. The phone rang . It was 
Lydia.

"Lydia, baby, I'm bleeding to death!"

"Is this one of your dramatic trips again?"

"No, I'm bleeding to death. Ask Valerie."

Valerie took the phone. "It's true, his ankle is cu t open. 
There's blood everywhere and he won't do anything a bout it. 
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You better come over. ..."

When Lydia arrived I was sitting on the couch. "Loo k, Lydia: 
DEATH!" Tiny veins were hanging out of the wound li ke 
strings of spaghetti. I yanked at some of them. I t ook my 
cigarette and tapped ashes into the wound. "I'm a M AN! Hell, 
I'm a MAN!"

Lydia went and got some hydrogen peroxide and poure d it into 
the wound. It was nice. White foam gushed out of th e wound. 
It sizzled and bubbled. Lydia poured some more in.

"You better go to a hospital," Bobby said.

"I don't need a fucking hospital," I said. "It will  cure 
itself. . . ."

The next morning the wound looked horrible. It was still 
open and seemed to be forming a nice crust. I went to the 
drugstore for some more hydrogen peroxide, some ban dages, 
and some epsom salts. I filled the tub full of hot water and 
epsom salts and got in. I began thinking about myse lf with 
only one leg. There were advantages:

HENRY CHINASKI IS,
WITHOUT A DOUBT, THE
GREATEST ONE-LEGGED
POET IN THE WORLD

Bobby came by that afternoon. "You know what it cos ts to get 
a leg amputated?" "$12,000." After Bobby left I pho ned my 
doctor.

I went to Houston with a heavily bandaged leg. I wa s taking 
antibiotic pills in an attempt to cure the infectio n. My 
doctor mentioned that any drinking would nullify th e good 
the antibiotic pills had.

At the reading, which was at the modern art museum,  I went 
on sober. After I read a few poems somebody in the audience 
asked, "How come you're not drunk?"

"Henry Chinaski couldn't make it," I said. "I'm his  brother 
Efram."

I read another poem and then confessed about the 
antibiotics. I also told them it was against museum  rules to 
drink on the premises. Somebody from the audience c ame up 
with a beer. I drank it and read some more. Somebod y else 
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came up with another beer. Then the beers began to flow. The 
poems got better.

There was a party and a dinner afterwards at a cafe . Almost 
directly across the table from me was absolutely th e most 
beautiful girl I had ever seen. She looked like a y oung 
Katherine Hepburn. She was about 22, and she just r adiated 
beauty. I kept making wisecracks, calling her Kathe rine 
Hepburn. She seemed to like it. I didn't expect any thing to 
come of it. She was with a girlfriend. When it came  time to 
leave I said to the museum director, a woman named Nana, at 
whose house I was staying, "I'm going to miss her. She was 
too good to believe."

"She's coming home with us."

"I don't believe it."

. . . but later there she was, at Nana's place, in the 
bedroom with me. She had on a sheer nightgown, and she sat 
on the edge of the bed combing her very long hair a nd 
smiling at me. "What's your name?" I asked.

"Laura" she said.

"Well, look, Laura, I'm going to call you Katherine ."

"All right," she said.

Her hair was reddish-brown and so very long. She wa s small 
but well proportioned. Her face was the most beauti ful thing 
about her.

"Can I pour you a drink?" I asked.

"Oh no, I don't drink. I don't like it."

Actually, she frightened me. I couldn't understand what she 
was doing there with me. She didn't appear to be a groupie. 
I went to the bathroom, came back and turned out th e light. 
I could feel her getting into bed next to me. I too k her in 
my arms and we began kissing. I couldn't believe my  luck. 
What right had I? How could a few books of poems ca ll this 
forth? There was no way to understand it. I certain ly was 
not about to reject it. I became very aroused. Sudd enly she 
went down and took my cock in her mouth. I watched the slow 
movement of her head and body in the moonlight. She  wasn't 
as good at it as some, but it was the very fact of her doing 
it that was amazing. Just as I was about to come I reached 
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down and buried my hand in that mass of beautiful h air, 
pulling at it in the moonlight as I came in Katheri ne's 
mouth.

32

Lydia met me at the airport. She was horny as usual . "Jesus 
Christ," she said. "I'm hot! I play with myself but  it 
doesn't do any good."

We were driving back to my place.

"Lydia, my leg is still in terrible shape. I just d on't know 
if I can handle it with this leg."

"What?"

"It's true. I don't think I can fuck with my leg th e way it 
is."

"What the hell good are you then?"

"Well, I can fry eggs and do magic tricks."

"Don't be funny. I'm asking you, what the hellgood are you?"

"The leg will heal. If it doesn't they'll cut if of f. Be 
patient."

"If you hadn't been drunk you wouldn't have fallen and cut 
your leg. It's always the bottle!"

"It's not always the bottle, Lydia. We fuck about 4  times a 
week. For my age that's pretty good."

"Sometimes I think you don't even enjoy it."

"Lydia, sex isn't everything! You are obsessed. For  Christ's 
sake, give it a rest."

"A rest until your leg heals? How am I going to mak e it 
meanwhile?"

"I'll play Scrabble with you."

Lydia screamed. The car began to swerve all over th e street. 
"YOU SON-OF-A-BITCH! I'LL KILL YOU!"

She crossed the double yellow line at high speed, d irectly 
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into oncoming traffic. Horns sounded and cars scatt ered. We 
drove on against the flow of traffic, cars approach ing us 
peeling off to the left and right. Then just as abr uptly 
Lydia swerved back across the double line into the lane we 
had just vacated.

Where are the police? I thought. Why is it that whe n Lydia 
does something the police become nonexistent?

"All right," she said. "I'm taking you home and tha t's it. 
I've had it. I'm going to sell my house and move to  Phoenix. 
Glen-doline lives in Phoenix now. My sisters warned  me about 
living with an old fuck like you."

We drove the remainder of the way without talking. When we 
reached my place I took out my suitcase, looked at Lydia, 
said, "Goodbye." She was crying without making a so und, her 
whole face was wet. Suddenly she drove off toward W estern 
Avenue. I walked into the court. Back from another reading. 
. . .

I checked the mail and then phoned Katherine who li ved in 
Austin, Texas. She seemed truly glad to hear from m e, and it 
was good to hear that Texas accent, that high laugh ter. I 
told her that I wanted her to come visit me, that I 'd pay 
air fare both ways. We'd go to the racetrack, we'd go to 
Malibu, we'd . . . whatever she wanted. "But, Hank,  don't 
you have a girlfriend?"

"No, none. I'm a recluse."

"But you're always writing about women in your poem s."

"That's past. This is present."

"But what about Lydia?"

"Lydia?"

"Yes, you told me all about her."

"What did I tell you?"

"You told me how she beat up two other women. Would  you let 
her beat me up? I'm not very big, you know."

"It can't happen. She's moved to Phoenix. I tell yo u, 
Katherine, you are the exceptional woman I've been looking 
for. Please, trust me."
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"I'll have to make arrangements. I have to get some body to 
take care of my cat."

"All right. But I want you to know that everything is clear 
here."

"But, Hank, don't forget what you told me about you r women."

"Told you what?"

"You said, 'They always come back.'"

"That's just macho talk."

"I'll come," she said. "As soon as I get things str aight 
here I'll make a reservation and let you know the d etails."

When I was in Texas Katherine had told me about her  life. I 
was only the third man she had slept with. There ha d been 
her husband, an alcoholic track star, and me. Her e x-
husband, Arnold, was into show business and the art s in some 
way. Exactly how it worked I didn't know. He was co ntinually 
signing contracts with rock stars, painters and so forth. 
The business was $60,000 in debt, but flourishing. One of 
those situations where the further you were in debt  the 
better off you were.

I don't know what happened to the track star. He ju st ran 
off, I guess. And then Arnold got on coke. The coke  changed 
him overnight. Katherine said she didn't know him a nymore. 
It was terrifying. Ambulance trips to hospitals. An d then 
he'd be back at the office the next morning as if n othing 
had happened. Then Joanna Dover entered the picture . A tall, 
stately semi-millionairess. Educated and crazy. She  and 
Arnold began to do business together. Joanna Dover dealt in 
the arts like some people deal in corn futures. She  
discovered unknown artists on the way up, bought th eir work 
cheap, and sold high after they became recognized. She had 
that kind of eye. And a magnificent 6-foot body. Sh e began 
to see a lot of Arnold. One evening Joanna came to pick up 
Arnold dressed in an expensive tight-fitting gown. Then 
Katherine knew that Joanna really meant business. S o, after 
that, she went along whenever Arnold and Joanna wou ld go 
out. They were a trio. Arnold had a very low sex dr ive, so 
Katherine wasn't worried about that. She was worrie d about 
the business. Then Joanna dropped out of the pictur e, and 
Arnold got more and more into coke. More and more a mbulance 
trips. Katherine finally divorced him. She still sa w Arnold, 
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however. She took coffee to the office at 10:30 eve ry 
morning for the staff and Arnold put her on the pay roll. 
Which enabled her to keep the house. She and Arnold  had 
dinner there now and then, but no sex. Still, he ne eded her, 
she felt protective towards him. Katherine also bel ieved in 
health foods and the only meat she ate was chicken and fish. 
She was a beautiful woman.

33

Within a day or two, about 1 pm in the afternoon th ere was a 
knock at my door. It was a painter, Monty Riff, or so he 
informed me. He also told me that I used to get dru nk with 
him when I lived on DeLongpre Avenue.

"I don't remember you," I said.

"Dee Dee used to bring me over."

"Oh yeah? Well, come on in." Monty had a 6-pack wit h him and 
a tall stately woman.

"This is Joanna Dover," he introduced me to her.

"I missed your reading in Houston," she said.

"Laura Stanley told me all about you," I said.

"You know her?"

"Yes. But I've renamed her Katherine, after Katheri ne 
Hepburn."

"You really know her?"

"Fairly well."

"How well?"

"She's flying out to visit me in a day or two."

"Really?"

"Yes."

We finished the 6-pack and I left to go get some mo re. When 
I got back Monty was gone. Joanna told me that he h ad an 
appointment. We got to talking about painting and I  brought 
out some of mine. She looked at them and decided th at she'd 
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like to buy two of them. "How much?" she asked.

"Well, $40 for the small one and $60 for the large one."

Joanna wrote me out a check for $100. Then she said , "I want 
you to live with me."

"What? This is pretty sudden."

"It would pay off. I have some money. Just don't as k me how 
much. I've been thinking of some reasons why we sho uld live 
together. Do you want to hear them?"

"No."

"One thing, if we lived together I'd take you to Pa ris."

"I hate to travel."

"I'd show you a Paris you'd really like."

"Let me think it over."

I leaned over and gave her a kiss. Then I kissed he r again, 
this time a little longer.

"Shit," I said, "let's go to bed."

"All right," said Joanna Dover.

We undressed and climbed in. She was 6 feet tall. I 'd always 
had small women. It was strange--every place I reac hed there 
seemed to be more woman. We warmed up. I gave her 3  or 4 
minutes of oral sex, then mounted. She was good, sh e was 
really good. We cleaned up, got dressed and then sh e took me 
to dinner in Malibu. She told me she lived in Galve ston, 
Texas. She gave me her phone number, the address an d told me 
to come and see her. I told her that I would. She t old me 
that she was serious about Paris and the rest. It h ad been a 
good fuck and the dinner was excellent too.

34

The next day Katherine phoned me. She said she had the 
tickets and would be landing at L.A. International Friday at 
2:30 pm.

"Katherine," I said, "there's something I've got to  tell 
you."
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"Hank, don't you want to see me?"

"I want to see you more than anybody I know."

"Then what is it?"

"Well, you know Joanna Dover ..."

"Joanna Dover?"

"The one . . . you know . . . your husband ..."

"What about her, Hank?"

"Well, she came to see me."

"You mean she came to your place?"

"Yes."

"What happened?"

"We talked. She bought two of my paintings."

"Anything else happen?"

"Yeah."

Katherine was quiet. Then she said, "Hank, I don't know if I 
want to see you now."

"I understand. Look, why don't you think it over an d call me 
back? I'm sorry, Katherine. I'm sorry it happened. That's 
all I can say."

She hung up. She won't phone back, I thought. The b est woman 
I ever met and I blew it. I deserve defeat, I deser ve to die 
alone in a madhouse.

I sat by the telephone. I read the newspaper, the s ports 
section, the financial section, the funny papers. T he phone 
rang. It was Katherine. "FUCK Joanna Dover!" she la ughed. 
I'd never heard Katherine swear like that before.

"Then you're coming?"

"Yes. Do you have the arrival time?"
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"I have it all. I'll be there."

We said goodbye. Katherine was coming, she was comi ng for at 
least a week with that face, that body, that hair, those 
eyes, that laugh. . . .

35

I came out of the bar and checked the message board . The 
plane was on time. Katherine was in the air and mov ing 
towards me. I sat down and waited. Across from me w as a 
well-groomed woman reading a paperback. Her dress w as up 
around her thighs, showing all that flank, that leg  wrapped 
in nylon. Why did she insist on doing that? I had a  
newspaper, and I looked over the top, up her dress.  She had 
great thighs. Who was getting those thighs? I felt foolish 
staring up her dress, but I couldn't help myself. S he was 
built. Once she had been a little girl, someday she  would be 
dead, but now she was showing me her upper legs. Th e 
goddamned strumpet, I'd give her a hundred strokes,  I'd give 
her 7-and-one-half inches of throbbing purple! She crossed 
her legs and her dress inched higher. She looked up  from her 
paperback. Her eyes looked into mine as I watched o ver the 
top of the newspaper. Her expression was indifferen t. She 
reached into her purse and took out a stick of gum,  took the 
wrapper off and put the gum in her mouth. Green gum . She 
chewed on the green gum and I watched her mouth. Sh e didn't 
pull her skirt down. She knew that I was looking. T here was 
nothing I could do. I opened my wallet and took out  2 fifty 
dollar bills. She looked up, saw the bills, looked back 
down. Then a fat man plopped down next to me. His f ace was 
very red and he had a massive nose. He was dressed in a 
jumpsuit, a light brown jumpsuit. He farted. The la dy pulled 
her dress down and I put the bills back in my walle t. My 
cock softened and I got up and went to the drinking  
fountain.

Out in the landing area Katherine's plane was taxii ng toward 
the ramp. I stood and waited. Katherine, I adore yo u.

Katherine walked off the ramp, perfect, with red-br own hair, 
slim body, a blue dress clinging as she walked, whi te shoes, 
slim, neat ankles, youth. She wore a white hat with  a wide 
brim, the brim turned down just right. Her eyes loo ked out 
from under the brim, large and brown and laughing. She had 
class. She'd never show her ass in an airport waiti ng area.

And there I was, 225 pounds, perpetually lost and c onfused, 
short legs, ape-like upper body, all chest, no neck , head 
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too large, blurred eyes, hair uncombed, 6 feet of g eek, 
waiting for her.

Katherine moved toward me. That long clean red-brow n hair. 
Texas women were so relaxed, so natural. I gave her  a kiss 
and asked about her baggage. I suggested a stop at the bar. 
The waitresses had on short red dresses that showed  their 
ruffled white panties. The necklines of their dress es were 
cut low to show their breasts. They earned their sa laries, 
they earned their tips, every cent. They lived in t he 
suburbs and they hated men. They lived with their m others 
and brothers and were in love with their psychiatri sts.

We finished our drinks and went to get Katherine's baggage. 
A number of men tried to catch her eye, but she wal ked close 
by my side, holding my arm. Few beautiful women wer e willing 
to indicate in public that they belonged to someone . I had 
known enough women to realize this. I accepted them  for what 
they were, and love came hard and very seldom. When  it did 
it was usually for the wrong reasons. One simply be came 
tired of holding love back and let it go because it  needed 
some place to go. Then usually, there was trouble.

At my place Katherine opened her suitcase and took out a 
pair of rubber gloves. She laughed.

"What is this?" I asked.

"Darlene--my best friend--she saw me packing and sh e said, 
'What the hell are you doing?' And I said, I've nev er seen 
Hank's place, but I know that before I can cook in it and 
live in it and sleep in it I've got to clean it up! '"

Then Katherine gave off that happy Texas laugh. She  went 
into the bathroom and put on a pair of bluejeans an d an 
orange blouse, came out barefooted and went into th e kitchen 
with her rubber gloves.

I went into the bathroom and changed clothes also. I decided 
that if Lydia came by I'd never let her touch Kathe rine. 
Lydia? Where was she? What was she doing?

I sent up a little prayer to the gods who watched o ver me: 
please keep Lydia away. Let her suck on the horns o f cowboys 
and dance until 3 am--but please keep her away. . .  .

When I came out Katherine was on her knees scrubbin g at two 
years' worth of grease on my kitchen floor.
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"Katherine," I said, "let's go out on the town. Let 's go 
have dinner. This is no way to begin."

"All right, Hank, but I've got to finish this floor  first. 
Then we'll go."

I sat and waited. Then she came out and I was sitti ng in a 
chair, waiting. She bent over and kissed me, laughi ng, "You 
are a dirty old man!" Then she walked into the bedr oom. I 
was in love again, I was in trouble. . . .

36

After dinner we came back and we talked. She was a health 
food addict and didn't eat meat except for chicken and fish. 
It certainly worked for her.

"Hank," she said, "tomorrow I'm going to clean your  
bathroom."

"All right," I said over my drink.

"And I must do my exercises every day. Will that bo ther 
you?"

"No, no."

"Will you be able to write while I'm fussing around  here?"

"No problem."

"I can go for walks."

"No, not alone, not in this neighborhood."

"I don't want to interfere with your writing."

"There's no way I can stop writing, it's a form of 
insanity."

Katherine came over and sat by me on the couch. She  seemed 
more a girl than a woman. I put down my drink and k issed 
her, a long, slow kiss. Her lips were cool and soft . I was 
very conscious of her long red-brown hair. I pulled  away and 
had another drink. She confused me. I was used to v ile 
drunken wenches.

We talked for another hour. "Let's go to sleep," I told her, 
"I'm tired."
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"Fine. I'll get ready first," she said.

I sat drinking. I needed more to drink. She simply was too 
much.

"Hank," she said, "I'm in bed."

"All right."

I went into the bathroom and undressed, brushed my teeth, 
washed my face and hands. She came all the way from  Texas, I 
thought, she came on a plane just to see me and now  she's in 
my bed, waiting.

I didn't have any pyjamas. I walked toward the bed.  She was 
in a nightie. "Hank," she said, "we have about 6 da ys when 
it's safe, then we'll have to think of something el se."

I got into bed with her. The little girl-woman was ready. I 
pulled her towards me. Luck was mine again, the god s were 
smiling. The kisses became more intense. I placed h er hand 
on my cock and then pulled up her nightie. I began to play 
with her cunt. Katherine with a cunt? The clit came  out and 
I touched it gently, again and again. Finally, I mo unted. My 
cock entered halfway. It was very tight. I moved it  back and 
forth, then pushed. The remainder of my cock slid i n. It was 
glorious. She gripped me. I moved and her grip held . I tried 
to control myself. I stopped stroking and waited to  cool 
off. I kissed her, working her lips apart, sucking at the 
upper lip. I saw her hair spread wide across the pi llow. 
Then I gave up trying to please her and simply fuck ed her, 
ripping viciously. It was like murder. I didn't car e; my 
cock had gone crazy. All that hair, her young and b eautiful 
face. It was like raping the Virgin Mary. I came. I  came 
inside of her, agonizing, feeling my sperm enter he r body, 
she was helpless, and I shot my come deep into her ultimate 
core--body and soul--again and again. . . .

Later on, we slept. Or Katherine slept. I held her from the 
back. For the first time I thought of marriage. I k new that 
there certainly were flaws in her that had not surf aced. The 
beginning of a relationship was always the easiest.  After 
that the unveiling began, never to stop. Still, I t hought of 
marriage. I thought of a house, a dog and a cat, of  shopping 
in supermarkets. Henry Chinaski was losing his ball s. And 
didn't care.

At last I slept. When I awakened in the morning Kat herine 
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was sitting on the edge of the bed brushing those y ards of 
red-brown hair. Her large dark eyes looked at me as  I 
awakened. "Hello, Katherine," I said, "will you mar ry me?"

"Please don't," she said, "I don't like it."

"I mean it."

"Oh, shit, Hank!"

"What?"

"I said, 'shit,' and if you talk that way I'm takin g the 
first plane out."

"All right."

"Hank?"

"Yes?"

I looked at Katherine. She kept brushing her long h air. Her 
large brown eyes looked at me, and she was smiling.  She 
said, "It's just sex, Hank, it's just sex!" Then sh e 
laughed. It wasn't a sardonic laugh, it was really joyful. 
She brushed her hair and I put my arm around her wa ist and 
rested my head against her leg. I wasn't quite sure  of 
anything.

37

I took women either to the boxing matches or to the  
racetrack. That Thursday night I took Katherine to the 
boxing matches at the Olympic auditorium. She had n ever been 
to a live fight. We got there before the first bout  and sat 
at ringside. I drank beer and smoked and waited.

"It's strange," I told her, "that people will sit h ere and 
wait for two men to climb up there into that ring a nd try to 
punch each other out."

"It does seem awful."

"This place was built a long time ago," I told her as she 
looked around the ancient arena. "There are only tw o 
restrooms, one for men, the other for women, and th ey are 
small. So try to go before or after intermission."

"All right."
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The Olympic was attended mostly by Latinos and lowe r class 
working whites, with a few movie stars and celebrit ies. 
There were many good Mexican fighters and they foug ht with 
their hearts. The only bad fights were when whites or blacks 
fought, especially the heavyweights.

Being there with Katherine felt strange. Human rela tionships 
were strange. I mean, you were with one person a wh ile, 
eating and sleeping and living with them, loving th em, 
talking to them, going places together, and then it  stopped. 
Then there was a short period when you weren't with  anybody, 
then another woman arrived, and you ate with her an d fucked 
her, and it all seemed so normal, as if you had bee n waiting 
just for her and she had been waiting for you. I ne ver felt 
right being alone; sometimes it felt good but it ne ver felt 
right.

The first fight was a good one, lots of blood and c ourage. 
There was something to be learned about writing fro m 
watching boxing matches or going to the racetrack. The 
message wasn't clear but it helped me. That was the  
important part: the message wasn't clear. It was wo rdless, 
like a house burning, or an earthquake or a flood, or a 
woman getting out of a car, showing her legs. I did n't know 
what other writers needed; I didn't care, I couldn' t read 
them anyway. I was locked into my own habits, my ow n 
prejudices. It wasn't bad being dumb if the ignoran ce was 
all your own. I knew that some day I would write ab out 
Katherine and that it would be hard. It was easy to  write 
about whores, but to write about a good woman was m uch more 
difficult.

The second fight was good, too. The crowd screamed and 
roared and swilled beer. They had temporarily escap ed the 
factories, the warehouses, the slaughterhouses, the  car 
washes-- they'd be back in captivity the next day b ut now 
they were out--they were wild with freedom. They we ren't 
thinking about the slavery of poverty. Or the slave ry of 
welfare and food stamps. The rest of us would be al l right 
until the poor learned how to make atom bombs in th eir 
basements.

All the fights were good. I got up and went to the restroom. 
When I got back Katherine was very still. She looke d more 
like she should be attending a ballet or a concert.  She 
looked so delicate and yet she was such a marvelous  fuck.

I kept drinking and Katherine would grab one of my hands 
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when a fight became exceptionally brutal. The crowd  loved 
knockouts. They screamed when one of the fighters w as on the 
way out. They were landing those punches. Maybe the y were 
punching out their bosses or their wives. Who knew?  Who 
cared? More beer.

I suggested to Katherine that we leave before the f inal 
bout. I'd had enough.

"All right," she said.

We walked up the narrow aisle, the air blue with sm oke. 
There was no whistling, no obscene gestures. My sca rred and 
battered face was sometimes an asset.

We walked back to the small parking lot under the f reeway. 
The '67 blue Volks was not there. The '67 model was  the last 
good Volks--and the young men knew it.

"Hepburn, they stole our fucking car."

"Oh Hank, surely not!"

"It's gone. It was sitting there." I pointed. "Now it's 
gone."

"Hank, what will we do?"

"We'll take a taxi. I really feel bad."

"Why do people do that?"

"They have to. It's their way out."

We went into a coffee shop and I phoned for a cab. We 
ordered coffee and doughnuts. While we had been wat ching the 
fights they had pulled the coathanger and hotwire t rick. I 
had a saying, "Take my woman, but leave my car alon e." I 
would never kill a man who took my woman; I might k ill a man 
who took my car.

The cab came. At my place, luckily, there was beer and some 
vodka. I had given up all hope of staying sober eno ugh to 
make love. Katherine knew it. I paced up and down t alking 
about my '67 blue Volks. The last good model. I cou ldn't 
even call the police. I was too drunk. I'd have to wait 
until morning, until noon.

"Hepburn," I told her, "it's not your fault, you di dn't 
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steal it!"

"I wish I had, you'd have it now."

I thought of 2 or 3 young kids racing my blue baby down 
along the Coast Highway, smoking dope, laughing, op ening it 
up. Then I thought of all the junkyards along Santa  Fe 
Avenue. Mountains of bumpers, windshields, doorhand les, 
wiper motors, engine parts, tires, wheels, hoods, j acks, 
bucket seats, front wheel bearings, brake shoes, ra dios, 
pistons, valves, carburetors, cam shafts, transmiss ions, 
axles--my car soon would be just a pile of accessor ies.

That night I slept up against Katherine, but my hea rt was 
sad and cold.

38

Luckily I had auto insurance that paid for a rental  car. I 
drove Katherine to the racetrack in it. We sat in t he 
sundeck at Hollywood Park near the stretch turn. Ka therine 
said she didn't want to bet but I took her inside a nd showed 
her the toteboard and the betting windows.

I put 5 win on a 7 to 2 shot with early lick, my fa vorite 
kind of horse. I always figured if you're going to lose you 
might as well lose in front; you had the race won u ntil 
somebody beat you. The horse went wire to wire, pul ling away 
at the end. It paid $9.40 and I was $17.50 ahead.

The next race she remained in her seat while I went  to make 
my bet. When I came back she pointed to a man two r ows below 
us. "See that man there?"

"Yes."

"He told me he won $2,000 yesterday and that he's $ 25,000 
ahead for the meet."

"Don't you want to bet? Maybe we all can win."

"Oh no, I don't know anything about it."

"It's simple: you give them a dollar and they give you 84 
cents back. It's called the 'take.' The state and t he track 
split it about even. They don't care who wins the r ace, 
their take is out of the total mutual pool."

In the second race my horse, the 8 to 5 favorite, r an 
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second. A longshot had nosed me at the wire. It pai d $45.80.

The man two rows down turned and looked at Katherin e. "I had 
it," he told her, "I had ten on the nose."

"Oooh," she told him, smiling, "that's good."

I turned to the third race, an affair for 2-year-ol d maiden 
colts and geldings. At 5 minutes to post I checked the tote 
and went to bet. As I walked away I saw the man two  rows 
down turn and begin talking to Katherine. There wer e at 
least a dozen of them at the track every day, who t old 
attractive women what big winners they were, hoping  that 
somehow they would end up in bed with them. Maybe t hey 
didn't even think that far; maybe they only hoped v aguely 
for something without being quite sure what it was.  They 
were addled and dizzied, taking the 10-count. Who c ould hate 
them? Big winners, but if you watched them bet, the y were 
usually at the 2 dollar window, their shoes down at  the 
heels and their clothing dirty. The lowest of the b reed.

I took the even money shot and he won by 6 and paid  $4.00. 
Not much, but I had him ten win. The man turned aro und and 
looked at Katherine. "I had it," he told her. "$100  to win."

Katherine didn't answer. She was beginning to under stand. 
Winners didn't shoot off their mouths. They were af raid of 
getting murdered in the parking lot.

After the fourth race, a $22.80 winner, he turned a gain and 
told Katherine, "I had that one, ten across."

She turned away. "His face is yellow, Hank. Did you  see his 
eyes? He's sick."

"He's sick on the dream. We're all sick on the drea m, that's 
why we're out here."

"Hank, let's go."

"All right."

That night she drank half a bottle of red wine, goo d red 
wine, and she was sad and quiet. I knew she was con necting 
me with the racetrack people and the boxing crowd, and it 
was true, I was with them, I was one of them. Kathe rine knew 
that there was something about me that was not whol esome in 
the sense of wholesome is as wholesome does. I was drawn to 
all the wrong things: I liked to drink, I was lazy,  I didn't 
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have a god, politics, ideas, ideals. I was settled into 
nothingness; a kind of non-being, and I accepted it . It 
didn't make for an interesting person. I didn't wan t to be 
interesting, it was too hard. What I really wanted was only 
a soft, hazy space to live in, and to be left alone . On the 
other hand, when I got drunk I screamed, went crazy , got all 
out of hand. One kind of behavior didn't fit the ot her. I 
didn't care.

The fucking was very good that night, but it was th e night I 
lost her. There was nothing I could do about it. I rolled 
off and wiped myself on the sheet as she went into the 
bathroom. Overhead a police helicopter circled over  
Hollywood.
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The next night Bobby and Valerie came over. They ha d 
recently moved into my apartment building and now l ived 
across the court. Bobby had on his tight knit shirt . 
Everything always fitted Bobby perfectly, his pants  were 
snug and just the right length, he wore the right s hoes and 
his hair was styled. Valerie also dressed mod but n ot quite 
as consciously. People called them the "Barbie Doll s." 
Valerie was all right when you got her alone, she w as 
intelligent and very energetic and damned honest. B obby, 
too, was more human when he and I were alone, but w hen a new 
woman was around he became very dull and obvious. H e would 
direct all his attention and conversation to the wo man, as 
if his very presence was an interesting and marvelo us thing, 
but his conversation became predictable and dull. I  wondered 
how Katherine would handle him.

They sat down. I was in a chair near the window and  Valerie 
sat between Bobby and Katherine on the couch. Bobby  began. 
He bent forward and ignoring Valerie directed his a ttention 
to Katherine.

"Do you like Los Angeles?" he asked.

"It's all right," answered Katherine.

"Are you going to stay here much longer?"

"A while longer."

"You're from Texas?"

"Yes."
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"Are your parents from Texas?"

"Yes."

"Anything good on t.v. out there?"

"It's about the same."

"I've got an uncle in Texas."

"Oh."

"Yes, he lives in Dallas."

Katherine didn't answer. Then she said, "Excuse me,  I'm 
going to make a sandwich. Does anybody want anythin g?"

We said we didn't. Katherine got up and went into t he 
kitchen. Bobby got up and followed her. You couldn' t quite 
hear his words, but you could tell that he was aski ng more 
questions. Valerie stared at the floor. Katherine a nd Bobby 
were in the kitchen a long time. Suddenly Valerie r aised her 
head and began talking to me. She spoke very rapidl y and 
nervously.

"Valerie," I stopped her, "we needn't talk, we don' t have to 
talk."

She put her head down again.

Then I said, "Hey, you guys have been in there a lo ng time. 
Are you waxing the floor?"

Bobby laughed and began tapping his foot in rhythm on the 
floor.

Finally Katherine came out followed by Bobby. She w alked 
over to me and showed me her sandwich: peanut butte r on 
cracked wheat with sliced bananas and sesame seeds.

"It looks good," I told her.

She sat down and began eating her sandwich. It beca me quiet. 
It remained quiet. Then Bobby said, "Well, I think we'd 
better go. . . ."

They left. After the door closed Katherine looked a t me and 
said, "Don't think anything, Hank. He was just tryi ng to 
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impress me."

"He's done that with every woman I've known since I 've known 
him."

The phone rang. It was Bobby. "Hey, man, what have you done 
to my wife?"

"What's the matter?"

"She just sits here, she's completely depressed, sh e won't 
talk!"

"I haven't done anything to your wife."

"I don't understand it!"

"Goodnight, Bobby."

I hung up.

"It was Bobby," I told Katherine. "His wife is depr essed."

"Really?"

"It seems so."

"Are you sure you don't want a sandwich?"

"Can you make me one just like yours?"

"Oh, yes."

"I'll take it."
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Katherine stayed 4 or 5 more days. We had reached t he time 
of the month when it was risky for Katherine to fuc k. I 
couldn't stand rubbers. Katherine got some contrace ptive 
foam. Meanwhile, the police had recovered my Volks.  We went 
down to where it was impounded. It was intact and i n good 
shape except for a dead battery. I had it hauled to  a 
Hollywood garage where they put it in order. After a last 
goodbye in bed I drove Katherine to the airport in the blue 
Volks, TRV 469.

It wasn't a happy day for me. We sat not saying muc h. Then 
they called her flight and we kissed.
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"Hey, they all saw this young girl kissing this old  man."

"I don't give a damn. . . ."

Katherine kissed me again.

"You're going to miss your flight," I said.

"Come see me, Hank. I have a nice house. I live alo ne. Come 
see me."

"I will."

"Write!"

"I will. . . ."

Katherine walked into the boarding tunnel and was g one.

I walked back to the parking lot, got in the Volks,  
thinking, I've still got this. What the hell, I hav en't lost 
everything.

It started.

41

That evening I started drinking. It wasn't going to  be easy 
without Katherine. I found some things she had left  behind--
earrings, a bracelet.

I've got to get back to the typewriter, I thought. Art takes 
discipline. Any asshole can chase a skirt. I drank,  thinking 
about it.

At 2:10 am the phone rang. I was drinking my last b eer.

"Hello?"

"Hello." It was a woman's voice, a young woman.

"Yes?"

"Are you Henry Chinaski?"

"Yes."

"My girlfriend admires your writing. It's her birth day and I 
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told her I'd phone you. We were surprised to find y ou in the 
phonebook."

"I'm listed."

"Well, it's her birthday and I thought it might be nice if 
we could come to see you."

"All right."

"I told Arlene that you probably had women all over  the 
place."

"I'm a recluse."

"Then it's all right if we come over?"

I gave them the address and directions.

"Only one thing, I'm out of beer."

"We'll get you some beer. My name's Tammie."

"It's after 2 am."

"We'll get some beer. Cleavage can work wonders."

They arrived in 20 minutes with the cleavage but wi thout the 
beer.

"That son-of-a-bitch," said Arlene. "He always gave  it to us 
before. This time he seemed scared."

"Fuck him," said Tammie.

They both sat down and announced their ages.

"I'm 32," said Arlene.

"I'm 23," said Tammie.

"Add your ages together," I said, "and you've got m e."

Arlene's hair was long and black. She sat in the ch air by 
the window combing her hair, making up her face, lo oking 
into a large silver mirror, and talking. She was ob viously 
high on pills. Tammie had a near-perfect body and l ong 
natural red hair. She was on pills too, but wasn't as high.
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"It will cost you $100 for a piece of ass," Tammie told me.

"I'll pass."

Tammie was hard like so many women in their early t wenties. 
Her face was shark-like. I disliked her, right off.

They left around 3:30 am and I went to bed alone.

42

Two mornings later, at 4 am, somebody beat on the d oor.

"Who is it?"

"It's a redheaded floozie."

I let Tammie in. She sat down and I opened a couple  of 
beers.

"I've got bad breath, I have these two bad teeth. Y ou can't 
kiss me."

"All right."

We talked. Well, I listened. Tammie was on speed. I  listened 
and looked at her long red hair and when she was pr eoccupied 
I looked and looked at that body. It was bursting o ut of her 
clothing, begging to get out. She talked on and on.  I didn't 
touch her.

At 6 am Tammie gave me her address and phone number .

"I've got to go," she said.

"I'll walk you to your car."

It was a bright red Camaro, completely wrecked. The  front 
was smashed in, one side was ripped open and the wi ndows 
were gone. Inside were rags and shirts and Kleenex boxes and 
newspapers and milk cartons and Coke bottles and wi re and 
rope and paper napkins and magazines and paper cups  and 
shoes and bent colored drinking straws. This mass o f stuff 
was piled above seat level and covered the seats. O nly the 
driver's area had a little clear space.

Tammie stuck her head out the window and we kissed.

Then she tore away from the curb and by the time sh e reached 
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the corner she was doing 45. She did hit the brakes  and the 
Camaro bobbed up and down, up and down. I walked ba ck 
inside.

I went to bed and thought about her hair. I'd never  known a 
real redhead. It was fire.

Like lightning from heaven, I thought.

Somehow her face didn't seem to be as hard anymore.  . . .

43

I phoned her. It was 1 am. I went over.

Tammie lived in a small bungalow behind a house.

She let me in.

"Be quiet. Don't wake Dancy. She's my daughter. She 's 6 
years

old and she's asleep in the bedroom."

I had a 6-pack of beer. Tammie put it in the refrig erator 
and came out with two bottles.

"My daughter mustn't see anything. I still have the  two bad 
teeth which makes my breath bad. We can't kiss."

"All right."

The bedroom door was closed.

"Look," she said, "I've got to take some vitamin B.  And I'm 
going to have to pull my pants down and stab myself  in the 
ass. Look the other way."

"All right."

I watched her draw liquid into the syringe. I looke d the 
other way.

"I've got to get it all," she said.

When it was done she turned on a small red radio.

"Nice place you got here."
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"I'm a month behind on the rent."

"Oh ..."

"It's all right. The landlord--he lives in the plac e up 
front--I can hold him off."

"Good."

"He's married, the old fuck. And guess what?"

"I can't."

"The other day his wife was gone somewhere and the old fuck 
asked me to come over. I went over and sat down and  guess 
what?"

"He pulled it out."

"No, he put on dirty movies. He thought that shit w ould turn 
me on."

"It didn't?"

"I said, 'Mr. Miller, I have to leave now. I have t o pick 
Dancy up at school.'"

Tammie gave me an upper. We talked and talked. And drank 
beer.

At 6 am Tammie opened the couch we had been sitting  on. 
There was a blanket. We took off our shoes and clim bed under 
the blanket with our clothes on. I held her from th e back, 
my face in all that red hair. I got hard. I dug it into her 
from behind, through her clothing. I heard her fing ers 
clawing and digging into the edge of the couch.

"I've got to go," I told Tammie.

"Listen, all I've got to do is to make Dancy some b reakfast 
and drive her to school. It's O.K. if she sees you.  Just 
wait here until I get back."

"I'm going," I said.

I drove home, drunk. The sun was really up, painful  and 
yellow. . . .

44
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I had been sleeping on a terrible mattress with the  springs 
sticking into me for several years. That afternoon when I 
awakened I pulled the mattress off the bed, dragged  it 
outside, and leaned it against the trashbin.

I walked back in and left the door open.

It was 2 pm and hot.

Tammie walked in and sat on the couch.

"I've got to go," I told her. "I've got to go buy a  
mattress."

"A mattress? Well, I'll leave."

"No, Tammie, wait. Please. The whole thing will tak e about 
15 minutes. Wait here and have a beer."

"All right," she said. . . .

There was a rebuilt mattress shop about three block s down on 
Western. I parked in front and ran through the door . 
"Fellows! I need a mattress . . . FAST!"

"What kind of bed?"

"Double."

"We've got this one for $35."

"I'll take it."

"Can you take it in your car?"

"I've got a Volks."

"All right, we'll deliver it. Address?"

Tammie was still there when I got back.

"Where's the mattress?"

"It'll be along. Have another beer. You got a pill? "

She gave me a pill. The light shot through her red hair.

Tammie had been voted Miss Sunny Bunny at the Orang e County 
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Fair in 1973. It was four years later now, but she still had 
it. She was big and ripe in all the right places.

The delivery man was at the door with the mattress.

"Let me help you."

The delivery man was a good soul. He helped me put it on the 
bed. Then he saw Tammie sitting on the couch. He gr inned. 
"Hi," he said to her.

"Thanks very much," I told him. I gave him 3 dollar s and he 
left.

I went into the bedroom and looked at the mattress.  Tammie 
followed. The mattress was wrapped in cellophane. I  began 
ripping it off. Tammie helped.

"Look at it. It's pretty," she said.

"Yes, it is."

It was bright and colorful. Roses, stems, leaves, c urling 
vines. It looked like the Garden of Eden, and for $ 35.

Tammie looked at it. "That mattress turns me on. I want to 
break it in. I want to be the first woman to fuck y ou on 
that mattress."

"I wonder who will be the second?"

Tammie walked into the bathroom. There was a silenc e. Then I 
heard the shower. I put on fresh sheets and pillow cases, 
undressed and climbed in. Tammie came out, young an d wet, 
she sparkled. Her pubic hair was the same color as the hair 
on her head: red, like fire.

She paused before the mirror and pulled in her stom ach. 
Those huge breasts rose toward the glass. I could s ee her, 
back and front, simultaneously.

She walked over and climbed under the sheet.

We slowly worked into it.

We got into it, all that red hair on the pillow, as  outside 
the sirens howled and the dogs barked.

45
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Tammie came by that night. She appeared to be high on 
uppers.

"I want some champagne," she said.

"All right," I said.

I handed her a twenty.

"Be right back," she said, walking out the door.

Then the phone rang. It was Lydia. "I just wondered  how you 
were doing. ..."

"Things are all right."

"Not here. I'm pregnant."

"What?"

"And I don't know who the father is."

"Oh?"

"You know Dutch, the guy who hangs around the bar w here I'm 
working now?"

"Yes, old Baldy."

"Well, he's really a nice guy. He's in love with me . He 
brings me flowers and candy. He wants to marry me. He's been 
real nice. And one night I went home with him. We d id it."

"All right."

"Then there's Barney, he's married but I like him. Of all 
the guys in the bar he's the only one who never tri ed to put 
the make on me. It fascinated me. Well, you know, I 'm trying 
to sell my house. So he came over one afternoon. He  just 
came by. He said he wanted to look the house over f or a 
friend of his. I let him in. Well, he came at just the right 
time. The kids were in school so I let him go ahead . . . . 
Then one night this stranger came into the bar late . He 
asked me togo home with him. I told him no. Then he  said he 
just wanted to sit in my car with me, talk to me. I  said all 
right. We sat in the car and talked. Then we shared  a joint. 
Then he "kissed me. That kiss did it. If he hadn't kissed me 
I wouldn't have done it. Now I'm pregnant and I don 't know 
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who. I'll have to wait and see who the child looks like."

"All right, Lydia, lots of luck."

"Thanks."

I hung up. A minute passed and then the phone rang again. It 
was Lydia. "Oh," she said, "I wondered how you were  doing?"

"About the same, horses and booze."

"Then everything's all right with you?"

"Not quite."

"What is it?"

"Well, I sent this woman out for champagne. . . ."

"Woman?"

"Well, girl, really . . ."

"A girl?"

"I sent her out with $20 for champagne and she hasn 't come 
back. I think I've been taken."

"Chinaski, I don't want to hear about your women. D o you 
understand that?"

"All right."

Lydia hung up. There was a knock on the door. It wa s Tammie. 
She'd come back with the champagne and the change.

46

It was noon the next day when the phone rang. It wa s Lydia 
again.

"Well, did she come back with the champagne?"

"Who?"

"Your whore."

"Yes, she came back. ..."
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"Then what happened?"

"We drank the champagne. It was good stuff."

"Then what happened?"

"Well, you know, shit ..."

I heard a long insane wail like a wolverine shot in  the 
arctic snow and left to bleed and die alone. . . .

She hung up.

I slept most of the afternoon and that night I drov e out to 
the harness races.

I lost $32, got into the Volks and drove back. I pa rked, 
walked up on the porch and put the key into the doo r. All 
the lights were on. I looked around. Drawers were r ipped out 
and overturned on the floor, the bed covers were on  the 
floor. All my books were missing from the bookcase,  
including the books I had written, 20 or so. And my  
typewriter was gone and my toaster was gone and my radio was 
gone and my paintings were gone.

Lydia, I thought.

All she'd left me was my t.v. because she knew I ne ver 
looked at it.

I walked outside and there was Lydia's car, but she  wasn't 
in it. "Lydia," I said. "Hey, baby!"

I walked up and down the street and then I saw her feet, 
both of them, sticking out from behind a small tree  up 
against an apartment house wall. I walked up to the  tree and 
said, "Look, what the hell's the matter with you?"

Lydia just stood there. She had two shopping bags f ull of my 
books and a portfolio of my paintings.

"Look, I've got to have my books and paintings back . They 
belong to me."

Lydia came out from behind the tree--screaming. She  took the 
paintings out and started tearing them. She threw t he pieces 
in the air and when they fell to the ground she sto mped on 
them. She was wearing her cowgirl boots.
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Then she took my books out of the shopping bags and  started 
throwing them around, out into the street, out on t he lawn, 
everywhere.

"Here are your paintings! Here are your books! AND DON'T 
TELL ME ABOUT YOUR WOMEN! DON'T TELL ME ABOUT YOUR WOMEN!"

Then Lydia ran down to my court with a book in her hand, my 
latest, The Selected Works of Henry Chinaski. She s creamed, 
"So you want your books back? So you want your book s back? 
Here are your goddamned books! AND DON'T TELL ME AB OUT YOUR 
WOMEN!"

She started smashing the glass panes in my front do or. She 
took The Selected Works of Henry Chinaski and smash ed pane 
after pane, screaming, "You want your books back? H ere are 
your goddamned books! AND DON'T TELL ME ABOUT YOUR WOMEN! I 
DON'T WANT TO HEAR ABOUT YOUR WOMEN!"

I stood there as she screamed and broke glass.

Where are the police? I thought. Where?

Then Lydia ran down the court walk, took a quick le ft at the 
trash bin and ran down the driveway of the apartmen t house 
next door. Behind a small bush was my typewriter, m y radio 
and my toaster.

Lydia picked up the typewriter and ran out into the  center 
of the street with it. It was a heavy old-fashioned  standard 
machine. Lydia lifted the typer high over her head with both 
hands and smashed it in the street. The platen and several 
other parts flew off. She picked the typer up again , raised 
it over her head and screamed, "DON'T TELL ME ABOUT  YOUR 
WOMEN!" and smashed it into the street again.

Then Lydia jumped into her car and drove off. Fifte en 
seconds later the police cruiser drove up. "It's an  orange 
Volks. It's called the Thing, looks like a tank. I don't 
remember the license number, but the letters are HZ Y, like 
HAZY, got it?"

"Address?"

I gave them her address. . . .

Sure enough, they brought her back. I heard her in the back 
seat, wailing, as they drove up.
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"STAND BACK!" said one cop as he jumped out. He fol lowed me 
up to my place. He walked inside and stepped on som e broken 
glass. For some reason he shone his flashlight on t he 
ceiling and the ceiling mouldings.

"You want to press charges?" the cop asked me.

"No. She has children. I don't want her to lose her  kids. 
Her ex-husband is trying to get them from her. But please 
tell her that people aren't supposed to go around d oing this 
sort of thing."

"O.K.," he said, "now sign this."

He wrote it down in hand in a little notebook with lined 
paper. It said that I, Henry Chinaski, would not pr ess 
charges against one Lydia Vance.

I signed it and he left.

I locked what was left of the door and went to bed and tried 
to sleep.

In an hour or so the phone rang. It was Lydia. She was back 
home.

"YOU-SON-OF-A-BITCH, YOU EVER TELL ME ABOUT YOUR WO MEN AGAIN 
AND I'LL DO THE SAME THING ALL OVER AGAIN!"

She hung up.

47

Two nights later I went over to Tammie's place on R ustic 
Court. I knocked. The lights weren't on. It seemed empty. I 
looked in her mailbox. There were letters in there.  I wrote 
a note, "Tammie, I have been trying to phone you. I  came 
over and you weren't in. Are you all right? Phone m e. . . . 
Hank."

I drove over at 11 am the next morning. Her car was n't out 
front. My note was still stuck in the door. I rang anyhow. 
The letters were still in the mailbox. I left a not e in the 
mailbox: "Tammie, where the hell are you? Contact m e. . . . 
Hank."

I drove all over the neighborhood looking for that smashed 
red Camaro.
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I returned that night. It was raining. My notes wer e wet. 
There was more mail in the box. I left her a book o f my 
poems, inscribed. Then I went back to my Volks. I h ad a 
Maltese cross hanging from my rearview mirror. I cu t the 
cross down, took it back to her place and tied it a round her 
doorknob.

I didn't know where any of her friends lived, where  her 
mother lived, where her lovers lived.

I went back to my court and wrote some love poems.
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I was sitting with an anarchist from Beverly Hills,  Ben 
Solvnag, who was writing my biography when I heard her 
footsteps on the court walk. I knew the sound--they  were 
always fast and frantic and sexy--those tiny feet. I lived 
near the rear of the court. My door was open. Tammi e ran in.

We were both into each other's arms, hugging and ki ssing.

Ben Solvnag said goodbye and was gone.

"Those sons of bitches confiscated my stuff, all my  stuff! I 
couldn't make the rent! That dirty son-of-a-bitch!"

"I'll go over there and kick his ass. We'll get you r stuff 
back."

"No, he has guns! All kinds of guns!"

"Oh."

"My daughter is at my mother's."

"How about something to drink?"

"Sure."

"What?"

"Extra dry champagne." 

"O.K."

The door was still open and the afternoon sunlight came in 
through her hair--it was so long and so red it burn ed. "Can 
I take a bath?" she asked. "Of course." "Wait for m e," she 
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said.

In the morning we talked about her finances. She ha d money 
coming in: child support plus a couple of unemploym ent 
checks with more to come.

"There's a vacancy in the place in back, right abov e me."

"How much is it?"

"$105 with half of the utilities paid."

"Oh hell, I can make that. Do they take children? A  child?"

"They will. I've got pull. I know the managers."

By Sunday she was moved in. She was right above me.  She 
could look into my kitchen where I typed my things on the 
breakfast nook table.

49

That Tuesday night we were sitting at my place drin king; 
Tammie, me and her brother, Jay. The phone rang. It  was 
Bobby. "Louie and his wife are down here and she'd like to 
meet you." Louie was the one who had just vacated T ammie's 
place. He played in jazz groups at small clubs and wasn't 
having much luck.

But he was an interesting sort. 

"I'd rather just forget it, Bobby." 

"Louie will be hurt if you don't come down here." 

"O.K., Bobby, but I'm bringing a couple of friends. "

We went down and the introductions went around. The n Bobby 
brought out some of his bargain beer. There was ste reo music 
going, and it was loud.

"I read your story in Knight," said Louie. "It was a strange 
one. You've never fucked a dead woman, have you?"

"It just seemed like some of them were dead."

"I know what you mean."

"I hate that music," said Tammie.
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"How is the music going, Louie?"

"Well, I've got a new group now. If we can hang tog ether 
long enough we might make it."

"I think I'll suck somebody off," said Tammie, "I t hink I'll 
suck off Bobby, I think I'll suck off Louie, I thin k I'll 
suck off my brother!"

Tammie was dressed in a long outfit that looked som ething 
like an evening dress and something like a nightgow n.

Valerie, Bobby's wife, was at work. She worked two nights a 
week as a barmaid. Louie and his wife, Paula, and B obby had 
been drinking for some time.

Louie took a gulp of the bargain beer, started to g et sick, 
jumped up and ran out the front door. Tammie jumped  up and 
ran out the door after him. After a bit they both w alked in 
together.

"Let's get the hell out of here," Louie said to Pau la.

"All right," she said.

They got up and left together.

Bobby got out some more beer. Jay and I talked abou t 
something. Then I heard Bobby:

"Don't blame me! Hey, man, don't blame me!"

I looked. Tammie had her head in Bobby's lap and sh e had her 
hand on his balls and then she moved it up and grab bed his 
cock and held his cock, and all the time her eyes l ooked 
directly at me.

I took a hit of my beer, put it down, got up and wa lked out.
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I saw Bobby out front the next day when I went to b uy a 
newspaper. "Louie phoned," he said, "he told me wha t 
happened to him."

"Yeah?"

"He ran outside to vomit and Tammie grabbed his coc k while 
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he was vomiting and she said, 'Come on upstairs and  I'll 
suck you off. Then we'll stick your dick in an East er egg.' 
He told her 'No'

and she said, 'What's the matter? Aren't you a man?  Can't 
you hold your liquor? Come upstairs and I'll suck y ou off!'"

I went down to the corner and bought the newspaper.  I came 
back and checked the race results, read about the k nifings, 
the rapes, the murders.

There was a knock. I opened the door. It was Tammie . She 
came in and sat down.

"Look," she said, "I'm sorry if I hurt you acting l ike I 
did, but that's all I'm sorry for. The rest of it i s just 
me."

"That's all right," I said, "but you hurt Paula too  when you 
ran out the door after Louie. They're together, you  know."

"SHIT!" she screamed at me, "I DON'T KNOW PAULA FRO M ADAM!"
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That night I took Tammie to the harness races. We w ent 
upstairs to the second deck and sat down. I brought  her a 
program and she stared at it a while. (At the harne ss races, 
past performance charts are printed in the program. )

"Look," she said, "I'm on pills. And when I'm on pi lls I 
sometimes get spaced and I get lost. Keep your eye on me."

"All right. I've got to bet. You want a few bucks t o bet 
with?"

"No."

"All right, I'll be right back."

I walked to the windows and bet 5 win on the 7 hors e.

When I got back Tammie wasn't there. She's just gon e to the 
ladies' room, I thought.

I sat and watched the race. The 7 horse came in at 5 to one. 
I was 25 bucks up.

Tammie still wasn't back. The horses came out for t he next 
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race. I decided not to bet. I decided to look for T ammie.

First I walked to the upper deck and checked the gr andstand, 
all the aisles, the concession stands, the bar. I c ouldn't 
find her.

The second race started and they went around. I hea rd the 
players screaming during the stretch run as I walke d down to 
the ground floor. I looked all round for that marve lous body 
and that red hair. I couldn't find her.

I walked down to Emergency First Aid. A man was sit ting in 
there smoking a cigar. I asked him, "Do you have a young 
redhead in there? Maybe she fainted . . . she's bee n sick."

"I don't have any redheads in here, sir."

My feet were tired. I went back to the second deck and began 
thinking about the next race.

By the end of the eighth race I was $132 ahead. I w as going 
to bet 50 win on the 4 horse in the last race. I go t up to 
bet and then I saw Tammie standing in the doorway o f a 
maintenance room. She was standing between a black janitor 
with a broom and another black man who was very wel l 
dressed. He looked like a movie pimp. Tammie grinne d and 
waved at me.

I walked over. "I was looking for you. I thought ma ybe you'd 
o.d.'d."

"No, I'm all right, I'm fine."

"Well, that's good. Goodnight, Red. . . ."

I walked off toward the betting window. I heard her  running 
behind me. "Hey, where the hell you going?"

"I want to get it down on the 4 horse."

I got it down. The 4 lost by a nose. The races were  over. 
Tammie and I walked out to the parking lot together . Her hip 
bounced against me as we walked.

"You had me worried," I said.

We found the car and got in. Tammie smoked 6 or 7 c igarettes 
on the way back, smoking them part way, then bendin g them 
out in the ashtray. She turned on the radio. She tu rned the 

129



sound up and down, changed stations and snapped her  fingers 
to the music.

When we got to the court she ran to her place and l ocked the 
door.
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Bobby's wife worked two nights a week and when she was gone 
he got on the telephone. I knew that on Tuesday and  Thursday 
nights he would be lonely.

It was Tuesday night when the phone rang. It was Bo bby. 
"Hey, man, mind if I come down and have a few beers ?"

"All right, Bobby."

I was sitting in a chair across from Tammie who was  on the 
couch. Bobby came in and sat on the couch. I opened  him a 
beer. Bobby sat and talked to Tammie. The conversat ion was 
so inane that I tuned out. But some of it seeped th rough.

"In the morning," Bobby said, "I take a cold shower . It 
really wakes me up."

"I take a cold shower in the morning too," said Tam mie.

"I take a cold shower and then I towel myself off,"  Bobby 
continued, "then I read a magazine or something. Th en I'm 
ready for the day."

"I just take a cold shower, but I don't wipe myself  off," 
said Tammie, "I just let the little drops stay ther e."

Bobby said, "Sometimes I take a real hot bath. The water's 
so hot that I've got to slip in real slow."

Then Bobby got up and demonstrated how he slipped i nto his 
real hot bath.

The conversation moved on to movies and television programs. 
They both seemed to love movies and television prog rams.

They talked for 2 or 3 hours, nonstop.

Then Bobby got up. "Well," he said, "I've got to go ."

"Oh, please don't go, Bobby," said Tammie.
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"No, I've got to go."

Valerie was due home from work.
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On Thursday night Bobby phoned again. "Hey, man, wh at are 
you doing?"

"Not much."

"Mind if I come down and have a few beers?"

"I'd rather not have any visitors tonight."

"Oh, come on, man, I'll just stay for a few beers. . . ."

"No, I'd rather not."

"WELL, FUCK YOU THEN!" he screamed.

I hung up and went into the other room.

"Who was that?" Tammie asked.

"Just somebody who wanted to come by."

"That was Bobby, wasn't it?"

"Yes."

"You treat him mean. He gets lonely when his wife i s at 
work. What the hell's the matter with you?"

Tammie jumped up and ran into the bedroom and start ed 
dialing. I had just bought her a fifth of champagne . She 
hadn't opened it. I took it and hid it in the broom  closet.

"Bobby," she said over the phone, "this is Tammie. Did you 
just phone? Where's your wife? Listen, I'll be righ t down."

She hung up and came out of the bedroom. "Where's t he 
champagne?"

"Fuck off," I said, "you're not taking it down ther e and 
drinking it with him."

"I want that champagne. Where is it?"
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"Let him furnish his own."

Tammie picked up a pack of cigarettes from the coff ee table 
and ran out the door.

I got out the champagne, uncorked it and poured mys elf a 
glass. I was no longer writing love poems. In fact,  I wasn't 
writing at all. I didn't feel like writing.

The champagne went down easy. I drank glass after g lass.

Then I took my shoes off and walked down to Bobby's  place. I 
looked through the blinds. They were sitting very c lose 
together on the couch, talking.

I walked back. I finished the last of the champagne  and 
started in on the beer.

The phone rang. It was Bobby. "Look," he said, "Why  don't 
you come down and have a beer with Tammie and me?"

I hung up.

I drank some more beer and smoked a couple of cheap  cigars. 
I got drunker and drunker. I walked down to Bobby's  
apartment. I knocked. He opened the door.

Tammie was down at the end of the couch snorting co ke, using 
a McDonald's spoon. Bobby put a beer in my hand.

"The trouble," he told me, "is that you're insecure , you 
lack confidence in yourself."

I sucked at the beer.

"That's right, Bobby's right," said Tammy.

"Something hurts inside of me."

"You're just insecure," said Bobby, "it's quite sim ple."

I had two phone numbers for Joanna Dover. I tried t he one in 
Galveston. She answered. "It's me, Henry." "You sou nd 
drunk." "I am. I want to come see you." "When?" "To morrow." 
"All right."

"Will you meet me at the airport?" "Sure, baby." "I 'll get a 
flight and call you back."
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I got flight 707, leaving L. A. International the n ext day 
at 12:15 pm. I relayed the information to Joanna Do ver. She 
said she'd be there.

The phone rang. It was Lydia.

"I thought I'd tell you," she said, "that I sold th e house. 
I'm moving to Phoenix. I'll be gone in the morning. "

"All right, Lydia. Good luck."

"I had a miscarriage. I almost died, it was awful. I lost so 
much blood. I didn't want to bother you about it."

"Are you all right now?"

"I'm all right. I just want to get out of this town , I'm 
sick of this town."

We said goodbye.

I opened another beer. The front door opened and Ta mmie 
walked in. She walked in wild circles, looking at m e.

"Did Valerie get home?" I asked. "Did you cure Bobb y's 
loneliness?"

Tammie just kept circling around. She looked very g ood in 
her long gown, whether she had been fucked or not.

"Get out of here," I said.

She made one more circle, ran out the door and up t o her 
place.

I couldn't sleep. Luckily, I had some more beer. I kept 
drinking beer and finished the last bottle about 4: 30 am. I 
sat and waited until 6 am, then went out and got so me more.

Time went slowly. I walked around. I didn't feel go od but I 
started singing songs. I sang songs and walked arou nd--from 
bathroom to bedroom to the front room to the kitche n and 
back, singing songs.

I looked at the clock. 11:15 am. The airport was an  hour 
away. I was dressed. I had on shoes but no stocking s. All I 
took was a pair of reading glasses which I stuffed into my 
shirt pocket. I ran out the door without baggage.
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The Volks was in front. I got in. The sunlight was very 
bright. I put my head down on the steering wheel a moment. I 
heard a voice from the court, "Where the hell does he think 
he's going like that?"

I started the car, turned the radio on and drove of f. I had 
trouble steering. My car kept pulling across the do uble 
yellow line and into the oncoming traffic. They hon ked and I 
pulled back.

I got to the airport. I had 15 minutes left. I had run red 
lights, stop signs, had exceeded the speed limit, g rossly, 
all the way. I had 14 minutes. The parking lot was full. I 
couldn't find a space. Then I saw a place in front of an 
elevator, just large enough for a Volks. A sign rea d, NO 
PARKING. I parked. As I locked the car my reading g lasses 
fell out of my pocket and broke on the pavement.

I ran down the stairway and across the street to th e airline 
reservations desk. It was hot. The sweat rolled off  me. 
"Reservation for Henry Chinaski. ..." The clerk wro te out 
the ticket and I paid cash. "By the way," said the clerk, 
"I've read your books."

I ran up to security. The buzzer went off. Too much  change, 
7 keys and my pocketknife. I put them on the plate and 
walked through again.

Five minutes. Gate 42.

Everyone had boarded. I walked on. Three minutes. I  found my 
seat, strapped in. The flight captain was talking o ver the 
intercom.

We taxied down the runway, we were in the air. We s wung out 
over the ocean and made the big turn.
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I was the last one off the plane and there was Joan na Dover.

"My god!" she laughed. "You look awful!"

"Joanna, let's have a Bloody Mary while we wait for  my 
baggage. Oh hell, I don't have any baggage. But let 's have a 
Bloody Mary anyhow."

We walked into the bar and sat down.
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"You'll never make Paris this way."

"I'm not crazy about the French. Born in Germany, y ou know."

"I hope you'll like my place. It's simple. Two floo rs and 
plenty of space."

"As long as we're in the same bed."

"I've got paints."

"Paints?"

"I mean, you can paint if you want."

"Shit, but thanks, anyhow. Did I interrupt anything ?"

"No. There was a garage mechanic. But he petered ou t. He 
couldn't stand the pace."

"Be kind to me, Joanna, sucking and fucking aren't 
everything."

"That's why I got the paints. For when you're resti ng."

"You are a lot of woman, even forgetting the 6 feet ."

"Christ, don't I know it."

I liked her place. There were screens on every wind ow and 
door. The windows swung open, large windows. There were no 
rugs on the floors, two bathrooms, old furniture, a nd lots 
of tables everywhere, large and small. It was simpl e and 
convenient.

"Take a shower," said Joanna.

I laughed. "These are all the clothes I have, what I'm 
wearing."

"We'll get you some more tomorrow. After you have y our 
shower we'll go out and get a nice seafood meal. I know a 
good place."

"They serve drinks?"

"You asshole."

I didn't take a shower. I took a bath.
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We drove quite a distance. I had never realized tha t 
Galveston was an island.

"The dope runners are hijacking the shrimp boats th ese days. 
They kill everybody on board and then run the stuff in. 
That's one reason the price of shrimp is going up-- it's 
become a hazardous occupation. How's your occupatio n going?"

"I haven't been writing. I think it's over for me."

"How long has it been?"

"Six or seven days."

"This is the place. ..."

Joanna pulled into a parking lot. She drove very fa st, but 
she didn't drive fast as if she meant to break the law. She 
drove fast as if it were her given right. There was  a 
difference and I appreciated it.

We got a table away from the crowd. It was cool and  quiet 
and dark in there. I liked it. I went for the lobst er. 
Joanna went for something strange. She ordered it i n French. 
She was sophisticated, traveled. In a sense, as muc h as I 
disliked it, education helped when you were looking  at a 
menu or for a job, especially when you were looking  at a 
menu. I always felt inferior to waiters. I had arri ved too 
late and with too little. The waiters all read Trum an 
Capote. I read the race results.

The dinner was good and out on the gulf were the sh rimp 
boats, the patrol boats and the pirates. The lobste r tasted 
good in my mouth, and I drank him down with fine wi ne. Good 
fellow. I always liked you in your pink-red shell, dangerous 
and slow.

Back at Joanna Dover's place we had a delicious bot tle of 
red wine. We sat in the dark watching the few cars pass in 
the street below. We were quiet. Then Joanna spoke.

"Hank?"

"Yes?"

"Was it some woman who drove you here?"

"Yes."
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"Is it over with her?"

"I'd like to think so. But if I said 'no' ..."

"Then you don't know?"

"Not really."

"Does anybody ever know?"

"I don't think so." "That's what makes it all stink  so." "It 
does stink." "Let's fuck." "I've drunk too much." " Let's go 
to bed." "I want to drink some more." "You won't be  able to 
. . ."

"I know. I hope you'll let me stay four or five day s." "It 
will depend on your performance," she said. "That's  fair 
enough."

By the time we finished the wine I could barely mak e it to 
bed. I was asleep by the time Joanna came out of th e 
bathroom. . . .
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Upon awakening I got up and used Joanna's toothbrus h, drank 
a couple of glasses of water, washed my hands and f ace and 
got back into bed. Joanna turned around and my mout h found 
hers. My cock began to rise. I put her hand on my c ock. I 
grabbed her hair, pulling her head back, kissing he r, 
savagely. I played with her cunt. I teased her clit  for a 
long time. She was very wet. I mounted and buried i t. I held 
it in. I could feel her responding. I was able to w ork a 
long time. Finally I was unable to hold back any lo nger. I 
was wet with sweat and my heart beat so loudly that  I could 
hear it.

"I'm not in very good shape," I told her.

"I liked it. Let's have a joint."

She produced a joint, already rolled. We passed it back and 
forth. "Joanna," I told her, "I'm still sleepy. I c ould use 
another hour."

"Sure. As soon as we finish this joint."

We finished the joint and stretched out in bed agai n. I 

137



slept.
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That evening after dinner Joanna produced some mesc aline.

"You ever tried this stuff?"

"No."

"Want to try some?"

"All right."

Joanna had some paints and brushes and paper spread  on the 
table. Then I remembered she was an art collector. And that 
she had bought some of my paintings. We had been dr inking 
Heine-kens most of the evening, but were still sobe r.

"This is very powerful stuff."

"What does it do?"

"It gives you a strange kind of high. You might get  sick. 
When you vomit you get higher but I prefer not to v omit so 
we take a little baking soda along with it. I guess  the main 
thing about mescaline is that it makes you feel ter ror."

"I've felt that without any help at all."

I began painting. Joanna turned the stereo on. It w as very 
strange music, but I liked it. I looked around and Joanna 
was gone. I didn't care. I painted a man who had ju st 
committed suicide, he had hung himself from the raf ters with 
a rope. I used many yellows, the dead man was so br ight and 
pretty. Then something said, "Hank ..."

It was right behind me. I leaped out of my chair, " JESUS 
CHRIST! OH, JESUS SHIT CHRIST!"

Tiny icy bubbles ran from my wrists to my shoulders  and down 
my back. I shivered and trembled. I looked around. Joanna 
was standing there.

"Never do that to me again," I told her. "Never sne ak up on 
me like that or I'll kill you!"

"Hank, I just went to get some cigarettes."
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"Look at this painting."

"Oh, it's great," she said, "I really love it!"

"It's the mescaline, I guess."

"Yes, it is."

"All right, give me a smoke, lady."

Joanna laughed and lit us up two.

I began painting again. This time I really did it: A huge, 
green wolf fucking a redhead, her red hair flowing back 
while the green wolf slammed it to her through lift ed legs. 
She was helpless and submissive. The wolf sawed awa y and 
overhead the night burned, it was outdoors, and lon g-armed 
stars and the moon watched them. It was hot, hot, a nd full 
of color.

"Hank . . ."

I leaped up. And turned. It was Joanna behind me. I  got her 
by the throat. "I told you, goddamn you, not to sne ak up . . 
."
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I stayed five days and nights. Then I couldn't get it up any 
more. Joanna drove me to the airport. She had bough t me a 
new piece of luggage and some new clothing. I hated  that 
Dallas-Fort Worth airport. It was the most inhuman airport 
in the U.S. Joanna waved me off and I was in the ai r. . . .

The trip to Los Angeles was without incident. I dis embarked, 
wondering about the Volks. I took the elevator up i n the 
parking area and didn't see it. I figured it must h ave been 
towed away. Then I walked around to the other side- -and 
there it was. All I had was a parking ticket.

I drove home. The apartment looked the way it alway s had--
bottles and trash everywhere. I'd have to clean it up a bit. 
If anybody saw it that way they'd have me committed .

There was a knock. I opened the door. It was Tammie . "Hi!" 
she said.

"Hello."
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"You must have been in an awful hurry when you left . All the 
doors were unlocked. The back door was wide open. L isten, 
promise you won't tell if I tell you something?"

"All right."

"Arlene went in and used your phone, long distance. "

"All right."

"I tried to stop her but I couldn't. She was on pil ls."

"All right."

"Where've you been?"

"Galveston."

"Why did you go flying off like that? You're crazy. "

"I've got to leave again Saturday."

"Saturday? What's today?"

"Thursday."

"Where are you going?"

"New York City."

"Why?"

"A reading. They sent the tickets two weeks ago. An d I get a 
percentage of the gate."

"Oh, take me with you! I'll leave Dancy with Mother . I want 
to go!"

"I can't afford to take you. It'll eat up my profit s. I've 
had some heavy expenses lately."

"I'll be good! I'll be so good! I'll never leave yo ur side! 
I really missed you."

"I can't do it, Tammie."

She went to the refrigerator and got a beer. "You j ust don't 
give a fuck. All those love poems, you didn't mean it."
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"I meant it when I wrote them."

The phone rang. It was my editor. "Where've you bee n?"

"Galveston. Research."

"I hear you're reading in New York City this Saturd ay."

"Yes, Tammie wants to go, my girl."

"Are you taking her?"

"No, I can't afford it."

"How much is it?"

"$316 round trip."

"Do you really want to take her?"

"Yes, I think so."

"All right, go ahead. I'll mail you a check."

"Do you mean it?"

"Yes."

"I don't know what to say. ..."

"Forget it. Just remember Dylan Thomas."

"They won't kill me."

We said goodbye. Tammie was sucking on her beer.

"All right," I told her, "you've got two or three d ays to 
pack."

"You mean, I'm going?"

"Yes, my editor is paying your way."

Tammie leaped up and grabbed me. She kissed me, gra bbed my 
balls, pulled at my cock. "You're the sweetest old fuck!"

New York City. Outside of Dallas, Houston, Charlest on, and 
Atlanta, it was the worst place I had ever been. Ta mmie 
pushed up against me and my cock rose. Joanna Dover  hadn't 

141



gotten it all. . . .
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We had a 3:30 pm flight out of Los Angeles that Sat urday. At 
2 pm I went up and knocked on Tammie's door. She wa sn't 
there. I want back to my place and sat down. The ph one rang. 
It was Tammie. "Look," I said, "we have to think ab out 
leaving. I have people meeting me at Kennedy airpor t. Where 
are you?"

"I'm $6 short on a prescription. I'm getting some 
Quaaludes."

"Where are you?"

"I'm just below Santa Monica Boulevard and Western,  about a 
block. It's an Owl drugstore. You can't miss it."

I hung up, got into the Volks and drove over. I par ked a 
block below Santa Monica and Western, got out and l ooked 
around. There was no pharmacy.

I got back in the Volks and drove along looking for  her red 
Camaro. Then I saw it, five blocks further down. I parked 
and walked in. Tammie was sitting in a chair. Dancy  ran up 
and made a face at me.

"We can't take the kid."

"I know. We'll drop her off over at my mother's."

"Your mother's? That's 3 miles the other way."

"It's on the way to the airport."

"No, it's in the other direction."

"Do you have the 6 bucks?"

I gave Tammie the six.

"I'll see you back at your place. You packed?"

"Yes, I'm ready."

I drove back and waited. Then I heard them.

"Mommy!" Dancy said, "I want a Ding-Dong!"
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They went up the stairs. I waited for them to come down. 
They didn't come down. I went up. Tammie was packed , but she 
was down on her knees zipping and unzipping her bag gage.

"Look," I said, "I'll carry your other stuff down t o the 
car."

She had two large paper shopping bags, stuffed, and  three 
dresses on hangers. All this besides her luggage.

I took the shopping bags and the dresses down to th e Volks. 
When I came back she was still zipping and unzippin g her 
luggage.

"Tammie, let's go."

"Wait a minute."

She knelt there running the zipper back and forth, up and 
down. She didn't look into the baggage. She just ra n the 
zipper up and down.

"Mommy," said Dancy, "I want a Ding-Dong."

"Come on, Tammie, let's go."

"Oh, all right."

I picked up the zipper bag and they followed me out .

I followed her battered red Camaro to her mother's place. We 
went in. Tammie stood at her mother's dresser and s tarted 
pulling drawers out, in and out. Each time she pull ed a 
drawer out she reached in and mixed everything up. Then 
she'd slam the drawer and go to the next. Same thin g.

"Tammie, the plane is ready to take off."

"Oh no, we've got plenty of time. I hate hanging ar ound 
airports."

"What are you going to do about Dancy?"

"I'm going to leave her here until Mother gets home  from 
work."

Dancy let out a wail. Finally she knew, and she wai led, and 
the tears ran, and then she stopped, balled her fis ts and 
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screamed, "I WANT A DING-DONG!"

"Listen, Tammie, I'll be waiting in the car."

I went out and waited. I waited five minutes then w ent back 
in. Tammie was still sliding the drawers in and out .

"Please, Tammie, let's leave!"

"All right."

She turned to Dancy. "Look, you stay here until Gra ndma gets 
home. Keep the door locked and don't Jet anybody in  but 
Grandma!"

Dancy wailed again. Then she screamed, "I HATE YOU! "

Tammie followed me and we got into the Volks. I sta rted the 
engine. She opened the door and was gone. "I HAVE T O GET 
SOMETHING OUT OF MY CAR!"

Tammie ran over to the Camaro. "Oh shit, I locked i t and I 
don't have the key for the door! Do you have a coat  hanger?"

"No," I screamed, "I don't have a coat hanger!"

"Be right back!"

Tammie ran back to her mother's apartment. I heard the door 
open. Dancy wailed and shouted. Then I heard the do or slam 
and Tammie returned with a coat hanger. She went to  the 
Camaro and jimmied the door.

I walked over to her car. Tammie had climbed into t he back 
seat and was going through that incredible mess--cl othing, 
paper bags, paper cups, newspapers, beer bottles, e mpty 
cartons--piled in there. Then she found it: her cam era, the 
Polaroid I had given her for her birthday.

As I drove along, racing the Volks like I was out t o win the 
500, Tammie leaned over.

"You really love me, don't you?"

"Yes."

"When we get to New York I'm going to fuck you like  you've 
never been fucked before!"
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"You mean it?"

"Yes."

She grabbed my cock and leaned against me.

My first and only redhead. I was lucky. . . .
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We ran up the long ramp. I was carrying her dresses  and the 
shopping bags.

At the escalator Tammie saw the flight insurance ma chine.

"Please," I said, "we only have five minutes until take-
off."

"I want Dancy to have the money."

"All right."

"Do you have two quarters?"

I gave her two quarters. She inserted them and a ca rd jumped 
out of the machine.

"You got a pen?"

Tammie filled out the card and then there was an en velope. 
She put the card in the envelope. Then she tried to  insert 
it in the slot in the machine.

"This thing won't go in!"

"We're going to miss the plane."

She kept trying to jam the envelope in the slot. Sh e 
couldn't get it in.

She stood there and kept jamming the envelope at th e slot. 
Now the envelope was completely bent in half and al l the 
edges were bent.

"I'm going mad," I told her. "I can't stand it."

She jammed a few more times. It wouldn't go. She lo oked at 
me. "O.K., let's go."
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We went up the escalator with her dresses and shopp ing bags.

We found the boarding gate. We got two seats near t he back. 
We strapped in. "You see," she said, "I told you we  had 
plenty of time."

I looked at my watch. The plane started to roll. . . .
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We were in the air twenty minutes when she took a m irror out 
of her purse and began to make up her face, mostly the eyes. 
She worked at her eyes with a small brush, concentr ating on 
the eyelashes. While she was doing this she opened her eyes 
very wide and she held her mouth open. I watched he r and 
began to get a hard-on.

Her mouth was so very full and round and open and s he kept 
working on her eyelashes. I ordered two drinks.

Tammie stopped to drink, then she continued.

A young fellow in the seat to the right of us began  playing 
with himself. Tammie kept looking at her face in th e mirror, 
holding her mouth open. It looked like she could re ally suck 
with that mouth.

She continued for an hour. Then she put the mirror and the 
brush away, leaned against me and went to sleep.

There was a woman in the seat to our left. She was in her 
mid-forties. Tammie was sleeping next to me.

The woman looked at me.

"How old is she?" she asked me.

It was suddenly very quiet on that jet. Everyone ne arby was 
listening.

"23."

"She looks 17."

"She's 23."

"She spends two hours making up her face and then g oes to 
sleep."
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"It was about an hour."

"Are you going to New York?" the lady asked me.

"Yes."

"Is she your daughter?"

"No, I'm not her father or her grandfather. I'm not  related 
to her in any way. She's my girlfriend and we're go ing to 
New York." I could see the headline in her eyes:

MONSTER FROM EAST HOLLYWOOD DRUGS 17 YEAR OLD GIRL, TAKES 
HER TO NEW YORK CITY WHERE HE SEXUALLY ABUSES HER, THEN 
SELLS HER BODY TO NUMEROUS BUMS

The lady questioner gave up. She stretched back in her seat 
and closed her eyes. Her head slipped down toward m e. It was 
almost in my lap, it seemed. Holding Tammie, I watc hed that 
head. I wondered if she would mind if I crushed her  lips 
with a crazy kiss. I got another hard-on.

We were ready to land. Tammie seemed very limp. It worried 
me. I strapped her in.

"Tammie, it's New York City! We're getting ready to  land!

Tammie, wake up!"

No response.

An o.d.?

I felt her pulse. I couldn't feel anything.

I looked at her enormous breasts. I watched for som e sign of 
breathing. They didn't move. I got up and found a 
stewardess.

"Please take your seat, sir. We are preparing to la nd."

"Look, I'm worried. My girlfriend won't wake up."

"Do you think she's dead?" she whispered.

"I don't know," I whispered back.

"All right, sir. As soon as we land I'll come back there."
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The plane was starting to drop. I went into the cra pper and 
wet some paper towels. I came back, sat next to Tam mie and 
rubbed them over her face. All that makeup, wasted.  Tammie 
didn't respond.

"You whore, wake up!"

I ran the towels down between her breasts. Nothing.  No 
movement. I gave up.

I'd have to ship her body back somehow. I'd have to  explain 
to her mother. Her mother would hate me.

We landed. The people got up and stood in line, wai ting to 
get out. I sat there. I shook Tammie and pinched he r. "It's 
New York City, Red. The rotten apple. Come around. Cut out 
the shit."

The stewardess came back and shook Tammie.

"Honey, what's the matter?"

Tammie started responding. She moved. Then her eyes  opened. 
It was only the matter of a new voice. Nobody liste ned to an 
old voice anymore. Old voices became a part of one' s self, 
like a fingernail.

Tammie got out her mirror and started combing her h air. The 
stewardess was patting her shoulder. I got up and g ot the 
dresses out of the overhead compartment. The shoppi ng bags 
were up there too. Tammie continued to look into th e mirror 
and comb her hair.

"Tammie, we're in New York. Let's get off."

She moved quickly. I had the two shopping bags and the 
dresses. She went through the exit wiggling the che eks of 
her ass. I followed her.
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Our man was there to meet us, Gary Benson. He also wrote 
poetry and drove a cab. He was very fat but at leas t he 
didn't look like a poet, he didn't look North Beach  or East 
Village or like an English teacher, and that helped  because 
it was very hot in New York that day, nearly 110 de grees. We 
got the baggage and got into his car, not his cab, and he 
explained to us why it was almost useless to own a car in 
New York City. That's why there were so many cabs. He got us 
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out of the airport and he started driving and talki ng, and 
the drivers of New York City were just like New Yor k City--
nobody gave an inch or a damn. There was no compass ion or 
courtesy: fender jammed against fender, they drove on. I 
understood it: anybody who gave an inch would cause  a 
traffic jam, a disturbance, a murder. Traffic flowe d 
endlessly like turds in a sewer. It was marvelous t o see, 
and none of the drivers were angry, they were simpl y 
resigned to the facts.

But Gary did like to talk shop. "If it's O.K. with you I'd 
like to tape you for a radio show, I'd like to do a n 
interview."

"All right, Gary, let's say tomorrow after the read ing."

"I'm going to take you to see the poetry coordinato r now. He 
has everything organized. He'll show you where you' re 
staying and so forth. His name is Marshall Benchly and don't 
tell him I told you but I hate his guts."

We drove along and then we saw Marshall Benchly sta nding in 
front of a brownstone. There was no parking. He lea ped in 
the car and Gary drove off. Benchly looked like a p oet, a 
private-income poet who had never worked for a livi ng; it 
showed. He was affected and bland, a pebble.

"We'll take you to your place," he said.

He proudly recited a long list of people who had st ayed at 
my hotel. Some of the names I recognized, others I didn't.

Gary drove into the unloading zone in front of the Chelsea 
Hotel. We got out. Gary said, "See you at the readi ng. And 
see you tomorrow."

Marshall took us inside and we went up to the desk clerk. 
The Chelsea certainly wasn't much, maybe that's whe re it got 
its charm.

Marshall turned and handed me the key. "It's Room 1 010, 
Janis

Joplin's old room."

"Thanks."

"Many great artists have stayed in 1010."
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He walked us over to the tiny elevator.

"The reading's at 8. I'll pick you up at 7:30. We'v e been 
sold out for two weeks. We're selling some standing -room 
tickets but we've got to be careful because of the fire 
department."

"Marshall, where's the nearest liquor store?"

"Downstairs and take a right."

We said goodbye to Marshall and took the elevator u p.
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It was hot that night at the reading, which was to be held 
at St. Mark's Church. Tammie and I sat in what was used as 
the dressing room. Tammie found a full-length mirro r leaning 
against the wall and began combing her hair. Marsha ll took 
me out in back of the church. They had a burial gro und back 
there. Little cement tombstones sat on the earth an d carved 
on the tombstones were inscriptions. Marshall walke d me 
around and showed me the inscriptions. I always got  nervous 
before a reading, very tense and unhappy. I almost always 
vomited. Then I did. I vomited on one of the graves .

"You just vomited on Peter Stuyvesant," Marshall sa id.

I walked back into the dressing room. Tammie was st ill 
looking at herself in the mirror. She looked at her  face and 
her body, but mostly she was worried about her hair . She 
piled it on top of her head, looked at it that way and then 
let it fall back down.

Marshall put his head into the room. "Come on, they 're wait-
ing!"

"Tammie's not ready," I told him.

Then she piled her hair up on top of her head again  and 
looked at herself. Then she let it fall. Then she s tood 
close to the mirror and looked at her eyes.

Marshall knocked, then came in. "Come on, Chinaski! "

"Come on, Tammie, let's go."

"All right."
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I walked out with Tammie at my elbow. They started 
applauding. The old Chinaski bullshit was working. Tammie 
went down into the crowd and I started to read. I h ad many 
beers in an ice bucket. I had old poems and new poe ms. I 
couldn't miss. I had St. Mark's by the cross.
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We got back to 1010. I had my check. I'd left word that we 
didn't want to be disturbed. Tammie and I sat drink ing. I'd 
read 5 or 6 love poems about her.

"They knew who I was," she said. "Sometimes I giggl ed. It 
was embarassing."

They had known who she was all right. She glistened  with 
sex. Even the roaches and the ants and the flies wa nted to 
fuck her.

There was a knock on the door. Two people had slipp ed 
through, a poet and his woman. The poet was Morse J enkins 
from Vermont. His woman was Sadie Everet. He had fo ur 
bottles of beer.

He wore sandals and old torn bluejeans; turquoise b racelets; 
a chain around his throat; he had a beard, long hai r; orange 
blouse. He talked, and he talked. And walked around  the 
room.

There is a problem with writers. If what a writer w rote was 
published and sold many, many copies, the writer th ought he 
was great. If what a writer wrote was published and  sold a 
medium number of copies, the writer thought he was great. If 
what a writer wrote was published and sold very few  copies, 
the writer thought he was great. If what the writer  wrote 
never was published and he didn't have the money to  publish 
it himself, then he thought he was truly great. The  truth, 
howevet, was that there was very little greatness. It was 
almost nonexistent, invisible. But you could be sur e that 
the worst writers had the most confidence, the leas t self-
doubt. Anyway, writers were to be avoided, and I tr ied to 
avoid them, but it was almost impossible. They hope d for 
some sort of brotherhood, some kind of togetherness . None of 
it had anything to do with writing, none of it help ed at the 
typewriter.

"I sparred with Clay before he became Ali," said Mo rse. 
Morse jabbed and shuffled, danced. "He was pretty g ood, but 
I gave him a workout."
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Morse shadow-boxed about the room.

"Look at my legs!" he said. "I've got great legs!"

"Hank's got better legs than you have," said Tammie .

Being a leg-man, I nodded.

Morse sat down. He pointed a beer bottle at Sadie. "She 
works as a nurse. She supports me. But I'm going to  make it 
someday. They'll hear from me!"

Morse would never need a mike at his readings.

He looked at me. "Chinaski, you're one of the two o r three 
best living poets. You're really making it. You wri te a 
tough line. But I'm coming on too! Let me read you my shit. 
Sadie, hand me my poems."

"No," I said, "wait! I don't want to hear them."

"Why not, man? Why not?"

"There's been too much poetry tonight, Morse. I jus t want to 
lay back and forget it."

"Well, all right. . . . Listen, you never answer my  
letters."

"I'm not a snob, Morse. But I get 75 letters a mont h. If I 
answered them that's all I would ever do."

"I'll bet you answer the women!"

"That depends. ..."

"All right, man, I'm not bitter. I still like your stuff. 
Maybe I'll never be famous but I think I will and I  think 
you'll be glad you met me. Come on, Sadie, let's go . . . ."

I walked them to the door. Morse grabbed my hand. H e didn't 
pump it, and neither of us quite looked at the othe r. 
"You're a good old guy," he said.

"Thanks, Morse. ..."

And then they were gone.
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The next morning Tammie found a prescription in her  purse. 
"I've got to get this filled," she said. "Look at i t." It 
was wrinkled and the ink had run.

"What happened here?"

"Well, you know my brother, he's a pill head."

"I know your brother. He owes me twenty bucks."

"Well, he tried to get this prescription away from me. He 
tried to strangle me. I put the prescription in my mouth and 
swallowed it. Or I pretended to swallow it. He wasn 't sure. 
That was the time I phoned you and asked you to com e over 
and kick the shit out of him. He split. But I still  had the 
prescription in my mouth. I haven't used it yet. Bu t I can 
get it filled here. It's worth a try."

"All right."

We took the elevator down to the street. It was ove r ioo 
degrees. I could hardly move. Tammie started walkin g and I 
followed along behind her as she weaved from one ed ge of the 
sidewalk to the other.

"Come on!" she said. "Keep up!"

She was on something, it appeared to be downers. Sh e was 
woozy. Tammie walked up to a newsstand and began st aring at 
a periodical. I think it was Variety. She stood the re and 
stood there. I stood there near her. It was boring and 
senseless. She just stared at Variety.

"Listen, sister, either buy the damned thing or mov e on!" It 
was the man inside the newsstand.

Tammie moved on. "My god, New York is a horrible pl ace! I 
just wanted to see if there was anything about the reading!"

Tammie moved along, wiggling it, wobbling from one side of 
the pavement to the other. In Hollywood cars would have 
pulled over to the curbing, blacks would have made 
overtures, she would have been approached, serenade d, 
applauded. New York was different; it was jaded and  weary 
and it disdained flesh.

We were into a black district. They watched us walk ing by: 
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the redhead with the long hair, stoned, and the old  guy with 
gray in his beard walking behind her, wearily. I gl anced at 
them sitting on their stoops; they had good faces. I liked 
them. I liked them better than I liked her.

I followed Tammie down the street. Then there was a  
furniture store. There was a broken down desk chair  out in 
front on the sidewalk. Tammie walked over to the ol d desk 
chair and stood staring at it. She seemed hypnotize d. She 
kept staring at the desk chair. She touched it with  her 
finger. Minutes went by. Then she sat down in it.

"Look," I told her, "I'm going back to the hotel. Y ou do 
whatever you want to do."

Tammie didn't even look up. She slid her hands back  and 
forth on the arm rests of the desk chair. She was i n a world 
of her own. I turned and walked off, back to the Ch elsea.

I got some beer and took the elevator up. I undress ed, took 
a shower, propped a couple of pillows against the h eadboard 
of the bed and sucked at the beer. Readings diminis hed me. 
They were soul-sucks. I finished one beer and opene d 
another. Readings got you a piece of ass sometimes.  Rock 
stars got ass; boxers on the way up got ass; great 
bullfighters got virgins. Somehow, only the bullfig hters 
deserved any of it.

There was a knock on the door. I got up and opened it a 
crack. It was Tammie. She pushed in.

"I found this dirty Jew son-of-a-bitch. He wanted $ 12 to 
fill the prescription! It's 6 bucks on the coast. I  told him 
I only had $6. He didn't care. A dirty Jew living i n Harlem! 
Can I have a beer?"

Tammie took the beer and sat in the window, one leg  out, one 
arm out, one leg in, one holding on to the raised w indow.

"I want to see the Statue of Liberty. I want to see  Coney 
Island," she said.

I got myself a new beer.

"Oh, it's nice out here! It's nice and cool."

Tammie leaned out the window, looking.

Then she screamed.
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The hand that had been holding on to the window sli pped. I 
saw most of her body go out the window. Then it cam e back. 
Somehow she had pulled herself back inside. She sat  there, 
stunned.

"That was close," I told her. "It would have made a  good 
poem. I've lost a lot of women in a lot of ways, bu t that 
would have been a new way."

Tammie walked over to the bed. She stretched out fa ce down. 
I realized she was still stoned. Then she rolled of f the 
bed. She landed flat on her back. She didn't move. I walked 
over and picked her up and put her back on the bed.  I 
grabbed her by the hair and kissed her viciously.

"Hey.... What're you doin'?"

I remembered she had promised me a piece of ass. I rolled 
her on her stomach, pulled her dress up, pulled her  panties 
off. I climbed on top of her and rammed, trying to find her 
cunt. I poked and poked. It went in. It slid furthe r and 
further in. I had her good. She made small sounds. Then the 
phone rang. I pulled out, got up and answered it. I t was 
Gary Benson.

"I'm coming over with my tape recorder for that rad io 
interview."

"When?"

"In about 45 minutes."

I hung up and went back to Tammie. I was still hard . I 
grabbed her hair, gave her another violent kiss. He r eyes 
were closed, her mouth was lifeless. I mounted her again. 
Outside they were sitting on their fire escapes. Wh en the 
sun started to go down and some shade appeared they  came out 
to cool off. The people of New York City sat out th ere and 
drank beer and soda and ice water. They endured and  smoked 
cigarettes. Just being alive was a victory. They de corated 
their fire escapes with plants. They made do with w hat there 
was.

I went straight for Tammie's core. Dog fashion. Dog s knew 
best. I whammed away. It was good to be out of the post 
office. I rocked and socked her body. Despite the p ills she 
was trying to speak. "Hank . . ." she said.
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I came finally, then rested on her. We were both dr enched 
with sweat. I rolled off, got up, undressed, and wa lked to 
the shower. Once again I had fucked this redhead 32  years 
younger than I was. It felt fine in the shower. I i ntended 
to live to be 80 so that I could then fuck an 18 ye ar old 
girl. The air conditioner didn't work, but the show er did. 
It felt really good. I was ready for my radio inter view.
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Back in L.A., there was almost a week of peace. The n the 
phone

rang. It was the owner of a Manhattan Beach nightcl ub, Marty 
Seavers. I had read there a couple of times before.  The club 
was called Smack-Hi.

"Chinaski, I want you to read a week from Friday. Y ou can 
pick up about $450."

"All right."

Rock groups played there. It was a different audien ce than 
at the colleges. They were as obnoxious as I was an d we 
cursed one another between poems. I preferred it.

"Chinaski," Marty said, "you think you have trouble  with 
women. Let me tell you. The one I've got now has a way with 
windows and screens. I'll be sleeping and she'll ap pear in 
the bedroom at 3 or 4 am. She'll shake me. It scare s the 
shit out of me. She stands there and says, 'I just wanted to 
make sure you were sleeping alone!'"

"Death and transfiguration."

"The other night, I'm sitting and there's a knock o n the 
door. I know it's her. I open the door and she isn' t there. 
It's 11 pm and I'm in my shorts. I've been drinking  and I'm 
worried. I run outside in my shorts. I had given he r $400 
worth of dresses for her birthday. I run outside an d there 
are the dresses, on the roof of my new car, and the y're on 
fire, they're burning! I run up to pull them off an d she 
leaps out from behind a bush and starts screaming. The 
neighbors look out and there I am in my shorts, bur ning my 
hands, snatching the dresses off the roof."

"She sounds like one of mine," I said.

"O.K., so I figured we were through. I'm sitting he re two 
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nights later, I had to work the club that night, so  I'm 
sitting here at 3 am drunk and in my shorts again. There's a 
knock on the door. It's her knock. I open it and sh e isn't 
there. I go out to my car and she has more dresses soaked in 
gasoline and burning. She had saved some. Only this  time 
they are burning on the hood. She leaps out from so mewhere 
and starts screaming. The neighbors look out. There  I am 
again in my shorts trying to get these burning dres ses off 
the hood."

"That's great, I wish it had happened to me."

"You should see my new car. It has paint blisters a ll over 
the hood and the roof."

"Where is she now?"

"We're back together. She's coming over in 30 minut es. Can I 
put you down for the reading?"

"Sure."

"You outdraw the rock groups. I never saw anything like it. 
I'd like to bring you in every Friday and Saturday night."

"It wouldn't work, Marty. You can play the same son g over 
and over, but with poems they want something new."

Marty laughed and hung up.
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I took Tammie. We got there a little early and went  to a bar 
across the street. We got a table.

"Now don't drink too much, Hank. You know how you s lur your 
words and miss your lines when you get too drunk."

"At last," I said, "you're talking sense."

"You're afraid of the audience, aren't you?"

"Yes, but it's not stagefright. It's that I'm there  as the 
geek. They like to watch me eat my shit. But it pay s the 
light bill and takes me to the racetrack. I don't h ave any 
excuses about why I do it."

"I'll have a Stinger," said Tammie.
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I told the girl to bring us a Stinger and a Bud.

"I'll be all right tonight," she said, "don't worry  about 
me."

Tammie drank the Stinger down.

"These Stingers don't seem to have much in them. I' ll have 
another."

We had another Stinger and another Bud.

"Really," she said, "I don't think they're putting anything 
into these drinks. I better have another."

Tammie had five Stingers in 40 minutes.

We knocked on the back door of the Smack-Hi. One of  Marty's 
big bodyguards let us in. He had these malfunctioni ng 
thyroid types working for him to keep law and order  when the 
teeny-boppers, the hairy freaks, the glue sniffers,  the acid 
heads, the plain grass folk, the alcoholics--all th e 
miserable, the damned, the bored and the pretenders --got out 
of hand.

I was getting ready to puke and I did. This time I found a 
trash can and let it go. The last time I had dumped  it just 
outside Marty's office. He was pleased with the cha nge.
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Want something to drink?" Marty asked.

"I'll have a beer," I said.

"I'll have a Stinger," said Tammie.

"Get a seat for her, put her on the tab," I told Ma rty.

"All right. We'll set her up. We're S.R.O. We've ha d to turn 
away 150 and it's 30 minutes before you go on."

"I want to introduce Chinaski to the audience," sai d Tammie.

"O.K. with you?" asked Marty.

"O.K."

They had a kid out there with a guitar, Dinky Summe rs, and 
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the crowd was disemboweling him. Eight years ago Di nky had 
had a gold record, but nothing since.

Marty got on an intercom and dialed out. "Listen," he asked, 
"is that guy as bad as he sounds?"

You could hear a woman's voice over the phone. "He' s 
terrible."

Marty hung up.

"We want Chinaski!" they yelled.

"All right," we could hear Dinky, "Chinaski is next ."

He started singing again. They were drunk. They hoo ted and 
hissed. Dinky sang on. He finished his act and got offstage. 
One could never tell. Some days it was better to st ay in bed 
with the covers pulled up.

There was a knock. It was Dinky in his red, white a nd blue 
tennis shoes, white t-shirt, cords and brown felt h at. The 
hat sat perched on a mass of blonde curls. The t-sh irt said, 
"God is Love."

Dinky looked at us. "Was I really that bad? I want to know. 
Was I really that bad?"

Nobody answered.

Dinky looked at me. "Hank, was I that bad?"

"The crowd is drunk. It's carnival time."

"I want to know if I was bad or not?"

"Have a drink."

"I gotta go find my girl," Dinky said. "She's out t here 
alone."

"Look," I said, "let's get it over with."

"Fine," said Marty, "go get it on."

"I'm introducing him," said Tammie.

I walked out with her. As we approached the stage t hey saw 
us and began screaming, cursing. Bottles fell off t ables. 
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There was a fist fight. The boys at the post office  would 
never believe this.

Tammie went out to the mike. "Ladies and gentlemen, " she 
said, "Henry Chinaski couldn't make it tonight. . .  ."

There was silence.

Then she said, "Ladies and gentlemen, Henry Chinask i!"

I walked on. They jeered. I hadn't done anything ye t. I took 
the mike. "Hello, this is Henry Chinaski. . . ."

The place trembled with sound. I didn't need to do anything. 
They would do it all. But you had to be careful. Dr unk as 
they were they could immediately detect any false g esture, 
any false word. You could never underestimate an au dience. 
They had paid to get in; they had paid for drinks; they 
intended to get something and if you didn't give it  to them 
they'd run you right into the ocean.

There was a refrigerator on stage. I opened it. The re must 
have been 40 bottles of beer in there. I reached in  and got 
one, twisted the cap off, took a hit. I needed that  drink.

Then a man down front hollered, "Hey, Chinaski, we: 'repaying 
for drinks!"

It was a fat guy in the front row in a mailman's ou tfit.

I went into the refrigerator and took out a beer. I  walked 
over and handed him the beer. Then I walked back, r eached 
in, and got some more beers. I handed them to the p eople in 
the first row.

"Hey, how about us?" A voice from near the back.

I took a bottle and looped it through the air. I th rew a few 
more back there. They were good. They caught them a ll. Then 
one slipped out of my hand and went high into the a ir. I 
heard it smash. I decided to quit. I could see a la wsuit: 
skull fracture.

There were 20 bottles left.

"Now, the rest of these are mine!"

"You gonna read all night?"
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"I'm gonna drink all night. . . ."

Applause, jeers, belches. . . .

"YOU FUCKING HUNK OF SHIT!" some guy screamed.

"Thank you, Aunt Tilly," I answered.

I sat down, adjusted the mike, and started on the f irst 
poem. It became quiet. I was in the ring alone with  the bull 
now. I felt some terror. But I had written the poem s. I read 
them out. It was best to open up light, a poem of m ockery. I 
finished it and the walls rocked. Four or five peop le were 
fighting during the applause. I was going to luck o ut. All I 
had to do was hang in there.

You couldn't underestimate them and you couldn't ki ss their 
ass. There was a certain middle ground to be achiev ed.

I read more poems, drank the beer. I got drunker. T he words 
were harder to read. I missed lines, dropped poems on the 
floor. Then I stopped and just sat there drinking.

"This is good," I told them, "you pay to watch me d rink."

I made an effort and read them some more poems. Fin ally I 
read them a few dirty ones and wound it up.

"That's it," I said.

They yelled for more.

The boys at the slaughterhouse, the boys at Sears R oebuck, 
all the boys at all the warehouses where I worked a s a kid 
and as a man never would have believed it.

In the office there were more drinks and several fa t joints, 
bombers. Marty got on the intercom to find out abou t the 
gate.

Tammie stared at Marty. "I don't like you," she sai d. "I 
don't like your eyes at all."

"Don't worry about his eyes," I told her. "Let's ju st get 
the money and go."

Marty made the check out and handed it to me. "Here  it is," 
he said, "$200. . . ."
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"$200!" Tammie screamed at him. "You rotten son-of- a-bitch!"

I read the check. "He's kidding," I told her, "calm  down."

She ignored me. "$200," she said to Marty, "you rot ten . . 
."

"Tammie," I said, "it's $400. . . ."

"Sign the check," said Marty, "and I'll give you ca sh."

"I got pretty drunk out there," Tammie told me. "I asked 
this guy, 'Can I lean my body against your body?' H e said, 
'O.K.'"

I signed and Marty gave me a stack of bills. I put them in 
my pocket.

"Look, Marty, I guess we better be leaving."

"I hate your eyes," Tammie said to Marty.

"Why don't you stay and talk awhile?" Marty asked m e.

"No, we've got to go.

Tammie stood up. "I have to go to the ladies' restr oom."

She left.

Marty and I sat there. Ten minutes went by. Marty s tood up 
and said, "Wait, I'll be right back."

I sat and waited, 5 minutes, 10 minutes. I walked o ut of the 
office and out the back door. I walked to the parki ng lot 
and sat in my Volks. Fifteen minutes went by, 20, 2 5.

I'll give her 5 more minutes and then I'm leaving, I 
thought.

Just then Marty and Tammie walked out the back door  and into 
the alley.

Marty pointed. "There he is." Tammie walked over. H er 
clothes were all messed up and twisted. She climbed  into the 
back seat and curled up.

I got lost 2 or 3 times on the freeway. Finally I p ulled up 
in front of the court. I awakened Tammie. She got o ut, ran 
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up the stairs to her place, and slammed the door.

68

It was a Wednesday night, 12:30 am and I was very s ick. My 
stomach was raw, but I managed to hold down a few b eers. 
Tammie was with me and she seemed sympathetic. Danc y was at 
her grandmother's.

Even though I was ill it seemed, finally, to be a g ood 
time--just two people being together.

There was a knock on the door. I opened it. It was Tammie's 
brother, Jay, with another young man, Filbert, a sm all 
Puerto Rican. They sat down and I gave each of them  a beer.

"Let's go to a dirty movie," said Jay.

Filbert just sat there. He had a black carefully-tr immed 
mustache and his face had very little expression. H e didn't 
give off any rays at all. I thought of terms like b lank, 
wooden, dead, and so forth.

"Why don't you say something, Filbert?" Tammie aske d.

He didn't speak.

I got up, went to the kitchen sink and vomited. I c ame back 
and sat down. I had a new beer. I hated it when the  beer 
wouldn't stay down. I simply had been drunk too man y days 
and nights in a row. I needed a rest. And I needed a drink. 
Just beer. You'd think I could hold down beer. I to ok a long 
pull.

The beer wouldn't stay down. I went to the bathroom . Tammie 
knocked, "Hank, are you all right?"

I washed out my mouth and opened the door. "I'm sic k, that's 
all."

"Do you want me to get rid of them?"

"Sure."

She went back to them. "Look, fellows, why don't we  go up to 
my place?"

I hadn't expected that.
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Tammie had neglected to pay her electric bill, or s he didn't 
want to, and they sat up there by candlelight. She had taken 
a fifth of mixed margarita cocktails I had purchase d earlier 
in the day up there with her.

I sat and drank alone. The next beer stayed down.

I could hear them up there, talking.

Then Tammie's brother left. I watched him walk in t he 
moonlight towards his car. . . .

Tammie and Filbert were up there alone together, by  
candlelight.

I sat with the lights out, drinking. An hour passed . I could 
see the wavering candlelight in the dark. I looked around. 
Tammie had left her shoes. I picked up her shoes an d went up 
the stairway. Her door was open and I heard her tal king to 
Filbert. . . . "So, anyway, what I meant was ..."

She heard me walking up the stairs. "Henry, is that  you?"

I threw Tammie's shoes the remainder of the way up the 
stairway. They landed outside her door.

"You forgot your shoes," I said.

"Oh, God bless you," she said.

About 10:30 the next morning Tammie knocked on the door. I 
opened it. "You rotten goddamned bitch." "Stop talk ing that 
way," she said. "Want a beer?"

"All right."

She sat down. "Well, we drank the bottle of margari tas. Then 
my brother left. Filbert was very nice. He just sat  and 
didn't talk much. 'How are you going to get home?' I asked 
him. 'Do you have a car?' And he said he didn't. He  just sat 
there looking at me and I said, 'Well, I have a car , I'll 
drive you home.' So I drove him home. Anyhow, since  I was 
there I went to bed with him. I was pretty drunk, b ut he 
didn't touch me. He said he had to go to work in th e 
morning." Tammie laughed. "Sometime during the nigh t he 
tried to approach me. I put the pillow over my head  and just 
started giggling. I kept the pillow there and giggl ed. He 
gave up. After he left for work I drove over to my mother's 
and took Dancy to school. And now here I am. . . ."
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The next day Tammie was on uppers. She kept running  in and 
out of my place. Finally she told me, "I'll be back  tonight. 
I'll see you tonight!"

"Forget tonight."

"What's wrong with you? Plenty of men would be happ y to see 
me tonight."

Tammie slammed out of the door. There was a pregnan t cat 
sleeping on my porch.

"Get the hell out of here, Red!"

I picked up the pregnant cat and threw it at her. I  missed 
by a foot and the cat dropped into a nearby bush.

The following night Tammie was on speed. I was drun k. Tammie 
and Dancy screamed at me from the window above.

"Go eat jerk-off, ya jerk!"

"Yeah, go eat jerk-off, you jerk! HAHAHA!"

"Ah, balloons!" I answered, "your mother's big ball oons!"

"Go eat rat droppings, ya jerk!"

"You jerk, you jerk, you jerk! HAHAHA!"

"Fruit fly brains," I answered, "suck the cotton ou t of my 
navel!"

"You ..." began Tammie.

Suddenly there were several pistol shots nearby, ei ther in 
the street or in the back of the court or behind th e 
apartment next door. Very near. It was a poor neigh borhood 
with lots of prostitution and drugs and occasionall y a 
murder.

Dancy started screaming out the window: "HANK! HANK ! COME UP 
HERE, HANK! HANK, HANK, HANK! HURRY, HANK!"

I ran up. Tammie was stretched out on the bed, all that 
glorious red hair flared out on the pillow. She saw  me.

"I've been shot," she said weakly. "I've been shot. "
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She pointed to a spot on her bluejeans. She was not  joking 
anymore. She was terrified.

There was a red stain, but it was dry. Tammie liked  to use 
my paints. I reached down and touched the dry stain . She was 
all right, except for the pills.

"Listen," I told her, "you're all right, don't worr y. ..."

As I walked out the door Bobby came pounding up the  stairs. 
"Tammie, Tammie, what's wrong? Are you all right?"

Bobby evidently had had to get dressed, which expla ined the 
time lag.

As he bounced past me I told him quickly, "Jesus Ch rist, 
man, you're always in my life."

He ran into Tammie's apartment followed by the guy next 
door, a used car salesman and a certified nut.

Tammie came down a few days later with an envelope.

"Hank, the manager just served me with an eviction notice."

She showed it to me.

I read it carefully. "It looks like they mean it," I said.

"I told her I'd pay the back rent but she said, 'We  want you 
out of here, Tammie!'"

"You can't let the rent go too long."

"Listen, I have the money. I just don't like to pay ."

Tammie was completely contrary in her ways. Her car  wasn't 
registered, the license plate tabs had long ago exp ired, and 
she drove without a driver's license. She left her car 
parked for days in yellow zones, red zones, white z ones, 
reserved parking lots. . . . When the police stoppe d her 
drunk or high or without her i. d., she talked to t hem, and 
they always let her go. She tore up the parking tic kets 
whenever she got them.

"I'll get the owner's phone number." (We had an abs entee 
landlord.) "They can't kick my ass out of here. Do you have 
his phone number?"
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"No."

Just then Irv, who owned a whorehouse, and who also  acted as 
bouncer at the local massage parlor walked by. Irv was 6 
foot 3 and on ATD. He also had a better mind than t he first 
3,000 people you'd pass on the street.

Tammie ran out: "Irv! Irv!"

He stopped and turned. Tammie swung her breasts at him. 
"Irv, do you have the owner's phone number?"

"No, I don't."

"Irv, I need the owner's phone number. Give me his number 
and I'll suck you off!"

"I don't have the number."

He walked up to his door and put his key into the l ock.

"Come on, Irv, I'll suck you off if you tell me!"

"You really mean it?" he asked hesitating, looking at her.

Then he opened the door, walked in and closed it.

Tammie ran up to another door and beat on it. Richa rd opened 
the door cautiously, with the chain on it. He was b ald, 
lived alone, was religious, about 45 and looked at 
television continually. He was as pink and clean as  a woman. 
He complained continually about the noise from my p lace--he 
couldn't sleep, he said. The management told him to  move. He 
hated me. Now there was one of my women at his door . He kept 
the chain on.

"What do you want?" he hissed.

"Look, baby, I want the owner's phone number. . . .  You've 
lived here for years. I know you have his phone num ber. I 
need it."

"Go away," he said.

"Look, baby, I'll be nice to you. ... A kiss, a nic e big 
kiss for you!"

"Harlot!" he said "Strumpet!"

167



Richard slammed the door.

Tammie walked on in. "Hank?"

"Yes?"

"What's a strumpet? I know what a trumpet is, but w hat's a 
strumpet?"

"A strumpet, my dear, is a whore."

"Why that dirty son-of-a-bitch!"

Tammie walked outside and continued to beat on the doors of 
the other apartments. Either they were out or they didn't 
answer. She came back. "It's not fair! Why do they want me 
out of here? What have I done?"

"I don't know. Think back. Maybe there's something. "

"I can't think of anything."

"Move in with me."

"You couldn't stand the kid."

"You're right."

The days passed. The owner remained invisible, he d idn't 
like to deal with the tenants. The manager stood be hind the 
eviction notice. Even Bobby became less visible, at e t.v. 
dinners, smoked his grass and listened to his stere o. "Hey, 
man," he told me, "I don't even like your old lady!  She's 
busting up our friendship, man!"

"Right on, Bobby. ..."

I drove to the market and got some empty cardboard cartons. 
Then Tammie's sister, Cathy, went crazy in Denver-- after 
losing a lover--and Tammie had to go see her, with Dancy. I 
drove them down to the train depot. I put them on t he train.

69

That evening the phone rang. It was Mercedes. I had  met her 
after giving a poetry reading at Venice Beach. She was about 
28, fair body, pretty good legs, a blonde about 5~f eet-5, a 
blue-eyed blonde. Her hair was long and slightly wa vy and 

168



she smoked continuously. Her conversation was dull,  and her 
laugh was loud and false, most of the time.

I had gone to her place after the reading. She live d off the 
boardwalk in an apartment. I'd played the piano and  she'd 
played the bongos. There was a jug of Red Mountain.  There 
were joints. I got too drunk to leave. I had slept there 
that night and left in the morning.

"Look," said Mercedes, "I work right in your neighb orhood 
now. I thought I might come by to see you."

"All right."

I hung up. The phone rang again. It was Tammie.

"Look, I've decided to move out. I'll be home in a couple of 
days. Just get my yellow dress out of the apartment , the one 
you like, and my green shoes. All the rest is crap.  Leave 
it."

"O.K."

"Listen, I'm flat broke. We don't have any money fo r food."

"I'll wire you 40 bucks in the morning, Western Uni on."

"You're sweet. ..."

I hung up. Fifteen minutes later Mercedes was there . She had 
on a very short skirt, was wearing sandals and a lo w-cut 
blouse. Also small blue earrings.

"You want some grass?" she asked.

"Sure."

She took the grass and the papers out of her purse and 
started rolling some joints. I broke out the beer a nd we sat 
on the couch and smoked and drank.

We didn't talk much. I played with her legs and we drank and 
smoked quite a long time.

Finally we undressed and went to bed, first Mercede s, then 
me. We began kissing and I rubbed her cunt. She gra bbed my 
cock. I mounted. Mercedes guided it in. She had a g ood grip 
down there, very tight. I teased her a while, pulli ng it 
almost all the way out and moving the head back and  forth. 
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Then I slid it all the way in, slowly, in lazy fash ion. Then 
suddenly I rammed her 4 or 5 times, and her head bo unced on 
the pillow. "Arrrrggg. . . " she said. Then I eased  up and 
stroked.

It was a very hot night and we both sweated. Merced es was 
high on the beer and the joints. I decided to finis h her off 
with a flourish. Show her a thing or two.

I pumped on and on. Five minutes. Ten minutes more.  I 
couldn't come. I began to fail, I was getting soft.

Mercedes got worried. "Make it!" she demanded. "Oh,  make it, 
baby!"

That didn't help at all. I rolled off.

It was an unbearably hot night. I took the sheet an d wiped 
off the sweat. I could hear my heart pounding as I lay 
there. It sounded sad. I wondered what Mercedes was  
thinking.

I lay dying, my cock limp.

Mercedes turned her head toward me. I kissed her. K issing is 
more intimate than fucking. That's why I never like d my 
girlfriends to go around kissing men. I'd rather th ey fucked 
them.

I kept kissing Mercedes and since I felt that way a bout 
kissing I hardened again. I climbed on top of her, kissing 
her as if it was my last hour on earth.

My cock slid in.

This time I knew I was going to make it. I could fe el the 
miracle of it.

I was going to come in her cunt, the bitch. I was g oing to 
pour my juices into her and there was nothing she c ould do 
to stop me.

She was mine. I was a conquering army, I was a rapi st, I was 
her master, I was death.

She was helpless. Her head rolled, she gripped me a nd 
gasped, as she made sounds. . . .

"Arrrgg, uuggg, oh oh . . . oooff . . . oooooh!"
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My cock fed on it.

I made a strange sound, then I came.

In five minutes she was snoring. We both were snori ng.

In the morning we showered and dressed. "I'll take you to 
breakfast," I said.

"All right," Mercedes answered. "By the way, did we  fuck 
last night?"

"My god! Don't you remember? We must have fucked fo r 50 
minutes!"

I couldn't believe it. Mercedes looked unconvinced.

We went to a place around the corner. I ordered egg s over 
easy with bacon and coffee, wheat toast. Mercedes o rdered 
hotcakes and ham, cofifee.

The waitress brought our orders. I took a bite of e gg. 
Mercedes poured syrup over her hotcakes.

"You're right," she said, "you must have fucked me.  I can 
feel the semen running down my leg."

I decided not to see her again.

70

I went up to Tammie's place with my cardboard carto ns. First 
I got the items she mentioned. Then I found other t hings--
other dresses and blouses, shoes, an iron, a hair d ryer, 
Dancy's clothing, dishes and flatware, a photo albu m. There 
was a heavy rattan chair which belonged to her. I t ook all 
the things down to my place. I had eight or ten car tons full 
of stuff. I stacked them against my front room wall .

The next day I drove down to the train station to p ick 
Tammie and Dancy up.

"You're looking good," Tammie said.

"Thanks," I said.

"We're going to live at Mother's. You might as well  drive us 
there. I can't fight that eviction. Besides, who wa nts to 
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stay where they're not wanted?"

"Tammie, I moved most of your things. They're in ca rdboard 
cartons at my place."

"All right. Can I leave them there a while?"

"Sure."

Then Tammie's mother went to Denver, to see the sis ter, and 
the night she left I went to Tammie's to get drunk.  Tammie 
was on pills. I didn't take any. When I got into th e fourth 
6-pack I said, "Tammie, I don't see what you see in  Bobby. 
He's nothing."

She crossed her legs, and swung her foot back and f orth.

"He thinks his small talk is charming," I said.

She kept swinging her foot.

"Movies, t.v., grass, comic books, dirty photos, th at's his 
gas tank."

Tammie swung her foot harder.

"Do you really care for him?"

She kept swinging her foot.

"You fucking bitch!" I said.

I walked to the door, slammed it behind me, and got  into the 
Volks. I raced through traffic, weaving in and out,  
destroying my clutch and gear shift.

I got back to my place and started loading the cart ons of 
her stuff into my Volks. Also record albums, blanke ts, toys. 
The Volks, of course, didn't hold too much.

I speeded back to Tammie's. I pulled up and double- parked, 
put the red warning lights on. I pulled the boxes o ut of the 
car and stacked them on the porch. I covered them w ith 
blankets and toys, rang the bell and drove off.

When I came back with the second load the first loa d was 
gone. I made another stack, rang the bell and wheel ed off 
like a missile.
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When I came back with the third load the second was  gone. I 
made a new stack and rang the bell. Then I was off again 
into the early morning.

When I got back to my place I had a vodka and water  and 
looked at what was left. There was the heavy rattan  chair 
and the stand-up hair dryer. I could only make one more run. 
It was either the chair or the dryer. The Volks cou ldn't 
consume both.

I decided on the rattan chair. It was 4 am. I was d ouble-
parked in front of my place with the warning lights  on. I 
finished the vodka and water. I was getting drunker  and 
weaker. I picked up the rattan, it was really heavy , and 
carried it down the walk to my car. I sat it down a nd opened 
the door opposite the driver's side. I jammed the r attan 
chair in. Then I tried to close the door. The chair  was 
sticking out. I tried to pull the chair out of the car. It 
was stuck. I cursed, and pushed it further in. One leg of 
the rattan poked through the windshield and stuck o ut, 
pointing at the sky. The door still wouldn't close.  It 
wasn't even close. I tried to push the leg of the c hair 
further through the windshield so that I could clos e the 
door. It wouldn't budge. The chair was jammed in ti ght. I 
tried to pull it out. It wouldn't move. Desperately  I pulled 
and pushed, pulled and pushed. If the police came, I was 
finished. After some time I wearied. I climbed in t he 
driver's side. There were no parking spaces in the street. I 
drove the car down to the pizza parlor parking lot,  the open 
door swinging back and forth. I left it there with the door 
open, the ceiling light on. (The ceiling light woul dn't shut 
off.) The windshield was smashed, the chair leg pok ing out 
into the moonlight. The whole scene was indecent, m ad. It 
smacked of murder and assassination. My beautiful c ar.

I walked down the street and back to my place. I po ured 
another vodka and water and phoned Tammie.

"Look, baby, I'm in a jam. I've got your chair stuc k through 
my windshield and I can't get it out and I can't ge t it in 
and the door won't close. The windshield is smashed . What 
can I do? Help me, for Christ's sake!"

"You'll think of something, Hank."

She hung up.

I dialed again. "Baby. . . ."
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She hung up. Then next the phone was off the hook: bzzzz, 
bzzzzzz, bzzzz. . . .

I stretched out on the bed. The phone rang.

"Tammie. . . ."

"Hank, this is Valerie. I just came home. I want to  tell you 
that your car is parked in the pizza parlor with th e door 
open."

"Thanks, Valerie, but I can't close the door. There  is a 
rattan chair stuck through the windshield."

"Oh, I didn't notice that."

"I appreciate your phoning."

I fell asleep. It was one worried sleep. They were going to 
tow me away. I was going to get booked.

I awakened at 6:20 am, got dressed and walked to th e pizza 
parlor. The car was still there. The sun was coming  up.

I reached in and grabbed the rattan. It still would n't 
budge. I was furious, and began pulling and yanking , 
cursing. The more impossible it seemed, the madder I got. 
Suddenly there was a cracking of wood. I was inspir ed, 
energized. A piece of wood broke off in my hands. I  looked 
at it, tossed it into the street, went back to my t ask. 
Something else broke off. The days in the factories , the 
days of unloading boxcars, the days of lifting case s of 
frozen fish, the days of carrying murdered cattle o n my 
shoulders were paying off. I had always been strong  but 
equally lazy. Now I was tearing that chair to piece s. 
Finally I ripped it out of the car. I attacked it i n the 
parking lot. I smashed it to bits, I broke it in pi eces. 
Then I picked up the pieces and stacked them neatly  on 
somebody's front lawn.

I got in the Volks and found an empty parking space  near my 
court. All I had to do now was find a junkyard on S anta Fe 
Avenue and buy myself a new windshield. That could wait. I 
went back in, drank two glasses of ice water and we nt to 
bed.
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Four or five days passed. The phone rang. It was Ta mmie.
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"What do you want?" I asked.

"Listen, Hank. You know that little bridge you cros s in your 
car when you drive to my mother's place?"

"Yes."

"Well, right by there they're having a yard sale. I  went in 
and saw this typewriter. It's only 20 bucks and it' s in good 
working order. Please get it for me, Hank."

"What do you want with a typewriter?"

"Well, I've never told you, but I've always wanted to be a 
writer."

"Tammie. . . ."

"Please, Hank, just this one last time. I'll be you r friend 
for life."

"No."

"Hank. . . ."

"Oh, shit, well, all right."

"I'll meet you at the bridge in 15 minutes. I want to hurry 
before it's taken. I've found a new apartment and F ilbert 
and my brother are helping me move. . . ."

Tammie wasn't at the bridge in 15. minutes or in 25  minutes. 
I got back in the Volks and drove over to Tammie's mother's 
apartment. Filbert was loading cartons into Tammie' s car. He 
didn't see me. I parked a half a block away.

Tammie came out and saw my Volks. Filbert was getti ng into 
his car. He had a Volks, too, a yellow one. Tammie waved to 
him and said, "See you later!"

Then she walked down the street toward me. When she  got near 
my car she stretched out in the center of the stree t and lay 
there. I waited. Then she got up, walked to my car,  got in.

I pulled away. Filbert was sitting in his car. I wa ved to 
him as we drove my. He didn't wave back. His eyes w ere sad. 
It was just beginning for him.
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"You know," Tammie said, "I'm with Filbert now."

I laughed. It welled out of me.

"We'd better hurry. The typer might be gone."

"Why don't you let Filbert buy the fucking thing?"

"Look, if you don't want to do it just stop the car  and let 
me out!"

I stopped the car and opened the door.

"Listen, you son-of-a-bitch, you told me you'd buy that 
typer! If you don't, I'm going to start screaming a nd 
breaking your windows!"

"All right. The typer is yours."

We drove to the place. The typer was still there.

"This typewriter has spent its whole life up to now  in an 
insane asylum," the lady told us.

"It's going to the right person," I replied.

I gave the lady a twenty and we drove back. Filbert  was 
gone.

"Don't you want to come in for a while?" Tammie ask ed.

"No, I've got to go."

She was able to carry the typer in without help. It  was a 
portable.

72

I drank for the next week. I drank night and day an d wrote 
25 or 30 mournful poems about lost love.

It was Friday night when the phone rang. It was Mer cedes. "I 
got married," she said, "to Little Jack. You met hi m at the 
party that night you read in Venice. He's a nice gu y and 
he's got money. We're moving to the Valley."

"All right, Mercedes, luck with it all."

"But I miss drinking and talking with you. Suppose I come 
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over tonight?"

"All right."

She was there in 15 minutes, rolling joints and dri nking my 
beer.

"Little Jack is a nice guy. We're happy together."

I sucked at my beer.

"I don't want to fuck," she said, "I'm tired of abo rtions, 
I'm really tired of abortions. ..."

"We'll figure something out."

"I just want to smoke and talk and drink."

"That's not enough for me."

"All you guys want to do is fuck."

"I like it."

"Well, I can't fuck, I don't want to fuck."

"Relax."

We sat on the couch. We didn't kiss. Mercedes was n ot a good 
conversationalist. She wasn't interesting. But she had her 
legs and her ass and her hair and her youth. I'd me t some 
interesting women, God knows, but Mercedes just was n't high 
on the list.

The beer flowed and the joints went around. Mercede s still 
had the same job with the Hollywood Institute of Hu man 
Relationships. She was having trouble with her car.  Little 
Jack had a short fat dick. She was reading Grapefru it by 
Yoko Ono. She was tired of abortions. The Valley wa s nice 
but she missed Venice. She missed riding her bicycl e along 
the boardwalk.

I don't know how long we talked, or she talked, but  much, 
much later she said she was too drunk to drive home .

"Take off your clothes and go to bed," I told her.

"But no fucking," she said.
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"I won't touch your cunt."

She undressed and went to bed. I undressed and went  into the 
bathroom. She watched me coming out with a jar of V aseline.

"What are you going to do?"

"Just take it easy, baby, take it easy."

I rubbed the Vaseline on my cock. Then I turned out  the 
light and got into bed.

"Turn your back," I said.

I reached one arm under her and played with one bre ast and 
reached over the top and played with the other brea st. It 
felt good with my face in her hair. I stiffened and  slipped 
it into her ass. I grabbed her around the waist and  pulled 
her ass toward me, hard, sliding it in. "Oooooohh,"  she 
said.

I began working. I dug it in deeper. The cheeks of her ass 
were big and soft. As I slammed away I began to swe at. Then 
I rolled her on her stomach and sunk it in deeper. It was 
getting tighter. I nudged into the end of her colon  and she 
screamed.

"Shut up! Goddamn you!"

She was very tight. I slipped it even further in. H er grip 
was unbelievable. As I rammed it in I suddenly got a stitch 
in my side, a terrible burning pain, but I continue d. I was 
slicing her in half, right up the backbone. I roare d like a 
madman and came.

Then I lay there on top of her. The pain in my side  was 
murder. She was crying.

"Goddamn it," I asked her, "what's the matter? I di dn't 
touch your cunt."

I rolled off.

In the morning Mercedes said very little, got dress ed and 
left for her job.

Well, I thought, there goes another one.
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My drinking slowed down the next week. I went to th e 
racetrack to get fresh air and sunshine and plenty of 
walking. At night I drank, wondering why I was stil l alive, 
how the scheme worked. I thought about Katherine, a bout 
Lydia, about Tammie. I didn't feel very good.

That Friday night the phone rang. It was Mercedes.

"Hank, I'd like to come by. But just for talk and b eer and 
joints. Nothing else."

"Come by if you want to."

Mercedes was there in a half hour. To my surprise s he looked 
very good to me. I'd never seen a mini-skirt as sho rt as 
hers and her legs looked fine. I kissed her happily . She 
broke away.

"I couldn't walk for two days after that last one. Don't rip 
my butt again."

"All right, honest injun, I won't."

It was about the same. We sat on the couch with the  radio 
on, talked, drank beer, smoked. I kissed her again and 
again. I couldn't stop. She acted like she wanted i t, yet 
she insisted that she couldn't. Little Jack loved h er, love 
meant a lot in this world.

"It sure does," I said.

"You don't love me."

"You're a married woman."

"I don't love Little Jack, but I care for him very much and 
he loves me."

"It sounds fine."

"Have you ever been in love?"

"Four times."

"What happened? Where are they tonight?"

"One is dead. The other three are with other men."
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We talked a long time that night and smoked any num ber of 
joints. Around 2 am Mercedes said, "I'm too high to  drive 
home. I'd total the car."

"Take your clothes off and go to bed."

"All right, but I've got an idea."

"Like what?"

"I want to watch you beat that thing off! I want to  watch it 
squirt!"

"All right, that's fair enough. It's a deal."

Mercedes undressed and went to bed. I undressed and  stood at 
the side of the bed. "Sit up so you can see better. "

Mercedes sat on the edge of the bed. I spit on my p alm and 
began to rub my cock.

"Oh," Mercedes said, "It's growing!"

"Uh huh. . . ."

"It's getting big!"

"Uh huh. . . ."

"Oh, it's all purple with big veins! It throbs! It' s ugly!"

"Yeh."

As I kept beating my cock I moved it near her face.  She 
watched it. Just as I was about to come I stopped.

"Oh," she said.

"Look, I've got a better idea. . . ."

"What?"

"You beat it off."

"All right."

She started in. "Am I doing it right?"

"A little harder. And spit on your palm. And rub al most all 
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of it, most of it, just not up near the head."

"All right. . . . Oh, God, look at it. ... I want t o see it 
squirt juice!"

"Keep going, Mercedes! OH, MY GOD!"

I was just about to come. I pulled her hand away fr om my 
cock.

"Oh, damn you!" Mercedes said.

She bent forward and got it in her mouth. She began  sucking 
and bobbing, running her tongue along the length of  my cock 
as she sucked it.

"Oh, you bitch!"

Then she pulled her mouth off my cock.

"Go ahead! Go ahead! Finish me off!"

"No!"

"Well, goddamn it then!"

I pushed her over backwards on the bed and leaped o n her. I 
kissed her viciously and drove my cock in. I worked  
violently, pumping and pumping. I moaned and then c ame. I 
pumped it into her, feeling it enter, feeling it st eam into 
her.

74

I had to fly to Illinois to give a reading at the 
University. I hated readings, but they helped with the rent 
and maybe they helped sell books. They got me out o f east 
Hollywood, they got me up in the air with the busin essmen 
and the stewardesses and the iced drinks and little  napkins 
and the peanuts to kill the breath.

I was to be met by the poet, William Keesing, who I  had been 
corresponding with since 1966. I had first seen his  work in 
the pages of Bull, edited by Doug Fazzick, one of t he first 
mimeo mags and probably the leader in the mimeo rev olution. 
None of us were literary in the proper sense: Fazzi ck worked 
in a rubber plant, Keesing was an ex-Marine out of Korea who 
had done time and was supported by his wife, Ceceli a. I was 
working 11 hours a night as a postal clerk. That wa s also 
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the time when Marvin arrived on the scene with his strange 
poems about demons. Marvin Woodman was the best dam ned 
demon-writer in America. Maybe in Spain and Peru to o. I was 
into writing letters at the time. I wrote 4 and 5 p age 
letters to everybody, coloring the envelopes and pa ges 
wildly with crayons. That's when I began writing Wi lliam 
Keesing, ex-Marine, ex-con, drug addict (he was mos tly into 
codeine).

Now, years later, William Keesing had secured a tem porary 
teaching job at the University. He had managed to p ick up a 
degree or two between drug busts. I warned him that  it was a 
dangerous job for anybody who wanted to write. But at least 
he taught his class plenty of Chinaski.

Keesing and his wife were waiting at the airport. I  had my 
baggage with me and so we went right to the car.

"My God," said Keesing, "I never saw anybody get of f of an 
airplane looking like that."

I had on my dead father's overcoat, which was too l arge. My 
pants were too long, the cuffs came down over the s hoes and 
that was good because my stockings didn't match, an d my 
shoes were down at the heels. I hated barbers so I cut my 
own hair when I couldn't get a woman to do it. I di dn't like 
to shave and I didn't like long beards, so I scisso red 
myself every two or three weeks. My eyesight was ba d but I 
didn't like glasses so I didn't wear them except to  read. I 
had my own teeth but not that many. My face and my nose were 
red from drinking and the light hurt my eyes so I s quinted 
through tiny slits. I would have fit into any skid row 
anywhere.

We drove off.

"We expected somebody quite different," said Ceceli a.

"Oh?"

"I mean, your voice is so soft, and you seem gentle . Bill 
expected you to get off the plane drunk and cursing , making 
passes at the women. ..."

"I never pump up my vulgarity. I wait for it to arr ive on 
its own terms."

"You're reading tomorrow night," said Bill.
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"Good, we'll have fun tonight and forget everything ."

We drove on.

That night Keesing was as interesting as his letter s and 
poems. He had the good sense to stay away from lite rature in 
our conversation, except now and then. We talked ab out other 
things. I didn't have much luck in person with most  poets 
even when their letters and poems were good. I'd me t Douglas 
Fazzick with less than charming results. It was bes t to stay 
away from other writers and just do your work, or j ust not 
do your work.

Cecelia retired early. She had a job to go to in th e 
morning. "Cecelia is divorcing me," Bill told me. " I don't 
blame her. She's sick of my drugs, my puke, my whol e thing. 
She's stood it for years. Now she can't take it any  longer. 
I can't give her much of a fuck anymore. She's runn ing with 
this teenage kid. I can't blame her. I've moved out , I've 
got a room. We can go there and sleep or I can go t here and 
sleep and you can stay here or we both can stay her e, it 
doesn't matter to me."

Keesing took out a couple of pills and dropped them .

"Let's both stay here," I said.

"You really pour the drinks down."

"There's nothing else to do."

"You must have a cast-iron gut."

"Not really. It busted open once. But when those ho les grow 
back together they say it's tougher than the best w elding."

"How long you figure to go on?" he asked.

"I've got it all planned. I'm going to die in the y ear 2000 
when I'm 80."

"That's strange," said Keesing, "That's the year I' m going 
to die. 2000. I even had a dream about it. I even d reamed 
the day and hour of my death. Anyhow, it's in the y ear 
2000."

"It's a nice round number. I like it."

We drank for another hour or two. I got the extra b edroom. 
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Keesing slept on the couch. Cecelia apparently was serious 
about dumping him.

The next morning I was up at 10:30 am. There was so me beer 
left. I managed to get one down. I was on the secon d when 
Keesing walked in.

"Jesus, how do you do it? You spring back like an 1 8 year 
old boy."

"I have some bad mornings. This just isn't one."

"I've got a 1:00 English class. I've got to get str aight."

"Drop a white."

"I need some food in my gut."

"Eat two soft-boiled eggs. Eat them with a touch of  chili 
powder or paprika."

"Can I boil you a couple?"

"Thanks, yes."

The phone rang. It was Cecelia. Bill talked a while , then 
hung up. "There's a tornado approaching. One of the  biggest 
in the history of the state. It might come through here."

"Something always happens when I read."

I noticed it was beginning to get dark.

"They might cancel the class. It's hard to tell. I better 
eat."

Bill put the eggs on.

"I don't understand you," he said, "you don't even look 
hung-over."

"I'm hungover every morning. It's normal. I've adju sted."

"You're still writing pretty good shit, in spite of  all that 
booze."

"Let's not get on that. Maybe it's the variety of p ussy. 
Don't boil those eggs too long."
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I went into the bathroom and took a shit. Constipat ion 
wasn't one of my problems. I was just coming out wh en I 
heard Bill holler, "Chinaski!"

Then I heard him in the yard, he was vomiting. He c ame back.

The poor guy was really sick.

"Take some baking soda. You got a Valium?"

"No."

"Then wait 10 minutes after the baking soda and dri nk a warm 
beer. Pour it in a glass now so the air can get to it."

"I got a bennie."

"Take it."

It was getting darker. Fifteen minutes after the be nnie Bill 
took a shower. When he came out he looked all right . He ate 
a peanut butter sandwich with sliced banana. He was  going to 
make it.

"You still love your old lady, don't you?" I asked.

"Christ, yes."

"I know it doesn't help, but try to realize that it 's 
happened to all of us, at least once."

"That doesn't help."

"Once a woman turns against you, forget it. They ca n love 
you, then something turns in them. They can watch y ou dying 
in a gutter, run over by a car, and they'll spit on  you."

"Cecelia's a wonderful woman."

It was getting darker. "Let's drink some more beer, " I said.

We sat and drank beer. It got really dark and then there was 
a high wind. We didn't talk much. I was glad we had  met. 
There was very little bullshit in him. He was tired , maybe 
that helped. He'd never had any luck with his poems  in the 
U.S.A. They loved him in Australia. Maybe some day they'd 
discover him here, maybe not. Maybe by the year 200 0. He was 
a tough, chunky little guy, you knew he could duke it, you 
knew he had been there. I was fond of him.
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We drank quietly, then the phone rang. It was Cecel ia again. 
The tornado had passed over, or rather, around. Bil l was 
going to teach his class. I was going to read that night. 
Bully. Everything was working. We were all fully em ployed.

About 12:30 pm Bill put his notebooks and whatever he needed 
into a backpack, got on his bike and pedaled off to  the 
university.

Cecelia came home sometime in the mid-afternoon. "D id Bill 
get off all right?" "Yes, he left on the bike. He l ooked 
fine." "How fine? Was he on shit?" "He looked fine.  He ate 
and everything." "I still love him, Hank. I just ca n't go 
through it anymore." "Sure."

"You don't know how much it means to him to have yo u out 
here. He used to read your letters to me." "Dirty, huh?"

"No, funny. You made us laugh." "Let's fuck, Ceceli a." 
"Hank, now you're playing your game." "You're a plu mp little 
thing. Let me sink it in." "You're drunk, Hank." "Y ou're 
right. Forget it."

75

That night I gave another bad reading. I didn't car e. They 
didn't care. If John Cage could get one thousand do llars for 
eating an apple, I'd accept $500 plus air fare for being a 
lemon.

It was the same afterwards. The little coeds came u p with 
their young hot bodies and their pilot-light eyes a nd asked 
me to autograph some of my books. I would have like d to fuck 
about five of them in one night sometime and get th em out of 
my system forever.

A couple of professors came up and grinned at me fo r being 
an ass. It made them feel better, they felt now as if they 
had a chance at the typewriter.

I took the check and got out. There was to be a sma ll, 
select gathering at Cecelia's house afterwards. Tha t was 
part of the unwritten contract. The more girls the better, 
but at Cecelia's house I stood very little chance. I knew 
that. And sure enough, in the morning I awakened in  my bed, 
alone.

Bill was sick again the next morning. He had anothe r 1:00 

186



class and before he went off he said, "Cecelia will  drive 
you to the airport. I'm going now. No heavy goodbye s."

"All right."

Bill put on his backpack and walked his bike out th e door.

76

I was back in L.A. about a week and a half. It was night. 
The phone rang. It was Cecelia, she was sobbing. "H ank, Bill 
is dead. You're the first one I've called."

"Christ, Cecelia, I don't know what to say."

"I'm so glad you came when you did. Bill did nothin g but 
talk about you after you left. You don't know what your 
visit meant to him."

"What happened?"

"He complained of feeling real bad and we took him to a 
hospital and in two hours he was dead. I know peopl e are 
going to think he o.d.'d, but he didn't. Even thoug h I was 
going to divorce him I loved him."

"I believe you."

"I don't want to bother you with all this."

"It's all right, Bill would understand. I just don' t know 
what to say to help you. I'm kind of in shock. Let me phone 
you later on to see if you're all right."

"Would you?"

"Of course."

That's the problem with drinking, I thought, as I p oured 
myself a drink. If something bad happens you drink in an 
attempt to forget; if something good happens you dr ink in 
order to celebrate; and if nothing happens you drin k to make 
something happen.

As sick and unhappy as he was, Bill just didn't loo k like 
somebody who was about to die. There were many deat hs like 
that and even though we knew about death and though t about 
it almost every day, when there was an unexpected d eath, and 
when that person was an exceptional and lovable hum an being, 
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it was hard, very, no matter how many other people had died, 
good, bad or unknown.

I phoned Cecelia back that night, and I phoned her again the 
next night, and once more after that, and then I st opped 
phoning.
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A month went by. R.A. Dwight, the editor of Dogbite  Press 
wrote and asked me to do a foreword to Keesing's Se lected 
Poems. Keesing, with the help of his death, was at last 
going to get some recognition somewhere besides Aus tralia.

Then Cecelia phoned. "Hank, I'm going to San Franci sco to 
see R.A. Dwight. I have some photos of Bill and som e 
unpublished things. I want to go over them with Dwi ght and 
we're going to decide what to publish. But first I want to 
stop in L.A. for a day or two. Can you meet me at t he 
airport?"

"Sure, you can stay at my place, Cecelia."

"Thanks much."

She gave me her arrival time and I went in and clea ned the 
toilet, scrubbed the bathtub and changed the sheets  and 
pillow cases on my bed.

Cecelia arrived on the 10 am flight which was hell for me to 
make, but she looked good, albeit a bit plump. She was 
sturdy, built low, she looked midwestern, scrubbed.  Men 
looked at her, she had a way of moving her behind; it looked 
forceful, a bit ominous and sexy.

We waited for the baggage in the bar. Cecelia didn' t drink. 
She had an orange juice.

"I just love airports and airport passengers, don't  you?"

"No."

"The people seem so interesting."

"They have more money than the people who travel by  rail or 
bus."

"We passed over the Grand Canyon on the way in."
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"Yes, it's on your route."

"These waitresses wear such short skirts! Look, you  can see 
their panties."

"Good tips. They all live in condominiums and drive  M.G.s."

"Everybody on the plane was so nice! The man in the  seat 
next to me offered to buy me a drink."

"Let's get your baggage."

"R. A. phoned to tell me that he had received your foreword 
to Bill's Selected Poems. He read me parts of it ov er the 
phone. It was beautiful. I want to thank you."

"Forget it."

"I don't know how to repay you."

"Are you sure you don't want a drink?"

"I rarely drink. Maybe later."

"What do you prefer? I'll get something for when we  get back 
to my place. I want you to feel comfortable and rel axed."

"I'm sure Bill is looking down at us now and he's f eeling 
happy."

"Do you think so?"

"Yes!"

We got the baggage and walked toward the parking lo t.
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That night I managed to get 2 or 3 drinks into Cece lia. She 
forgot herself and crossed her legs high and I saw some good 
heavy flank. Durable. A cow of a woman, cow's breas ts, cow's 
eyes. She could handle plenty. Keesing had had a go od eye.

She was against the killing of animals, she didn't eat meat. 
I guess she had enough meat. Everything was beautif ul, she 
told me, we had all this beauty in the world and al l we had 
to do was reach out and touch it, it was all there and all 
ours for the taking.
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"You're right, Cecelia," I said. "Have another drin k."

"It makes me giddy."

"What's wrong with a little bit of giddy?"

Cecelia crossed her legs again and her thighs flash ed. They 
flashed way up high.

Bill, you can't use it now. You were a good poet, B ill, but 
what the hell, you left more behind than your writi ng. And 
your writing never had thighs and flanks like this.

Cecelia had another drink, then stopped. I kept goi ng.

Where did all the women come from? The supply was e ndless. 
Each one of them was individual, different. Their p ussies 
were different, their kisses were different, their breasts 
were different, but no man could drink them all, th ere were 
too many of them, crossing their legs, driving men mad. What 
a feast!

"I want to go to the beach. Will you take me to the  beach, 
Hank?" Cecelia asked.

"Tonight?"

"No, not tonight. But sometime before I leave."

"All right."

Cecelia talked about how the American Indian had be en 
abused. Then she told me that she wrote, but she ne ver 
submitted it, she just kept a notebook. Bill had en couraged 
and helped her with some of her things. She'd helpe d Bill 
get through the university. Of course, the G.I. Bil l had 
helped, too. And there had always been codeine, he had 
always been hooked on codeine. She'd threatened to leave him 
again and again, but it didn't help. Now--

"Drink this, Cecelia," I said, "it will help you fo rget."

I poured her a tall one.

"Oh, I couldn't drink all that!"

"Cross your legs higher. Let me see more of your le gs."

"Bill never talked to me like that."
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I continued to drink. Cecelia continued to talk. Af ter a 
while I didn't listen. Midnight came and left.

"Listen, Cecelia, let's go to bed. I'm bombed."

I walked into the bedroom and undressed, got under the 
covers. I heard her walk by and go into the bathroo m. I 
switched the bedroom light off. She came out soon a nd I felt 
her getting into the other side of the bed.

"Goodnight, Cecelia," I said.

I pulled her to me. She was naked. Jesus, I thought . We 
kissed.

She kissed very well. It was a long, hot one. We fi nished. 
"Cecelia?" "Yes?"

"I'll fuck you some other time." I rolled over and went to 
sleep.
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Bobby and Valerie came by and I introduced everybod y around.

"Valerie and I are going to take a vacation and ren t rooms 
by the seashore in Manhattan Beach," said Bobby. "W hy don't 
you guys come along? We could split the rent. There  are two 
bedrooms."

"No, Bobby, I don't think so."

"Oh, Hank, please!" said Cecelia. "I just love the ocean! 
Hank, if we go down there I'll even drink with you.  I 
promise!"

"All right, Cecelia."

"Fine," said Bobby. "We leave this evening. We'll p ick you 
guys up around 6 pm. We'll have dinner together."

"That sounds real good," said Cecelia.

"Hank's fun to eat with," said Valerie. "Last time we went 
out with him we walked into this fancy place and he  told the 
head waiter right off, 'I want cole slaw and french  fries 
for my friends here! A double order of each, and do n't water 
the drinks or I'll have your coat and tie!'"
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"I can't wait!" said Cecelia.

Cecelia wanted to go for a constitutional around 2 pm. We 
walked through the court. She noticed the poinsetti as. She 
walked right up to a bush and stuck her face into t he 
flowers, caressing them with her fingers.

"Oh, they're so beautiful!"

"They're dying, Cecelia. Can't you see how shrivele d they 
are? The smog is killing them."

We walked along under the palms.

"And there are birds everywhere! Hundreds of birds,  Hank!"

"And dozens of cats."

We drove to Manhattan Beach with Bobby and Valerie,  moved 
into our waterfront apartment and went out to eat. The 
dinner was fair. Cecelia had one drink with her din ner and 
explained all about her vegetarianism. She had soup , salad 
and yogurt; the remainder of us had steaks, french fries, 
french bread, and salad. Bobby and Valerie stole th e salt 
and pepper shakers, two steak knives and the tip I had left 
for the waiter.

We stopped for liquor, ice and smokes, then went ba ck to the 
apartment. Her one drink had Cecelia giggling and t alking 
and she was explaining that animals had souls too. Nobody 
challenged her opinion. It was possible, we knew. W hat we 
weren't sure of was if we had any.
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We continued drinking. Cecelia had just one more an d 
stopped.

"I want to go out and look at the moon and stars," she said. 
"It's so beautiful out!"

"All right, Cecelia."

She went outside by the swimming pool and sat in.a deck 
chair.

"No wonder Bill died," I said. "He starved. She nev er gives 
it away."
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"She talked the same way about you at dinner when y ou went 
to the men's room," said Valerie. "She said, 'Oh, H ank's 
poems are so full of passion, but as a person he's not that 
way at all!'"

"Me and God don't always pick the same horse."

"You fucked her yet?" asked Bobby.

"No."

"What was Keesing like?"

"All right. But I really wonder how he stood being with her. 
Maybe the codeine and pills helped. Maybe she was l ike a big 
flower-child-nurse to him."

"Fuck it," said Bobby, "let's drink."

"Yeah. If I had to choose between drinking and fuck ing I 
think I'd have to stop fucking."

"Fucking can cause problems," said Valerie.

"When my wife is out fucking somebody else I put on  my 
pyjamas, pull the covers up and go to sleep," said Bobby.

"He's cool," said Valerie.

"None of us quite know how to use sex, what to do w ith it," 
I said. "With most people sex is just a toy--wind i t up and 
let it run."

"What about love?" asked Valerie.

"Love is all right for those who can handle the psy chic 
overload. It's like trying to carry a full garbage can on 
your back over a rushing river of piss."

"Oh, it's not that bad!"

"Love is a form of prejudice. I have too many other  
prejudices."

Valerie went to the window.

"People are having fun, jumping into the pool, and she's out 
there looking at the moon."
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"Her old man just died," said Bobby. "Give her a br eak."

I took my bottle and went to my bedroom. I undresse d down to 
my shorts and went to bed. Nothing was ever in tune . People 
just blindly grabbed at whatever there was: communi sm, 
health foods, zen, surfing, ballet, hypnotism, grou p 
encounters, orgies, biking, herbs, Catholicism, wei ght-
lifting, travel, withdrawal, vegetarianism, India, painting, 
writing, sculpting, composing, conducting, backpack ing, 
yoga, copulating, gambling, drinking, hanging aroun d, frozen 
yogurt, Beethoven, Bach, Buddha, Christ, TM, H, car rot 
juice, suicide, handmade suits, jet travel, New Yor k City, 
and then it all evaporated and fell apart. People h ad to 
find things to do while waiting to die. I guess it was nice 
to have a choice.

I took my choice. I raised the fifth of vodka and d rank it 
straight. The Russians knew something.

The door opened and Cecelia walked in. She looked g ood with 
her low-slung powerful body. Most American women we re either 
too thin or without stamina. If you gave them rough  use 
something broke in them and they became neurotic an d their 
men became sport freaks or alcoholics or obsessed w ith cars. 
The Norwegians, the Icelanders, the Finns knew how a woman 
should be built: wide and solid, a big ass, big hip s, big 
white flanks, big heads, big mouths, big tits, plen ty of 
hair, big eyes, big nostrils, and down in the cente r--big 
enough and small enough.

"Hello, Cecelia. Come on to bed."

"It was nice out tonight."

"I suppose. Come say hello."

She went into the bathroom. I switched off the bedr oom 
light.

She came out after a while. I felt her climb into b ed. It 
was dark but some light came in through the curtain s. I 
handed her the fifth. She took a tiny sip, then han ded the 
bottle back. We were sitting up, our backs against the 
headboard and the pillows. We were thigh to thigh.

"Hank, the moon was just a tiny sliver. But the sta rs were 
brilliant and beautiful. It makes you think, doesn' t it?"
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"Yes."

"Some of those stars have been dead for millions of  light-
years and yet we can still see them."

I reached around and pulled Cecelia's head toward m e. Her 
mouth opened. It was wet and it was good.

"Cecelia, let's fuck."

"I don't want to."

In a way I didn't want to either. Which is why I ha d asked.

"You don't want to? Then why do you kiss like that? "

"I think that people should take the time to get to  know 
each other."

"Sometimes there's not that much time."

"I don't want to do it."

I got out of bed. I walked down in my shorts and kn ocked on 
Bobby and Valerie's door.

"What is it?" Bobby asked.

"She won't fuck me."

"So?"

"Let's go for a swim."

"It's late. The pool is closed."

"Closed? There's water, isn't there?"

"I mean, the lights are off."

"That's all right. She won't fuck me."

"You don't have a bathing suit."

"I have my shorts."

"All right, wait a minute. . . ."

Bobby and Valerie came out dressed beautifully in n ew tight-
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fitting swim suits. Bobby handed me a Columbian and  I took a 
hit. "What's wrong with Cecelia?" "Christian chemis try."

We walked to the pool. It was true, the lights were  out. 
Bobby and Valerie dove into the pool in tandem. I s at at the 
edge of the pool, my legs dangling in. I sucked fro m the 
fifth of vodka.

Bobby and Valerie surfaced together. Bobby swam ove r to the 
edge of the pool. He pulled at one of my ankles.

"Come on, shit head! Show some guts! DIVE!"

I took another hit of vodka, then set the bottle do wn. I 
didn't dive. I carefully lowered myself over the ed ge. Then 
I dropped in. It was strange in the dark water. I s ank 
slowly towards the bottom of the pool. I was 6 feet  tall and 
weighed 225 pounds. I waited to touch bottom and pu sh off. 
Where was the bottom? There it was, and I was almos t out of 
oxygen. I pushed off. I went back up slowly. Finall y I broke 
the surface of the water.

"Death to all whores who keep their legs closed aga inst me!" 
I screamed.

A door opened and a man came running out of a groun d floor 
apartment. He was the manager.

"Hey, there is no swimming allowed this time of nig ht! The 
pool lights are off!"

I paddled toward him, reached the pool edge and loo ked up at 
him. "Look, motherfucker, I drink two barrels of be er a day 
and I'm a professional wrestler. I'm a kindly sou! by 
nature. But I intend to swim and I want those light s turned 
ON! NOW! I'm only asking you one time!"

I paddled off.

The lights went on. The pool was brilliantly lit. I t was 
magic. I paddled toward the vodka, took it down fro m the 
pool edge and had a good one. The bottle was almost  empty. I 
looked down and Valerie and Bobby were swimming in circles 
around each other underwater. They were good at it,  they 
were lithe and graceful. How odd that everybody was  younger 
than I.

We finished with the pool. I walked to the manager' s door in 
my wet shorts and knocked. He opened the door. I li ked him.
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"Hey, buddy, you can flick out the lights now. I'm through 
swimming. You're O.K., baby, you're O.K."

We walked back to our apartment.

"Have a drink with us," said Bobby. "I know that yo u're 
unhappy."

I went in and had two drinks.

Valerie said, "Look, Hank, you and your women! You can't 
fuck them all, don't you know that?" "Victory or de ath!" 
"Sleep it off, Hank." "Goodnight, folks, and thanks . . . ."

I went back to my bedroom. Cecelia was flat on her back and 
she was snoring, "Guzzz, guzzz, guzzz. ..."

She looked fat to me. I took off my wet shorts, cli mbed into 
bed. I shook her.

"Cecelia, you're SNORING!"

"Oooh, oooh. . . . I'm sorry. ..."

"O.K., Cecelia. This is just like being married. I' ll get 
you in the morning when I'm fresh."
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A sound awakened me. It was not quite daylight. Cec elia was 
moving around getting dressed.

I looked at my watch.

"It's 5 am. What are you doing?"

"I want to watch the sun come up. I love sunrises!"

"No wonder you don't drink."

"I'll be back. We can have breakfast together."

"I haven't been able to eat breakfast for 40 years. "

"I'm going to watch the sunrise, Hank."

I found a capped bottle of beer. It was warm. I ope ned it, 
drank it. Then I slept.
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At 10:30 am there was a knock on the door.

"Come in. ..."

It was Bobby, Valerie and Cecelia.

"We just had breakfast together," said Bobby.

"Now Cecelia wants to take her shoes off and walk a long the 
beach," said Valerie.

"I've never seen the Pacific Ocean before, Hank. It 's so 
beautiful!"

"I'll get dressed. . . ."

We walked along the shoreline. Cecelia was happy. W hen the 
waves came in and ran over her bare feet she scream ed. "You 
people go ahead," I said, "I'm going to find a bar. " "I'll 
come with you," said Bobby. "I'll watch over Ceceli a," 
Valerie said. . . .

We found the nearest bar. There were only two empty  stools. 
We sat down. Bobby drew a male. I drew a female. Bo bby and I 
ordered our drinks.

The woman next to me was 26, 27. Something had wear ied her--
her eyes and mouth looked tired--but she still held  together 
in spite of it. Her hair was dark and well-kept. Sh e had on 
a skirt and she had good legs. Her soul was topaz a nd you 
could see it in her eyes. I laid my leg against her s. She 
didn't move away. I drained my drink.

"Buy me a drink," I asked her.

She nodded to the barkeep. He came over.

"Vodka-7 for the gentleman."

"Thanks. . . ."

"Babette."

"Thanks, Babette. My name's Henry Chinaski, alcohol ic 
writer."

"Never heard of you."

198



"Likewise."

"I run a shop near the beach. Trinkets and crap, mo stly 
crap."

"We're even. I write a lot of crap."

"If you're such a bad writer, why don't you quit?"

"I need food, shelter and clothing. Buy me another drink."

Babette nodded to the barkeep and I had a new drink .

We pressed our legs together.

"I'm a rat," I told her, "I'm constipated and I can 't get it 
up."

"I don't know about your bowels. But you're a rat a nd you 
can get it up."

"What's your phone number?"

Babette reached into her purse for a pen.

Then Cecelia and Valerie walked in.

"Oh," said Valerie, "there are those bastards. I to ld you. 
The nearest bar!"

Babette slid off her stool. She was out the door. I  could 
see her through the blinds on the window. She was w alking 
away, on the boardwalk, and she had a body. It was willow 
slim. It swayed in the wind and was gone.
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Cecelia sat and watched us drink. I could see that I 
repulsed her. I ate meat. I had no god. I liked to fuck. 
Nature didn't interest me. I never voted. I liked w ars. 
Outer space bored me. Baseball bored me. History bo red me. 
Zoos bored me.

"Hank," she said, "I'm going outside for a while." "What's 
out there?"

"I like to watch the people swim in the pool. I lik e to see 
them enjoying themselves."
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Cecelia got up and walked outside.

Valerie laughed. Bobby laughed.

"All right, so I'm not going to get into her pantie s."

"Do you want to?" asked Bobby.

"It's not so much my sex drive that's offended, it' s my 
ego."

"And don't forget your age," said Bobby.

"There's nothing worse than an old chauv pig," I sa id.

We drank in silence.

An hour or so later Cecelia returned.

"Hank, I want to go."

"Where?"

"To the airport. I want to fly to San Francisco. I have all 
my luggage with me."

"It's all right with me. But Valerie and Bobby brou ght us 
down in their car. Maybe they don't want to leave y et."

"We'll drive her to L.A.," said Bobby.

We paid our bill, got into the car, Bobby at the wh eel, 
Valerie next to him and Cecelia and me in the back seat. 
Cecelia leaned away from me, pressed herself agains t the 
door, as far away from me as she could get.

Bobby turned on the tape deck. The music hit the ba ck seat 
like a wave. Bob Dylan.

Valerie passed back a joint. I took a hit then trie d to hand 
it to Cecelia. She cringed away from me. I reached and 
fondled one of her knees, squeezed it. She pushed m y hand 
away.

"Hey, how you guys doing back there?" Bobby asked.

"It's love," I replied.

We drove for an hour.
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"Here's the airport," said Bobby.

"You've got two hours," I told Cecelia. "We can go back to 
my place and wait."

"That's all right," said Cecelia. "I want to go now ."

"But what will you do for two hours at the airport? " I 
asked.

"Oh," said Cecelia, "I just love airports!"

We stopped in front of the terminal. I jumped out, unloaded 
her baggage. As we stood together Cecelia reached u p and 
kissed me on the cheek. I let her walk in alone.
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I had agreed to give a reading up north. It was the  
afternoon before the reading and I was sitting in a n 
apartment at the Holiday Inn drinking beer with Joe  
Washington, the promoter, and the local poet, Dudle y Barry, 
and his boyfriend, Paul. Dudley had come out of the  closet 
and announced he was a homo. He was nervous, fat an d 
ambitious. He paced up and down.

"You gonna give a good reading?"

"I don't know."

"You draw the crowds. Jesus, how do you do it? They  line up 
around the block."

"They like blood-lettings."

Dudley grabbed Paul by the cheeks of the ass. "I'm gonna 
ream you out, baby! Then you can ream me!"

Joe Washington stood by the window. "Hey, look, her e comes 
William Burroughs across the way. He's got the apar tment 
right next to yours. He's reading tomorrow night."

I walked to the window. It was Burroughs all right.  I turned 
away and opened a new beer. We were on the second f loor.

Burroughs walked up the stairway, passed my window,  opened 
his door and went in.
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"Do you want to go meet him?" Joe asked.

"No."

"I'm going to see him for a minute."

"All right."

Dudley and Paul were playing grab-ass. Dudley was l aughing 
and Paul was giggling and blushing.

"Why don't you guys work out in private?"

"Isn't he cute?" asked Dudley. "I just love young b oys!"

"I'm more interested in the female."

"You don't know what you're missing."

"Don't be concerned."

"Jack Mitchell is running with transvestites. He wr ites 
poems about them."

"At least they look like women."

"Some of them look better."

I drank in silence.

Joe Washington returned. "I told Burroughs that you  were in 
the next apartment. I said, 'Burroughs, Henry China ski is in 
the next apartment.' He said, 'Oh, is that so?' I a sked if 
he wanted to meet you. He said, 'No.'"

"They should have refrigerators in these places," I  said. 
"This fucking beer is getting warm."

I walked out to look for an ice machine. As I walke d by 
Burroughs' place he was sitting in a chair by the w indow. He 
looked at me indifferently.

I found the ice machine and came back with the ice and put 
it in the wash basin and stuck the beers in there.

"You don't want to get too bombed," said Joe. "You really 
start slurring your words."

"They don't give a damn. They just want me on the c ross."
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"$500 for an hour's work?" asked Dudley. "You call that a 
cross?"

"Yeah."

"You're some Christ!"

Dudley and Paul left and Joe and I went out to one of the 
local coffeehouses for food and drink. We found a t able. The 
first thing we knew, strangers were pulling chairs up to our 
table. All men. What shit. There were some pretty g irls 
there but they just looked and smiled, or they didn 't look 
and they didn't smile. I figured the ones who didn' t smile 
hated me because of my attitude towards women. Fuck  them.

Jack Mitchell was there and Mike Tufts, both poets.  Neither 
worked for a living despite the fact their poetry p aid them 
nothing. They lived on will power and handouts. Mit chell was 
really a good poet but his luck was bad. He deserve d better. 
Then Blast Grimly, the singer, walked over. Blast w as always 
drunk. I had never seen him sober. There were a cou ple of 
others at the table who I didn't know.

"Mr. Chinaski?"

It was a sweet little thing in a short green dress.

"Yes?"

"Would you autograph this book?"

It was an early book of poems, poems I had written while 
working at the post office, It Runs Around the Room  and Me. 
I signed it and made a drawing, handed it back.

"Oh, thanks so much!"

She left. All the bastards sitting around me had ki lled any 
chance for action.

Soon there were 4 or 5 pitchers of beer on the tabl e. I 
ordered a sandwich. We drank 2 or 3 hours, then I w ent back 
to the apartment. I finished the beers in the sink and went 
to sleep.

I don't remember much about the reading but I awake ned in 
bed the next day, alone. Joe Washington knocked abo ut 11 am. 
"Hey, man, that was one of your best readings!" "Re ally? 
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You're not shitting me?" "No, you were right there.  Here's 
the check." "Thanks, Joe."

"You're sure you don't want to meet Burroughs?" I'm  sure. 
"He's reading tonight. You going to stay for his re ading?" 
"I gotta get back to L.A., Joe." "You ever heard hi m read?" 
"Joe, I want to take a shower and get out of here. You're 
going to drive me to the airport?" "Sure."

When we left Burroughs was sitting in his chair by the 
window. He gave no indication of having seen me. I glanced 
at him and walked on. I had my check. I was anxious  to make 
the racetrack. . . .
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I had been corresponding with a lady in San Francis co for 
several months. Her name was Liza Weston and she su rvived by 
giving dance lessons, including ballet, in her own studio. 
She was 32, had been married once, and all her lett ers were 
long and typed flawlessly on pinkish paper. She wro te well, 
with intelligence and with very little exaggeration . I 
enjoyed her letters and answered them. Liza stayed away from 
literature, she stayed away from the so-called larg er 
questions. She wrote me about small ordinary happen ings but 
described them with insight and humor. And so it ca me about 
that she wrote to say that she was coming to Los An geles to 
buy some dancing costumes and would I like to see h er? I 
told her most certainly, and that she could stay at  my 
place, but due to the difference in our ages she wo uld have 
to sleep on the couch while I slept in the bed. I'l l phone 
you when I get in, she wrote back.

Three or four days later the phone rang. It was Liz a. "I'm 
in town," she said.

"Are you at the airport? I'll pick you up."

"I'll take a cab in."

"It costs."

"It'll be easier this way."

"What do you drink?"

"I don't much. So whatever you want. . . ."

I sat and waited for her. I always became uneasy in  these 
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situations. When they actually arrived I almost did n't want 
them to happen. Liza had mentioned that she was pre tty but I 
hadn't seen any photographs. I had once married a w oman, 
promised to marry her sight unseen, through the mai ls. She 
too had written intelligent letters, but my 2-and-o ne-half 
years of marriage proved to be a disaster. People w ere 
usually much better in their letters than in realit y. They 
were much like poets in this way.

I paced the room. Then I heard footsteps coming up the court 
walk. I went to the blinds and peeked out. Not bad.  Dark 
hair, neatly dressed in a long skirt that fell to h er 
ankles. She walked gracefully, holding her head hig h. Nice 
nose, ordinary mouth. I liked women in dresses, it reminded 
me of bygone days. She carried a small bag. She kno cked. I 
opened the door. "Come in."

Liza put her suitcase on the floor. "Sit down."

She had on very little makeup. She was pretty. Her hair was 
stylish and short.

I got her a vodka-7 and made myself one. She seemed  calm. 
There was a touch of suffering in her face--she had  been 
through one or two difficult periods in her life. S o had I.

"I'm going to buy some costumes tomorrow. There's a  shop in 
L.A. that's very unusual."

"I like that dress you have on. A fully covered wom an is 
exciting, I think. Of course, it's hard to tell abo ut her 
figure but one can make a judgment."

"You're like I thought you'd be. You're not afraid at all."

"Thanks."

"You seem almost diffident."

"I'm on my third drink."

"What happens after the fourth?"

"Not much. I drink it and wait for the fifth."

I walked out to get the newspaper. When I came back  Liza had 
that long skirt hiked up to just above the knees. I t looked 
good. She had fine knees, good legs. The day (actua lly the 
night) was brightening. From her letters I knew she  was a 
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health food addict like Cecelia. Only she didn't ac t like 
Cecelia at all. I sat at the other end of the couch  and kept 
sneaking looks at her legs. I had always been a leg  man.

"You have nice legs," I told Liza.

"You like them?"

She hitched her skirt up another inch. It was madde ning. All 
that good leg coming out of all that cloth. It was so much 
better than a mini-skirt.

After the next drink I moved down next to Liza.

"You ought to come see my dance studio," she said.

"I can't dance."

"You can. I'll teach you."

"Free?"

"Of course. You're very light on your feet for a bi g guy. I 
can tell by the way you walk that you could dance v ery 
well."

"It's a deal. I'll sleep on your couch."

"I have a nice apartment but all I have is a waterb ed."

"All right."

"But you have to let me cook for you. Good food."

"Sounds all right." I looked at her legs. Then I fo ndled one 
of her knees. I kissed her. She kissed me back like  a lonely 
woman.

"Do you find me attractive?" Liza asked.

"Yes, of course. But what I like best is your style . You 
have a certain high tone."

"You've got a good line, Chinaski."

"I have to. I'm almost 60 years old."

"You seem more like 40, Hank."
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"You have a good line too, Liza."

"I have to. I'm 32."

"I'm glad you're not 22."

"And I'm glad you're not 32."

"This is one glad night," I said.

We each sipped our drinks.

"What do you think of women?" she asked.

"I'm not a thinker. Every woman is different. Basic ally they 
seem to be a combination of the best and the worst- -both 
magic and terrible. I'm glad that they exist, howev er."

"How do you treat them?"

"They are better to me than I am to them."

"Do you think that's fair?"

"Not fair, but that's the way it is."

"You're honest."

"Not quite."

"After I buy those new costumes tomorrow I want to try them 
on. You can tell me which one you like best."

"Sure. But I like the long type of gown. Class."

"I buy all kinds."

"I don't buy clothes until they fall apart."

"Your expenditures are of a different kind."

"Liza, I'm going to bed after this drink, all right ?"

"Of course."

I had piled her bedding on the floor. "Will you hav e enough 
blankets?"

"Yes."
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"Pillow O.K.?"

"I'm sure."

I finished my drink, got up and bolted the front do or.

"I'm not locking you in. Feel safe."

"I do. . . ."

I walked into the bedroom, switched off the light, 
undressed, and got under the covers. "You see," I c alled to 
her, "I didn't rape you."

"Oh," she answered, "I wish you would!"

I didn't quite believe that but it was good to hear . I had 
played a pretty fair hand. Liza would keep overnigh t.

When I awakened I heard her in the bathroom. Maybe I should 
have slammed her? How did a man know what to do? Ge nerally, 
I decided, it was better to wait, if you had any fe eling for 
the individual. If you hated her right off, it was better to 
fuck her right off; if you didn't, it was better to  wait, 
then fuck her and hate her later on.

Liza came out of the bathroom in a medium-length re d dress. 
It fit her well. She was slim and classy. She stood  in front 
of my bedroom mirror playing with her hair.

"Hank, I'm going to buy the costumes now. You stay in bed. 
You're probably sick from all that drinking."

"Why? We both drank the same."

"I heard you sneaking some in the kitchen. Why did you do 
that?"

"I was afraid, I guess."

"You? Afraid? I thought you were the big, tough, dr inking, 
woman-fucker?"

"Did I let you down?"

"No."

"I was afraid. My art is my fear. I rocket off from  it."
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"I'm going to get the costumes, Hank."

"You're angry. I let you down."

"Not at all. I'll be back."

"Where's this shop at?"

"87th Street."

"87th Street? Great Christ, that's Watts!"

"They have the best costumes on the coast."

"It's black down there!"

"Are you anti-black?"

"I'm anti-everything."

"I'll take a cab. I'll be back in 3 hours."

"Is this your idea of vengeance?"

"I said I'd be back. I'm leaving my things."

"You'll never come back."

"I'll be back. I can handle myself."

"All right, but look . . . don't take a cab."

I got up and found my bluejeans, found my car keys.

"Here, take my Volks. It's TRV 469, right outside. But go 
easy on the clutch, and second gear is shot, especi ally 
coming back down it grinds. . . ."

She took the keys and I got back into bed and pulle d the 
sheet up. Liza bent over me. I grabbed her, kissed her along 
the neck. My breath was bad.

"Cheer up," she said.  "Trust.  We'll celebrate ton ight and 
there'll be a fashion parade." 1 can t wait.

"You will."

"The silver key opens the door on the driver's side . The 
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gold key is the ignition. ..."

She walked off in her medium-length red dress. I he ard the 
door close. I looked around. Her suitcase was still  there. 
And there was a pair of her shoes on the rug.
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When I awakened it was 1:30 pm. I took a bath, got dressed, 
checked the mail. A letter from a young man in Glen dale. 
"Dear Mr. Chinaski: I am a young writer and I think  that I 
am a good one, a very good one, but my poems keep c oming 
back. How does one break into this game? What is th e secret? 
Who do you have to know? I very much admire your wr iting and 
I would like to come over and talk to you. I'll bri ng a 
couple of 6-packs and we can talk. I'd also like to  read you 
some of my work. ..."

The poor fucker didn't have a cunt. I threw his let ter into 
the wastebasket.

An hour or so later Liza returned. "Oh, I've found the most 
marvelous costumes!"

She had an armful of dresses. She went into the bed room. 
Some time passed, then she walked out. She was in a  high-
necked long gown and she whirled in front of me. It  fit her 
very nicely around the ass. It was gold and black a nd she 
had on black shoes. She did a subdued dance.

"You like it?"

"Oh, yes. ..." I sat and waited.

Liza went back into the bedroom. Then she came out in green 
and red with shots of silver. This one was a midrif f job 
with her bellybutton showing. As she paraded in fro nt of me 
she had this special way of looking into my eyes. I t was 
neither coy nor sexy, it was perfect.

I don't remember how many costumes she showed me, b ut the 
last one was just right. It clung to her and was sl it up 
each side of the skirt. As she walked around, first  one leg 
came out, then the other. The dress was black, it s himmered, 
and it was cut low in front.

I got up as she walked across the room and grabbed her. I 
kissed her viciously, bending her backwards. I cont inued to 
kiss her and began pulling up her long gown. I pull ed the 
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back of the skirt all the way up and saw her pantie s, 
yellow. I pulled the front of her gown up and began  pushing 
my cock against her. Her tongue slipped into my mou th—it was 
as cool as if she had been drinking ice water. I wa lked her 
backwards into the bedroom, pushed her on to the be d and 
mauled her. I got those yellow panties off and got my own 
pants off. I let my imagination go. Her legs were a round my 
neck as I stood over her. I spread her legs apart, moved up, 
and slid it in. I played around a little, using dif ferent 
speeds, then anger thrusts, thrusts of love, teasin g 
thrusts, brutal thrusts. I would pull out from time  to time, 
then begin again. Finally I let go, gave her the la st few 
strokes, came, and sank down beside her.

Liza continued to kiss me. I wasn't sure whether sh e had 
gotten off or not. I had.

We had dinner at a French place that also served go od 
American food at fair prices. It was always overcro wded 
which gave us time at the bar. That night I left my  name as 
Lancelot Lovejoy, and I was even sober enough to re cognize 
the call 45 minutes later.

We ordered a bottle of wine. We decided to hold off  dinner 
for a while. There isn't a better way to drink than  at a 
small table over a white tablecloth with a good-loo king 
woman.

"You fuck," Liza told me, "with the enthusiasm of a  man who 
is fucking for the first time and yet you fuck with  a lot of 
inventiveness."

"May I write that down on my sleeve?"

"Sure."

"I might use it sometimes."

"Just don't use me, that's all I ask. I don't want to be 
just another one of your women."

I didn't answer.

"My sister hates you," she said. "She said that all  you'll 
do is use me."

"What happened to your class, Liza? You're talking just like 
everybody else."
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We never got around to dinner. When we got back hom e we 
drank some more. I did like her very much. I began to abuse 
her a bit, verbally. She looked surprised, her eyes  filled 
with tears. She ran to the bathroom, stayed 10 minu tes or 
so, then came out.

"My sister was right. You're a bastard!"

"Let's go to bed, Liza."

We got ready for bed. We got into bed and I mounted  her. 
Without foreplay it was much more difficult but I f inally 
got it in. I began to work. I worked and I worked. It was 
another hot night. It was like a recurring bad drea m. I 
began sweating. I humped and I pumped. It wouldn't go down, 
it wouldn't come off. I pumped and I humped. Finall y I 
rolled off. "Sorry, baby, too much to drink."

Liza slowly slid her head down my chest, across my belly, 
down, got to it, began licking and licking and lick ing, then 
took it into her mouth and worked on it. . . .

I flew back to San Francisco with Liza. She had an apartment 
at the top of a steep hill. It was nice. The first thing I 
had to do was crap. I went into the bathroom and sa t down. 
Green vines all around. What a pot. I liked it. Whe n I came 
out Liza sat me down on some big pillows, put Mozar t on the 
machine, and poured me a chilled wine. It was dinne r time 
and she stood in the kitchen cooking. Every now and  then she 
poured me another wine. I always enjoyed being at w omen's 
places more than when they were at mine. When I was  at their 
places I could always leave.

She called me in to dinner. There was salad, iced t ea and a 
chicken stew. It was quite good. I was a terrible c ook. All 
I could fry were steaks, although I made a good bee f stew, 
especially when drunk. I liked to gamble with my be ef stews. 
I put almost everything into them and sometimes got  away 
with it.

After dinner we took a ride to Fisherman's Wharf. L iza drove 
her car with great caution. It made me nervous. She  would 
stop at a cross street and look in both directions for 
traffic. When there wasn't any she still sat there.  I 
waited.

"Liza, shit, let's go. There isn't anybody around."

Then she would go. That was the way it was with peo ple. The 
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longer you knew them the more their eccentricities showed. 
Sometimes their eccentricities were humorous--in th e 
beginning.

We walked along the wharf, then went and sat on the  sand. It 
wasn't much of a beach.

She told me she hadn't had a boyfriend in some time . What 
the men she had known talked about, what was import ant to 
them, she found unbelievable.

"Women are much the same," I told her. "When they a sked 
Richard Burton what was the first thing he looked f or in a 
woman, he said, 'She must be at least 30 years old. '"

It got dark and we went back to her apartment. Liza  brought 
out the wine and we sat on pillows. She opened the shutters 
and we looked out on the night. We began kissing. T hen we 
drank. And kissed some more.

"When are you going back to work?" I asked her.

"Do you want me to?"

"No, but you have to live."

"But you're not working."

"In a way, I am."

"You mean you live in order to write?"

"No, I just exist. Then later I try to remember and  write 
some of it down."

"I only run my dance studio three nights a week."

"You make ends meet that way?"

"So far I have."

We became more involved with kissing. She didn't dr ink as 
much as I did. We moved to the waterbed, undressed and got 
to it. I'd heard about waterbed fucks. They were su pposed to 
be great. I found it difficult. The water shuddered  and 
shook beneath us, and as I was moving down, the wat er seemed 
to be rocking from side to side. Instead of bringin g her to 
me, it seemed to take her away from me. Maybe I nee ded 
practice. I went into my savagery routine, grabbing  her by 
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the hair, thrusting as if it was a rape. She liked it, or 
seemed to, making little delightful sounds. I savag ed her 
some more, then suddenly she appeared to climax, ma king all 
the right sounds. That excited me and I came just a t the end 
of hers.

We cleaned up and went back to the pillows and the wine. 
Liza fell asleep with her head in my lap. I sat the re an 
hour or so. Then I stretched out on my back and we slept 
that night on all those pillows.

The next day Liza took me to her dance studio. We g ot 
sandwiches from a place across the street and we to ok them 
up with our drinks to her studio and ate them. It w as a very 
large room on a second floor. There was nothing but  empty 
floor, some stereo equipment, a few chairs, and the re were 
ropes strung high above, across the ceiling. I didn 't know 
what any of it meant.

"Shall I teach you to dance?" she asked.

"Somehow I'm not in the mood," I said.

The following days and nights were similar. Not bad  but not 
great. I learned to manage on the waterbed a bit be tter but 
I still preferred a normal bed for fucking.

I stayed 3 or 4 more days, then flew back to L.A.

We continued to write letters back and forth.

A month later she was back in L. A. This time when she 
walked up to my door she wore slacks. She looked di fferent, 
I couldn't explain it to myself but she looked diff erent. I 
didn't enjoy sitting around with her so I took her to the 
racetrack, to the movies, to the boxing matches, al l the 
things I did with women I enjoyed, but something wa s 
missing. We still had sex, but it was no longer as exciting. 
I felt as if we were married.

After five days Liza was sitting on the couch and I  was 
reading the newspaper when she said, "Hank, it's no t 
working, is it?"

"No."

"What's wrong?"

"I don't know."
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"I'll leave. I don't want to stay here."

"Relax, it's not that bad."

"I just don't understand it."

I didn't answer.

"Hank, drive me to the Women's Liberation Building.  Do you 
know where it's at?"

"Yes, it's in the Westlake district where the art s chool 
used to be."

"How did you know?"

"I drove another woman there once."

"You bastard."

"O.K., now. . . ."

"I have a girlfriend who works there. I don't know where her 
apartment is and I can't find her in the phonebook.  But I 
know she works at the Women's Lib Building. I'll st ay with 
her for a couple of days. I just don't want to go b ack to 
San Francisco feeling like I do. . . ."

Liza got her things together and put them in her su itcase. 
We walked out to the car and I drove to the Westlak e 
district. I had driven Lydia there once for a women 's art 
exhibit where she had entered some of her sculpture .

I parked outside.

"I'll wait to make sure your friend is there."

"It's all right. You can go."

"I'll wait."

I waited. Liza came out, waved. I waved back, start ed the 
engine and drove off.

86

I was sitting in my shorts one afternoon a week lat er. There 
was a tender little knock on the door. "Just a mome nt," I 
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said. I put on a robe and opened the door.

"We're two girls from Germany. We've read your book s."

One looked to be about 19, the other maybe 22.

I had two or three books out in Germany in limited editions. 
I had been born in Germany in 1920, in Andernach. T he house 
I had lived in during my childhood was now a brothe l. I 
couldn't speak German. But they spoke English.

"Come in."

They sat on the couch.

"I'm Hilda," said the 19 year old.

"I'm Gertrude," said the 22 year old.

"I'm Hank."

"We thought your books were very sad and very funny ," said 
Gertrude.

"Thank you."

I went in and poured 3 vodka-7s. I loaded their dri nks, and 
I loaded mine.

"We're on our way to New York City. We thought we w ould stop 
by," said Gertrude.

They went on to say they'd been in Mexico. They spo ke good 
English. Gertrude was heavier, almost a butterball;  she was 
all breasts and ass. Hilda was thin, looked like sh e was 
under some kind of strain . . . constipated and odd , but 
attractive.

As I drank I crossed my legs. My robe fell apart.

"Oh," said Gertrude, "you have sexy legs!"

"Yes," said Hilda.

"I know it," I said.

The girls stayed right along with me on the drinks.  I went 
and concocted three more. When I sat down again I m ade sure 
that my robe covered me properly.
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"You girls can stay here for a few days, rest up."

They didn't answer.

"Or you don't have to stay," I said. "It's all righ t. We can 
just talk awhile. I don't want to make any demands on you."

"I'll bet you know a lot of women," said Hilda. "We 've read 
your books."

"I write fiction."

"What's fiction?"

"Fiction is an improvement on life."

"You mean you lie?" asked Gertrude.

"A little. Not too much."

"Do you have a girlfriend?" asked Hilda.

"No. Not now."

"We'll stay," said Gertrude.

"There's only one bed."

"That's all right."

"Just one other thing ..."

"What?"

"I must sleep in the middle."

"That's all right."

I kept mixing drinks and soon we ran out. I phoned the 
liquor store. "I want ..."

"Wait, my friend," he said, "we don't start making home 
deliveries until 6 pm."

"Really? I push $200 a month down your throat. . . ."

"Who is this?"
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"Chinaski."

"Oh, Chinaski. . . . What is it you wanted?"

I told the man. Then, "You know how to get here?"

"Oh, yes."

He arrived in 8 minutes. It was the fat Australian who was 
always sweating. I took the two cartons and set the m on a 
chair.

"Hello, ladies," said the fat Australian.

They didn't answer.

"What's the bill, Arbuckle?"

"Well, it comes to $17.94."

I gave him a twenty. He started digging for change.

"You know better than that. Buy yourself a new home ."

"Thank you, sir!"

Then he leaned toward me and asked in a lower voice , "My 
God, how do you do it?"

"Typing," I said.

"Typing?"

"Yes, about 18 words a minute."

I pushed him back outside and closed the door.

That night I got in bed with them, with me in betwe en. We 
were all drunk and first I grabbed one and kissed a nd 
fondled her, then I turned and grabbed the other. I  went 
back and forth and it was very rewarding. Later I 
concentrated on one for a long time, then turned an d went to 
the other. Each waited patiently. I was confused. G ertrude 
was hotter, Hilda was younger. I reamed butt, laid on top of 
each of them but didn't stick it in. I finally deci ded on 
Gertrude. But I couldn't do it. I was too drunk. Ge rtrude 
and I went to sleep, her hand holding my cock, my h ands on 
her breasts. My cock went down, her breasts remaine d firm.
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It was very hot the next day and there was more dri nking. I 
phoned out for food. I turned the fan on. There was n't much 
talking. Those German girls liked their drinks. The n they 
both went out and sat on the old couch on my front porch--
Hilda in shorts and bra and Gertrude in a tight pin k 
underslip without bra or panties. Max, the mailman,  came by. 
Gertrude accepted my mail for me. Poor Max nearly f ainted. I 
could see the envy and disbelief in his eyes. But, then, he 
had job security. . . .

Around 2 pm Hilda announced that she was going for a walk. 
Gertrude and I went inside. Finally it did happen. We were 
on the bed and we played our openers. After a while  we got 
down to it. I mounted and it went in. But it went i n sharply 
to the left, like there was a curve. I could only r emember 
one other woman like that--but it had been good. Th en I got 
to thinking, she's fooling me, I'm not really in th ere. So I 
pulled it out and stuck it back in. It went in and took a 
hard left turn again. What shit. Either she had a f ucked up 
pussy or I wasn't penetrating. I persuaded myself t o believe 
she had a fucked up pussy. I pumped and worked whil e it bent 
around that hard left turn.

I worked and worked. Then it felt as if I were hitt ing bone. 
It was shocking. I gave up and rolled off.

"Sorry," I said, "I just don't seem to have it toda y."

Gertrude didn't answer.

We both got up and dressed. Then we went into the f ront room 
and sat and waited on Hilda. We drank and waited. H ilda took 
a long time. A long, long time. She finally arrived .

"Hello," I said.

"Who are all these black men in your neighborhood?"  she 
asked.

"I don't know who they are."

"They said I could make $2,000 a week."

"Doing what?"

"They didn't say."

The German girls stayed 2 or 3 days more. I still k ept 
hitting that left turn in Gertrude even when I was sober. 
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Hilda told me she was on Tampax, so she was no help .

They finally collected their things and I got them into my 
car. They had large canvas bags that they carried o ver their 
shoulders. German hippies. I followed their instruc tions. 
Turn here, turn there. We climbed higher and higher  into the 
Hollywood Hills. We were in rich territory. I had f orgotten 
that some people lived quite well while most others  ate 
their own shit for breakfast. When you lived where I lived 
you began to believe that every place else was like  your own 
crummy place.

"Here it is," said Gertrude.

The Volks was at the bottom of a long winding drive way. Up 
there somewhere was a house, a large, large house w ith all 
the things in it, and around it, that such houses h ave.

"You had better let us walk up," said Gertrude.

"Sure," I said.

They got out. I turned the Volks around. They stood  at the 
entrance and waved to me, their canvas backpacks sl ung over 
their shoulders. I waved back. Then I drove off, pu t it into 
neutral, and glided down out of the mountains.

87

I was asked to give a reading at a famous nightclub , The 
Lancer, on Hollywood Boulevard. I agreed to read tw o nights. 
I was to follow a rock group, The Big Rape, each ni ght. I 
was getting sucked into

the show biz maze. I had some extra tickets and I p honed 
Tammie and asked her if she wanted to come. She sai d yes, so 
the first night I took her with me. I had them put her on 
the tab. We sat in the bar waiting for my act to go  on. 
Tammie's act was similar to mine. She promptly got drunk and 
walked up and down in the bar talking to people.

By the time I was ready to go on Tammie was falling  over 
tables. I found her brother and told him, "Jesus Ch rist, get 
her out of here, will you?"

He led her off into the night. I was drunk, too, an d later 
on I forgot that I had asked that she be taken away .

I didn't give a good reading. The audience was stri ctly into 
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rock, and they missed lines and meanings. But some of it was 
my fault too. I sometimes lucked out with rock crow ds, but 
that particular night I didn't. I was disturbed by Tammie's 
absence, I think. When I got home I phoned her numb er. Her 
mother answered. "Your daughter," I told her, "is S CUM!"

"Hank, I don't want to hear that."

She hung up.

The next night I went alone. I sat at a table in th e bar and 
drank. An elderly, dignified woman came up to my ta ble and 
introduced herself. She taught English literature a nd had 
brought one of her pupils, a little butterball call ed Nancy 
Freeze. Nancy appeared to be in heat. They wanted t o know if 
I would answer some questions for the class.

"Shoot."

"Who was your favorite author?"

"Fante."

"Who?"

"John F--a--n--t--e. Ask the Dust. Wait Until Sprin g, 
Bandini."

"Where can we find his books?"

"I found them in the main library, downtown. Fifth and 
Olive, isn't it?"

"Why did you like him?"

"Total emotion. A very brave man."

"Who else?"

"Celine."

"Why?"

"They ripped out his guts and he laughed, and he ma de them 
laugh too. A very brave man."

"Do you believe in bravery?"

"I like to see it anywhere, in animals, birds, rept iles, 
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humans."

"Why?"

"Why? It makes me feel good. It's a matter of style  in the 
face of no chance at all."

"Hemingway?"

"No."

"Why?"

"Too grim, too serious. A good writer, fine sentenc es. But 
for him, life was always total war. He never let go , he 
never danced."

They folded up their notebooks and vanished. Too ba d. I had 
meant to tell them that my real influences were Gab le, 
Cagney, Bogart and Errol Flynn.

Next thing I knew I was sitting with three handsome  women, 
Sara, Cassie, and Debra. Sara was 32,3 classy wench , good 
style and a heart. She had red-blond hair that fell  straight 
down, and she had wild eyes, slightly insane. She a lso 
carried an overload of compassion that was real eno ugh and 
which obviously cost her something. Debra was Jewis h with 
large brown eyes and a generous mouth, heavily smea red with 
blood-red lipstick. Her mouth glistened and beckone d to me. 
I guessed she was somewhere between 30 and 35, and she 
reminded me of how my mother looked in 1935 (althou gh my 
mother had been much more beautiful). Cassie was ta ll with 
long blond hair, very young, expensively dressed, m odish, 
hip, "in," nervous, beautiful. She sat closest to m e, 
squeezing my hand, rubbing her thigh against mine. As she 
squeezed my hand I became aware that her hand was m uch 
larger than mine. (Although I am a large man I am 
embarrassed by my small hands. In my barroom brawls  as a 
young man in Philadelphia I had quickly found out t he 
importance of hand size. How I had managed to win 3 0 percent 
of my fights was amazing.) Anyway, Cassie felt she had an 
edge on the other two, and I wasn't sure but that I  agreed.

Then I had to read, and I had a luckier night. It w as the 
same crowd, but my mind was on my work. The crowd g ot warmer 
and warmer, wilder and enthusiastic. Sometimes it w as them 
who made it happen, sometimes it was you. Usually t he 
latter. It was like climbing into the prize ring: y ou should 
feel you owed them something or you shouldn't be in  there. I 
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jabbbed and crossed and shuffled, and in the last r ound I 
really opened up and knocked out the referee. Perfo rmance is 
performance. Because I had bombed the night before my 
success must have seemed very strange to them. It c ertainly 
seemed strange to me.

Cassie was waiting in the bar. Sara slipped me a lo ve note 
with her phone number. Debra was not as inventive-- she just 
wrote down her phone number. For a moment--strangel y--I 
thought about Katherine, then I bought Cassie a dri nk. I'd 
never see Katherine again. My little Texas girl, my  beauty 
of beauties. Goodbye, Katherine.

"Look, Cassie, can you drive me home? I'm too drunk  to 
drive. One more drunk driving rap and I've had it."

"All right, I'll drive you home. How about your car ?"

"Fuck it. I'll leave it."

We left together in her M.G. It was like a movie. A t any 
moment I expected her to drop me off at the next co rner. She 
was in her mid-twenties. She talked as we drove. Sh e worked 
for a music company, loved it, didn't have to be at  work 
until 10:30 am and she left at 3 pm. "Not bad," she  said, 
"and I like it. I can hire and fire, I've moved up,  but I 
haven't had to fire anybody yet. They're good folks  and 
we've put out some great records. ..."

We arrived at my place. I broke out the vodka. Cass ie's hair 
came down almost to her ass. I had always been a ha ir and 
leg man.

"You really read well tonight," she said. "You were  a 
totally different person than the night before. I d on't know 
how to explain it, but at your best you have this .  . . 
humanness. Most poets are such little prigs and shi ts."

"I don't like them either."

"And they don't like you."

We drank some more and then went to bed. Her body w as 
amazing, glorious, Playboy style, but unfortunately  I was 
drunk. I did get it up, however, and I pumped and p umped, I 
grabbed her long hair, I got it out from under her and ran 
my hands through it, I was excited but I couldn't f inally do 
it. I rolled off, told Cassie goodnight, and slept a guilty 
sleep.
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In the morning I was embarrassed. I was sure I woul d never 
see Cassie again. We dressed. It was about 10 am. W e walked 
to the M. G. and got in. I didn't talk, she didn't talk. I 
felt the fool, but there was nothing to say. We dro ve back 
to The Lancer and there was the blue Volks.

"Thanks for all of it, Cassie. Think nice thoughts about 
Chinaski."

She didn't answer. I kissed her on the cheek and go t out. 
She drove off in the M.G. It was, after all, as Lyd ia had 
often said, "If you want to drink, drink; if you wa nt to 
fuck, throw the bottle away."

My problem was that I wanted to do both.

88

So I was surprised when the phone rang a couple of nights 
later and it was Cassie.

"What are you doing, Hank?"

"Just sitting around. ..."

"Why don't you come over?"

"I'd like to. ..."

She gave me the address, it was either Westwood or West L. 
A.

"I have plenty to drink," she said. "You needn't br ing 
anything."

"Maybe I shouldn't drink anything?"

"It's all right."

"If you pour it, I'll drink it. If you don't, I won 't."

"Don't worry about it," she said.

I got dressed, jumped into the Volks, and drove to the 
address. How many breaks did a man have coming? The  gods 
were good to me, of late. Maybe it was a test? Mayb e it was 
a trick? Fatten Chinaski up, then slice him in half . I knew 
that might be coming too. But what can you do after  a couple 
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of 8-counts with only 2 rounds left to go?

Cassie's apartment was on the second floor. She see med glad 
to see me. A large black dog leaped on me. He was h uge and 
floppy and male. He stood with his paws on my shoul ders and 
licked my face. I pushed him off. He stood there wi ggling 
his butt and making begging sounds. He had long bla ck hair 
and appeared to be a mongrel, but what a big one he  was.

"That's Elton," said Cassie.

She went to the refrigerator and got the wine.

"This is what you should drink. I've got plenty of it."

She was dressed in an all-green gown which clung ti ghtly to 
her. She was like a snake. She had on shoes sequine d with 
green stones, and once again I noticed how long her  hair 
was, not only long but full, there was such a mass of it. It 
came down at least to her ass. Her eyes were large and blue-
green, sometimes more blue than green, sometimes th e other 
way around, depending upon how the light hit them. I noticed 
two of my books in her bookcase, two of the better ones.

Cassie sat down, opened the wine and poured two.

"We kind of met somehow during that last encounter,  we 
touched somewhere. I didn't want to let it go," she  said.

"I enjoyed it," I said.

"Want an upper?"

"All right," I said.

She brought out two. Black cap. The best. I sent mi ne down 
with the wine.

"I've got the best dealer in town. He doesn't rip m e off," 
she said.

"Good."

"You ever been hooked?" she asked.

"I tried coke for a while, but I couldn't stand the  
comedown. I was afraid to go into the kitchen the n ext day 
because there was a butcher knife in there. Besides , 50 to 
75 bucks a day is beyond me.
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"I've got some coke." I pass.

She poured more wine.

I don't know why, but with each new woman it seemed  like the 
first time, almost as if I had never been with a wo man 
before. I kissed Cassie. As I kissed her I let one hand run 
through all that long hair.

"Want some music?"

"No, not really."

"You knew Dee Dee Bronson, didn't you?" Cassie aske d.

"Yes, we split."

"You heard what happened to her?"

"No."

"First she lost her job, then she went to Mexico. S he met a 
retired bullfighter. The bullfighter beat the shit out of 
her and took her life savings, $7,000."

"Poor Dee Dee: from me to that."

Cassie got up. I watched her walk across the room. Her ass 
moved and shimmered under that tight green gown. Sh e came 
back with papers and some grass. She rolled a joint .

"Then she got in a car crash."

"She never could drive. Do you know her well?"

"No. But we hear about things in the industry."

"Just living until you die is hard work," I said.

Cassie passed the joint. "Your life seems in order, " she 
said.

"Really?"

"I mean, you don't come on or try to impress like s ome men. 
And you seem naturally funny."

"I like your ass and your hair," I said, "and your lips and 
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your eyes and your wine and your place and your joi nts. But 
I'm not in order."

"You write a lot about women."

"I know. I wonder sometimes what I will write about  after 
that."

"Maybe it won't stop."

"Everything stops."

"Let me have some of that joint."

"Sure, Cassie."

She took a hit and then I kissed her. I pulled her head back 
by the hair. I forced her lips open. It was a long one. Then 
I let her go.

"You like that, don't you?" she asked.

"To me it's more personal and sexual than fucking."

"I think you're right," she said.

We smoked and drank for several hours, then went to  bed. We 
kissed and played. I was good and hard and I stroke d her 
well, but after ten minutes I knew I wasn't going t o make 
it. Too much to drink again. I began to sweat and s train. I 
stroked some more, then rolled off.

"I'm sorry, Cassie. ..."

I watched her head move down to my penis. It was st ill hard. 
She began licking it. The dog jumped up on the bed and I 
kicked him off. I watched Cassie licking my cock. T he 
moonlight came through the window and I could see h er 
clearly. She took the end of my dick in her mouth a nd just 
nibbled at it. Suddenly she went for it all and she  worked 
well, running her tongue up and down the length of my cock 
as she sucked. It was glorious.

I reached down and grabbed her hair with one hand a nd held 
it up, held it high over her head, all that hair, a s she 
sucked on my cock. It lasted a long time but finall y I could 
feel myself getting ready to come. She sensed it to o and 
redoubled her efforts. I began making whimpering so unds and 
I could hear the big dog whimpering on the rug alon g with 
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me. I liked that. I held back as long as I could to  prolong 
the pleasure. Then, still holding and caressing her  hair, I 
exploded in her mouth.

When I awakened the next morning Cassie was getting  dressed.

"That's all right," she said, "you can stay. Just b e sure 
you lock the door when you leave."

"All right."

After she left I took a shower. Then I found a beer  in the 
refrigerator, drank that, dressed, said goodbye to Elton, 
made sure the door was locked, got into the Volks a nd drove 
back home.
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Three or four days later I found her note and phone d Debra. 
She said, "Come on over." She gave me the direction s to 
Playa del Rey and I drove over. She had a small ren ted house 
with a front yard. I drove into the front yard, got  out of 
the car and knocked, then rang. It was one of those  two-tone 
bells. Debra opened the door. She was as I remember ed her, 
with enormous lipstick mouth, short hairdo, bright earrings, 
perfume, and almost always, that wide smile.

"Oh, come in, Henry!"

I did. There was a guy sitting there but he was obv iously a 
homosexual so it wasn't really an affront.

"This is Larry, my neighbor. He lives in the house in back."

We shook hands and I sat down.

"Is there anything to drink?" I asked.

"Oh, Henry!"

"I can go get something. I would have, only I didn' t know 
what you wanted."

"Oh, I have something."

Debra went into the kitchen.

"How are you doing?" I asked Larry.
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"I haven't been doing well, but I'm doing better. I 'm into 
self-hypnosis. It's done marvels for me."

"Do you want anything to drink, Larry?" asked Debra  from the 
kitchen.

"Oh no, thanks. . . ."

Debra came out with two glasses of red wine. Debra' s house 
was over-decorated. There was something everywhere.  It was 
expensively cluttered and there seemed to be rock m usic 
coming from every direction out of little speakers.

"Larry's practicing self-hypnosis."

"He told me."

"You don't know how much better I'm sleeping, you d on't know 
how much better I'm relating," Larry said.

"Do you think everybody should try it?" asked Debra .

"Well, that would be difficult to say. But I do kno w that it 
works for me."

"I'm throwing a Halloween party, Henry. Everybody's  coming. 
Why don't you join us? What do you think he could c ome as, 
Larry?"

They both looked at me.

"Well, I don't know," said Larry. "Really, I don't know. 
Maybe? . . . oh, no ... I don't think so. . . ."

The doorbell bing-bonged and Debra went to open it.  It was 
another homosexual without his shirt on. He had on a wolfs 
mask with a big rubber tongue hanging out of the mo uth. He 
seemed testy and depressed.

"Vincent, this is Henry. Henry, this is Vincent. . . ."

Vincent ignored me. He just stood there with his ru bber 
tongue. "I had a horrible day at work. I can't stan d it 
there anymore. I think I'll quit."

"But Vincent, what would you do?" Debra asked him.

"I don't know. But I can do a lot of things. I don' t have to 
eat their shit!"
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"You're coming to the party, aren't you Vincent?"

"Of course, I've been preparing for days."

"Have you memorized your lines for the play?"

"Yes, but this time I think we should do the play b efore we 
do the games. Last time, before we got to the play we were 
all so smashed we didn't do the play justice."

"All right, Vincent, we'll do it that way."

With that, Vincent and his tongue turned and walked  out the 
door.

Larry stood up. "Well, I must be going too. Nice me eting 
you," he said to me.

"All right, Larry."

We shook hands and Larry walked through the kitchen  and out 
the back door to his place.

"Larry's been a great help to me, he's a good neigh bor. I'm 
glad you were nice to him."

"He was all right. Hell, he was here before I was."

"We don't have sex."

"Neither do we."

"You know what I mean."

"I'll go get us something to drink."

"Henry, I have plenty of everything. I knew you wer e 
coming."

Debra refilled our glasses. I looked at her. She wa s young, 
but she looked as if she was straight out of the 19 30's. She 
wore a black skirt that came down halfway between h er knee 
and ankle, black shoes with high heels, a white hig h-necked 
blouse, a necklace, earrings, bracelets, the lipsti ck mouth, 
plenty of rouge, perfume. She was well-built with n ice 
breasts and buttocks and she swung them as she walk ed. She 
kept lighting cigarettes, there were lipstick-smear ed butts 
everywhere. I felt sure I was back in my boyhood. S he even 
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didn't wear pantyhose and now and then she tugged a t her 
long stockings, showing just enough leg, just enoug h knee. 
She was the kind of girl that our fathers loved.

She told me about her business. It had something to  do with 
court transcripts and lawyers. It drove her crazy b ut she 
was making a good living.

"Sometimes I get very snappish with my help, but th en I get 
over it and they forgive me. You just don't know wh at those 
goddamned lawyers are like! They want everything 
immediately, and they don't think about the time it  takes to 
do it."

"Lawyers and doctors are the most overpaid, spoiled  members 
of our society. Next in line is your corner garage mechanic. 
Then you might throw in your dentist."

Debra crossed her legs and her skirt hiked up.

"You have very nice legs, Debra. And you know how t o dress. 
You remind me of the girls in my mother's day. That 's when 
women were women."

"You've got a great line, Henry."

"You know what I mean. It's especially true of L. A . Once 
not long ago I left town and when I returned, do yo u know 
how I knew I was back?"

"Well, no. . . ."

"It was the first woman I passed on the street. She  had on a 
skirt so short you saw the crotch of her panties. A nd 
through the front of the panties--pardon me--you co uld see 
her cunt hairs. I knew I was back in L.A."

"Where were you? On Main Street?"

"Main Street, hell. It was Beverly and Fairfax."

"Do you like the wine?"

"Yes, and I like your place. I might even move in h ere."

"My landlord's jealous."

"Anybody else who might be jealous?"
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"No."

"Why?"

"I work hard and I just like to come home and relax  in the 
evening. I like to decorate this place. My girlfrie nd--she 
works for me--and I are going to antique shops tomo rrow 
morning. Do you want to come along?"

"Will I be here in the morning?"

Debra didn't answer. She poured me another drink an d sat 
beside me on the couch. I leaned over and kissed he r. As I 
did I pulled her skirt further back and peeked at t hat nylon 
leg. It looked good. When we finished kissing she p ulled her 
skirt down again, but I had already memorized the l eg. She 
got up and went to the bathroom. I heard the toilet  flush. 
Then there was a wait. She was probably applying mo re 
lipstick. I took out my hanky and wiped my mouth. T he hanky 
came away smeared with red. I was finally getting e verything 
the boys in high school had gotten, the rich pretty  well-
dressed golden boys with their new automobiles, and  me with 
my sloppy old clothes and broken down bicycle.

Debra walked out. She sat down and lit a cigarette.

"Let's fuck," I said.

Debra walked into the bedroom. There was a half a b ottle of 
wine left on the coffee table. I poured myself a dr ink and 
lit one of her cigarettes. She turned off the rock music. 
That was nice.

It was quiet. I poured another drink. Maybe I would  move in? 
Where would I put the typewriter?

"Henry?"

"What?"

"Where are you?"

"Wait. I just want to finish this drink."

"All right."

I finished the glass and then poured down what was left in 
the bottle. I was in Playa del Rey. I undressed, le aving my 
clothes in a messy pile on the couch. I had never b een a 
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dresser. My shirts were all faded and shrunken, 5 o r 6 years 
old, threadbare. My pants the same. I hated departm ent 
stores, I hated the clerks, they acted so superior,  they 
seemed to know the secret of life, they had a confi dence I 
didn't possess. My shoes were always broken down an d old, I 
disliked shoe stores too. I never purchased anythin g until 
it was completely unusable, and that included autom obiles. 
It wasn't a matter of thrift, I just couldn't bear to be a 
buyer needing a seller, seller being so handsome an d aloof 
and superior. Besides, it all took time, time when you could 
just be laying around and drinking.

I walked into the bedroom with just my shorts on. I  was 
conscious of my white belly lolling out over the sh orts. But 
I made no effort to suck in my gut. I stood by the side of 
the bed, lowered my shorts, stepped out of them. Su ddenly I 
wanted more to drink. I climbed into the bed. I got  under 
the covers. Then I turned toward Debra. I held her.  We were 
pressed together. Her mouth was open. I kissed her.  Her 
mouth was like a wet cunt. She was ready. I sensed it. There 
would be no need of foreplay. We kissed and her ton gue 
flicked in and out of my mouth. I caught it between  my 
teeth, held it. Then I rolled over on top of Debra and slid 
it in.

I think it was the way her head was turned away to one side 
as I fucked her. It turned me on. Her head was turn ed away 
and bounced on the pillow with each stroke. Now and  then as 
I was stroking I turned her head toward me and kiss ed that 
blood-red mouth. It was finally working for me. I w as 
fucking all the women and girls I had gazed longing ly after 
on the sidewalks of Los Angeles in 1937, the last r eally bad 
year of the depression, when a piece of ass cost tw o bucks 
and nobody had any money (or hope) at all. I'd had to wait a 
long time for mine. I worked and pumped. I was havi ng a red 
hot useless fuck! I grabbed Debra's head once again , reached 
that lipstick mouth just one more time as I spurted  into 
her, into her diaphragm.
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The next day was Saturday and Debra cooked us break fast.

"Are you coming antique hunting with us today?"

"All right."

"Are you hungover?" she asked.
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"Not too bad."

We ate in silence for a while, then she said, "I li ked your 
reading at The Lancer. You were drunk but it came t hrough."

"Sometimes it doesn't."

"When are you going to read again?"

"Somebody's been phoning from Canada. They're tryin g to 
raise funds."

"Canada! Can I go with you?"

"We'll see."

"Are you staying tonight?"

"Do you want me to?"

"Yes."

"I will then."

"Great. . . ."

We finished breakfast and I went to the bathroom wh ile Debra 
did the dishes. I flushed and wiped, flushed again,  washed 
my hands, came out. Debra was cleaning up at the si nk. I 
grabbed her from behind.

"You can use my toothbrush if you want," she said.

"Is my breath bad?"

"It's all right."

"Like hell."

"You can also shower if you want. . . ."

"That too . . . ?"

"Stop it. Tessie won't be here for an hour. We can clear 
away the cobwebs."

I went and let the bathwater run. The only time I l iked to 
shower was in a motel. In the bathroom there was a photo of 
a man on the wall--dark, long hair, standard, hands ome face 
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run through with the usual idiocy. He smiled white teeth at 
me. I brushed what was left of my discolored teeth.  Debra 
had mentioned that her ex-husband was a shrink.

Debra showered after I was through. I poured myself  a small 
glass of wine and sat in a chair looking out the fr ont 
window. Suddenly I remembered that I had forgotten to mail 
my ex-woman her child support money. Oh well. I'd d o it 
Monday.

I felt peaceful in Playa del Rey. It was good to ge t out of 
the crowded, dirty court where I lived. There was n o shade, 
and the sun beat down mercilessly on us. We were al l insane 
in one way or another. Even the dogs and the cats w ere 
insane, and the birds and the newsboys and the hook ers.

For us, in east Hollywood, the toilets never worked  properly 
and the landlord's cut-rate plumber could never qui te fix 
them. We left the tank lids off and hand-manipulate d the 
plunger. The faucets dripped, the roaches crawled, the dogs 
crapped everywhere, and the screens had large holes  in them 
that let in flies and all manner of strange flying insects.

The bell bing-bonged and I got up and opened the do or. It 
was Tessie. She was in her forties, a swinger, a re dhead 
with obviously dyed hair.

"You're Henry, aren't you?"

"Yes, Debra's in the bathroom. Please sit down." Sh e had on 
a short red skirt. Her thighs were good. Her ankles  and 
calves weren't bad either. She looked like she love d to 
fuck. I walked to the bathroom and knocked on the d oor. 
"Debra, Tessie's here. ..."

The first antique store was a block or two from the  water. 
We drove down in the Volks and went in. I walked ar ound with 
them. Everything was priced $800, $1500 . . . old c locks, 
old chairs, old tables. The prices were unbelievabl e. Two or 
three clerks stood around and rubbed their hands. T hey 
evidently worked on salary plus commission. The own er 
certainly located the items for almost nothing in E urope or 
the Ozark Mountains. I got bored looking at huge pr ice tags. 
I told the girls I'd wait in the car.

I found a bar across the street, went in, sat down.  I 
ordered a bottle of beer. The bar was full of young  men 
mostly under 25. The were blond and slim, or dark a nd slim, 
dressed in perfectly fitting slacks and shirts. The y were 
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expressionless and undisturbed. There were no women . A large 
television set was on. There was no sound. Nobody w atched 
it. Nobody spoke. I finished my beer and left.

I found a liquor store and got a 6-pack. I went bac k to the 
car and sat there. The beer was good. The car was p arked in 
the lot in back of the antique store. The street to  my left 
was backed up with traffic and I watched the people  waiting 
patiently in the cars. There was almost always a ma n and a 
woman, staring straight ahead, not talking. It was,  finally, 
for everyone, a matter of waiting. You waited and y ou 
waited--for the hospital, the doctor, the plumber, the 
madhouse, the jail, papa death himself. First the s ignal was 
red, then the signal was green. The citizens of the  world 
ate food and watched t.v. and worried about their j obs or 
their lack of same, while they waited.

I began to think about Debra and Tessie in the anti que shop. 
I really didn't like Debra, but there I was enterin g her 
life. It made me feel like a peep-freak.

I sat drinking the beer. I was down to the last can  when 
they finally came out.

"Oh Henry," said Debra, "I found the nicest marble top table

for only $200!"

"It's really fabulous!" said Tessie.

They climbed into the car. Debra pressed her leg ag ainst 
mine, "Have you been bored with all this?" she aske d.

I started the engine and drove to a liquor store an d bought 
3 or 4 bottles of wine, cigarettes.

That bitch Tessie in her short red skirt with her n ylons, I 
thought to myself as I paid the liquor store man. I  bet she 
has done in at least a dozen good men without even thinking 
about it. I decided her problem was not thinking. S he didn't 
like to think. And that was all right because there  weren't 
any laws or rules about it. But when she reached 50  in a few 
years she'd begin to think! Then she'd be a bitter woman in 
a supermarket, jamming her shopping cart into peopl e's backs 
and ankles in the check-out line, her dark shades o n, her 
face puffed and unhappy, her cart filled with cotta ge 
cheese, potato chips, pork chops, red onions and a quart of 
Jim Beam.
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I went back to the car and we drove to Debra's plac e. The 
girls sat down. I opened a bottle and poured 3 glas ses.

"Henry," said Debra, "I'm going to get Larry. He'll  drive me 
down in his van to pick up my table. You needn't en dure 
that, aren't you glad?"

"Yes."

"Tessie will keep you company."

"All right."

"You two behave yourselves now!"

Larry came in through the back door and he and Debr a walked 
out the front. Larry warmed up the van, and they dr ove off.

"Well, we're alone," I said.

"Yeah," said Tessie. She sat very still, looking st raight 
ahead. I finished my drink and went to the bathroom  to take 
a piss. When I came out Tessie was still sitting qu ietly on 
the couch.

I walked along behind the couch. When I reached her  I took 
her under the chin and tipped her face up. I presse d my 
mouth against hers. She had a very large head. She had 
purple makeup smeared under her eyes and she smelle d like 
stale fruit juice, apricots. She had thin silver ch ains 
dangling from each ear and at the end of each chain  hung one 
ball--symbolic. As we kissed I reached down into he r blouse. 
I found a breast and cupped my hand on it and rolle d it 
around. No brassiere. Then I straightened up and pu lled my 
hand away. I walked around the couch and sat down n ext to 
her. I poured two drinks.

"For an ugly old son of a bitch, you've got a lot o f balls," 
she said.

"How about a quickie before Debra gets back?"

"No."

"Don't hate me. I'm just trying to enliven the part y."

"I think you stepped out of bounds. What you just d id was 
gross and obvious."

237



"I guess I lack imagination."

"And you're a writer?"

"I write. But mostly I take photographs."

"I think you fuck women just in order to write abou t fucking 
them."

"I don't know."

"I think you do."

"O.K., O.K., forget it. Drink up."

Tessie went back to her drink. She finished it and put her 
cigarette down. She looked at me, blinking her long  false 
eyelashes. She was like Debra with a big lipstick m outh. 
Only Debra's mouth was darker and didn't glisten as  much. 
Tessie's was a bright red and her lips glistened, s he held 
her mouth open, continually licking her lower lip. Suddenly 
Tessie grabbed me. That mouth opened over my mouth.  It was 
exciting. I felt as if I was being raped. My cock b egan to 
rise. I reached down while she was kissing me and f lipped 
her skirt back, ran my hand up her left leg as we c ontinued 
to kiss.

"Come on," I said, after the kiss.

I took her by the hand and led her into Debra's bed room. I 
pushed her down on the bed. The bedspread was on. I  pulled 
off my shoes and pants, then pulled her shoes off. I kissed 
her a long one, then I pulled the red skirt up over  her 
hips. No pantyhose. Nylons and pink panties. I pull ed the 
panties off. Tessie had her eyes closed. Somewhere in the 
neighborhood I could hear a stereo playing symphony  music. I 
rubbed a finger along her cunt. Soon it got wet and  began to 
open. I sank my finger in. Then I pulled it out and  rubbed 
the clit. She was nice and juicy. I mounted. I hit her a few 
swift, vicious jolts, then I went slow, then I ripp ed again. 
I looked into that depraved and simple face. It rea lly 
excited me. I pounded away.

Then Tessie pushed me away. "Get off!"

"What? What?"

"I hear the van! I'll get fired! I'll lose my job!"
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"No, no, you WHORE!"

I ripped away without mercy, pressed my lips agains t that 
glistening, horrible mouth and came inside of her, good. I 
jumped off. Tessie picked up her shoes and panties and ran 
to the bathroom. I wiped off with my handkerchief a nd 
straightened the bedspread, fluffed up the pillows.  As I was 
zipping up the door opened. I walked into the front  room.

"Henry, would you help Larry carry in the table? It 's 
heavy."

"Sure."

"Where's Tessie?"

"I think she's in the bathroom."

I followed Debra out to the truck. We slid the tabl e out of 
the van, grabbed it and carried it back to the hous e. As we 
came back in Tessie was sitting on the couch with a  
cigarette.

"Don't drop the merchandise, boys!" she said.

"No way!" I said.

We carried it into Debra's bedroom and put it by th e 
bedside. She had another table there which she remo ved. Then 
we stood around and looked at the marble top.

"Oh, Henry . . . just $200 ... do you like it?"

"Oh, it's fine, Debra, just fine."

I went to the bathroom. I washed my face, combed my  hair. 
Then I dropped my pants and shorts and quietly wash ed my 
parts. I pissed, flushed, and walked back out.

"Care for a wine, Larry?" I asked.

"Oh no, but thanks. . . ."

"Thanks for helping, Larry," said Debra.

Larry went out the back door.

"Oh, I'm so excited!'1'' said Debra.
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Tessie sat and drank and talked with us for 10 or 1 5 minutes 
then she said, "I've got to go."

"Stay if you want to," said Debra.

"No, no, I've got to go. I've got to clean my apart ment, 
it's a mess."

"Clean your apartment? Today? When you've got two n ice 
friends to drink with?" asked Debra.

"I just sit here thinking about that mess over ther e and I 
can't feel relaxed. Don't take it personally."

"All right, Tessie, you go now. We'll forgive you."

"All right, darling. . . ."

They kissed in the doorway and then Tessie was gone . Debra 
took my by the hand and led me into the bedroom. We  looked 
at the marble tabletop.

"What do you really think of it, Henry?"

"Well, I've lost $200 at the track and I've had not hing to 
show for it, so I think it's all right."

"It will be here next to us tonight while we sleep 
together."

"Maybe I ought to stand there and you can go to bed  with the 
table?"

"You're jealous!"

"Of course."

Debra walked back to the kitchen and came back with  some 
rags and some kind of cleaning fluid. She began wip ing off 
the marble.

"You see, there is a special way to treat marble to  accent 
the veins."

I got undressed and sat on the edge of the bed in m y shorts. 
Then I lay back on the pillows and on the bedspread . Then I 
sat up. "Oh Christ, Debra, I'm messing up your beds pread."

"That's all right."
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I went and got two drinks, gave one to Debra. I wat ched her 
working on the table. Then she looked at me:

"You know, you have the most beautiful legs I've ev er seen 
on a man."

"Not bad for an old guy, huh, kid?"

"Not at all."

She rubbed at the table some more, then gave it up.

"How did you get along with Tessie?"

"She's all right. I really like her."

"She's a good worker."

"I wouldn't know about that."

"I feel bad that she left. I think she just wanted to give 
us some privacy. I ought to phone her."

"Why not?"

Debra got on the phone. She talked to Tessie for qu ite some 
time. It began to get dark. What about dinner? She had the 
phone in the center of the bed and she was sitting on her 
legs. She had a nice behind. Debra laughed and then  she said 
goodbye. She looked at me.

"Tessie says that you're sweet."

I went out for more drinks. When I got back the lar ge color 
television was on. We sat side by side on the bed w atching 
t. v. We sat with our backs to the wall, drinking.

"Henry," she asked, "what are you doing on Thanksgi ving?"

"Nothing."

"Why don't you have Thanksgiving with me? I'll get the 
turkey. I'll have 2 or 3 friends over."

"All right, it sounds good."

Debra leaned forward and snapped the set off. She l ooked 
very happy. Then the light went off. She went to th e 
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bathroom and came out with something flimsy wrapped  around 
her. Then she was in bed next to me. We pressed tog ether. My 
cock rose. Her tongue flicked in and out of my mout h. She 
had a large tongue and it was warm. I went on down.  I spread 
the hair and worked my tongue. Then I gave her a bi t of a 
nose job. She was responding. I climbed back up, mo unted her 
and stuck it in.

... I worked and I worked. I tried to think of Tess ie in her 
short red skirt. It didn't help. I had given it all  to 
Tessie. I pumped on and on.

"Sorry, baby, too much to drink. Ah, feel my heart! ''''

She put her hand on my chest. "It's really going," she said.

"Am I still invited for Thanksgiving?"

"Sure, my poor dear, don't worry, please."

I kissed her goodnight, then rolled away and tried to sleep.

91                 

After Debra left for work the next morning I bathed , then 
tried to watch t.v. I walked around naked and notic ed that I 
could be seen from the street through the front win dow. So I 
had a glass of grapefruit juice and dressed. Finall y there 
was nothing to do but go back to my place. There'd be some 
mail, maybe a letter from someone. I made sure that  all the 
doors were locked, then I walked out to the Volks, started 
it, and drove back to Los Angeles.

On the way in I remembered Sara, the third girl I h ad met 
during the reading at The Lancer. I had her phone n umber in 
my wallet. I drove home, took a crap, then phoned h er.

"Hello," I said, "this is Chinaski, Henry Chinaski.  . . ."

"Yes, I remember you."

"What are you doing? I thought I might drive out to  see 
you."

"I have to be at my restaurant today. Why don't you  come 
down here?"

"It's a health food place, isn't it?"
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"Yes, I'll make you a good healthy sandwich."

"Oh?"

"I close at 4. Why don't you get here a little befo re that?"

"All right. How do I get there?"

"Get a pen and I'll give you directions."

I wrote the directions down. "See you about 3:30," I said.

About 2:30 I got into the Volks. Somewhere on the f reeway 
the instructions got confusing or I became confused . I have 
a great dislike both for freeways and for instructi ons. I 
turned off and found myself in Lakewood. I pulled i nto a gas 
station and phoned Sara. "Drop On Inn," she answere d.

"Shit!" I said.

"What's the matter? You sound angry."

"I'm in Lakewood! Your instructions are fucked!"

"Lakewood? Wait."

"I'm going back. I need a drink."

"Now hold on. I want to see you! Tell me what stree t in 
Lakewood and the nearest cross street."

I let the phone hang and went to see where I was. I  gave 
Sara the information. She redirected me.

"It's easy," she said. "Now promise you'll come."

"All right."

"And if you get lost again, phone me."

"I'm sorry, you see, I have no sense of direction. I've 
always had nightmares about getting lost. I believe  I belong 
on another planet."

"It's all right. Just follow my new instructions."

I got back in the car, and this time it was easy. S oon I was 
on the

243



Pacific Coast Highway looking for the turn-off. I f ound it. 
It led me into a snob shopping district near the oc ean. I 
drove slowly and spotted it: Drop On Inn, a large h and-
painted sign. There were photos and small cards pas ted in 
the window. An honest-to-god health food place, Jes us 
Christ. I didn't want to go in. I drove around the block and 
past the Drop On Inn slowly. I took a right, then a nother 
right. I saw a bar, Crab Haven. I parked outside an d went 
in.

It was 3:45 in the afternoon and every seat was tak en. Most 
of the clients were well on the way. I stood and or dered a 
vodka-7. I took it to the telephone and phoned Sara . "O.K., 
it's Henry. I'm here."

"I saw you drive past twice. Don't be afraid. Where  are 
you?"

"Crab Haven. I'm having a drink. I'll be there soon ."

"All right. Don't have too many."

I had that one and another. I found a small empty b ooth and 
sat there. I really didn't want to go. I hardly rem embered 
what Sara looked like.

I finished the drink and drove to her place. I got out, 
opened the screen door and walked in. Sara was behi nd the 
counter. She saw me. "Hi, Henry!" she said, "I'll b e with 
you in a minute." She was preparing something. Four  or five 
guys sat or stood around. Some sat on a couch. Othe rs sat on 
the floor. They were all in their mid-twenties, the y were 
all the same, they were dressed in little walking s horts, 
and they just sat. Now and then one of them would c ross his 
legs or cough. Sara was a fairly handsome woman, le an, and 
she moved around briskly. Class. Her hair was red-b lond. It 
looked very good.

"We'll take care of you," she told me.

"All right," I said.

There was a bookcase. Three or four of my books wer e in it. 
I found some Lorca and sat down and pretended to re ad. That 
way I wouldn't have to see the guys in their walkin g shorts. 
They looked as if nothing had ever touched them--al l well-
mothered, protected, with a soft sheen of contentme nt. None 
of them had ever been in jail, or worked hard with their 
hands, or even gotten a traffic ticket. Skimmed-mil k 
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jollies, the whole bunch.

Sara brought me a health food sandwich. "Here, try this."

I ate the sandwich as the guys lolled about. Soon o ne got up 
and

walked out. Then another. Sara was cleaning up. The re was 
only one left. He was about 22 and he sat on the fl oor. He 
was gangly, his back bent like a bow. He had on gla sses with 
heavy black rims. He seemed more lonely and daft th an the 
others. "Hey, Sara," he said, "let's go out and hav e some 
beers tonight."

"Not tonight, Mike. How about tomorrow night?"

"All right, Sara."

He stood up and walked to the counter. He put a coi n down 
and picked up a health food cookie. He stood at the  counter 
eating the health food cookie. When he finished it he turned 
and walked out.

"Did you like the sandwich?" Sara asked.

"Yes, it wasn't bad."

"Could you bring in the table and the chairs from t he 
sidewalk?"

I brought in the table and the chairs.

"What do you want to do?" she asked.

"Well, I don't like bars. The air is bad. Let's get  
something to drink and go to your place."

"All right. Help me carry the garbage out."

I helped her carry the garbage out. Then she locked  up.

"Follow my van. I know a store that stocks good win e. Then 
you can follow me to my place."

She had a Volks van and I followed her. There was a  poster 
of a man in the back window of her van. "Smile and rejoice," 
he advised me, and at the bottom of the poster was his name, 
Drayer Baba.
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We opened a bottle of wine and sat on the couch in her 
house. I 'iked the way her house was furnished. She  had 
built all her furniture herself, including the bed.  Photos 
of Drayer Baba were everywhere. He was from India a nd had 
died in 1971, claiming to be God.

While Sara and I sat there drinking the first bottl e of wine 
the door opened and a young man with snaggled teeth , long 
hair and a very long beard walked in. "This is Ron,  my 
roommate," said Sara.

"Hello, Ron. Want a wine?"

Ron had a wine with us. Then a fat girl and a thin man with 
a shaved head walked in. They were Pearl and Jack. They sat 
down. Then another young man walked in. His name wa s Jean 
John. Jean John sat down. Then Pat walked in. Pat h ad a 
black beard and long hair. He sat down on the floor  at my 
feet.

"I'm a poet," he said.

I took a swallow of wine.

"How do you go about getting published?" he asked m e.

"You submit it to the editors."

"But I'm unknown."

"Everybody starts out unknown."

"I give readings 3 nights a week. And I'm an actor so I read 
very well. I figure if I read my stuff enough someb ody might 
want to publish it."

"It's not impossible."

"The problem is that when I read nobody shows up."

"I don't know what to tell you."

"I'm going to print my own book."

"Whitman did."

"Will you read some of your poems?"

"Christ, no."
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"Why not?"

"I just want to drink."

"You talk about drinking a lot in your books. Do yo u think 
drinking has helped your writing?"

"No. I'm just an alcoholic who became a writer so t hat I 
would be able to stay in bed until noon."

I turned to Sara. "I didn't know you had so many fr iends."

"This is unusual. It's hardly ever like this."

"I'm glad we've got plenty of wine."

"I'm sure they'll be leaving soon," she said.

The others were talking. The conversation drifted a nd I 
stopped listening. Sara looked good to me. When she  spoke it 
was with wit and incisjveness. She had a good mind.  Pearl 
and Jack left first. Then Jean John. Then Pat the p oet. Ron 
sat on one side of Sara and I sat on the other. Jus t the 3 
of us. Ron poured himself a glass of wine. I couldn 't blame 
him, he was her roommate. I had no hope of outwait- ing him. 
He was already there. I poured Sara a wine and then  one for 
myself. After I finished drinking it I said to Sara  and Ron, 
"Well, I guess I'll be going."

"Oh no," said Sara, "not so soon. I haven't had a c hance to 
talk

to you. I'd like to talk to you."

She looked at Ron. "You understand, don't you, Ron? "

"Sure."

He got up and walked to the back of the house.

"Hey," I said, "I don't want to start any shit."

"What shit?"

"Between you and your roommate."

"Oh, there's nothing between us. No sex, nothing. H e rents 
the room in the back of the house."
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"Oh."

I heard the sound of a guitar. Then loud singing.

"That's Ron," said Sara.

He just bellowed and called the hogs. His voice was  so bad 
that no comment was needed.

Ron sang on for an hour. Sara and I drank some more  wine. 
She lit some candles. "Here, have a beedie."

I tried one. A beedie is a small brown cigarette fr om India. 
It had a good tart taste. I turned to Sara and we h ad our 
first kiss. She kissed well. The evening was lookin g up.

The screen door swung open and a young man walked i nto the 
room.

"Barry," said Sara, "I'm not having any more visito rs."

The screen door banged and Barry was gone. I foresa w future 
problems: as a recluse I couldn't bear traffic. It had 
nothing to do with jealousy, I simply disliked peop le, 
crowds, anywhere, except at my readings. People dim inished 
me, they sucked me dry.

"Humanity, you never had it from the beginning." Th at was my 
motto.

Sara and I kissed again. We both had drunk too much . Sara 
opened another bottle. She held her wine well. I ha ve no 
idea what we talked about. The best thing about Sar a was 
that she made very few references to my writing. Wh en the 
last bottle was empty I told Sara that I was too dr unk to 
drive home.

"Oh, you can sleep in my bed, but no sex."

"Why?"

"One doesn't have sex without marriage."

"One doesn't?"

"Drayer Baba doesn't believe in it."

"Sometimes God can be mistaken."
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"Never."

"All right, let's go to bed."

We kissed in the dark. I was a kiss freak anyway, a nd Sara 
was one of the best kissers I had ever met. I'd hav e to go 
all the way back to Lydia to find anyone comparable . Yet 
each woman was different, each kissed in her own wa y. Lydia 
was probably kissing some son of a bitch right now,  or 
worse, kissing his parts. Katherine was asleep in A ustin.

Sara had my cock in her hand, petting it, rubbing i t. Then 
she pressed it against her cunt. She rubbed it up a nd down, 
up and down against her cunt. She was obeying her G od, 
Drayer Baba. I didn't play with her cunt because I felt that 
would offend Drayer. We just kissed and she kept ru bbing my 
cock against her cunt, or maybe against the clit, I  didn't 
know. I waited for her to put my cock in her cunt. But she 
just kept rubbing. The hairs began to burn my cock.  I pulled 
away.

"Good night, baby," I said. And then I turned, roll ed over 
and put my back up against her. Drayer Baby, I thou ght, 
you've got one helluva believer in this bed.

In the morning we began the rubbing bit again with the same 
end result. I decided, to hell with it, I don't nee d this 
kind of non-action.

"You want to take a bath?" Sara asked.

"Sure."

I walked into the bathroom and let the water run. S ometime 
during the night I had mentioned to Sara that one o f my 
insanities was to take 3 or 4 steaming hot baths a day. The 
old water therapy.

Sara's tub held more water than mine and the water was 
hotter. I was five feet, eleven and 3/4 inches and yet I 
could stretch out in the tub. In the old days they made 
bathtubs for emperors, not for 5 foot bank clerks.

I got into the tub and stretched. It was great. The n I stood 
up and looked at my poor raw cunt-hair-rubbed cock.  Rough 
time, old boy, but close, I guess is better than no thing? I 
sat back down in the tub and stretched out again. T he phone 
rang. There was a pause.
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Then Sara knocked.

"Come in!"

"Hank, it's Debra."

"Debra? How'd she know I was here?"

"She's been calling everywhere. Should I tell her t o phone 
back?"

"No, tell her to wait."

I found a large towel and wrapped it about my waist . I 
walked into the other room. Sara was talking to Deb ra on the 
phone.

"Oh, here he is. . . ."

Sara handed me the phone. "Hello, Debra?"

"Hank, where have you been?"

"In the bathtub."

"The bathtub?"

"Yes."

"You just got out?"

"Yes."

"What are you wearing?"

"I have a towel around my middle."

"How can you keep the towel around your middle and talk on 
the phone?"

"I'm doing it."

"Did anything happen?"

"No."

"Why?"
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"Why what?"

"I mean, why didn't you fuck her?"

"Look, do you think I go around doing things like t hat? Do 
you think that's all there is to me?"

"Then nothing happened?"

"Yes."

"What?"

"Yes, nothing."

"Where are you going after you leave there?"

"My place."

"Come here."

"What about your legal business?"

"We're almost caught up. Tessie can handle it."

"All right."

I hung up.

"What are you going to do?" Sara asked.

"I'm going to Debra's. I said I'd be there in 45 mi nutes."

"But I thought we'd have lunch together. I know thi s Mexican 
place."

"Look, she's concerned. How can we sit around and c hat over 
lunch?"

"I have my mind set on lunch with you."

"Hell, when do you feed your people?"

"I open at eleven. It's only ten now."

"All right, let's go eat. ..."

It was a Mexican place in a snide hippie district o f Hermosa 
Beach. Bland, indifferent types. Death on the shore . Just 
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phase out, breathe in, wear sandals and pretend it' s a fine 
world.

While we were waiting for our order Sara reached ou t and 
dipped her finger into a bowl of hot sauce, and the n sucked 
her finger. Then she dipped again. She bent her hea d over 
the bowl. Strands of her straight hair poked at me.  She kept 
sticking her finger into the bowl and sucking.

"Look," I told her, "other people want to use that sauce. 
You're making me sick! Stop it."

"No, they refill it each time."

I hoped they did refill it each time. Then the food  arrived 
and Sara bent and attacked it like an animal, just as Lydia 
used to do. We finished eating and then we went out  and she 
got into her van and drove to her health food place , and I 
got in my Volks and started out toward Playa del Re y. I had 
been given careful directions. The directions were 
confusing, but I followed them and had no trouble. It was 
almost disappointing because it seemed when stress and 
madness were eliminated from my daily life there wa sn't much 
left you could depend on.

I drove into Debra's yard. I saw a movement behind the 
blinds. She'd been watching for me. I got out of th e Volks 
and made sure that both doors were locked since my auto 
insurance had expired.

I walked up and bing-bonged Debra's bell. She opene d the 
door and seemed glad to see me. That was all right,  but it 
was things like that which kept a writer from getti ng his 
work done.

92

I didn't do much the rest of the week. The Oaktree meet was 
on. I went to the track 2 or 3 times, broke even. I  wrote a 
dirty story for a sex mag, wrote 10 or 12 poems, 
masturbated, and phoned Sara and Debra each night. One night 
I phoned Cassie and a man answered. Goodbye, Cassie .

I thought about breakups, how difficult they were, but then 
usually it was only after you broke up with one wom an that 
you met another. I had to taste women in order to r eally 
know them, to get inside of them. I could invent me n in my 
mind because I was one, but women, for me, were alm ost 
impossible to fictionalize without first knowing th em. So I 
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explored them as best I could and I found human bei ngs 
inside. The writing would be forgotten. The writing  would 
become much less than the episode itself until the episode 
ended. The writing was only the residue. A man didn 't have 
to have a woman in order to feel as real as he coul d feel, 
but it was good if he knew a few. Then when the aff air went 
wrong he'd feel what it was like to be truly lonely  and 
crazed, and thus know what he must face, finally, w hen his 
own end came.

I was sentimental about many things: a woman's shoe s under 
the bed; one hairpin left behind on the dresser; th e way 
they said, "I'm going to pee . . ."; hair ribbons; walking 
down the boulevard with them at 1:30 in the afterno on, just 
two people walking together; the long nights of dri nking and 
smoking, talking; the arguments; thinking of suicid e; eating 
together and feeling good; the jokes, the laughter out of 
nowhere; feeling miracles in the air; being in a pa rked car 
together; comparing past loves at 3 am; being told you 
snore, hearing her snore; mothers, daughters, sons,  cats, 
dogs; sometimes death and sometimes divorce, but al ways 
carrying on, always seeing it through; reading a ne wspaper 
alone in a sandwich joint and feeling nausea becaus e she's 
now married to a dentist with an I.Q. of 95; racetr acks, 
parks, park picnics; even jails; her dull friends, your dull 
friends; your drinking, her dancing; your flirting,  her 
flirting; her pills, your fucking on the side, and her doing 
the same; sleeping together. . . .

There were no judgments to be made, yet out of nece ssity one 
had to select. Beyond good and evil was all right i n theory, 
but to go on living one had to select: some were ki nder than 
others, some were simply more interested in you, an d 
sometimes the outwardly beautiful and inwardly cold  were 
necessary, just for bloody, shitty kicks, like a bl oody, 
shitty movie. The kinder ones fucked better, really , and 
after you were around them a while they seemed beau tiful 
because they were. I thought of Sara, she had that something 
extra. If only there was no Drayer Baba holding up that 
damned STOP sign.

Then it was Sara's birthday, November nth, Veterans ' Day. We 
had met twice again, once at her place, once at min e. There 
had been a high sense of fun and expectancy. She wa s strange 
but individual and inventive; there had been happin ess . . . 
except in bed ... it was flaming . . . but Drayer B aba kept 
us apart. I was losing the battle to God.

"Fucking is not that important," she told me.
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I went to an exotic food place at Hollywood Bouleva rd and 
Fountain Avenue, Aunt Bessie's. The clerks were hat eful 
people--young black boys and young white boys of hi gh 
intelligence that had turned into high snobbery. Th ey 
pranced about and ignored and insulted the customer s. The 
women who worked there were heavy, dreamy, they wor e large 
loose blouses and hung their heads as if in some sl eepy 
state of shame. And the customers were grey wisps w ho 
endured the insults and came back for more. The cle rks 
didn't lay any shit on me, so they were allowed to live 
another day. . . .

I bought Sara her birthday present, the main bit be ing bee 
secretion, which is the brains of many bees drained  out of 
their collective domes by a needle. I had a wicker basket 
and in it, along with the bee secretion, were some chop 
sticks, sea salt, two pomegranates (organic), two a pples 
(organic), and some sunflower seeds. The bee secret ion was 
the main thing, and it cost plenty. Sara had talked  about it 
quite a bit, about wanting it. But she said she cou ldn't 
afford it.

I drove to Sara's. I also had several bottles of wi ne with 
me. In fact, I had polished off one of them while s having. I 
seldom shaved but I shaved for Sara's birthday, and  
Veterans' night. She was a good woman. Her mind was  charming 
and, strangely, her celibacy was understandable. I mean, the 
way she looked at it, it

should be saved for a good man. Not that I was a go od man, 
exactly, but her obvious class would look good sitt ing next 
to my obvious class at a cafe table in Paris after I finally 
became famous. She was endearing, calmly intellectu al, and 
best of all, there was that crazy admixture of red in the 
gold of her hair. It was almost as if I had been lo oking for 
that color hair for decades . . . maybe longer.

I stopped off at a bar on Pacific Coast Highway and  had a 
double vodka-7. I was worried about Sara. She said sex meant 
marriage. And I believed she meant it. There was de finitely 
something celibate about her. Yet I could also imag ine that 
she got off in a lot of ways, and that I was hardly  the 
first to have his cock rubbed raw against her cunt.  My guess 
was that she was as confused as everybody else. Why  I was 
agreeing to her ways was a mystery to me. I didn't even 
particularly want to wear her down. I didn't agree with her 
ideas but I liked her anyway. Maybe I was getting l azy. 
Maybe I was tired of sex. Maybe I was finally getti ng old. 
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Happy birthday, Sara.

I drove up to her house and took in my basket of he alth. She 
was in the kitchen. I sat down with the wine and th e basket.

"I'm here, Sara!"

She came out of the kitchen. Ron was gone but she h ad his 
stereo on full blast. I had always hated stereos. W hen you 
lived in poor neighborhoods you continually heard o ther 
people's sounds, including their fucking, but the m ost 
obnoxious thing was to be forced to listen to their  music at 
full volume, the total vomit of it for hours. In ad dition 
they usually left their windows open, confident tha t you too 
would enjoy what they enjoyed.

Sara had Judy Garland on. I liked Judy Garland, a l ittle, 
especially her appearance at the New York Met. But suddenly 
she seemed very loud, screaming her sentimental hor seshit.

"For Christ's sake, Sara, turn it down!"

She did, but not very much. She opened one of the b ottles of 
wine and we sat down at the table across from each other. I 
felt strangely irritable.

Sara reached into the basket and found the bee secr etion. 
She was excited. She took the lid off and tasted it . "This 
is so power-

ful," she said. "It's the essence. . . . Care for s ome?"

"No, thanks."

"I'm making us dinner."

"Good. But I should take you out."

"I've already got it started."

"All right then."

"But I need some butter. I'll have to go out and ge t some. 
Also I'm going to need cucumbers and tomatoes for t he store 
tomorrow."

"I'll get them. It's your birthday."

"Are you sure you don't want to try some bee secret ion?"
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"No, thanks, it's all right."

"You can't imagine how many bees it took to fill th is jar."

"Happy birthday. I'll get the butter and things."

I had another wine, got in the Volks and drove to a  small 
grocery. I found the butter, but the tomatoes and c ucumbers 
looked old and shriveled. I paid for the butter and  drove 
about looking for a larger market. I found one, got  some 
tomatoes and cucumbers then drove back. As I walked  up the 
driveway to her place I heard it. She had the stere o on full 
volume again. As I walked closer and closer I began  to 
sicken; my nerves were stretched to the breaking po int, then 
snapped. I walked into the house with just the bag of butter 
in my hand; I had left the tomatoes and cucumbers i n the 
car. I don't know what she was playing; it was so l oud that 
I couldn't distinguish one sound from another.

Sara walked out of the kitchen. "GOD DAMN YOU!" I s creamed.

"What is it?" Sara asked.

"I CAN'T HEAR!"

"What?"

"YOU'RE PLAYING THAT FUCKING STEREO TOO LOUD! DON'T  YOU 
UNDERSTAND?"

"What?"

"I'M LEAVING!"

"No!"

I turned and banged out of the screen door. I walke d out to 
the Volks and saw the bag of tomatoes and cucumbers  I had 
forgotten. I picked them up and walked back up the driveway. 
We met.

I pushed the bag at her. "Here."

Then I turned and walked off. "You rotten rotten ro tten son-
of-a-bitch!" she screamed.

She threw the bag at me. It hit me in the middle of  the 
back. She turned and ran off into her house. I look ed at the 
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tomatoes and cucumbers scattered on the ground in t he 
moonlight. For a moment I thought of picking them u p. Then I 
turned and walked away.

93

The reading in Vancouver went through, $500 plus ai r fare 
and lodging. The sponsor, Bart Mcintosh, was nervou s about 
crossing the border. I was to fly to Seattle, he'd meet me 
there and we'd drive over the border, then after th e reading 
I'd fly from Vancouver to L.A. I didn't quite under stand 
what it all meant but I said all right.

So there I was in the air again, drinking a double vodka-7. 
I was in with the salesmen and businessmen. I had m y small 
suitcase with extra shirts, underwear, stockings, 3  or 4 
books of poems, plus typescripts of ten or twelve n ew poems. 
And a toothbrush and toothpaste. It was ridiculous to be 
going off somewhere to get paid for reading poetry.  I didn't 
like it and I could never get over how silly it see med. To 
work like a mule until you were fifty at meaningles s, low 
jobs, and then suddenly to be flitting about the co untry, a 
gadfly with drink in hand.

Mcintosh was waiting at Seattle and we got in his c ar. It 
was a nice drive because neither us said too much. The 
reading was privately sponsored, which I preferred to 
university-sponsored readings. The universities wer e 
frightened; among other things, they were frightene d of low-
life poets, but on the other hand they were too cur ious to 
pass one up.

There was a long wait at the border, with a hundred  cars 
backed up. The border guards simply took their time . Now and 
then they pulled an old car out of line, but usuall y they 
only asked one or two questions and waved the peopl e on. I 
couldn't understand Mcintosh's panic over the whole  
procedure.

"Man," he said, "we got through!"

Vancouver wasn't far. Mcintosh pulled up in front o f the 
hotel. It looked good. It was right on the water. W e got the 
key and went up. It was a pleasant room with a refr igerator 
and thanks to some good soul the refrigerator had b eer in 
it.

"Have one," I told him.
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We sat down and sucked at the beer.

"Creeley was here last year," he said.

"Is that so?"

"It's kind of a co-op Art Center, self-sufficient. They have 
a big paid membership, rent space, so forth. Your s how is 
already sold out. Silvers said he could have made a  lot of 
money if he'd jacked the ticket prices up."

"Who's Silvers?"

"Myron Silvers. He's one of the Directors."

We were getting to the dull part now.

"I can show you around town," said Mcintosh.

"That's all right. I can walk around."

"How about dinner? On the house."

"Just a sandwich. I'm not all that hungry."

I figured if I got him outside I could leave him wh en we 
were finished eating. Not that he was a bad sort, b ut most 
people just didn't interest me.

We found a place 3 or 4 blocks away. Vancouver was a very 
clean town and the people didn't have that hard cit y look. I 
liked the restaurant. But when I looked at the menu  I 
noticed that the prices were about 40 percent highe r than in 
my part of L. A. I had a roast beef sandwich and an other 
beer.

It felt good to be out of the U.S.A. There was a re al 
difference. The women looked better, things felt ca lmer, 
less false. I finished the sandwich, then Mcintosh drove me 
back to the hotel. I left him' at the car and took the 
elevator up. I took a shower, left my clothes off. I stood 
at the window and looked down at the water. Tomorro w night 
it would all be over, I'd have their money and at n oon I'd 
be back in the air. Too bad. I drank 3 or 4 more bo ttles of 
beer, then went to bed and slept.

They took me to the reading an hour early. A young boy was 
up there singing. They talked right through his act . Bottles 
clanked; laughter; a good drunken crowd; my kind of  folks. 

258



We drank backstage, Mcintosh, Silvers, myself and a  couple 
of others.

"You're the first male poet we've had here in a lon g time," 
said Silvers.

"What do you mean?"

"I mean, we've had a long run of fags. This is a ni ce 
change."

"Thanks."

I really read it to them. By the end I was drunk an d they 
were too. We bickered, we snarled at each other a b it, but 
mostly it was all right. I had been given my check before 
the reading and it helped my delivery some.

There was a party afterwards in a large house. Afte r an hour 
or two I found myself between two women. One was a blonde, 
she looked as if she was carved out of ivory, with beautiful 
eyes and a beautiful body. She was with her boyfrie nd.

"Chinaski," she said after a while, "I'm going with  you."

"Wait a minute," I said, "you're with your boyfrien d."

"Oh shit," she said, "he's nobody! I'm going with y ou!"

I looked at the boy. He had tears in his eyes. He w as 
trembling. He was in love, poor fellow.

The girl on the other side of me had dark hair. Her  body was 
as good but she wasn't as facially attractive.

"Come with me," she said.

"What?"

"I said, take me with you."

"Wait a minute."

I turned back to the blonde. "Listen, you're beauti ful but I 
can't go with you. I don't want to hurt your friend ."

"Fuck that son-of-a-bitch. He's shit."

The girl with dark hair pulled at my arm. "Take me with you 
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now or I'm leaving."

"All right," I said, "let's go."

I found Mcintosh. He didn't look as if he was doing  much. I 
guess he didn't like parties.

"Come on, Mac, drive us back to the hotel."

There was more beer. The dark girl told me her name  was Iris 
Duarte. She was one-half Indian and she said she wo rked as a 
belly dancer. She stood up and shook it. It looked good.

"You really need a costume to get the full effect,"  she 
said.

"No, I don't."

"I mean, I need one, to make it look good, you know ."

She looked Indian. She had an Indian nose and mouth . She 
appeared to be about 23, dark brown eyes, she spoke  quietly 
and had that great body. She had read 3 or 4 of my books. 
All right.

We drank another hour then went to bed. I ate her u p but 
when I mounted I just stroked and stroked without e ffect. 
Too bad.

In the morning I brushed my teeth, threw cold water  on my 
face and went back to bed. I started playing with h er cunt. 
It got wet and so did I. I mounted. I ground it in,  thinking 
of all that body, all that good young body. She too k all I 
had to give her. It was a good one. It was a very g ood one. 
Afterwards, Iris went to the bathroom.

I stretched out thinking about how good it had been . Iris 
reappeared and got back into the bed. We didn't spe ak. An 
hour passed. Then we did it all over again.

We cleaned up and dressed. She gave me her address and phone 
number, I gave her mine. She really seemed fond of me. 
Mcintosh knocked about 15 minutes later. We drove I ris to an 
intersection near her place of work. It turned out she 
really worked as a waitress; the belly-dancing was an 
ambition. I kissed her goodbye. She got out of the car. She 
turned and waved, then walked off. I watched that b ody as it 
walked away.
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"Chinaski scores again," said Mcintosh, as he heade d for the 
airport.

"Think nothing of it," I said.

"I had some luck myself," he said.

"Yeah?"

"Yeah. I got your blonde."

"What?"

"Yes," he laughed, "I did."

"Drive me to the airport, bastard!"

I was back in Los Angeles for 3 days. I had a date with 
Debra that night. The phone rang. "Hank, this is Ir is!"

"Oh, Iris, what a surprise! How's it going?" "Hank,  I'm 
flying to L.A. I'm coming to see you!" "Great! When ?"

"I'll fly down the Wednesday before Thanksgiving." 
"Thanksgiving?"

"And I can stay until the following Monday!" "O.K."  "Do you 
have a pen? I'll give you my flight number."

That night Debra and I had dinner at a nice place d own by 
the seashore. The tables weren't crowded together a nd they 
specialized in sea food. We ordered a bottle of whi te wine 
and waited for our meal. Debra looked better than I  had seen 
her for some time, but she told me her job was gett ing to be 
too much. She was going to have to hire another gir l. And it 
was hard to find anybody efficient. People were so inept.

"Yes," I said.

"Have you heard from Sara?"

"I phoned her. We had had a little argument. I sort  of 
patched it up."

"Have you seen her since you got back from Canada?"

"No."

"I've ordered a 25 pound turkey for Thanksgiving. C an you 
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carve?"

"Sure."

"Don't drink too much tonight. You know what happen s when 
you drink too much. You become a wet noodle."

"O.K."

Debra reached over and touched my hand. "My sweet d ear old 
wet noodle!"

I only got one bottle of wine for after dinner. We drank it 
slowly, sitting up in her bed watching her giant t. v. The 
first program was lousy. The second was better. It was about 
a sex pervert and a subnormal farmboy. The pervert' s head 
was transplanted onto the farmboy's body by a mad d octor and 
the body escaped with the two heads and ran about t he 
countryside doing all sorts of horrible things. It put me in 
a good mood.

After the bottle of wine and the two-headed boy I m ounted 
Debra and had some good luck for a change. I gave h er a long 
slamming gallop full of unexpected variables and 
inventiveness before I finally shot it into her.

In the morning Debra asked me to stay and wait for her to 
get home from work. She promised to cook a nice din ner. "All 
right," I said.

I tried to sleep after she left but I couldn't. I w as 
wondering about Thanksgiving, how I was going to te ll her 
that I couldn't be there. It bothered me. I got up and 
walked the floors. I took a bath. Nothing helped. M aybe Iris 
would change her mind, maybe her plane would crash.  I could 
phone Debra Thanksgiving morning to tell her I was coming 
after all.

I walked about feeling worse and worse. Perhaps it was 
because I had stayed over instead of going home. It  was like 
prolonging the agony. What kind of shit was I? I co uld 
certainly play some nasty, unreal games. What was m y motive? 
Was I trying to get even for something? Could I kee p on 
telling myself that it was merely a matter of resea rch, a 
simple study of the female? I was simply letting th ings 
happen without thinking about them. I wasn't consid ering 
anything but my own selfish, cheap pleasure. I was like a 
spoiled high school kid. I was worse than any whore ; a whore 
took your money and nothing more. I tinkered with l ives and 

262



souls as if they were my playthings. How could I ca ll myself 
a man? How could I write poems? What did I consist of? I was 
a bush-league de Sade, without his intellect. A mur derer was 
more straightforward and honest than I was. Or a ra pist. I 
didn't want my soul played with, mocked, pissed on;  I knew 
that much at any rate. I was truly no good. I could  feel it 
as I walked up and down on the rug. No good. The wo rst part 
of it was that I passed myself off for exactly what  I 
wasn't--a good man. I was able to enter people's li ves 
because of their trust in me. I was doing my dirty work the 
easy way. I was writing The Love Tale of the Hyena.

I stood in the center of the room, surprised by my thoughts.

I found myself sitting on the edge of the bed, and I was 
crying. I could feel the tears with my fingers. My brain 
whirled, yet I felt sane. I couldn't understand wha t was 
happening to me.

I picked up the phone and dialed Sara at her health  food 
store.

"You busy?" I asked.

"No, I just opened up. Are you all right? You sound  funny."

"I'm at the bottom."

"What is it?"

"Well, I told Debra I'd spend Thanksgiving with her . She's 
counting on it. But now something has happened."

"What?"

"Well, I didn't tell you before. You and I haven't had sex 
yet, you know. Sex makes things different."

"What happened?"

"I met a belly dancer in Canada."

"You did? And you're in love?"

"No, I'm not in love."

"Wait, here's a customer. Can you hold the line?"

"All right. . . ."
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I sat there holding the telephone to my ear. I was still 
naked. I looked down at my penis: you dirty son-of- a-bitch! 
Do you know all the heartache you cause with your d umb 
hunger?

I sat there for five minutes with the phone to my e ar. It 
was a toll call. At least it would be charged to De bra's 
bill.

"I'm back," said Sara. "Go ahead."

"Well, I told the belly dancer when I was in Vancou ver to 
come down and see me some time in L.A."

"So?"

"Well, I told you I already promised Debra I'd spen d 
Thanksgiving with her. . . ."

"You promised me too," Sara said.

"I did?"

"Well, you were drunk. You said that like any other  American 
you didn't like to spend holidays alone. You kissed  me and 
asked that we might spend Thanksgiving together."

"I'm sorry, I don't remember. . . ."

"It's all right. Hold on . . . here's another custo mer. ..."

I put the phone down and went out and poured myself  a drink.

As I walked back into the bedroom I saw my sagging belly in 
the mirror. It was ugly, obscene. Why did women tol erate me?

I held the phone to my ear with one hand and drank wine with 
the other. Sara came back on.

"All right. Go ahead."

"O.K., it's like this. The belly dancer phoned the other 
night. Only she's not really a belly dancer, she's a 
waitress. She said she was flying down to L.A. to s pend 
Thanksgiving with me. She sounded so happy."

"You should have told her you had an engagement."
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"I didn't. . . ."

"You didn't have the guts."

"Iris has got a lovely body. ..."

"There are other things in life besides lovely bodi es."

"Anyway, now I have to tell Debra I can't spend Tha nksgiving 
with her and I don't know how."

"Where are you?"

"I'm in Debra's bed."

"Where's Debra?"

"She's at work." I couldn't hold back a sob.

"You're nothing but a big-ass crybaby."

"I know. But I've got to tell her. It's driving me crazy."

"You got in this mess by yourself. You'll have to g et out by 
yourself."

"I thought you'd help me, I thought you might tell me what 
to do."

"You want me to change your diapers? You want me to  phone 
her for you?"

"No, it's all right. I'm a man. I'll phone her myse lf. I'm 
going to phone her right now. I'm going to tell her  the 
truth. I'm going to get the fucking thing over with !"

"That's good. Let me know how it goes."

"It was my childhood, you see. I never knew what lo ve was. . 
. ."

"Phone me back later."

Sara hung up.

I poured another wine. I couldn't understand what h ad 
happened to my life. I had lost my sophistication, I had 
lost my worldliness, I had lost my hard protective shell. I 
had lost my sense of humor in the face of other peo ple's 
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problems. I wanted them all back. I wanted things t o go 
easily for me. But somehow I knew they wouldn't com e back, 
at least not right away. I was destined to continue  feeling 
guilty and unprotected.

I tried telling myself that feeling guilty was just  a 
sickness of some sort. That it was men without guil t who 
made progress in life. Men who were able to lie, to  cheat, 
men who knew all the shortcuts. Cortez. He didn't f uck 
around. Neither did Vince Lombardi. But no matter h ow much I 
thought about it, I still felt bad. I decided to ge t it over 
with. I was ready. The confessional booth. I'd be a  Catholic 
again. Get it on, off and out, then wait for forgiv eness. I 
finished the wine and dialed Debra's office.

Tessie answered. "Hi, baby! This is Hank! How's it going?"

"Everything's fine, Hank. How are you doing?"

"All is well. Listen, you're not pissed at me, are you?"

"No, Hank. It was a little gross, hahaha, but it wa s fun. 
It's our secret, anyhow."

"Thanks. You know, I'm really not . . ."

"I know."

"Well, listen, I wanted to speak to Debra. Is she t here?"

"No, she's in court, transcribing."

"When will she be back?"

"She usually doesn't return to the office after she  goes to 
court. In case she does, is there any message?"

"No, Tessie, thank you."

That did it. I couldn't even make amends. Constipat ion of 
Confession. Lack of Communication. I had Enemies in  High 
Places.

I drank another wine. I had been ready to clear the  air and 
let everything hang out. Now I had to sit on it. I felt 
worse and worse. Depression, suicide was often the lack of a 
proper diet. But I had been eating well. I remember ed the 
old days, living on one candy bar a day, sending ou t hand-
printed stories to Atlantic Monthly and Harper's. A ll I 
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thought about was food. If the body didn't eat, the  mind 
starved too. But I had been eating damned good, for  a 
change, and drinking damned good wine. That meant t hat what 
I was thinking was probably the truth. Everybody im agined 
themselves special, privileged, exempt. Even an ugl y old 
crone watering a geranium on her front porch. I had  imagined 
myself special because I had come out of the factor ies at 
the age of 5 o and become a poet. Hot shit. So I pi ssed on 
everybody just like those bosses and managers had p issed on 
me when I was helpless. It came to the same thing. I was a 
drunken spoiled rotten fucker with a very minor min or fame.

My analysis didn't cure the burn.

The phone rang. It was Sara.

"You said you'd phone. What happened?"

"She wasn't in."

"Not in?"

"She's in court."

"What are you going to do?"

"I'm going to wait. And tell her."

"All right."

"I shouldn't have laid all this shit on you."

"It's all right."

"I want to see you again."

"When? After the belly dancer?"

"Well, yes."

"Thanks but no thanks."

"I'll phone you. ..."

"All right. I'll get your diapers laundered and rea dy for 
you."

I sipped on the wine and waited. 3 o'clock, 4 o'clo ck, 5 
o'clock. Finally I remembered to put my clothes on.  I was 
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sitting with a drink in my hand when Debra's car pu lled up 
in front of the house. I waited. She opened the doo r. She 
had a bag of groceries. She looked very good.

"Hi!" she said, "How's my ex-wet noodle?"

I walked up to her and put my arms around her. I st arted to 
tremble and cry.

"Hank, what's wrong?"

Debra dropped the bag of groceries to the floor. Ou r dinner. 
I grabbed her and held her to me. I was sobbing. Th e tears 
flowed like wine. I couldn't stop. Most of me meant  it, the 
other part was running away.

"Hank, what is it?"

"I can't be with you Thanksgiving."

"Why? Why? What's wrong?"

"What's wrong is that I am a GIANT HUNK OF SHIT!"

My guilt screwed inside me and I had a spasm. It hu rt 
something awful.

"A belly dancer is flying down from Canada to spend  
Thanksgiving with me."

"A belly dancer?"

"Yes."

"Is she beautiful?"

"Yes, she is. I'm sorry, I'm sorry. . . ."

Debra pushed me off.

"Let me put the groceries away."

She picked up the bag and walked into the kitchen. I heard 
the refrigerator door open and close.

"Debra," I said, "I'm leaving."

There was no sound from the kitchen. I opened the f ront door 
and walked out. The Volks started. I turned the rad io on, 
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the headlights on and drove back to L.A.

94

Wednesday night found me at the airport waiting for  Iris. I 
sat around and looked at the women. None of them--e xcept for 
one or two--looked as good as Iris. There was somet hing 
wrong with me: I did think of sex a great deal. Eac h woman I 
looked at I imagined being in bed with. It was an 
interesting way to pass airport waiting time. Women : I liked 
the colors of their clothing; the way they walked; the 
cruelty in some faces; now and then the almost pure  beauty 
in another face, totally and enchantingly female. T hey had 
it over us: they planned much better and were bette r 
organized. While men were watching professional foo tball or 
drinking beer or bowling, they, the women, were thi nking 
about us, concentrating, studying, deciding--whethe r to 
accept us, discard us, exchange us, kill us or whet her 
simply to leave us. In the end it hardly mattered; no matter 
what they did, we ended up lonely and insane.

I had bought Iris and myself a turkey, an 18-pounde r. It was 
on my sink, thawing out. Thanksgiving. It proved yo u had 
survived.

another year with its wars, inflation, unemployment , smog, 
presidents. It was a grand neurotic gathering of cl ans: loud 
drunks, grandmothers, sisters, aunts, screaming chi ldren, 
would-be suicides. And don't forget indigestion. I wasn't 
different from anyone else: there sat the 18 pound bird on 
my sink, dead, plucked, totally disembowled. Iris w ould 
roast it for me.

I had received a letter in the mail that afternoon.  I took 
it out of my pocket and re-read it. It had been mai led from 
Berkeley:

Dear Mr. Chinaski:

You don't know me but I'm a cute bitch. I've been g oing with 
sailors and one truck driver but they don't satisfy  me. I 
mean, we fuck and then there's nothing more. There' s no 
substance to those sons of bitches. I'm 22 and I ha ve a 5 
year old daughter, Aster. I live with a guy but the re's no 
sex, we just live together. His name is Rex. I'd li ke to 
come see you. My mom could watch Aster. Enclosed is  a photo 
of me. Write me if you feel like it. I've read some  of your 
books. They are hard to find in bookstores. What I like 
about your writing is that you are so easy to under stand. 
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And you're funny too.

yours,

Tanya

Then Iris' plane landed. I stood at the window and watched 
her get off. She still looked good. She had come al l the way 
from Canada to see me. She had one suitcase. I wave d to her 
as she filed through the entranceway with the other s. She 
had to pass through customs, then she was pressed u p against 
me. We kissed and I got half a hard-on. She was in a dress, 
a practical tight-fitting blue dress, high heels an d she 
wore a small hat cocked on her head. It was rare to  see a 
woman in a dress. All the women in Los Angeles wore  pants 
continually. . . .

Since we didn't have to wait for her baggage we dro ve right 
to my place. I parked out front and we walked throu gh the 
court together. She sat on the couch while I poured  her a 
drink. Iris looked over at my homemade bookcase.

"Did you write all those books?"

"Yes."

"I had no idea you had written so many."

"I wrote them."

"How many?"

"I don't know. Twenty, twenty-five. . . ."

I kissed her, putting one arm around her waist, pul ling her 
to me. The other hand I put on her knee.

The phone rang. I got up and answered it. "Hank?" I t was 
Valerie.

"Yes?"

"Who was that?"

"Who was who?"

"That girl. . . ."

"Oh, that's a friend from Canada."
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"Hank, you and your god-damned women!"

"Yes."

"Bobby wants to know if you and . . ."

"Iris."

"He wants to know if you and Iris want to come down  for a 
drink."

"Not tonight. I'll take a rain check."

"She's really got a body!"

"I know."

"All right, maybe tomorrow."

"Maybe. . . ."

I hung up thinking that Valerie probably liked wome n too. 
Well, that was all right. I poured two more drinks.

"How many women have you met at airports?" Iris ask ed. "It's 
not as bad as you think." "Have you lost count? Lik e your 
books?" "Math is one of my weaker points." "Do you enjoy 
meeting women at airports?" "Yes." I had not rememb ered that 
Iris was so talkative. "You pig!" She laughed. "Our  first 
fight. Did you have a nice flight?" "I sat next to a bore. I 
made a mistake and let him buy me a drink. He talke d my god-
damned ear off."

"He was only excited. You're a sexy woman."

"Is that all you see in me?"

"I see lots of that. Maybe I'll see other things as  we go 
along."

"Why do you want so many women?"

"It was my childhood, you see. No love, no affectio n. And in 
my twenties and thirties there also was very little . I'm 
playing catch-up. ..."

"Will you know when you've caught up?"
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"The feeling I have is that I'll need at least one more 
lifetime."

"You're so full of shit!"

I laughed. "That's why I write."

"I'm going to take a shower and change."

"Sure."

I went to the kitchen and felt-up the turkey. It sh owed me 
its legs, its pubic hair, its bunghole, its thighs;  it sat 
there. I was glad it didn't have eyes. Well, we'd d o 
something with the thing. That was the next step. I  heard 
the toilet flush. If Iris didn't want to roast it, I'd roast 
it.

When I was young I was depressed all the time. But suicide 
no longer seemed a possibility in my life. At my ag e there 
was very little left to kill. It was good to be old , no 
matter what they said. It was reasonable that a man  had to 
be at least 50 years old before he could write with  anything 
like clarity. The more rivers you crossed, the more  you knew 
about rivers--that is, if you survived the white wa ter and 
the hidden rocks. It could be a rough cob, sometime s.

Iris came out. She had on a blueblack one piece dre ss that 
appeared to be silk and it clung. She wasn't your a verage 
American girl, which kept her from appearing obviou s. She 
was a total woman but she didn't throw it in your f ace. 
American women drove hard bargains and they ended u p looking 
the worse for it. The few natural American women le ft were 
mostly in Texas and Louisiana.

Iris smiled at me. She had something in each hand. She held 
both hands above her head and began making clicking  noises. 
She began to dance. Or rather, she vibrated. It was  as if 
she were shot through with electric current and the  center 
of her soul was her belly. It was lovely and pure, with just 
the faintest hint of humor. The whole dance, as she  never 
took her eyes off me, had its own meaning, a good e ndearing 
sense of its own worth.

Iris finished and I applauded, poured her a drink.

"I didn't do it justice," she said. "You need a cos tume and 
music."
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"I liked it very much."

"I was going to bring a tape of the music but I kne w you 
wouldn't have a machine."

"You're right. It was great anyhow."

I gave Iris a gentle kiss.

"Why don't you come live in Los Angeles?" I asked h er.

"All my roots are up in the northwest. I like it th ere. My 
parents. My friends. Everything is up there, don't you see?"

"Yes."

"Why don't you move to Vancouver? You could write i n 
Vancouver."

"I guess I could. I could write on top of an iceber g."

"You might try it."

"What?"

"Vancouver."

"What would your father think?"

"About what?"

"Us."

95

On Thanksgiving Iris prepared the turkey and put it  in the 
oven. Bobby and Valerie came over for a few drinks but they 
didn't stay. It was refreshing. Iris had on another  dress, 
just as appealing as the other.

"You know," she said, "I didn't bring enough clothe s. 
Tomorrow Valerie and I are going shopping at Freder ick's. 
I'm going to get some real slut-shoes. You'll like them."

"I'll like that, Iris."

I walked into the bathroom. I had hidden the photo Tanya had 
sent me in the medicine chest. She had her dress hi ked up 
and she wasn't wearing panties. I could see her cun t. She 
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was a cute bitch.

When I came out Iris was washing something in the s ink. I 
grabbed her from behind, turned her around and kiss ed her. 
"You are a horny old dog!" she said. "I'll make you  suffer 
tonight, my dear!" "Please do!"

We drank all through the afternoon, then got to the  turkey 
around 5 or 6 pm. The food sobered us up. An hour l ater we 
began drinking again. We went to bed early, around 10 pm. I 
didn't have any problems. I was sober enough to ins ure a 
good long ride. The minute I began stroking I knew that I 
would make it. I didn't particularly try to please Iris. I 
just went ahead and gave her an old-fashioned horse  fuck. 
The bed bounced and she grimaced. Then came low moa ns. I 
slowed down a bit, then picked up the pace and ripp ed it 
home. She appeared to climax along with me. Of cour se, a man 
never knew. I rolled off. I'd always liked Canadian  bacon.

The next day Valerie came over and she and Iris lef t 
together for Frederick's. The mail arrived about an  hour 
later. It contained another letter from Tanya:

Henry, dear . . .

I walked down the street today and these guys whist led. I 
walked on past them without response. The ones I re ally hate 
are the car wash guys. They holler things and stick  out 
their tongues like they could really do something w ith their 
tongues, but there isn't really a man among them wh o could 
do it. You can tell, you know.

Yesterday I went into this clothing store to buy a pair of 
pants for Rex. Rex gave me the money. He can never buy his 
own things. He just hates to. So I went into this m en's 
clothing store and picked out a pair of pants. Ther e were 
two guys in there, middle-aged and one of the guys was real 
sarcastic. While I was picking out the pants he cam e up to 
me and he took my hand and put it on his cock. I to ld him, 
"Is that all you've got, poor thing!" He laughed an d said 
something wise. I found these real nice pair of pan ts for 
Rex, green with thin white stripes. Rex likes green . Anyhow, 
this guy says to me, "Come on back into one of the try-on 
booths." Well, you know, sarcastic guys always fasc inate me. 
So I went into the booth with him. The other guy sa w us go 
in. We started kissing and he unzipped. He got a ha rd-on and 
put my hand on it. We kept kissing and he lifted my  dress 
and looked at my panties in the mirror. He played w ith my 
ass. But his cock never got real hard, just half-ha rd, it 
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just stayed half-hard. I told him he wasn't shit. H e walked 
out of the booth with his cock out and zipped up in  front of 
the other guy. They were laughing. I came out and p aid for 
the pants. He bagged them. "Tell your husband you t ook his 
pants into the try-on booth!" he laughed. "You're n othing 
but a fuck-ing fag!" I told him. "And your buddy is  nothing 
but a fucking fag too!" And they were. Almost every  man is a 
fag now. It's really difficult for a woman. I had a  
girlfriend who married a guy and she came home one day and 
found him in bed with another man. No wonder all th e girls 
are having to buy vibrators these days. It's rough shit. 
Well, write me.

yours,

Tanya

Dear Tanya:

I got your letters and your photo. I am sitting her e alone 
the day after Thanksgiving. I have a hangover. I li ked your 
photo. Do you have any more?

Have you ever read Celine? Journey to the End of th e Night, 
I mean. After that he lost stride and became a cran k, 
bitching about his editors and his readers. It's a real damn 
shame. His mind just went. I think he must have bee n a good 
doctor. Or maybe he wasn't. Maybe his heart wasn't in it. 
Maybe he killed his patients off. Now that would ha ve made a 
good novel. Many doctors do that. They give you a p ill and 
send you back out on the street again. They need mo ney to 
pay for what their educations cost them. So they pa ck their 
waiting rooms and run the patients in and out. They  weigh 
you, take your blood pressure, give you a pill and send you 
back out on the street feeling worse. A dental surg eon may 
take your life savings but usually he does somethin g for 
your teeth.

Anyhow, I'm still writing and I seem to be making t he rent. 
I find your letters interesting. Who took that phot o of you 
without your panties on? A good friend, no doubt. R ex? You 
see, I'm getting jealous! That's a good sign, isn't  it? 
Let's just call it interest. Or concern.

I'll watch the mailbox. Any more photos?

yours, yes, yes,

Henry
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The door opened and it was Iris. I pulled the sheet  out of 
the typewriter and laid it face down.

"Oh, Hank! I got the slut-shoes!"

"Great! Great!"

"I'll put them on for you! I'm sure you'll love the m!"

"Baby, do it!"

Iris walked into the bedroom. I took the letter to Tanya and 
stuck it under a pile of papers.

Iris walked out. The shoes were bright red on vicio usly high 
heels. She looked like one of the greatest whores o f all 
time. There were no backs on the shoes and her feet  showed 
through the see-through material. Iris walked back and 
forth. She had a most provocative body and ass anyh ow, and 
walking on those heels pushed it all sky-high. It w as 
maddening. Iris stopped and looked back at me over her 
shoulder, smiled. What a marvelous chippy! She had more hip, 
more ass, more calf than I'd ever seen before. I ra n out and 
poured two drinks. Iris sat down and crossed her le gs high. 
She sat in a chair across the room from me. The mir acles in 
my life kept occurring. I couldn't understand it.

My cock was hard, throbbing, pushing against my pan ts.

"You know what a man likes," I told Iris.

We finished our drinks. I took her by the hand into  the 
bedroom. I pushed her on the bed. I pulled her dres s back 
and got at her panties. It was hard work. Her panti es got 
caught on one shoe, got hooked on the heel, but I f inally 
got them off. Iris's dress was still covering her h ips. I 
raised her ass and pushed the dress up under her. S he was 
already wet. I felt her with my fingers. Iris was a lmost 
always wet, almost always ready. She was a total jo y. She 
had long nylon stockings with blue garters decorate d with 
red roses. I put it into the wetness. Her legs were  raised 
high in the air and as I caressed her I saw those s lut-shoes 
on her feet, red heels jutting like stilettoes. Iri s was in 
for another old-fashioned horse fuck. Love was for guitar 
players, Catholics and chess freaks. That bitch wit h her red 
shoes and long stockings--she deserved what she was  going to 
get from me. I tried to rip her apart, I tried to s plit her 
in half. I watched that strange half-Indian face in  the soft 
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sunlight that filtered weakly through the blinds. I t was 
like murder. I had her. There was no escape. I ripp ed and 
roared, slapped her across the face and nearly tore  her in 
half.

I was surprised that she was able to get up smiling  and walk 
to the bathroom. She looked almost happy. Her shoes  had come 
off and were lying by the side of the bed. My cock was still 
hard. I picked up one of the shoes and rubbed my co ck with 
it. It felt great. Then I put the shoe back on the floor. 
When Iris came out of the bathroom still smiling, m y cock 
went down.

96

Not much happened during the rest of her stay. We d rank, we 
ate, we fucked. There were no arguments. We took lo ng drives 
down along the shore, ate at seafood cafes. I didn' t bother 
with writing. There were times when it was best to get away 
from the machine. A good writer knew when not to wr ite. 
Anybody could type. Not that I was a good typist; a lso I 
couldn't spell and I didn't know grammar. But I kne w when 
not to write. It was like fucking. You had to rest the 
godhead now and then. I had an old friend who occas ionally 
wrote me letters, Jimmy Shannon. He wrote 6 novels a year, 
all on incest. It was no wonder he was starving. My  problem 
was that I couldn't rest my cock-godhead like I cou ld my 
typer-godhead. That was because women were availabl e only in 
streaks so you had to get as much in as possible be fore 
somebody else's godhead came along. I think the fac t that I 
quit writing for ten years was one of the luckiest things 
that ever happened to me. (I suppose that some crit ics would 
say that it was one of the luckiest things that eve r 
happened to the reader, too.) Ten year's rest for b oth 
sides. What would happen if I stopped drinking for ten 
years?

The time came to put Iris Duarte back on the plane.  It was a 
morning flight which made it difficult. I was used to rising 
at noon; it was a fine cure for hangovers and would  add 5 
years to my life. I felt no sadness while driving h er to 
L.A. International. The sex had been fine; there ha d been 
laughter. I could hardly remember a more civilized time, 
neither of us making any demands, yet there had bee n warmth, 
it had not been without feeling, dead meat coupled with dead 
meat. I detested that type of swinging, the Los Ang eles, 
Hollywood, Bel Air, Malibu, Laguna Beach kind of se x. 
Strangers when you meet, strangers when you part--a  
gymnasium of bodies namelessly masturbating each ot her. 
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People with no morals often considered themselves m ore free, 
but mostly they lacked the ability to feel or to lo ve. So 
they became swingers. The dead fucking the dead. Th ere was 
no gamble or humor in their game--it was corpse fuc king 
corpse. Morals were restrictive, but they were grou nded on 
human experience down through the centuries. Some m orals 
tended to keep people slaves in factories, in churc hes and 
true to the State. Other morals simply made good se nse. It 
was like a garden filled with poisoned fruit and go od fruit. 
You had to know which to pick and eat, which to lea ve alone.

My experience with Iris had been delightful and ful filling, 
yet I wasn't in love with her nor she with me. It w as easy 
to care and hard not to care. I cared. We sat in th e Volks 
on the upper parking ramp. We had some time. I had the radio 
on. Brahms.

"Will I see you again?" I asked her.

"I don't think so."

"Do you want a drink in the bar?"

"You've made an alcoholic out of me, Hank. I'm so w eak I can 
hardly walk."

"Was it just the booze?"

"No."

"Then let's get a drink."

"Drink, drink, drink! Is that all you can think of? "

"No, but it's a good way to get through spaces, lik e this 
one."

"Can't you face things straight?"

"I can but I'd rather not."

"That's escapism."

"Everything is: playing golf, sleeping, eating, wal king, 
arguing, jogging, breathing, fucking. ..."

"Fucking?"

"Look, we're talking like high school children. Let 's get 
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you on the plane."

It wasn't going well. I wanted to kiss her but I se nsed her 
reserve. A wall. Iris wasn't feeling good, I guess,  and I 
wasn't feeling good.

"All right," she said, "we'll check in and then go get a 
drink. Then I'll fly away forever: real smooth, rea l easy, 
no pain."

"All right!" I said.

And that was just the way it was.

The way back: Century Boulevard east, down to Crens haw, up 
8th Avenue, then Arlington to Wilton. I decided to pick up 
my laundry and turned right on Beverly Boulevard I drove 
into the lot behind the Silverette Cleaners and par ked the 
Volks. As I did a young black girl in a red dress w alked 
past. She had a marvelous swing to her ass, a most marvelous 
motion. Then the building blocked my view. She had the 
movements; it was as if life had given a few women a supple 
grace and denied the rest. She had that indescribab le grace.

I stepped out onto the sidewalk and watched her fro m behind. 
I saw her turn and look back. Then she stood and st ared at 
me, looking back over her shoulder. I walked into t he 
laundry. When I came out with my things she was sta nding by 
my Volks. I put the things inside from the passenge r's side. 
Then I moved around to the driver's side. She stood  in front 
of me. She was about 27 with a very round face, imp assive. 
We were standing very close together.

"I saw you looking at me. Why were you looking at m e?"

"I apologize. I didn't mean any offense."

"I want to know why you were looking at me. You wer e really 
staring at me."

"Look, you're a beautiful woman. You have a beautif ul body. 
I saw you walk by and I looked. I couldn't help it. "

"Do you want a date for tonight?"

"Well, that would be great. But I've got a date. I' ve got 
something going."

I circled around her and made for the driver's side . I 
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opened the door and got in. She walked off. As she did I 
heard her whisper, "Dumb honky asshole."

I opened the mail--nothing. I needed to regroup. So mething 
needed was missing. I looked in the refrigerator. N othing. I 
walked outside, got in the Volks and drove to the B lue 
Elephant liquor store. I got a fifth of Smirnoff an d some 7-
UP. As I drove back toward my place, somewhere alon g the 
way, I knew I had forgotten cigarettes.

I went south down Western Avenue, took a left on Ho llywood 
Boulevard, then a right on Serrano. I was trying to  get to a 
Sav-On--for smokes. Right on the corner of Serrano and 
Sunset stood another black girl, a high-yellow in b lack high 
heels and a mini-skirt. As she stood there in that short 
skirt I could see just a touch of blue panty. She b egan to 
walk and I drove along beside her. She pretended no t to 
notice me.

"Hey, baby!"

She stopped. I pulled over to the curb. She walked up to the 
car.

"How you doing?" I asked her.

"All right."

"Are you a decoy?" I asked.

"What do you mean?"

"I mean," I asked her, "how do I know you're not a cop?"

"How do I know you're not a cop?"

"Look at my face. Do I look like a cop?"

"All right," she said, "drive around the corner and  park. 
I'll get in around the corner."

I drove around the corner in front of Mr. Famous N. J. 
Sandwiches. She opened the door and got in.

"What do you want?" she asked. She was in her mid-t hirties 
and one large solid gold tooth stood out in the cen ter of 
her smile. She'd never be broke.

"Head," I said.
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"Twenty dollars."

"O.K., let's go."

"Drive up Western to Franklin, take a left, go to H arvard 
and take a right."

When we got to Harvard it was hard to park. Finally  I parked 
in a red zone and we got out.

"Follow me," she said.

It was a decaying high-rise. Just before we reached  the 
lobby she took a right and I followed her up a ceme nt 
stairway, watching her ass. It was strange, but eve rybody 
had an ass. It was almost sad. But I didn't want he r ass. I 
followed her down a hallway and then up some more c ement 
steps. We were using some kind of fire escape inste ad of the 
elevator. What her reason was I had no idea. But I needed 
the exercise--if I intended to write big fat novels  in my 
old age like Knut Hamsun.

We finally reached her apartment and she got out he r key. I 
grabbed her hand.

"Wait a minute," I said.

"What is it?"

"You got a couple of big black bastards in there wh o are 
gonna kick my ass and roll me?"

"No, there's nobody in there. I live with a girl fr iend and 
she's not home. She works at the Broadway Departmen t Store."

"Give me the key."

I opened the door slowly and then kicked it wide wi th my 
foot. I looked inside. I had my steel but I didn't reach. 
She closed the door behind us.

"Come on in the bedroom," she said.

"Wait a minute. ..."

I ripped open a closet door and reaching in felt be hind the 
clothing. Nothing.
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"What kind of shit are you on, man?"

"I'm not on any kind of shit!"

"Oh Lord ..."

I ran into the bathroom and yanked back the shower curtain. 
Nothing. I went into the kitchen, pulled back the p lastic 
curtain below the sink. Just a filthy overflowing p lastic 
trash basket. I checked the other bedroom, the clos et in 
there. I looked under the double bed: an empty bott le of 
Ripple. I walked out.

"Come on back here," she said.

It was a tiny bedroom, more like an alcove. There w as a cot 
with dirty sheets. The blanket was on the floor. I unzipped 
and pulled it out.

"$20," she said.

"Get your lips on this motherfucker! Suck it dry!"

$20.

"I know the price. Earn it. Drain my balls."

"$20 first. ..."

"Oh yeah? I give you the twenty, how do I know you don't 
yell for the cops? How do I know your 7-foot basket ball-ass 
brother don't arrive with his switchblade?"

"$20 first. And don't worry. I'll suck you. I'll su ck you 
good."

"I don't trust you, whore."

I zipped up and got out of there, fast, I went down  all 
those cement steps. I reached the bottom, jumped in to the 
Volks and drove back to my place.

I started drinking. My stars simply weren't in orde r.

The phone rang. It was Bobby. "Did you get Iris on the 
plane?"

"Yeah, Bobby, and I want to thank you for keeping y our hands 
off for a change."
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"Look, Hank, that's just in your head. You're old a nd you 
bring all these young chicks over, then you get ner vous when 
a young cat comes around. Your ass gets uptight."

"Self-doubt . . . lack of confidence, right?"

"Well . . ."

"O.K., Bobby.:'

"Anyhow, Valerie wondered if you wanted to come dow n for a 
drink?"

"Why not?"

Bobby had some bad shit, real bad shit. We passed i t around. 
Bobby had a lot of new tapes for the stereo. He als o had my 
favorite singer, Randy Newman, and he put Randy on,  but only 
medium-loud, as per my request.

So we listened to Randy and smoked and then Valerie  began 
putting on a fashion show. She had a dozen sexy out fits from 
Frederick's. She had 30 pairs of shoes hanging on t he back 
of the bathroom door.

Valerie came prancing out in 8-inch high heels. She  could 
hardly walk. She poked about the room, staggering o n her 
stilts. Her ass poked out and her tiny nipples were  hard and 
stiff, they jutted out under her see-through blouse . She had 
on a thin gold anklet. She whirled and faced us, ma de some 
gentle sexual movements.

"Christ," said Bobby, "Oh . . . Christ!"

"Holy Jesus Christ Mother of God!" I said.

As Valerie went past I reached out and got a handfu l of ass. 
I was living. I felt great. Valerie ducked into the  crapper 
for a change of costume.

Each time Valerie came out she looked better, crazi er, 
wilder. The whole process was moving toward some cl imax.

We drank and smoked and Valerie kept coming back wi th more. 
One hell of a show.

She sat on my lap and Bobby snapped some photos.
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The night wore on. Then I looked around and Valerie  and 
Bobby were gone. I walked into the bedroom and ther e was 
Valerie on the bed, naked except for her spiked hig h heels. 
Her body was firm and lean.

Bobby was still dressed and was sucking Valerie's b reasts, 
going from one to the other. Her nipples stood tall .

Bobby looked up at me. "Hey, old man, I've heard yo u brag 
about how you eat pussy. How's this?"

Bobby ducked down and spread Valerie's legs. Her cu nt hairs 
were long and twisted and tangled. Bobby went down there and 
licked at the clit. He was pretty good but he lacke d spirit.

"Wait a minute, Bobby, you're not doing it right. L et me 
show you."

I got down there. I began far back and worked towar d it. 
Then I got there. Valerie responded. Too much so. S he 
wrapped her legs around my head and I couldn't brea the. My 
ears were pressed flat. I pulled my head out of the re.

"O.K., Bobby, you see?"

Bobby didn't answer. He turned and walked into the bathroom. 
I had my shoes and pants off. I liked to show off m y legs 
when I drank. Valerie reached up and pulled me down  on the 
bed. Then she bent over my cock and took it into he r mouth. 
She wasn't very good compared to most. She began th e old 
head-bob and had very little else to offer beside t hat. She 
worked a long time and I felt I wasn't going to mak e it. I 
pulled her head away, put it up on the pillow and k issed 
her. Then I mounted. I had made about 8 or 10 strok es when I 
heard Bobby behind us.

"I want you to leave, man."

"Bobby, what the hell's wrong?"

"I want you to go back to your place."

I pulled out, got up, walked into the front room an d put on 
my pants and shoes.

"Hey, Cool Papa," I said to Bobby, "what's wrong?"

"I just want you out of here."
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"All right, all right. ..."

I walked back to my place. It seemed a very long ti me since 
I had put Iris Duarte on that plane. She must be ba ck in 
Vancouver by now. Shit. Iris Duarte, goodnight.

97

I got a letter in the mail. It was addressed from H ollywood.

Dear Chinaski:

I've just read almost all your books. I work as a t ypist in 
a place on Cherokee Ave. I've hung your picture in the place 
where I work. It's a poster from one of your readin gs. 
People ask me, "Who's that?" and I say, "That's my boy 
friend" and they say. "My God!"

I gave my boss your book of stories, The Beast with  Three 
Legs and he said he didn't like it. He said you did n't know 
how to write. He said it was cheap shit. He got qui te angry 
about it.

Anyhow, I like your things and I'd like to meet you . They 
say I'm pretty well stacked. Care to check me out?

luv,

Valencia

She left two phone numbers, one at work, one at hom e. It was

about 2:30 pm. I dialed the work number. "Yes? a fe male 
answered.

"Is Valencia there?"

"This is Valencia."

"This is Chinaski. I got your letter."

"I thought you'd phone."

"You have a sexy voice," I said.

"You have too," she answered.

"When can I see you?" I asked.
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"Well, I'm not doing anything tonight."

"O.K. How about tonight?"

"All right," she said, "I'll see you after work. Yo u can 
meet me at this bar on Cahuenga Boulevard, The Foxh ole. You 
know where it is?"

"Yes."

"I'll see you around six then. . . ."

I drove up and parked outside The Foxhole. I lit a cigarette 
and sat there awhile. Then I got out and walked int o the 
bar. Which one was Valencia? I stood there and nobo dy said 
anything. I walked up to the bar and ordered a doub le vodka-
7. Then I heard my name, "Henry?"

I looked around and there was a blonde alone in a b ooth. I 
took my drink over and sat down. She was about 38, and not 
stacked. She had gone to seed, was a bit too fat. H er 
breasts were very large but they sagged wearily. Sh e had 
short clipped blond hair. She was heavily made up a nd she 
looked tired. She was in pants, blouse and boots. P ale blue 
eyes. Many bracelets on each arm. Her face revealed  nothing, 
although once she might have been beautiful.

"It was really a fucking miserable day," she said. "I typed 
my ass off."

"Let's make it some other night then when you're fe eling 
better," I said.

"Ah, shit, it's all right. Another drink and I'll s pring 
back."

Valencia motioned to the waitress. "Another wine."

She was drinking a white wine.

"How's the writing going?" she asked. "Any new book s out?"

"No, but I'm working on a novel."

"What's it called?"

"No title yet."

"Is it going to be a good one?"
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"I don't know."

Neither of us said anything for a while. I finished  my vodka 
and had another. Valencia just wasn't my type in an y sense 
of the word. I disliked her. There are people like that--
immediately upon meeting them you despise them.

"There's a Japanese girl down where I work. She doe s 
everything possible to get me fired. I'm in tight w ith the 
boss, but this bitch makes the day unpleasant for m e. 
Someday I'm going to stick my foot up her ass."

"Where are you from?"

"Chicago."

"I didn't like Chicago," I said.

"I like Chicago."

I finished my drink, she finished hers. Valencia pu shed her 
bill toward me. "You mind paying for this? I had a shrimp 
salad too."

I took out my key to unlock the door.

"This your car?"

"Yes."

"You expect me to ride in an old car like that?"

"Look, if you don't want to get in, don't get in."

Valencia got in. She took out her mirror and began making up 
her face as we drove along. It wasn't far to my pla ce. I 
parked.

Inside she said, "This place is filthy. You need so mebody to 
fix it up."

I got out the vodka and the 7-UP and poured two dri nks. 
Valencia pulled her boots off.

"Where's your typewriter?"

"On the kitchen table."
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"You don't have a desk? I thought writers had desks ."

"Some don't even have kitchen tables."

"You been married?" Valencia asked.

"Once."

"What went wrong?"

"We began to hate each other."

"I've been married four times. I still see my ex-hu sbands. 
We're friends."

"Drink up."

"You seem nervous," said Valencia.

"I'm all right."

Valencia finished her drink, then stretched out on the 
couch. She put her head in my lap. I began to strok e her 
hair. I poured her another drink, and went back to stroking 
her hair. I could look into her blouse and see her breasts. 
I leaned over and gave her a long kiss. Her tongue darted in 
and out of my mouth. I hated her. My cock began to rise. We 
kissed again and I reached down into her blouse.

"I knew I'd meet you some day," she said.

I kissed her again, this time with some savagery. S he felt 
my cock against her head.

"Hey!" she said.

"It's nothing," I said.

"Like hell," she said. "What do you want to do?"

"I don't know. ..."

"I know."

Valencia got up and went to the bathroom. When she came out 
she was naked. She got under the bedsheet. I had an other 
drink. Then I undressed and got into bed. I pulled the sheet 
back. What huge breasts. She was one-half breast. I  firmed 
one up with my hand as best I could and sucked at t he 
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nipple. It didn't harden. I went to the other breas t and 
sucked at the nipple. No response. I sloshed her br easts 
about. I stuck my cock in between them. The nipples  remained 
soft. I shoved my cock at her mouth and she turned her head 
away. I thought of burning her ass with a cigarette . What a 
mass of flesh she was. A worn out busted down stree twalker. 
Whores usually made me hot. My cock was hard but my  spirit 
wasn't in it.

"Are you Jewish?" I asked her.

"No."

"You look Jewish."

"I'm not."

"You live in the Fairfax district, don't you?"

"Yes."

"Are your parents Jewish?"

"Listen, what's all this Jewish shit?"

"Don't feel bad. Some of my best friends are Jewish ."

I sloshed her breasts around again.

"You seem frightened," Valencia said. "You seem upt ight."

I waved my cock in her face.

"Does that look frightened?"

"It looks horrible. Where'd you get all those big v eins?"

"I like them."

I grabbed her by the hair and pressed her head up a gainst 
the wall and sucked at her teeth while looking into  her 
eyes. Then I began playing with her cunt. She was a  long 
time coming around. Then she began to open and I st uck my 
finger in. I got to the clit and worked it. Then I mounted. 
My cock was inside of her. We were actually fucking . I had 
no desire to please her. Valencia had a fair grip. I was 
into her pretty good but she didn't seem to be resp onding. I 
didn't care. I pumped and pumped. One more fuck. Re search. 
There was no sense of violation involved. Poverty a nd 
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ignorance bred their own truth. She was mine. We we re two 
animals in the forest and I was murdering her. She was 
coming around. I kissed her and her lips were final ly open. 
I dug it in. The blue walls watched us. Valencia be gan 
making little sounds. That spurred me on.

When she came out of the bathroom I was dressed. Th ere were 
two drinks on the table. We sipped our drinks.

"How come you live in the Fairfax district?" I aske d.

"I like it there."

"Should I drive you home?"

"If you don't mind."

She lived two blocks east of Fairfax. "That's my pl ace 
there," she said, "with the screen door."

"Looks like a nice place."

"It is. Want to come in for a while?"

"Got anything to drink?"

"Can you drink sherry?"

"Sure . . ."

We went in. There were towels on the floor. She kic ked them 
under the couch as she walked past. Then she came o ut with 
the sherry. It was very cheap stuff.

"Where's your bathroom?" I asked.

I flushed the toilet to cover the sound, then puked  the 
sherry back up. I flushed again and came out.

"Another drink?" she asked.

"Sure."

"The kids came by," she said, "that's why the place  is such 
a mess."

"You've got kids?"

"Yes but Sam is taking care of them."
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I finished my drink. "Well, look, thanks for the dr inks. 
I've got to get going."

"All right, you've got my phone number."

"Right."

Valencia walked me to the screen door. We kissed th ere. Then 
I walked out to the Volks. I got in and drove off. I circled 
around the corner, double-parked, opened the door a nd puked 
up the other drink.
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I saw Sara every three or four days, at her place o r at 
mine. We slept together but there was no sex. We ca me close 
but we never quite got to it. Drayer Baba's precept s held 
strong.

We decided to spend the holidays together at my pla ce, 
Christmas and New Year's.

Sara arrived about noon on the 24th in her Volks va n. I 
watched her park, then went out to meet her. She ha d lumber 
tied to the roof of the van. It was to be my Christ mas 
present: she was going to build me a bed. My bed wa s a 
mockery: a simple box spring with the innards stick ing out 
of the mattress. Sara had also brought an organic t urkey 
plus the trimmings. I was to pay for that and the w hite 
wine. And there were some small gifts for each of u s.

We carried in the lumber and the turkey and the sun dry bits 
and pieces. I placed the box spring, mattress and h eadboard 
outside and put a sign on them: "Free." The head-bo ard went 
first, the box spring second, and finally somebody took the 
mattress. It was a poor neighborhood.

I had seen Sara's bed at her place, slept in it, an d had 
liked it. I had always disliked the average mattres s, at 
least the ones I was able to buy. I had spent over half my 
life in beds which were better suited for somebody shaped 
like an angleworm.

Sara had built her own bed, and she was to build me  another 
like it. A solid wood platform supported by 7 four- by-four 
legs (the seventh directly in the middle) topped by  a layer 
of firm 4-inch foam. Sara had some good ideas. I he ld the 
boards and Sara drove home the nails. She was good with a 
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hammer. She only weighed 105 pounds but she could d rive a 
nail. It was going to be a fine bed.

It didn't take Sara long.

Then we tested it--non-sexually--as Drayer Baba smi led over 
us.

We drove around looking for a Christmas tree. I was n't too 
anxious to get a tree (Christmas had always been an  unhappy 
time in my childhood) and when we found all the lot s empty, 
the lack of a tree didn't bother me. Sara was unhap py as we 
drove back. But after we got in and had a few glass es of 
white wine she regained her spirits and went about hanging 
Christmas ornaments, lights, and tinsel everywhere,  some of 
the tinsel in my hair.

I had read that more people committed suicide on Ch ristmas 
Eve and on Christmas Day than at any other time. Th e holiday 
had little or nothing to do with the Birth of Chris t, 
apparently.

All the radio music was sickening and the t.v. was worse, so 
we turned it off and she phoned her mother in Maine . I spoke 
to Mama too and Mama was not all that bad.

"At first," said Sara, "I was thinking about fixing  you up 
with Mama but she's older than you are."

"Forget it."

"She had nice legs."

"Forget it."

"Are you prejudiced against old age?"

"Yes, everybody's old age but mine."

"You act like a movie star. Have you always had wom en 20 or 
30 years younger than you?"

"Not when I was in my twenties."

"All right then. Have you ever had a woman older th an you, I

mean lived with her?"

"Yeah, when I was 25 I lived with a woman 35."

292



"How'd it go?"

"It was terrible. I fell in love."

"What was terrible?"

"She made me go to college."

"And that's terrible?"

"It wasn't the kind of college you're thinking of. She was 
the faculty, and I was the student body."

"What happened to her?"

"I buried her."

"With honors? Did you kill her?"

"Booze killed her."

"Merry Christmas."

"Sure. Tell me about yours."

"I pass."

"Too many?"

"Too many, yet too few."

Thirty or 40 minutes later there was a knock on the  door. 
Sara got up and opened it. A sex symbol walked in. On 
Christmas Eve. I didn't know who she was. She was i n a tight 
black outfit and her huge breasts looked as if they  would 
burst out of the top of her dress. It was magnifice nt. I had 
never seen breasts like that, showcased in just tha t way, 
except in the movies.

"Hi, Hank!"

She knew me.

"I'm Edie. You met me at Bobby's one night."

"Oh?"

"Were you too drunk to remember?"
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"Hello, Edie. This is Sara."

"I was looking for Bobby. I thought Bobby might be down 
here."

"Sit down and have a drink."

Edie sat in a chair to my right, very near to me. S he was 
about 25. She lit a cigarette and sipped at her dri nk. Each 
time she leaned forward over the coffee table I was  sure 
that it would happen, I was sure that those breasts  would 
spring out. And I was afraid of what I might do if they did. 
I just didn't know. I had never been a

breast man, I had always been a leg man. But Edie r eally 
knew how to do it. I was afraid and I peeked sidewa ys at her 
breasts not knowing whether I wanted them to fall o ut or to 
stay in.

"You met Manny," she said to me, "down at Bobby's?"

"Yeh."

"I had to kick his ass out. He was too fucking jeal ous. He 
even hired a private dick to follow me! Imagine tha t! That 
simple sack of shit!"

"Yeh."

"I hate men who are beggars! I hate little toadies! "

'"A good man nowadays is hard to find,'" I said. "T hat's a 
song. Out of World War Two. They also had, 'Don't s it under 
the apple tree with anybody else but me.'"

"Hank, you're babbling. . . ." said Sara.

"Have another drink, Edie," I said and I poured her  one.

"Men are such shits!" she continued. "I walked into  a bar 
the other day. I was with four guys, close friends.  We sat 
around chugalugging pitchers of beer, we're laughin g, you 
know, just having a good time, we weren't bothering  anybody. 
Then I got the idea that I would like to shoot a ga me of 
pool. I like to shoot pool. I think that when a lad y shoots 
pool it shows her class."

"I can't shoot pool," I said. "I always rip up the green. 
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And I'm not even a lady."

"Anyway, I go up to the table and there's this guy shooting 
pool all by himself. I go up to him and I say, 'Loo k, you've 
had this table a long time. My friends and myself w ant to 
shoot a little pool. Do you mind letting us have th e table 
for a while?' He turned and looked at me. He waited . Then he 
sneered, and he said, 'All right.'"

Edie became animated and bounced around as she spok e and I 
peeked at her things.

"I went back and told my friends, 'We got the table .' 
Finally this guy shooting is down to his last ball when a 
buddy of his walks up and says, 'Hey, Ernie, I hear  you're 
giving up the table.' And you know what he tells th is guy? 
He says, 'Yeah, I'm giving it up to that bitch!' I heard it 
and I saw RED! This guy is bent over the table to c ue in on 
his last ball. I grabbed a pool stick and while he was bent 
over I hit him over the head as hard as I could. Th e guy 
dropped on the table like he was dead. He was known  in the 
bar and so a bunch of his friends rush over but mea nwhile my 
four buddies rush over too. Boy, what a brawl! Bott les 
smashing, broken mirrors. ... I don't know how we g ot out of 
there but we did. You got some shit?"

"Yeah but I don't roll too good."

"I'll take care of it."

Edie rolled a tight thin joint, just like a pro. Sh e sucked 
it up, hissing, then passed it to me.

"So I went back the next night, alone. The owner wh o is the 
bartender, he recognizes me. His name is Claude. 'C laude,' I 
told him, 'I'm sorry about yesterday but that guy a t the 
table was a real bastard. He called me a bitch.'"

I poured more drinks all around. In another minute her 
breasts would be out.

"The owner said, 'It's O.K., forget it.' He seemed like a 
nice guy. 'What do you drink?' he asked me. I hung around 
the bar and had two or three free drinks and he sai d, 'You 
know, I can use another waitress.'"

Edie took a hit on the joint and continued. "He tol d me 
about the other waitress. 'She pulled the men in bu t she 
made a lot of trouble. She played one guy against t he other. 
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She was always on stage. Then I found out she was t ricking 
on the side. She was using MY place to peddle her p ussy!'"

"Really?" Sara asked.

"That's what he said. Anyhow, he offered me a posit ion as a 
waitress. And he said, 'No tricking on the job!' I told him 
to cut the shit, I wasn't one of those. I thought m aybe now 
I'll be able to save some money and go to U.C.L. A. , to 
become a chemist and to study French, that's what I 've 
always wanted to do. Then he said, 'Come on back he re, I 
want to show you where we store our excess stock an d also 
I've got an outfit I'd like you to try on. It's nev er been 
worn and I think it's your size.' So I went into th is dark 
little room with him and he tried to grab me. I pus hed him 
off. Then he said, 'Just give me a little kiss.' 'F uck off!' 
I told him. He was bald and fat and very short and had false 
teeth and black warts with hairs growing out of the m on his 
cheeks. He rushed me and grabbed a hunk of my ass w ith one 
hand and some titty with the other and he tried to kiss me. 
I pushed him off again. 'I got a wife,' he said, 'I  love my 
wife, don't worry!' He rushed me again and I gave h im a knee 
you-know-where. I guess he didn't have anything the re, he 
didn't even flinch. 'I'll give you money,' he said,  'I'll be 
nice to you!' I told him to eat shit and die. And s o I lost 
another job."

"That is a sad story," I said.

"Listen," said Edie, "I gotta go. Merry Christmas. Thanks 
for the drinks."

She got up and I walked her to the door, opened it.  She 
walked off through the court. I came back and sat d own.

"You son-of-a-bitch," said Sara.

"What is it?"

"If I hadn't been here you would have fucked her."

"I hardly know the lady."

"All that tit! You were terrified! You were afraid to even 
look at her!"

"What's she doing wandering around on Christmas Eve ?"

"Why didn't you ask her?"
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"She said she was looking for Bobby."

"If I hadn't been here you would have fucked her."

"I don't know. I have no way of knowing. . . ."

Then Sara stood up and screamed. She began to sob a nd then 
she ran into the other room. I poured a drink. The colored 
lights on the walls blinked off and on.
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Sara was preparing the turkey dressing and I sat in  the 
kitchen talking to her. We were both sipping white wine.

The phone rang. I went and got it. It was Debra. "I  just 
wanted to wish you a Merry Christmas, wet noodle."

"Thank you, Debra. And a happy Santa Claus to you."

We talked awhile, then I went back and sat down.

"Who was that?"

"Debra."

"How is she?"

"All right, I guess."

"What did she want?"

"She sent Christmas greetings."

"You'll like this organic turkey, and the stuffing is good 
too. People eat poison, pure poison. America is one  of the 
few countries where cancer of the colon is prevalen t."

"Yeah, my ass itches a lot, but it's just my hemorr hoids. I 
had them cut out once. Before they operate they run  this 
snake up your intestine with a little light attache d and 
they peek into you looking for cancer. That snake i s pretty 
long. They just run it up you!"

The phone rang again. I went and got it. It was Cas sie. "How 
are you doing?"

"Sara and I are preparing a turkey."
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"I miss you."

"Merry Christmas to you too. How's the job going?"

"All right. I'm off until January 2nd."

"Happy New Year, Cassie!"

"What the hell's the matter with you?"

"I'm a little airy. I'm not used to white wine so e arly in 
the day."

"Give me a call some time."

"Sure."

I walked back into the kitchen. "It was Cassie. Peo ple phone 
on Christmas. Maybe Drayer Baba will call."

"He won't."

"Why?"

"He never spoke aloud. He never spoke and he never touched 
money."

"That's pretty good. Let me eat some of that raw dr essing."

"O.K."

"Say--not bad!"

Then the phone rang again. It worked like that. Onc e it 
started ringing it kept ringing. I walked into the bedroom 
and answered it.

"Hello," I said. "Who's this?"

"You son-of-a-bitch. Don't you know?"

"No, not really." It was a drunken female.

"Guess."

"Wait. I know! It's Iris!"

"Yes, Iris. And I'm pregnant!"
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"Do you know who the father is?"

"What difference does it make?"

"I guess you're right. How are things in Vancouver? "

"All right. Goodbye."

"Goodbye."

I walked back into the kitchen again.

"It was the Canadian belly dancer," I told Sara.

"How's she doing?"

"She's just full of Christmas cheer."

Sara put the turkey in the oven and we went into th e front 
room. We talked small talk for some time. Then the phone 
rang again. "Hello," I said.

"Are you Henry Chinaski?" It was a young male voice .

"Yes."

"Are you Henry Chinaski, the writer?"

"Yeah."

"Really?"

"Yeah."

"Well, we're a gang of guys from Bel Air and we rea lly dig 
your stuff, man! We dig it so much that we're going  to 
reward you, man!

"Oh?"

"Yeah, we're coming over with some 6-packs of beer. "

"Stick that beer up your ass."

"What?"

"I said, 'Stick it up your ass!'"
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I hung up.

"Who was that?" asked Sara.

"I just lost 3 or 4 readers from Bel Air. But it wa s worth 
it."

The turkey was done and I pulled it out of the oven , put it 
on a platter, moved the typer and all my papers off  the 
kitchen table, and placed the turkey there. I began  carving 
as Sara came in with the vegetables. We sat down. I  filled 
my plate, Sara filled hers. It looked good.

"I hope that one with the tits doesn't come by agai n," said 
Sara. She looked very upset at the thought.

"If she does I'll give her a piece."

"What?"

I pointed to the turkey. "I said, 'I'll give her a piece.' 
You can watch."

Sara screamed. She stood up. She was trembling. The n she ran 
into the bedroom. I looked at my turkey. I couldn't  eat it. 
I had pushed the wrong button again. I walked into the front 
room with my drink and sat down. I waited 15 minute s and 
then I put the turkey and the vegetables in the 
refrigerator.

Sara went back to her place the next day and I had a cold 
turkey sandwich about 3 pm. About 5 pm there was a terrific 
pounding on the door. I opened it up. It was Tammie  and 
Arlene. They were cruising on speed. They walked in  and 
jumped around, both of them talking at once.

"Got anything to drink?"

"Shit, Hank, ya got anything to drink?"

"How was your fucking Christmas?"

"Yeah. How was your fucking Christmas, man?"

"There's some beer and wine in the icebox," I told them.

(You can always tell an old-timer: he calls a refri gerator 
an icebox.)
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They danced into the kitchen and opened the icebox.

"Hey, here's a turkey!"

"We're hungry, Hank! Can we have some turkey?"

"Sure."

Tammie came out with a leg and bit into it. "Hey, t his is an 
awful turkey! It needs spices!"

Arlene came out with slices of meat in her hands. " Yeah, 
this needs spices. It's too mellow! You got any spi ces?"

"In the cupboard," I said.

They jumped back into the kitchen and began sprinkl ing on 
the spices.

"There! That's better!"

"Yeah, it tastes like something now!"

"Organic turkey, shit!"

"Yeah, it's shit!"

"I want some more!"

"Me too. But it needs spices."

Tammie came out and sat down. She had just about fi nished 
the leg. Then she took the leg bone, bit and broke it in 
half, and started chewing the bone. I was astonishe d. She 
was eating the leg bone, spitting splinters out on the rug.

"Hey, you're eating the bone!"

"Yeah, it's good!"

Tammie ran back into the kitchen for some more.

Soon they both came out, each of them with a bottle  of beer.

"Thanks, Hank."

"Yeah, thanks, man."

They sat there sucking at the beers.
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"Well," said Tammie, "we gotta get going."

"Yeah, we're going out to rape some junior high sch ool 
boys!"

"Yeah!"

The both jumped up and they were gone out the door.  I walked 
into the kitchen and looked into the refrig. That t urkey 
looked like it had been mauled by a tiger--the carc ass had 
simply been ripped apart. It looked obscene.

Sara drove over the next evening.

"How's the turkey?" she asked.

"O.K."

She walked in and opened the refrigerator door. She  
screamed. Then she ran out.

"My god, what happened?"

"Tammie and Arlene came by. I don't think they had eaten for 
a week."

"Oh, it's sickening. It hurts my heart!"

"I'm sorry. I should have stopped them. They were o n 
uppers."

"Well, there's just one thing I can do."

"What's that?"

"I can make you a nice turkey soup. I'll go get som e 
vegetables."

"All right." I gave her a twenty.

Sara prepared the soup that night. It was delicious . When 
she left in the morning she gave me instructions on  how to 
heat it up.

Tammie knocked on the door around 4 pm. I let her i n and she 
walked straight to the kitchen. The refrigerator do or 
opened. "Hey, soup, huh?" "Yeah."
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"Is it any good?" "Yeah."

"Mind if I try some?" "O.K."

I heard her put it on the stove. Then I heard her d ipping in 
there.

"God! This stuff is mild! It needs spices!"

I heard her spooning the spices in. Then she tried it.

"That's better! But it needs more! I'm Italian, you  know. 
Now . . . there . . . that's better! Now I'll let i t heat 
up. Can I have a beer?"

"All right."

She came in with her bottle and sat down.

"Do you miss me?" she asked.

"You'll never know."

"I think I'm going to get my job back at the Play P en."

"Great."

"Some good tippers come in that place. One guy he t ipped me 
5 bucks each night. He was in love with me. But he never 
asked me out. He just ogled me. He was strange. He was a 
rectal surgeon and sometimes he masturbated as he w atched me 
walking around. I could smell the stuff on him, you  know."

"Well, you got him off. . . ."

"I think the soup is ready. Want some?"

"No thanks."

Tammie went in and I heard her spooning it out of t he pot. 
She was in there a long time. Then she came out.

"Could you lend me a five until Friday?"

"No."

"Then lend me a couple of bucks."

"No."
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"Just give me a dollar then."

I gave Tammie a pocketful of change. It came to a d ollar and 
thirty-seven cents.

"Thanks," she said.

"It's all right."

Then she was gone out of the door.

Sara came by the next evening. She seldom came by t his 
often, it was something about the holiday season, e verybody 
was lost, half-crazy, afraid. I had the white wine ready and 
poured us both a drink.

"How's the Inn going?" I asked her.

"Business is crappy. It hardly pays to stay open."

"Where are your customers?"

"They've all left town; they've all gone somewhere. "

"All our schemes have holes in them."

"Not all of them. Some people just keep making it a nd making 
it."

"True."

"How's the soup?"

"Just about finished."

"Did you like it?"

"I didn't have too much."

Sara walked into the kitchen and opened the refrige rator 
door.

"What happened to the soup? It looks strange."

I heard her tasting it. Then she ran to the sink an d spit it 
out.

"Jesus, it's been poisoned! What happened? Did Tamm ie and 
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Arlene come back and eat soup too?"

"Just Tammie."

Sara didn't scream. She just poured the remainder o f the 
soup into the sink and ran the garbage disposal. I could 
hear her sobbing, trying not to make any sound. Tha t poor 
organic turkey had had a rough Christmas.
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New Year's Eve was another bad night for me to get through. 
My parents had always delighted in New Year's Eve, listening 
to it approach on the radio, city by city, until it  arrived 
in Los Angeles. The firecrackers went off and the w histles 
and horns blew and the amateur drunks vomited and h usbands 
flirted with other men's wives and the wives flirte d with 
who ever they could. Everybody kissed and played gr ab-ass in 
the bathrooms and closets and sometimes openly, esp ecially 
at midnight, and there were terrible family argumen ts the 
next day not to mention the Tournament of Roses Par ade and 
the Rose Bowl game.

Sara arrived early New Year's Eve. She got excited about 
things like Magic Mountain, outer space movies, Sta r Trek, 
and over certain rock bands, creamed spinach, and p ure food, 
but she had better basic common sense than any woma n I had 
ever met.

Perhaps only one other, Joanna Dover, could match h er good 
sense and kind spirit. Sara was better looking and much more 
faithful than any of my other current women, so thi s new 
year was not going to be so bad after all.

I had just been wished a "Happy New Year" by a loca l idiot 
news broadcaster on t.v. I disliked being wished a "Happy 
New Year" by some stranger. How did he know who I w as? I 
might be a man with a 5-year-old child wired to the  ceiling 
and gagged, hanging by her ankles as I slowly slice d her to 
pieces.

Sara and I had begun to celebrate and drink but it was 
difficult to get drunk when half the world was stra ining to 
get drunk along with you.

"Well," I said to Sara, "it ain't been a bad year. Nobody 
murdered me."

"And you're still able to drink every night and get  up at 
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noon every day."

"If I can just hold out another year."

"Just an old alcoholic bull."

There was a knock on the door. I couldn't believe m y eyes. 
It was Dinky Summers, the folk rock man and his gir l friend 
Janis.

"Dinky!" I hollered. "Hey, shit, man, what's happen ing?"

"I don't know, Hank. I just thought we'd drop by."

"Janis this is Sara. Sara . . . Janis."

Sara went out and got two more glasses. I poured. T he talk 
wasn't much.

"I've written about ten new pieces. I think I'm get ting 
better."

"I think he is too," said Janis, "really."

"Hey look, man, that night I opened your act. . . .  Tell me, 
Hank, was I that bad?"

"Listen, Dinky, I don't want to hurt your feelings,  but I 
was drinking more than I was listening. I was think ing of 
myself having to go out there and I was getting rea dy to 
face it, it makes me puke."

"But I just love to get up in front of the crowd an d when I 
get over to them and they like my stuff I'm in heav en."

"Writing's different. You do it alone, it has nothi ng to do 
with a live audience."

"You might be right."

"I was there," said Sara. "Two guys had to help Han k up on

stage. He was drunk and he was sick."

"Listen, Sara," asked Dinky, "Was my act that bad?"

"No, it wasn't. They were just impatient for Chinas ki. 
Everything else irritated them."
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"Thanks, Sara."

"Folk rock just doesn't do much for me," I said.

"What do you like?"

"Almost all the German classical composers plus a f ew of the 
Russians."

"I've written about ten new pieces."

"Maybe we can hear some?" asked Sara.

"But you don't have your guitar, do you?" I asked.

"Oh, he's got it," said Janis, "it's always with hi m!"

Dinky got up, went out and got his instrument from the car. 
He sat down cross-legged on the rug and began tunin g that 
thing. We were going to get some real live entertai nment. 
Soon he began. He had a full, strong voice. It boun ced off 
the walls. The song was about a woman. About a hear tbreak 
between Dinky and some woman. It was not really too  bad. 
Maybe up on stage with people paying it would be al l right. 
But it was harder to tell when they were sitting on  the rug 
in front of you. It was much too personal and embar rassing. 
Yet, I decided he was not really too bad. But he wa s in 
trouble. He was aging. The golden curls were not qu ite as 
golden and the wide-eyed innocence drooped a little . He 
would soon be in trouble.

We applauded.

"Too much, man," I said.

"You really like it, Hank?"

I waved my hand in the air.

"You know, I've always dug your stuff," he said.

"Thanks, man."

He jumped into the next song. It also was about a w oman. His 
woman, an ex-woman: she'd been out all night. It ha d some 
humor but I wasn't sure if it was deliberate. Anyho w, Dinky 
finished and we applauded. He went into the next.

Dinky was inspired. He had a lot of volume. His fee t twisted 
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and curled in his tennis shoes and he let us hear i t. 
Actually, it was him somehow. He didn't look right and he 
didn't quite sound right, yet the product itself wa s much 
better than what one usually heard. It made me feel  low that 
I couldn't praise him without reservation. But then  if you 
lied to a man about his talent just because he was sitting 
across from you, that was the most unforgivable lie  of them 
all, because that was telling him to go on, to cont inue 
which was the worst way for a man without real tale nt to 
waste his life, finally. But many people did just t hat, 
friends and relatives mostly.

Dinky rocked into the next song. He was going to gi ve us all 
ten. We listened and applauded but at least my appl ause was 
the most restrained.

"That 3rd line, Dinky, I didn't like it," I said.

"But it's needed, you see, because . . ."

"I know."

Dinky went on. He sang all his songs. It took quite  some 
time. There were rests in between. When the New Yea r finally 
came in Dinky and Janis and Sara and Hank still wer e 
together. But thankfully the guitar case was closed . A hung 
jury.

Dinky and Janis left about 1 am and Sara and I went  to bed. 
We began hugging and kissing. I was, as I've explai ned, a 
kiss freak. I almost couldn't handle it. Great kiss ing was 
seldom, rare. They never did it well in the movies or on 
t.v. Sara and I were in bed, body rubbing, and with  the 
heavy good kissing. She really let herself go. It h ad always 
been the same in the past. Drayer Baba was watching  up 
there--she'd grab my cock and I'd play with her pus sy and 
then she'd end up rubbing my cock along her cunt an d in the 
morning the skin of my cock would be red and raw wi th 
rubbing.

We got to the rubbing part. And then suddenly she t ook a 
hold of my cock and slid it into her cunt.

I was astounded. I didn't know what to do.

Up and down, right? Or rather, in and out. It was l ike 
riding a bicycle: you never forget. She was a truly  
beautiful woman. I couldn't hold back. I grabbed he r golden 
red hair and pulled Sara's mouth to mine and I came .
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She got up and went to the bathroom and I looked up  at my 
blue bedroom ceiling and I said, Drayer Baba, forgi ve her.

But since he never talked and he never touched mone y I could 
neither expect an answer nor could I pay him.

Sara came out of the bathroom. Her figure was sligh t, she 
was thin and tan, but totally entrancing. Sara got into the 
bed and we kissed. It was an easy open-mouthed love  kiss.

"Happy New Year," she said.

We slept, wrapped together.

101

I had been corresponding with Tanya and on the even ing of 
January 5th she phoned. She had a high excited sexy  voice 
like Betty Boop used to have. "I'm flying down tomo rrow 
evening. Will you pick me up at the airport?"

"How will I recognize you?"

"I'll wear a white rose."

"Great."

"Listen, are you sure you want me to come?"

"Yes."

"All right, I'll be there."

I put down the phone. I thought of Sara. But Sara a nd I 
weren't married. A man had a right. I was a writer.  I was a 
dirty old man. Human relationships didn't work anyh ow. Only 
the first two weeks had any zing, then the particip ants lost 
their interest. Masks dropped away and real people began to 
appear: cranks, imbeciles, the demented, the vengef ul, 
sadists, killers. Modern society had created its ow n kind 
and they feasted on each other. It was a duel to th e death--
in a cesspool. The most one could hope for in a hum an 
relationship, I decided, was two and one-half years . King 
Mongut of Siam had 9,000 wives and concubines; King  Solomon 
of the Old Testament had 700 wives; August the Stro ng of 
Saxony had 365 wives, one for each day of the year.  Safety 
in numbers.
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I dialed Sara's number. She was in.

"Hi," I said.

"I'm glad you called," she said, "I was just thinki ng of 
you."

"How's the old health food Inn doing?"

"It wasn't a bad day."

"You ought to raise your prices. You give your stuf f away."

"If I just break even I don't have to pay taxes."

"Listen, somebody phoned me tonight."

"Who?'

"Tanya."

"Tanya?"

"Yes, we've been writing. She likes my poems."

"I saw that letter. The one she wrote. You left it lying 
around. She's the one who sent you the photo with h er cunt 
showing?"

"Yes."

"And she's coming to see you?"

"Yes."

"Hank, I'm sick, I'm worse than sick. I don't know what to 
do."

"She's coming. I said I'd meet her at the airport."

"What are you trying to do? What does it mean?"

"Maybe I'm not a good man. There are all kinds and degrees, 
you know."

"That's no answer. What about you, what about me? H ow about 
us? I hate to sound like a soap opera but I've let my 
feelings get involved. ..."
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"She's coming down. Is this the end for us, then?"

"Hank, I don't know. I think so. I can't handle it. "

"You've been very kind to me. I'm not sure I always  know 
what I'm doing."

"How long is she going to be staying here?"

"Two or 3 days, I guess."

"Don't you know how I'll feel?"

"I think so. . . ."

"O.K., phone me when she's gone, then we'll see."

"Right."

I walked into the bathroom and looked at my face. I t looked 
terrible. I clipped some white hairs out of my bear d and 
some from the hair around my ears. Hello, Death. Bu t I've 
had almost 6 decades. I've given you so many clean shots at 
me that I should have been yours long ago. I want t o be 
buried near the racetrack . . . where I can hear th e stretch 
run.

The next evening I was at the airport, waiting. I w as early 
so I went to the bar. I ordered my drink and heard somebody 
sobbing. I looked around. At a table in the rear a woman was 
sobbing. She was a young Negress--very light in col or--in a 
tight blue dress and she was intoxicated. She had h er feet 
up on a chair and her dress was pulled back and the re were 
these long smooth sexy legs. Every guy in the bar m ust have 
had a hard-on. I couldn't stop looking. She was red  hot. I 
could visualize her on my couch, showing all that l eg. I 
bought another drink and went over. I stood there t rying not 
to let my hard-on show.

"Are you all right?" I asked. "Is there anything I can do?"

"Yeah, buy me a stinger."

I came back with her stinger and sat down. She had taken her 
feet off the chair. I sat next to her in the booth.  She lit 
a cigarette and pressed her flank to mine. I lit a 
cigarette. "My name's Hank," I said. "I'm Elsie," s he said. 
I pressed my leg against hers, moved it up and down  slowly. 
"I'm into plumbing supplies," I said. Elsie didn't answer.
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"The son-of-a-bitch left me," she finally said, "I hate him, 
my god. You don't know how I hate him!"

"It happens to almost everybody 6 or 8 times."

"Probably, but that doesn't help me. I just want to  kill 
him."

"Take it easy now."

I reached down and squeezed her knee. My hard-on wa s so 
strong it hurt. I was damn near ready to come.

"Fifty dollars," Elsie said.

"For what?"

"Any way you want it."

"Do you work the airport?"

"Yeah, I sell Girl Scout cookies."

"I'm sorry. I thought you were in trouble. I have t o meet my 
mother in 5 minutes."

I got up and walked away. A hooker! When I looked b ack Elsie 
had her feet up on the chair again, showing more th an ever. 
I almost went back. God damn you anyhow, Tanya.

Tanya's plane made its approach, landed without cra shing. I 
stood and waited, a little bit behind the crush of greeters. 
What would she be like? I didn't want to think abou t what I 
was like. The first passengers came through and I w aited.

Oh, look at that one! If that were only Tanya!

Or her. My god! All that haunch. Dressed in yellow,  smiling.

Or that one ... in my kitchen washing the dishes.

Or that one . . . screaming at me, one breast falle n loose.

There had been some real women on that plane.

I felt somebody tap me on the back. I turned and be hind me 
was this very small child. She looked about 18, thi n long 
neck, a bit round-shouldered, long nose, but breast s, yes, 
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and legs and a behind, yes.

"It's me," she said.

I kissed her on the cheek. "Got any baggage?"

"Yes."

"Let's go to the bar. I hate waiting for baggage."

"All right."

"You're so small. . . ."

"Ninety pounds."

"Jesus. . . ." I'd slice her in half. It would be l ike a 
child rape.

We went into the bar and took a booth. The waitress  asked 
for Tanya's I.D. She had it ready.

"You look 18," the waitress said.

"I know," Tanya answered in her high Betty Boop voi ce. "I'll 
have a whiskey sour."

"Give me a cognac," I told the waitress.

Two booths over the high-yellow was still sitting w ith her 
dress pulled up around her ass. Her panties were pi nk. She 
kept staring at me. The waitress arrived with the d rinks. We 
sipped them. I saw the high-yellow get up. She wobb led 
toward our booth. She put both hands flat on our ta ble and 
leaned over. Her breath stank of booze. She looked at me.

"So this is your mother, huh, you mother-fucker!"

"Mother couldn't make it."

Elsie looked at Tanya. "What do you charge, darling ?"

"Fuck off," said Tanya.

"You give good head?"

"Keep it up. I'll turn you from yellow to black and  blue."

"How ya gonna do it? With a bean bag?"
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Then Elsie walked off shaking her ass at us. She ba rely made 
it back to her booth and then she extended those gl orious 
legs again. Why couldn't I have both of them? King Mongut 
had 9,000 wives. Think of it: 365 days a year divid ed into 
9,000. No arguments. No menstrual periods. No psych ic 
overload. Just feast and feast and feast. It must h ave been 
very hard for King Mongut to die, or very easy. The re could 
not have been an in-between.

"Who's that?" Tanya asked.

"That is Elsie."

"You know her?"

"She tried to pick me up. She wants $50 for a blow job."

"She pisses me . . . I've known a lot of groids but  . . ."

"What's a groid?"

"A groid is a black."

"Oh."

"You never heard that?"

"Never."

"Well, I've known a lot of groids."

"O.K."

"She's got great legs, though. She almost gets me h ot."

"Tanya, legs are only a part of it."

"Which part?"

"The biggest."

"Let's go get the luggage ..."

As we left Elsie hollered, "Goodbye, mother!"

I didn't know which of us she was speaking to.

Back at my place we sat on the couch drinking.
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"Are you unhappy that I came?" Tanya asked.

"I'm not unhappy with you ..."

"You had a girl friend. You wrote me about her. Are  you 
still together?"

"I don't know."

"You want me to leave?"

"I don't think so."

"Listen, I think you're a great writer. You're one of the 
few writers I can read."

"Yeah? Who are the other bastards?"

"I can't think of their names right now."

I leaned over and kissed her. Her mouth was open an d wet. 
She gave up easily. She was a number. Ninety pounds . It was 
like an elephant and a churchmouse.

Tanya got up with her drink, hiked up her skirt, an d 
straddled my legs, facing me. She wasn't wearing pa nts. She 
began rubbing her cunt against my hard-on. We grabb ed and 
kissed and she kept rubbing. It was very effective.  Wriggle, 
little snake child!

Then Tanya unzipped my pants. She took my cock and pushed it 
into her cunt. She began riding. She could do it, a ll 90 
pounds of her. I could hardly think. I made small h alf-
hearted movements, meeting her now and then. At tim es we 
kissed. It was gross: I was being raped by a child.  She 
moved it around. She had me cornered, trapped. It w as mad. 
Flesh alone, without love. We were filling the air with the 
stink of pure sex. My child, my child. How can your  small 
body do all these things? Who invented woman? For w hat 
ultimate purpose? Take this shaft! And we were perf ect 
strangers! It was like fucking your own shit.

She worked at it like a monkey on a string. Tanya w as a 
faithful reader of all my works. She bore down. Tha t child 
knew something. She could sense my anguish. She wor ked away 
furiously, playing with her clit with one finger, h er head 
thrown back. We were caught up together in the olde st and 
most exciting game of all. We came together and it lasted 
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and lasted until I thought my heart would stop. She  fell 
against me, tiny and frail. I touched her hair. She  was 
sweating. Then she pulled herself off me and went t o the 
bathroom.

Child rape, finalized. They taught children well no wadays. 
Rapist raped. A final justice. Was she a "liberated " woman? 
No, she was simply red hot.

Tanya came out. We had another drink. Damn it, she began to 
laugh and chat, almost as if nothing had happened. Yes, that 
was it. It had simply been some exercise for her, l ike 
jogging or swimming.

Tanya said, "I think I'm going to have to move out of where 
I live. Rex is giving me a hard time."

"Oh."

"I mean, we don't have sex, we never have, yet he's  so 
jealous. Remember the night you phoned me?"

"No."

"Well, after I hung up he ripped the phone out of t he wall."

'"He may be in love with you. Better be good to him ."

"Are you good to the people who love you?"

"No, I'm not."

"Why?"

"I'm infantile; I can't handle it."

We drank for the remainder of the night then went t o bed 
shortly before dawn. I hadn't split that 90 pounds in half. 
She could handle me and much much more.
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When I awakened a few hours later, Tanya was not in  the bed. 
It was only 9 am. I found her sitting on the couch drinking 
out of a pint of whiskey.

"Jesus, you start early."

"I always wake up at 6 am and I get up."
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"I always get up at noon. We're going to have a pro blem."

Tanya hit the whiskey and I went back to bed. Risin g at 6 am 
was insanity. Her nerves must be shot. No wonder sh e didn't 
weigh anything.

She walked in. "I'm going for a walk."

"O.K."

I went back to sleep.

When I next awakened Tanya was on top of me. My coc k was 
hard and buried into her cunt. She was riding me ag ain. She 
threw back her head, arched her body back. She was doing all 
the work. She gave little gasps of delight and the gasps 
kept getting closer and closer. I also began making  sounds. 
They got louder. I could feel myself approaching. I  was 
right there. Then it happened. It was a good long h ard 
climax. Then Tanya climbed off. I was still hard. T anya put 
her head down there and while looking into my eyes she began 
to tongue the sperm off the head of my cock. She wa s some 
scullery maid.

She got up and went to the bathroom. I could hear t he bath 
water running. It was only 10:15 am. I went back to  sleep.
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I took Tanya to Santa Anita. The current sensation was a 16 
year old jockey still riding with his 5 pound bug a dvantage. 
He was from the east and was riding at Santa Anita for the 
first time. The track was offering a prize of $10,0 00 to the 
person who could pick

the winner of the feature race, but his or her entr y had to 
be plucked out of all the other entries. One person  was 
drawn for each horse and it went from there.

We drove in about the 4th race and the suckers had the place 
filled to capacity. All the seats were gone and the re was no 
parking left. Track personnel directed us into a ne arby 
shopping center. They had busses to shuttle us in. They 
would let us walk back after the last race.

"This is madness. I feel like going back," I told T anya.

She took a pull from her pint. "Fuck it," she said,  "we're 
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here."

After we got inside I knew a special place to sit, 
comfortable and isolated, and I took her there. The  only 
thing wrong was that the children had discovered it  too. 
They ran about kicking up dust and screaming, but i t was 
better than standing.

"We're leaving after the 8th race," I told Tanya. " The last 
of these people won't get out of here until midnigh t."

"I'll bet a racetrack would be a good place to pick  up men."

"The hookers work the clubhouse."

"Did a hooker ever pick you up out here?"

"Once, but it didn't count."

"Why?"

"I already knew her."

"Aren't you afraid of catching something?"

"Of course, that's why most men will only take head ."

"You like head?"

"Why, sure."

"When do we bet?"

"Right now."

Tanya followed me to the betting windows. I went to  the $5 
window. She stood beside me.

"How do you know who to bet?"

"Nobody knows. Basically, it's a simple system."

"Like what?"

"Well, generally the best horse goes off at the sho rtest 
odds, and as the horses get progressively worse the  odds 
mount. But, the so-called 'best' horse only wins on e third 
of the time at odds of less than 3 to one."
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"Can you bet every horse in the race?"

"Yes, if you want to get poor fast."

"Do many people win?"

"I'd say that about one person out of 20 or 25 wins ."

"Why do they come?"

"I'm no shrink, but I'm here, and I imagine a few s hrinks 
are here too."

I bet the 6 horse 5 win and we went out to watch th e race. I 
always preferred a horse with early lick, especiall y if he 
had quit in his last race. The players called them 
"quitters" but you always got a better price for th e same 
kind of ability that you got with a "closer." I got  4 to one 
on my "quitter"; he won by 2 and Vi lengths and pai d $10.20 
for $2. I was $25.50 ahead.

"Let's get a drink," I said to Tanya. "The bartende r makes 
the best Bloody Marys in Southern California."

We went to the bar. They asked for Tanya's I.D. We got our 
drinks.

"Who do you like in the next race?" Tanya asked.

"Zag-Zig."

"Do you think he'll win?"

"Do you have two breasts?"

"Have you noticed?"

"Yes."

"Where's the ladies' room?"

"Turn right twice."

As soon as Tanya left I ordered another BM. A black  guy 
walked up to me. He was around 50. "Hank, man, how are you 
doing?" ' "I'm holding on."

"Man, we really miss you down at the P.O. You were one of 
the funniest guys we ever had. I mean, we miss you down 
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there."

"Thanks, tell the boys I said hello."

"What are you doing now, Hank?"

"Oh, I pound a typewriter."

"What do you mean?"

"I pound a typewriter. . . ."

I held both hands up and tapped down at the air.

"You mean you're a clerk-typist?"

"No, I write."

"Write what?"

"Poems, short stories, novels. They pay me for that ."

He looked at me. Then he turned and walked off.

Tanya came back. "Some son-of-a-bitch tried to pick  me up!" 
"Oh? I'm sorry. I should have gone with you." "He w as very 
brash! I really hate those types! They're slime!" " If they 
only had some originality it might help. They just don't 
have any imagination. It might be why they are alon e." "I'm 
going to bet Zag-Zig." "I'll buy you a ticket. . . ."

Zag-Zig just didn't stoke up. He came up to the gat e weakly, 
the jock stroking away the whitewach with his whip.  Zag-Zig 
broke poorly and then loped. He beat one horse. We went back 
to the bar. One hell of a race for a 6 to 5 shot.

We had two Marys.

"You like head?" Tanya asked me.

"It depends. Some do it well, most don't."

"Do you ever meet any friends out here?"

"I just did, the race before this."

"A woman?"

"No, a guy, a postal clerk. I really don't have any  
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friends."

"You've got me."

"Ninety pounds of roaring sex."

"Is that all you see in me?"

"Of course not. You have those large, large eyes."

"You're not very nice."

"Let's catch the next race."

We caught the next race. She bet hers, I bet mine. We both 
lost.

"Let's get out of here," I said.

"O.K.," said Tanya.

Back at my place we sat on the couch drinking. She really 
wasn't a bad girl. She had such a sad look about he r. She 
wore dresses and high heels and her ankles were goo d. I 
wasn't quite sure what she expected of me. I had no  desire 
to make her feel bad. I kissed her. She had a long thin 
tongue and it darted in and out of my mouth. I thou ght of a 
silverfish. There was so much sadness in everything , even 
when things worked.

Then Tanya unzipped me and had my cock in her mouth . She 
pulled it out and looked at me. She was on her knee s between 
my legs. She stared into my eyes and ran her tongue  around 
the head of my cock. Behind her the last of the sun  was 
leaking through my dirty Venetian blinds. Then she went to 
work. She had absolutely no technique; she knew not hing 
about how it should be done. It was straight and si mple bob 
and suck. As straight grotesque it was fine but it was hard 
to get it off on straight grotesque. I had been dri nking and 
I didn't want to hurt her feelings. So I went into 
fantasyland: we were both down at the beach, and we  were 
surrounded by 45 or 50 people, male and female, mos t of them 
in bathing trunks. They were gathered around us in a small 
circle. The sun was up above, the sea rolled in and  out, and 
you could hear it. Now and then two or three seagul ls 
circled low over our heads.

Tanya sucked and bobbed as they watched and I heard  their 
comments:
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"Christ, look at her go and get it!"

"Cheap demented slut!"

"Sucking off a guy 40 years older than she is!"

"Pull her away! She's crazy!"

"No, wait! She's really getting at it!"

"And LOOK at that thing!"

"HORRIBLE!"

"Hey! I'll get her in the ass while she's doing it! "

"She's CRAZY! SUCKING OFF THAT OLD FUCK!!"

"Let's burn her back with matches!"

"LOOK AT HER GO!"

"SHE'S TOTALLY CRAZY!"

I reached down and grabbed Tanya's head and forced my cock 
into the center of her skull.

When she came out of the bathroom I had two drinks ready. 
Tanya took a sip and looked at me. "You liked it, d idn't 
you? I could tell."

"You're right," I said. "You like symphony music?"

"Folk-rock," she said.

I went over to the radio, moved it to 160, turned i t on, 
turned it up. We were there.
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I took Tanya to the airport the next afternoon. We had a 
drink in the same bar. The high-yellow wasn't aroun d; all 
that leg was with somebody else.

"I'll write you," said Tanya.

"All right."
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"Do you think I'm a chippy?"

"No. You love sex and there's nothing wrong with th at."

"You really get off on it yourself."

"There's a lot of puritan in me. Puritans might enj oy sex 
more than anybody."

"You do act more innocent than any man I've ever me t."

"In a sense I've always been a virgin. ..."

"I wish I could say that."

"Another drink?"

"Sure."

We drank in silence. Then it was time to board. I k issed 
Tanya goodbye outside of security, then took the es calator 
down. The ride home was uneventful. I thought, well , I'm 
alone again. I ought to get some fucking writing do ne or go 
back to being a janitor. The postal service will ne ver take 
me back. A man must ply his trade, as they say.

I arrived at the court. There was nothing in the ma ilbox. I 
sat down and dialed Sara. She was at the Inn.

"How's it going?" I asked.

"Is that bitch gone?"

"She's gone."

"How long?"

"I just put her on the plane."

"Did you like her?"

"She had some qualities."

"Do you love her?"

"No. Look, I'd like to see you."

"I don't know. It's been terribly hard for me. How do I know 
you won't do it again?"
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"Nobody is ever quite sure of what they will do. Yo u aren't 
sure what you might do."

"I know what I feel."

"Look, I don't even ask what you've been doing, Sar a."

"Thanks, you're very kind."

"I'd like to see you. Tonight. Come on over."

"Hank, I just don't know. ..."

"Come on over. We can just talk."

"I'm pretty damned upset. I've really gone through hell."

"Look, let me put it this way: with me, you're numb er one 
and there isn't even a number two."

"All right. I'll be over about seven. Look, there a re two 
customers waiting. . . ."

"All right. See you at seven."

I hung up. Sara really was a good soul. To lose her  for a 
Tanya was ridiculous. Yet, Tanya had brought me som ething. 
Sara deserved better treatment than I gave her. Peo ple owed 
each other certain loyalties even if they weren't m arried. 
In a way, the trust should run deeper because it wa sn't 
sanctified by the law.

Well, we needed wine, good white wine.

I walked out, got in the Volks and drove up to the liquor 
store next to the supermarket. I like to change liq uor 
stores frequently because the clerks got to know yo ur habits 
if you went in night and day and bought huge quanti ties. I 
could feel them wondering why I wasn't dead yet and  it made 
me uncomfortable. They probably weren't thinking an y such 
thing, but then a man gets paranoid when he has 300  
hangovers a year.

I found four bottles of good white wine in the new place and 
went out with them. Four young Mexican boys were st anding 
outside.

"Hey, mister! Give us some money! Hey, man, give us  some 
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money!"

"What for?"

"We need it, man, we need it, don't you know?"

"Gonna buy some coke?"

"Pepsi-Cola, man!"

I gave them 50 cents.

(IMMORTAL WRITER COMES TO AID OF STREET URCHINS)

They ran off. I opened the door to the Volks and pu t the 
wine inside. Just as I did a van drove up rapidly a nd the 
door slammed open. A woman was roughly pushed out. She was a 
young

Mexican, about 22, no breasts, dressed in grey slac ks. Her 
black hair was dirty and scraggly. The man in the v an 
screamed at her: "YOU GOD DAMNED WHORE! YOU SICK FU CKING 
WHORE! I OUGHTA KICK YOUR STUPID ASS!"

"YOU DUMB PRICK!" she screamed back. "YOU STINK OF SHIT!"

He leaped out of the van and ran toward her. She ra n off 
toward the liquor store. He saw me, gave up the cha se, got 
back in the van, roared through the parking lot, an d then 
swung off down Hollywood Boulevard.

I walked up to her.

"You all right?"

"Yes."

"Is there anything I can do for you?"

"Yes, drive me down to Van Ness. Van Ness and Frank lin."

"All right."

She got into the Volks and we drove off into Hollyw ood. I 
took a right, then a left and we were on Franklin.

"You got a lot of wine, haven't you?" she asked.

"Yeah."
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"I think I need a drink."

"Almost everybody does only they don't know it."

"I know it."

"We can go to my place."

"O.K."

I swung the Volks around, headed back.

"I've got some money," I told her.

"$20," she said.

"You give head?"

"The best."

When we got home I poured her a glass of wine. It w as warm. 
She didn't mind. I drank a warm one too. Then I pul led my 
pants off and stretched out on the bed. She followe d me into 
the bedroom. I pulled my limp string out of my shor ts. She 
got right down to it. She was terrible, no imaginat ion at 
all.

This is pure shit, I thought.

I lifted my head up from the pillow. "Come on, baby , get 
with it! What the fuck are you doing?"

I was having trouble getting hard. She sucked at it  and 
looked into my eyes. It was the worst head I had ev er had. 
She worked

about two minutes, then pulled away. She took her 
hankerchief out of her purse and spit into it as if  she were 
expectorating come.

"Hey," I said, "What the hell are you trying to sel l me? I 
didn't come."

"Yes, you did, you did!"

"Hey, I ought to know!"

"You shot into my mouth."
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"Knock off the bullshit! Get on down there!"

She began again but she was just as bad. I let her work 
away, hoping for the best. Some whore. She bobbed a nd 
sucked. It was as if she were only pretending to do  it, as 
if we were both just pretending. My cock got soft. She kept 
on.

"All right, all right," I said, "leave off. Forget it."

I got back into my pants and took out my wallet.

"Here's your twenty. You can leave now."

"How about a ride?"

"You just gave me one."

"I want to go to Franklin and Van Ness."

"All right."

We went out to the car and I took her to Van Ness. As I 
drove off I saw her stick out her thumb. She was 
hitchhiking.

When I got back I phoned Sara again.

"How's it going?" I asked.

"It's slow today."

"Are you still coming by tonight?"

"I told you I would."

"I've got some good white wine. It'll be like old t imes."

"Are you going to see Tanya again?"

"No."

"Don't drink anything until I get there."

"All right."

"I've got to go. ... A customer just walked in."

327



"Good. See you tonight."

Sara was a good woman. I had to get myself straight ened out. 
The only time a man needed a lot of women was when none of 
them were any good. A man could lose his identity f ucking 
around too much. Sara deserved much better than I w as giving 
her. It was up to me now. I stretched out on the be d and was 
soon asleep.

I was awakened by the telephone. "Yes?" I asked.

"Are you Henry Chinaski?"

"Yes."

"I've always adored your work. I don't think anybod y writes 
any better than you do!"

Her voice was young and sexy.

"I have written some good stuff."

"I know. I know. Have you really had all those affa irs with 
women?"

"Yes."

"Listen, I write too. I live in L. A. and I'd like to come 
see you. I'd like to show you some of my poems."

"I'm not an editor or a publisher."

"I know. Look, I'm 19. I just want to come over and  visit 
you."

"I'm tied up tonight."

"Oh, any night would do!"

"No, I can't see you."

"Are you really Henry Chinaski, the writer?"

"I'm sure I am."

"I'm a cute chick."

"You probably are."
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"My name's Rochelle."

"Goodbye, Rochelle."

I hung up. There I had done it--that time.

I walked into the kitchen, opened a bottle of vitam in E, 400 
I. U. each, and downed several with half a glass of  Perrier 
water. It was going to be a good night for Chinaski . The sun 
was slanting down through the Venetian blinds, maki ng a 
familiar pattern on the carpet, and the white wine was 
chilling in the refrigerator.

I opened the door and walked out on the porch. Ther e was a 
strange cat out there. He was a huge creature, a to rn, with 
a shining black coat and luminous yellow eyes. He w asn't 
frightened of me. He walked up purring and rubbed a gainst 
one of my legs. I was a good guy and he knew it. An imals 
knew things like that. They had an instinct. I walk ed back 
inside and he followed me.

I opened him up a can of Star-Kist solid white tuna . Packed 
in spring water. Net wt. 7 oz.

[Bukowski.png]

CHARLES BUKOWSKI is one of America's best-known con temporary 
writers of poetry and prose, and, many would claim,  its most 
influential and imitated poet. He was born in Ander nach, 
Germany, to an American soldier father and a German  mother 
in 1920, and brought to the United States at the ag e of 
three. He was raised in Los Angeles and lived there  for 
fifty years. He published his first story in 1944 w hen he 
was twenty-four and began writing poetry at the age  of 
thirty-five. He died in San Pedro, California, on M arch 9, 
1994, at the age of seventy-three, shortly after co mpleting 
his last novel, Pulp (1994).

During his lifetime he published more than forty-fi ve books 
of poetry and prose, including the novels Post Offi ce 
(1971), Factotum (1975), Women (1978), Ham on Rye ( 1982), 
and Hollywood (1989). Among his most recent books a re the 
posthumous editions of What Matters Most Is How Wel l You 
Walk Through the Fire (1999), Open All Night: New P oems 
(2000), Beerspit Night and Cursing: The Corresponde nce of 
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Charles Bukowski and Sheri Martinelli, 1960-1967 (2 001), and 
Night Torn Mad with Footsteps: New Poems (2001).

All of his books have now been published in transla tion in 
over a dozen languages and his worldwide popularity  remains 
undiminished. In the years to come Ecco will publis h 
additional volumes of previously uncollected poetry  and 
letters.
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